





The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

The policies of the United States and Germany towards Iran's nuclear program between 2012 and 2020

A thesis submitted for the M.A. degree in Security Studies By Yael Katharina Ehrhardt

This study was carried out under the supervision of **Prof. Azar Gat and Prof. Meir Litvak**



December 2020

Tel Aviv University The Gershon H. Gordon Faculty of Social Sciences The Security Studies Program

THE UNITED STATES, GERMANY, AND THE IRAN NUCLEAR FILE

The policies of the United States and Germany towards Iran's nuclear program between 2012 and 2020

This paper was submitted as the thesis for the M.A. degree By Yael Katharina Ehrhardt

This study was carried out under the supervision of Prof. Azar Gat and Prof. Meir Litvak

December 2020

© All rights reserved to the author

ABSTRACT

Iran has posed, and still poses, a serious challenge to the current world order. in particular but not only because of its nuclear ambitions. This study deals with the policies of the United States and Germany towards the Iranian nuclear program between the tightening of sanctions in 2012, just before Barack Obama's second term as US president, and the time of writing in December 2020, shortly before the end Donald J. Trump's presidency. The tightening of sanctions opened up a new phase in the previously unsuccessful confrontation of the Iran's program. This period also includes the conclusion of engagement in the JCPOA and the subsequent shift in US policy with the transition from Obama to Trump. The US has been, and remains, the key actor in relation to the Iran nuclear file. Germany is the only non-nuclear weapons state and the only state without a permanent seat on the UN Security Council that was included in the P5+1 group negotiating with Iran. This was due to its position within Europe and unique economic and political ties with the Islamic Republic. In many respects, it is here treated as an extreme example of the European approach. Iran's nuclear program has long been a point of major friction between the US and the EU.

For both the United States and Germany, the Iran nuclear file gained importance at a time of internal struggles over their role in the world. It turned into an issue of contention over foreign policy priorities, identity, and worldview. These struggles are carried out both within the foreign policy establishments and in relation to the other. Their policies towards Iran's nuclear program were affected by their possession or lack of power and nuclear weapons, their bilateral relationships with Iran and interests in the Middle East. Moreover, their respective national historical experience, ideology, and worldview played an important role, complemented by domestic constraints and the personal qualities of leaders. These factors influenced each country's threat perception, definition of goals, and choice of means.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Abbreviations5		
Acknowledgements6		
Introduction7		
National Foreign Policy Trends and the Iranian Nuclear Program		
The American perspective11		
New trends of US foreign policy12		
US Middle East policy and the Iranian nuclear program		
The German perspective16		
Characteristics and trends of Germany's foreign policy16		
Germany's Middle East policy and the Iranian nuclear program23		
The Obama Era – From Economic Strangulation to the JCPOA28		
The sanctions track		
An unprecedented sanctions regime		
Germany and the sanctions track		
Sanctions after the interim agreement		
The military option – leverage and prevention		
Germany and the military option		
The United States and the military option		
Abandoned alternatives? – Cyber-attacks, covert action, regime change.44 The engagement track		
5 5		
The United States and engagement with Iran		
Germany and the P5+1 negotiations		
Germany and the JCPOA		
The Trump Era – Maximum Pressure and Transatlantic Divide		
US Policy Towards Iran's Nuclear Program in the Trump Era		
Engagement and the withdrawal from the JCPOA		
The maximum pressure campaign		
Returning to the sanctions track		
US allies in the Middle East as a tool for maximum pressure		
A credible military threat?		
Covert operations – force short of war		
Congress and maximum pressure		
The return of a practical military option?		
Regime change: a desirable outcome or a goal to be put into practice?93		
Germany's Policy Towards Iran's Nuclear Program in the Trump Era97		
Germany and the effort to keep the JCPOA alive		
Germany and the question of Iranian non-compliance104		
Conclusion		
References112		

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

4	A	Auswärtiges Amt (German Federal Foreign Office)
-	\fD	Alternative für Deutschland (Alternative for Germany)
-	BFCO	British Foreign and Commonwealth Office
	ЗРМО	British Prime Minister's Office
_	BRICS	Five major emerging economies: Brasil, Russia, India, China,
_		South Africa
C	CDU	Christlich-Demokratische Union Deutschlands (Christian Democratic Union of Germany)
C	CSU	Christlich-Soziale Union in Bayern (Christian-Social Union in Barvaria)
Ľ	DNI	Director of National Intelligence
E	3	France, Germany, UK
E	3+3	France, Germany, UK, US, Russia, China (the same
		countriesas the P5+1)
E	EAS	European Union External Action Service
F	DP	Freie Demokratische Partei (Free Democratic Party)
ŀ	HEU	High enriched uranium
L	AEA	International Atomic Energy Agency
I	ISS	International Institute for Strategic Studies
I	NARA	Iran Nuclear Agreement Review Act of 2015
J	POA	Joint Plan of Action
J	CPOA	Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action
L	EU	Low enriched uranium
Ν	NPT	Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons
F	⁰ 5+1	The five nuclear powers, United States, Russia, China, France,
		United Kingdom, plus Germany
F	PMD	Possible Military Dimension
S	SPD	Sozialdemokratische Partei Deutschlands (Social Democratic Party of
		Germany)
ι	JNSC	United Nations Security Council
ι	JNSCR	United Nations Security Council Resolution
ι	JS DoD	US Department of Defense
ι	JS DoS	US Department of State
۷	VH	White House

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

It is my pleasure to thank my supervisors Prof. Azar Gat and Prof. Meir Litvak who have guided and supported me with great expertise and understanding throughout my work. I am grateful for the time and energy they have invested in this study and my learning. Furthermore, I would like to thank my teachers from the Security Studies Program at Tel Aviv University, from whom I have learned immensely during the past two years. I have also strongly benefited from conversations with Dr. Dan Schueftan.

Finally, I am grateful for the patience and loving support of my family during this challenging time.

INTRODUCTION

As the unipolar post-Cold War international system is becoming more multipolar, emerging powers challenge the current world order (Frankopan 2018; Lieber 2014; Kissinger 2014; Zakaria 2008). Iran has emerged as a particularly determined and skilled challenger, first and foremost, though not only, due to its nuclear program (Connable et al. 2016; Kissinger 2014; Pieper 2017). This study aims at understanding the policies of the United States and of Germany towards the Iranian nuclear program.

The United States is the most important actor in confronting Iran due to its position and power as the creator and sustainer of the current world order and an architect and enforcer of the nuclear nonproliferation regime. The policies of other actors towards the Iranian nuclear program have often been determined in reaction to its actions. These roles make it central to any attempt to understand international approaches towards the Iranian nuclear program. Germany has been chosen as a case study both as an individual state and as a representative of Europe. As an individual state, it occupied a unique position in the P5+1 format. It was the only non-nuclear weapons state in the group and not a permanent member of the UNSC. It used to be Iran's most important trading partner until sanctions severed many business ties and, until today, maintains a friendly political relationship with Iran, the closest of any Western country. Over the decades, it has often pursued Iran policies that ran counter to those of the US (Küntzel 2014a, vii; Rudolf 1997, 1). Nevertheless, there has been relatively little in-depth research on Germany's policy toward Iran, especially regarding the last two decades.¹ Furthermore, Germany has emerged as the de facto economic and political hegemon within the EU (Stelzenmüller 2016, 53) and a decisive actor in its CFSP (Gegout 2010; Stelzenmüller 2016, 58). It has become "Europe's 'indispensable power'" (Wright 2019, 113). In this capacity, it today is America's key European partner in virtually all policy fields (Szabo 2016, 111). This position highlights Germany's relevance both as a nation-state and as a case to understand European policies and their roots. In Lieber's words, "[t]he situation of Germany, the most populous and economically powerful of the European countries, is central to any understanding of Europe's dilemmas and limits" (Lieber 2016, 32). Importantly, what makes Germany a fitting example for Europe is not that it is a 'typical' European country representing some sort of 'average' but rather that it is what one could call an 'extreme case' of phenomena that may be less pronounced in other European countries.

For both the United States and Germany, the Iran nuclear file gained importance at a time of internal struggles over their role in the world. It turned into an issue of contention over questions of foreign policy identity, worldview, and basic

¹ For notable exceptions see, e.g., Bösch 2015; Küntzel 2014a; Mousavian 2008; Wright 2019. There has been more research on Europe's or the EU's policy towards Iran and its nuclear program (e.g. Adebahr 2017; Cronberg 2017a; Kaussler 2012; Meier 2013; Shirvani/Vukovic 2015). However, that research rarely differentiates between E3/EU/European policies and positions and those of individual states.

principles. In both cases, national traumas were – and are being – projected unto the Iranian nuclear file. In the case of the US, 9/11 and the Iraq war have resulted in a new sense of vulnerability and a fundamental tension between its traditional self-perception as the guardian of a liberal world order and a desire for retrenchment, between a foreign policy based on assertive – if need be military – action and one with multilateralism, mutual understanding, and compromise at its center. The policies of the Obama and Trump administrations highlight these tensions that touch the heart of US foreign policy identity.

In the case of Germany, its traditional 'strategic restraint' – a result of its role as the aggressor of World War II and the perpetrator of the Holocaust – clashes with its economic and political weight, its strategic vulnerability, and the expectations of its allies and partners. Regarding the Iran nuclear file, economic interests, traditional ties with Iran, and its worldview seemingly clash with its commitment to Israel's security, its ties with the US, and its nonproliferation interests. The de facto collapse of the JCPOA, which had seemingly provided a solution to these tensions, opened up these questions anew.

I have chosen to focus on the time period between 2012 and 2020, beginning just before the beginning of Obama's second term with the tightening of sanctions by the US, the EU, and the international community. This step opened up a new phase in the previously unsuccessful confrontation of the Iranian nuclear program. This period also includes the conclusion of engagement in the JCPOA and the subsequent shift in US policy towards Iran with the transition from Obama to Trump. With this shift came the intensification of rifts between Germany (and Europe) and the United States in which the Iranian nuclear program became a major issue of contention.

As the time period researched here is relatively recent as well as highly sensitive, most official documents are not openly accessible. This limits the amount and variety of primary source material available for analysis. In addition to openly available official documents and statements as well as speeches of and interviews with officials, this study, therefore, heavily relies on newspaper reports and personal accounts of former and current officials.

Regarding the US, most official material originated from the White House, the State and Defense Departments, and Congress as well as, to a lesser extent, the US Treasury as well as their respective officials. These institutions are the most relevant to US policy towards the Iranian nuclear program (Cancian et al, 2017, Oct. 6; Gates 2014; Pfiffner 2011; Zarate 2013). Regarding the Trump administration, many warn against taking Trump's public remarks and social media posts too seriously (Ettinger 2020, 412). However, most of the material taken into account here is based on scripted ideas that are likely the product of systematic drafting and interagency processes rather than spontaneous remarks (Cancian et al. 2017, Oct. 6).

In Germany, the chancellery, the foreign office, and, to a lesser extent, the ministry of defense constitute the core network of bodies involved in foreign

policy decision-making. While the foreign office manages day-to-day decisions. the chancellor sets the overall strategic direction, also specifically on the Iran issue (Wright 2019, 145, 151). Most primary sources analyzed in this study are. therefore, documents from those institutions as well as statements, speeches, and interviews of their officials. Furthermore, the EU and CFSP play an important role in Germany's foreign policy in terms of input and as tools of expression (ibid. 166, 208). Towards Iran, Germany has acted both as a nation-state and as part of European multilateral frameworks, i.e. the E3 and the EU. Due to the scarcity of sources regarding deliberations between EU member states on the Iran nuclear issue during the last decade, it is often difficult to differentiate between EU policy, which represents the lowest common denominator, and Germany's own stance. Moreover, official open source material does not necessarily reflect the real positions and policies of officials or the government as it is produced in specific contexts for specific audiences and sometimes originated in a multilateral context. Such material necessarily reflects a variety of "political. policy and bureaucratic interests" (Ettinger 2020, 412). Furthermore, public statements often have a force of their own as they pose constraints on the freedom of action and affect the actions of others (Walker/Schafer 2011, 223; Wendt 1992). Newspaper reports and retrospect personal accounts can be equally problematic. In my analysis, I have taken these factors into account and either cross-checked information or, where this has proven impossible, highlighted uncertainties. Stated positions and academic and journalistic analyses were weighed against specific policies and foreign policy patterns to complement the textual approach.

The study is structured in three parts. The first part deals with general trends in the foreign policies of the two countries and their basic perspectives on Iran's nuclear program. It provides the background for a deeper understanding of US and German foreign policy towards the Iranian nuclear program. The second part deals with their policies towards the nuclear program during the Obama era beginning with the tightening of sanctions in 2012. Cooperation between both countries was relatively high during this period justifying a partially integrated analysis. The third part deals with their policies during the Trump era up until the time of writing in December 2020. Because US and German policies were largely opposed during these four years, they are analyzed separately. I have chosen to structure the study according to US administrations because the US was the key international actor regarding the Iran nuclear file and Germany's (as well as other P5+1 partners') Iran policy was largely configured in reaction to it. Furthermore, Germany did not experience far-reaching changes with regards to its government as the CDU with Merkel as chancellor dominated all coalitions during this period. Within the two parts, chapters are structured according to policy tracks and options, including engagement, economic pressure, the military option, covert action, and regime change, while taking into account the specifics of each country and period.

A deeper understanding of US and German policies towards the Iranian nuclear

program during the last decade will offer insights into the factors influencing their Iran and nonproliferation policies and the dynamics surrounding the controversial nuclear program. Furthermore, it will help understand the role foreign policy plays in the struggles of the US and Germany to redefine their role in the world which to date remain inconclusive.

NATIONAL FOREIGN POLICY TRENDS AND THE IRANIAN NUCLEAR PROGRAM

In his 2003 essay Of Paradise and Power, Kagan described Europe as a "posthistorical paradise" whose members have moved beyond history and reject power as a means of foreign policy. The US, on the other hand, remained very much in history where it had the capability and the will to use its power to defend and promote its interests (Kagan 2003). Both look at the other with contempt as the position of the other seem neither rationally acceptable nor morally justifiable. Before the two World Wars, however, the European approach had emphasized competition and power politics whereas Americans considered people inherently inclined toward common sense, compromise, and fairness (Kissinger 2014). Over the course of the 20th century, the Europeans abandoned power politics – England and France did so before Germany opting for misplaced appeasement as a result of the new aversion to the use of force (Kagan 2003; 2014, Sep. 5; Lieber 2016). At the same time, the US began embracing power politics (Kagan 2014, Sep. 5). Since the costly and prolonged wars in Irag and Afghanistan, significant parts of the American public and foreign policy establishment are inclined to shift to the European approach (see below). These fundamental attitudes toward "the all-important question of power - the efficacy of power, the morality of power, the desirability of power" (ibid. 2003, 3), are highly relevant to the way countries perceive themselves and how they deal with challenges from the outside, such as Iran's nuclear program.

There is long-standing, broad international agreement that Iran may not develop nuclear weapons (Abrams 2012, 25). However, nations differ in their assessment of the threat emanating from a nuclear-armed Iran, the red lines Iran may not cross, and the means to be employed to prevent such a scenario. These differences go beyond differences in the danger Iran poses to various actors but, rather, touch upon questions of worldview and foreign policy identity.

The American perspective

After World War II and until the early years of the 21st century, the US dominated word affairs, created and sustained international institutions, and, indeed, the world order (Lieber 2016, 6). After the Cold War, it became the sole superpower in a unipolar international system (Huntington 1999; Mastanduno 1997). It "supported regional stability, provided deterrence and reassurance for allies, led efforts at nonproliferation, underwrote much of the world economy, fostered trade liberalization, and often (though not always) encouraged human rights and democratization" (Lieber 2016, 6). As part of US efforts to consolidate its success, President George W. Bush pursued after 9/11 and well into his second term an "interventionist grand strategy of 'primacy,' which rested on the assumption that the United States could maintain its dominance [...] though an assertive, and relatively unilateral, approach" (Inbar/Rynhold 2016, 3). The policy of the US administration reflected Kagan's description of a typically American approach and worldview.

New trends of US foreign policy

Since 9/11 US foreign policy has undergone profound changes. Among the factors which contributed to these changes are the Afghanistan and Irag wars and declining US dependence on Middle Eastern oil, the 2008/9 financial crisis and its aftermath, the diffusion of power in the international system, the rise of the BRICS and the relative demise of traditional US allies, growing global disorder and threats to global order by revisionist state and non-state actors. Disillusionment with foreign intervention, domestic constraints and priorities, as well as decision-maker beliefs have contributed to the rise of retrenchment as an increasingly prominent approach in the US foreign policy debate and its practice (Lieber 2016, 6-9). With this change came a change in the attitude towards power and military force. Proponents of retrenchment² argue that the US lacks the capability for a more active foreign policy, must avoid entanglements and prioritize domestic investment, and protect its interests by offshore balancing as regional powers will balance against threats in its absence (Lieber 2016, 9-11). This brought Kagan to cast doubt on the current applicability of his differentiation between the US and the European approach. According to Kagan, US leaders and public had "accepted the inescapable and tragic reality of power" after the failure of appeasement in the 1930s and adopted "armed liberalism" based on the idea "that failure to act against aggressors would only invite further aggression" (Kagan 2014, Sep. 5). A cornerstone of this approach was coercive diplomacy which, according to Alexander George, means "to back a demand on an adversary with a threat of punishment for noncompliance that will be credible and potent enough to persuade him that it is in his interest to comply with the demand" (George/Simons 1994, 2). Capability and the will to use it are both necessary components of a credibly military threat (Delpech 2012, 45). Strategic coercion may take the form of deterrence – the demand of inaction – and compellence – the demand of action (Schelling 1966). Both play on the fear and rational cost-benefit calculations of the opponent (Nye 2000, 113). Importantly, in this view diplomacy and military power are not two opposing means. Rather, diplomacy is reinforced "by power and the will to use it. The combination of these tools of foreign policy strengthens the effectiveness of deterrence, reassures allies, and can lessen the need to utilize military power" (Lieber 2016, 16), Theodore Roosevelt summarized this approach in a West African proverb: "Speak softly and carry a big stick; you will go far" (Encyclopaedia Britannica 2019). Importantly, however, deterrence (and compellence) may also provoke the use of force (Lebow 1985, 217). Robert Jervis proposed the distinction between the "spiral model" and the "deterrence model" of conflict. In the former, the use of force provokes the use of counterforce leading to a spiral of escalation. In the latter, the use of force or the show of strength causes the opponent to back down leading to de-escalation (Jervis 1968). In the second half of the 20th century, the US has largely operated on the deterrence model of conflict, emphasizing power and credibility as important foreign policy considerations.

However, during the second decade of the 21st century, this no longer seems to be the prevalent American position, Rather, the US seemed to be "yearning for an escape from the burdens of power" (Kagan 2014, Sep. 5). While some cast doubt on whether the proclaimed 'war fatigue' of the American public is really reflected in the positions and attitudes of the population (Gilboa 2016), it is believed to exist by policymakers and has a significant impact on their positions (Kagan 2014, Sep. 5), Moreover, Obama's promise to end the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq likely helped get him elected (Gilboa 2016, 71; Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21). Obama chose a foreign policy strategy of retrenchment and disengagement because, first, he wanted to focus on domestic affairs due to the inherited economic and financial crisis, major reform plans, and his lack of foreign policy experience (Gilboa 2016, 66). Second, he believed that retrenchment was the best strategy to manage the decline of US power and restore the international standing of the US, damaged during the Bush presidency, through restraint and multilateralism, soft power and a non-interventionist approach (ibid.: Inbar/ Rynhold 2016, 3; Lieber 2016, 15). His senior advisor Ben Rhodes summarized Obama's foreign policy goals: "Wind down these two wars, reestablish American standing and leadership in the world, and focus on a broader set of priorities, from Asia and the global economy to a nuclear-nonproliferation regime" (Drezner 2011). This also included conciliatory policies towards adversaries, an emphasis on the BRICS and international institutions, reconciliation with the Muslim world, and distancing from traditional allies (Gilboa 2016, 66; Lieber 2016, 15). While Trump differed from Obama in his approach to foreign policy, both presidents sought to shed the long-standing US role as the 'world's policeman' symbolized by the experience of the Iraq invasion (Ross 2019, Oct. 28). The US continues to struggle, however, to find a new foreign policy identity balancing various priorities and imperatives. In 2014, Kagan warned that while the US may seek an "escape from power." others, who do not share its "hierarchy of values" are moving to fill the vacuum and the effectiveness of power (Kagan 2014. Sep. 5). Iran is one of the most often cited examples.

US Middle East policy and the Iranian nuclear program

In the Middle East, the US is concerned with preventing any single country from achieving dominance and preventing nuclear proliferation (as in other regions) and maintaining stability for global energy security (Mandelbaum 2016, Apr. 14). While the latter point – and therefore the region – has lost some relevance with US energy independency (Laipson 2016, Apr. 14; Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21), it remains important to the US due to its impact on energy supplies to allies and global markets (Mandelbaum 2016, Apr. 14). Other US interests in the Middle East include the fight against terrorism and the security of its allies, especially Israel (Kam 2013, 62; Wolf 2018, 23). While Obama announced a "Pivot to Asia," his ambition to redefine the relationship of the US with the Muslim world, announced in his 2009 Cairo speech, showed that the Middle East still played an important role in the mind of the president (Laipson 2016, Apr. 14).

By the time Obama assumed office, Iran had become "the most dangerous

² See, e.g., Kupchan 2012; Posen 2014; Rachman 2011, Jan. 3; Zakaria 2008.

^{12 |} The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

state actor" in the Middle East (Lieber 2016, 8). Until today, it threatens US interests due to its aggressive regional activities and hegemonic ambitions, its support for terrorism and its nuclear ambitions (ibid.; Mandelbaum 2016, Apr. 14). During the East-West confrontation, US nuclear thinking focused on this divide. Its end led to the "return' of the South and of small and medium sized states looking for recognition, power, and sometimes an open challenge to the existing international system." Iran is one such a state (Delpech 2012, 96). The 2003 Iraq invasion greatly strengthened Iran and left it without its traditional buffer (Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21; Litvak 2018, 42). At the same time, the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan led to a (perceived) war weariness in the US and a preference for "[r]estraint and a light footprint in the Middle East" (Cohen 2016, 23), which affected US policy towards Iran.

US intelligence assessed in 2012 and early 2013 that Iran was building a nuclear infrastructure and enriching uranium to acquire the capacity for a quick nuclear breakout. It assessed that Iran had "the scientific, technical, and industrial capacity to eventually produce nuclear weapons" but that it had not yet made the political decision to do so (Clapper 2013, Mar. 12). There was broad agreement that Iran "may also be furthering its nuclear weaponization capabilities" but had not "restarted a structured nuclear weaponization program [as existed prior to 2003], which is a collection of activities aimed at developing and building the nuclear weapon itself" (Albright/Brannan 2012, Apr. 9).³ There also seems to have been a broad but disputed consensus that years ago Iran made a strategic decision to acquire nuclear weapons (ibid.; Kam 2013, 62).

An Iranian nuclear weapon would undermine key US interests in the region and beyond. It would provide an umbrella to Iran's support for terrorism and regional activities and those of its allies, thus increasing their aggression against the US presence in the Middle East and US regional allies, especially Israel, which Iran calls to eliminate which Iran regularly threatens to obliterate (Abrams 2012, 26-27; Kam 2013, 62). It would lead to a regional nuclear arms race,⁴ reinforce Iran's leadership status in the radical camp, and increase the pressure on moderate countries to band-wagon (Kam 2013, 62). This would increase regional instability in line with the stability-instability paradox (Wolf 2018, 23) with consequences for the oil market and undermine the US policy of preventing any single country from dominating the Middle East. Additionally, an Iranian nuclear weapon would damage US credibility and extended deterrence in the Middle East, as the US had repeatedly declared that it would not let Iran obtain nuclear weapons (Kissinger 2014, 204-205).⁵ Furthermore, it would deal a critical blow to the global nuclear nonproliferation regime (Abrams 2012, 27: David 2016, 48; Kam 2013, 62). New nuclear weapons states may also "adopt 'new rules of the game,' leaving aside the complex doctrine of deterrence for *simpler*

14 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

doctrines of use" (Delpech 2012, 97). There is, thus, reason to suspect that the deterrence dynamic of the Cold War would not apply after the breakdown of the nonproliferation regime in the Middle East (and, potentially, beyond).⁶ Kissinger summarizes the high stakes: "the issue is at heart about international order – about the ability of the international community to enforce its demands against sophisticated forms of rejections, the permeability of the global nonproliferation regime, and the prospects for a nuclear arms race in the world's most volatile region" (Kissinger 2014, 159).

The nuclear nonproliferation regime and US nonproliferation policy more specifically are based on the NPT. The treaty, of which the US was a major architect, contains a structural inequality as it allows only those countries which had developed and exploded a nuclear weapon or nuclear device before January 1, 1967, to possess nuclear weapons while prohibiting other signatories from acquiring such weapons. This inequality arouses great resentment among some countries, including Iran (NPT 1970; Popp 2017, 1). provides the international community with legitimacy in dealing with proliferators (Landau 2016, 198) but also presents a "serious constraint" to such efforts. Article IV allows non-nuclear weapons states the peaceful use of nuclear energy to incentivize participation in the treaty (ibid., 199, emphasis in original). The US has long maintained that this does not include a "right to enrich" (Dahl 2013, Nov. 23; Davenport 2014, Sep. 18). The NPT, however, is ambiguous on this issue. Davenport explains that "[w]hile the NPT clearly affords non-nuclear weapons states access to nuclear technology for peaceful purposes in return for pledging not to pursue nuclear weapons and having IAEA safeguards in place, it does not specifically afford or deny enrichment and reprocessing rights to member states." Countries like Germany, Japan, Argentina, and Brazil interpret the NPT as granting them the right to enrich and have, thus, pursued enrichment and/or plutonium reprocessing (Davenport 2014, Sep. 18).⁷ This dual-use technology, however, offers a loophole to proliferators who can disquise a military nuclear program as a civilian one, a possibility that the architects of the NPT had not taken into account. The dual-use nature of enrichment also renders the case that a given nuclear program has military purposes more difficult. Iran has proven very adept in using this to its advantage based on the claim that its nuclear program was entirely for peaceful purposes (Landau 2016, 199-200). The US is particularly committed to non-proliferation because it threatens its "dominant strategic position" by limiting its ability to project military power and coerce weaker states (Kroenig 2014, 33).⁸ However, it has become more cautious in assessments of other states' proliferation activities and intentions after its assessment of Iragi WMD, which provided the justification for the Irag invasion in 2003, had proven wrong. This experience had also led to more caution with

³ Secretary of Defense Robert Gates and his successor Leon Panetta confirmed this assessment (Dwyer 2013, Mar. 15; Sanger 2012, 185).

⁴ For a discussion of this possibility see Yadlin/Golov 2012.

⁵ For a discussion of the effects of an Iranian nuclear weapon on US extended deterrence in the Middle East see Doyle 2013.

⁶ While nuclear proliferation to additional states increases the risk that such weapons will end up in the hands of terrorists and despite Iran's support for terrorism, it is considered very unlikely that Iran would transfer nuclear weapons to terrorists (Byman 2008; Nader 2013).

⁷ See also Dahl 2013, Nov. 23.

⁸ Others may even see an advantage in nuclear proliferation as it constrains and weakens the The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 15

regards to military force as a non-proliferation tool, thus making diplomacy the preferred way to deal with proliferation threats (Landau 2016, 200).

The US backed, but did not join, the negotiations initiated by the E3 in 2003. After the issue was referred to the UNSC in 2006, the US offered to participate in negotiations on the condition that Iran suspend uranium enrichment activities first. The Europeans later adopted this precondition which precluded negotiations until Obama became president in January 2009 and announced engagement with Iran without preconditions (Landau 2012, 40-43). It thereby took the lead position in engagement with Iran. By that point, its red line had shifted from 'no access to nuclear technology' during Clinton's presidency to 'no enrichment' in the Bush era (Küntzel 2014b, 27). In the interim agreement of 2013, the Obama administration would agree to independent uranium enrichment by Iran. After the conclusion of those negotiations in 2015 with the JCPOA, the Trump administration would take another, very different approach to Iran.

Over the years, the Iran nuclear file has become an issue of contention over deeper questions regarding America's role in the world and its foreign policy priorities at a time when the US is struggling with answering these questions. It was perceived as such by policymakers and advisors. Obama's senior aide Ben Rhodes, for example, remarked that the Iranian nuclear program had become a "battleground in terms of American foreign policy" (Solomon 2016, 174). US commitments to allies and particularly Israel, its Middle East strategy and prioritization of different world regions, its relationship with Europe, nonproliferation and disarmament strategies, its role in the world, including multilateral and unilateral tendencies, the relationship between diplomacy and military force, the question of power as posed by Kagan, and other issues all played into its policy towards the Iranian nuclear program.

The German perspective

For Germany, too, the Iran nuclear file turned into a testing ground of alternative foreign policy directions in a time of national and European-wide identity crisis. At the same time, Germany suffers from a lack of strategy (Bindenagel/Ackermann 2018, Oct. 15; Kluth 2017, Oct. 5) and "intellectual laziness" (Dempsey 2013, 14) in questions of security and foreign policy strategy. Germany does not have a regularly published comprehensive national foreign and security policy strategy (Schulz/van den Woldenberg 2018, 9) or even a strategic debate on security due to its culture of pacifism and dependence on the United States during the Cold War (Dempsey 2013, 14). During the past fifteen years, Merkel's personal tendency to build on ambiguity (Speck 2013, Jul. 3; Stelzenmüller 2016, 53) has added to this.

Characteristics and trends of Germany's foreign policy

During the Cold War, the foreign policy of the Federal Republic of Germany was characterized by 'historic responsibility' (*historische Verantwortung*) as the aggressor of World War II and the perpetrator of the Holocaust and, thus,

by a culture of strategic restraint (Kultur der strategischen Zurückhaltung), a unique reluctance to deploy hard power (Stelzenmüller 2016, 68), Since the 1990s and German reunification, this tradition has increasingly come into conflict with its economic power, potential as a global actor, and national interests as Germany fails to act in proportion to its vulnerability to global disorder and the expectations of allies (ibid., 55-57). This is exemplified by the ongoing dispute with the US over its failure to live up to the NATO commitment to spend 2 percent of its GDP on defense (Deutsche Welle 2019, Nov. 27). This phenomenon is largely a European one, though Germany's specific historic experience and economic power exacerbate it. Other European countries, such as Britain and France, developed an aversion to power already after World War I, which led to their attempt to appease Nazi Germany. World War II strengthened their conviction. After the end of the Cold War and with the reduction of US military presence in Europe, the united Europe was expected to emerge as a global power. The rise of China and the BRICS, but more importantly structural and political divisions as well as a lack of capability and will inhibited the realization of this expectation (Lieber 2016, 17, 20).⁹ A growing awareness of this gap is part of Europe's ongoing identity search.

The German leadership, too, has expressed growing awareness of the need to become a 'shaping power' (Gestaltungsmacht) and take on international responsibility (Giegerich/Terhalle 2016, 156; Wright 2019, 112), e.g. in speeches at the Munich Security Conference 2014 (AA 2014, Feb. 1; Bundesministerium für Verteidigung 2014, Jan. 31: Bundespräsident 2014, Jan. 31), Foreign policy and defense reviews¹⁰ came with a greater willingness to frame foreign policy actions in terms of 'national interest,' e.g. during the Euro-Crisis (Speck 2013, Jul. 3), and provide lethal military aid to active conflict zones (Giegerich/Terhalle 2016, 160-161). Germany has also been more willing to upset the expectations of allies and particularly the USA (Oppermann 2012, 505), in particular when fulfilling those expectations required the use of military force, e.g. in Libya in 2011 (Kundnani 2011, 31) and earlier in Irag in 2003¹¹ (Speck 2013, Jul. 3). Note also that the common usage of the term "responsibility" instead of "power" points to German decision-makers' continued discomfort with German power.¹² These seemingly paradoxical developments reflect a growing ambivalence in Germany's attitude towards the use of military power.

⁹ Other European countries, too, fail to fulfill their NATO defense budget commitment. American disappointment is particularly great with Germany due to its economic strength (Lieber 2016, 28).
10 See the federal foreign office's Review 2014 (AA 2015) and the 2016 White Paper on Germany's security policy and the future of the Bundeswehr, the first such document in 10 years (Bundesregierung 2016, 22). The security policy guidelines published by the defense ministry stressed assertiveness already in 2011 (Bundesministerium für Verteidigung 2011).

¹¹ This led to a low point in US-German relations and personal enmity between George W. Bush and Gerhard Schröder. Domestic considerations seem have been the main reason for Schröder's vocal opposition to the Iraq invasion, which played an important role in his election victory in late 2002 (Steiniger 2019, 154).

¹² Katzenstein remarked this in 1998 (Katzenstein 1998, 2). Despite later developments, German politicians still prefer "responsibility" as the above mentioned speeches at the Munich Security Conference 2014 show.

Germany still shows a preference for international cooperation and has firmly embedded itself in supranational structures (Bundesministerium für Verteidigung 2011, 16: Kauder 2017). In the academic debate, Maull's 'civilian power' concept (Maull 1990: 2000: 2018) is still the most prominent theory dealing with Germany's foreign policy (Belkin 2009: Harnisch 2001: Overhaus 2006) and remains Germany's self-image (Koenig 2020, 80). The main objective of civilian powers is to 'civilize' international relations by replacing military power with the international rule of law to ensure stability in a world of increasing interdependence. They stress international cooperation, promote supranational structures to address international issues, and focus on non-military means for the promotion of national interests with military power as a last resort (Maull 1990, 92-93). Welsh proposes a similar list of foreign policy pillars including multilateralism – "never alone" –, soft power – persuasion rather than coercion - and civilian power - the primacy of politics over force and the promotion of democracy, human rights, and the rule of law (Welsh 2010, 218). Germany, therefore, stresses *Moralpolitk* (politics based on moral and ethical maxims) and has retained a legalist view of foreign policy due to the conviction that an international order based on law is more stable, secure, and effective than one based on power. This view is nurtured by the dominance of lawyers in its foreign service (Müller 2016, 27), Moreover, until today, a European identity appeals to many as a way to submerge "[t]he heavy burden of Germany's identity [...] within a European context" (Lieber 2016, 35).

Within Europe, Germany acts as a "reluctant hegemon" (Bulmer/Paterson 2013). While Germany gives up power to the EU as a supranational institution. Germany has become an economic and political hegemon with a decisive role in the EU's foreign and security policy since the Euro Crisis (Helwig/Siddi 2020: Stelzenmüller 2016, 53, 58). Like Germany,¹³ the EU is viewed as a civilian power whose primary foreign policy tool is *effective multilateralism* (Cronberg 2017a). In his 2003 essay Of Paradise and Power.¹⁴ Kagan argues that Europe's and, by extension, Germany's commitment to multilateralism is self-interested, a result of Europe's incapacity to act unilaterally (Kagan 2003, 38).¹⁵ Foreign Minister Heiko Maas confirmed this in 2018 saving that countries like Germany were "too small to be able to call the shots on their own on the global stage" (AA 2018, Jul. 25). The EU has been described as "Germany's principal source of power and leverage" and "a maximizer of its global strategic ambitions" (Stelzenmüller 2016, 58). Germany increasingly uses multilateral formats to pursue its own national interests (Wright 2019, 111) and politicians have begun to openly emphasize multilateralism as an effective while morally acceptable tool to promote German interests. In an op-ed in the New York Times in March 2015, Steinmeier argued

that "[flor Germany, the response to the dual challenges of crises and order will always be framed within a European approach [...] because we profit from Europe's strength. Only firmly anchored and integrated in Europe will we be able to shape the rules and norms of globalization" (Steinmeier 2015, Mar. 12).¹⁶ However, Kagan acknowledges that Europe's commitment to multilateralism is also ideological (Kagan 2003, 38). In Cooper's words, "[t]he gap between Europe and the United States is not just about capability; it is also about will" (Cooper 2003, 165). "Multilateralism – for which the European Union stands and which is in some way inherent in its construction – is more than the refuge of the weak. It embodies at a global level the ideas of democracy and community that all civilized states stand for on the domestic level" (ibid., 168). This projection of the inside unto the outside means that Europe has "a new mission civilisatrice" (Kagan 2016, 61, emphasis in the original), the export of Europe's "post-historical paradise" (ibid., 3) – what Maull calls 'civilizing' international relations. This new mission is born out of historical experience and a certain mix of altruism and self-interest: "Just as Americans have always believed that they had discovered the secret to human happiness and wished to export it to the rest of the world. so Europeans have a new mission born of their own discovery of perpetual peace" (ibid., 61). However, as Cooper recognizes, "multilateralism, if it is to be effective, needs to be backed by strength, including armed strength" (Cooper 2003, 168). In Europe's "postmodern paradise (as Robert Kagan calls it) it has been easy to forget that force matters. Unfortunately it matters more than anything else" (ibid., 162). The Federal Republic's traditional aversion to military force is an extreme example of this European dilemma.

Scholars have tried to describe Germany's new assertiveness as 'normalization,'¹⁷ "the gradual attenuation of the particular restrictions that have influenced and constrained Germany's international actions since, and because of, World War II" (Gordon 1994, 225). Kundnani rejects this idea as 'normal' foreign policy cannot be defined meaningfully and Germany does not use military force similarly to its allies (Kundnani 2011, 37-39). He also rejects the idea of a return to geopolitics due to Germany's continued aversion to military force and friendliness towards China as well as its economically rather than strategically motivated assertiveness within Europe. Regarding Russia, its support for sanctions over the Ukraine crisis is an exception to the dominance of economic interests, e.g. Nord Stream 2¹⁸ (ibid. 2016, May 4).

Instead, Kundnani proposes the concept of Germany as a geo-economic power (ibid. 2011).¹⁹ Szabo describes geo-economics as "an economic form of realism"

¹³ As "Europe's 'chief facilitating officer'" (Steinmeier 2015, Mar. 12), it "upload[ed]" its own governance preferences to the EU (Hillebrand 2019, Sep. 22). For a discussion of the institutional parallels between Germany and the EU see Katzenstein 1998, 33-45.

¹⁴ Kagan's Of Paradise and Power has been criticized for being "too German-centered" (Ikenberry 2003). This makes the essay all the more relevant for this study.

^{15 &}quot;For Europeans, the UN Security Council is a substitute for the power they lack" (Kagan 2003, 40). For a more detailed discussion of factors in Europe's weakness see Lieber 2016, 23-31.
18 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

¹⁶ For another example see Kauder 2017.

¹⁷ See, e.g. Haftendorn 2006, 412; Hellmann 2011, 49; Kappel 2014, 349; Wagener 2006, 79.
18 The Nord Stream 2 pipeline under the Baltic Sea is to connect Russia directly with Germany. German officials argue that the pipeline will moderate Russia's behavior by making it dependent on gas exports to Germany and is necessary for Germany's energy transition (Energiewende). Critics, including the US and most European countries, mainly fear that the pipeline will increase European and especially German dependence on Russian gas (Kramer 2020, Sep. 14).
19 He based this idea on Luttwak's concept of geo-economics (Luttwak 1990).

which gives "priority to stable economic relationships over other considerations" (Szabo 2015, 8). The German model comprises five characteristics: First, national interests are defined in economic terms; second, a shift to a more selective multilateralism: third, business, especially exporters, significantly shape foreign policy: fourth, economic interests are prioritized over non-economic interests. including the promotion of human rights and democracy (*Moralpolitik*); fifth, economic power is used as a tool to impose national preferences (ibid. 10). The central role of the economy in German foreign policy is a result of its historic importance for Germany's identity²⁰ and its particular characteristics. Almost 28 percent of jobs and 56 percent of manufacturing jobs are linked to exports (Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie 2019, 1), its growth relies on exports, and its manufacturing sector depends on the import of raw materials (Szabo 2015, 4-8). This renders the economy vulnerable to disruptions (ibid., 90) and gives German business a vetted interest in foreign policy (ibid. 6). Moreover, exporters depend on the government for trade with countries such as China and Russia. Business lobbies are strengthened by the importance of employment rates and the state of the economy for elections (Kundnani 2011. 41; Szabo 2015, 11) and, thus, maintain a relationship of "reciprocal manipulation" with the government (Luttwak 1990, 185). More importantly, however, the primacy of geo-economics in Germany's foreign policy was enabled by the US security umbrella which ensured a stable world order (Kefferpütz 2020, Sep. 3).

The tension between the civilian power and the geo-economic imperative had been mediated by Germany's strategic dependence on the US and its orientation towards Western markets. With increasing distance from the past and perceived lesser need for the US, the geo-economic imperative is becoming dominant (Kundnani 2011, 35; Szabo 2015, 6, 10).²¹

Nevertheless, the civilian power imperative is not obsolete (Kundnani 2011, 41–42). German public discourse is still oriented towards *Moralpolitik* and multilateralism. There is a widening gap between the leadership and public opinion on the means and ends of foreign policy and the role of national interests (Belkin 2009, 16) reflected, e.g., in the opposition to the acquisition of armed drones (Dempsey 2013, 13) and the public outrage over Horst Köhler's comments in 2010²² (Szabo 2015, 8). Second, Merkel occasionally subordinated economic interests to political considerations she deemed important despite her generally business-friendly policies (Karnitschnig 2020, Jul. 8; Packer 2014, Nov. 24), e.g. Russia sanctions over the Ukraine crisis against the opposition of the German business sector (Kundnani 2016, May 4; Szabo 2015, 39). In January 2015, she said that especially those voices in the German economy which cast

doubt on the necessity of sanctions must understand that economic success depended on stable political conditions (Kohler/Merkel 2015, Jan. 16). In light of the many inconsistencies, Eberle argues against viewing actorness as "coherent and unfolding linearly over time" and instead proposes conceptualizes Germany as a "dividual actor" whose foreign "policy is not driven by a singular coherent identity, but constantly renegotiated between different, often conflictual logics" (Eberle 2019, 12). Civilian and geo-economic power identities may thus be simultaneously present (ibid., 11) and be used to describe two sides of a tension between different ideas and priorities.

The German foreign policy tradition of *Ostpolitik* seems to serve both the civilian power and geo-economic imperative and constitutes a recurring theme in its policy towards adversaries of the West during the Cold War and afterwards. A closer look may help understand Germany's policy towards Iran. Ostpolitik was developed as a policy of engagement and trade with Eastern Europe. East Germany, and the Soviet Union in the 1960s and 70s by SPD politicians Willy Brandt and Egon Bahr, who called for "change through rapprochement" (Wandel durch Annäherung) (Cassier 2020, Jul. 28). Change would not come through pressure but "continual and nonthreatening interaction and interdependence" would bring change from within (Szabo 2015, 25), Ostpolitik is credited by Germans as an important factor for the fall of the Soviet Union while Americans emphasize Western strength (ibid., 113).²³ They concluded that multilateral engagement and mutual trust "were the best approach for dealing with seemingly intractable opponents" (ibid., 11). Despite the failure of this approach in relation to post-Cold War Russia – some argue that Germany's policy even helped the Kremlin (Shevtsova 2016, 20) - it is still prevalent among members of the German foreign policy establishment and especially the SPD (Meister 2019, 31-32).²⁴ They assume that interdependence is a win-win leading to more cooperation and trust (ibid., 28) but ignore that interdependence also means vulnerability (Keohane/Nye 2001, 7). This difference partially explains disagreements between Germany and its Western allies over the Nord Stream 2 pipeline.²⁵ While Germany's support for the pipeline is primarily economically motivated, it is rooted in *Ostpolitik* (Meister 2019, 26). Today more strongly than ever, the Ostpolitik tradition serves as a rationale to justify German geo-economics. Germany is particularly receptive of "the allure of trade with emerging non-Western powers, some of whom can provide high growth rates, above-average returns on investment, and privileged access to scarce resources" (Stelzenmüller 2016, 62). Its self-perception as an emerging power and a natural mediator in new multipolar world order contribute to this orientation towards emerging powers (Gotkowska 2015, 12; Küntzel 2014a, 269; Stelzenmüller 2016, 62). Historically, Germany has repeatedly found itself in a

²⁰ The economy was a symbol of national pride and legitimate source of influence after World War II (Szabo 2015, 4).

²¹ Joschka Fischer said in 2010, "[t]he current foreign policy is essentially foreign economic policy and follows almost exclusively domestic political considerations" (Szabo 2015, 12).

²² In 2010, Horst Köhler was forced to resign as federal president after suggesting that military means may sometimes be needed to protect German economic interests (Fischer/Meldick 2010, May 27).

²³ Condolezza Rice and Steinmeier had an argument about this in 2009 (Szabo 2016, 113).

²⁴ For example, Steinmeier called for mutually beneficial Russian-German economic and social interweavement in a speech in 2008 (AA 2014, May 13) and in 2013, Westerwelle proposed "change through trade" as Germany's Russia policy (ibid. 2013, Jun. 29).

²⁵ Merkel described the project as "commercial" rather than political (Dempsey 2018, Apr. 17). The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 21

"geopolitical middle position" (Seibel 2011, Oct. 24) presenting itself as an 'honest broker' (*ehrlicher Makler*), a term coined by Bismarck to define Germany's role in the Congress of Berlin in 1878 (Garland/Garland 2005). *Ostpolitik* is one example for this approach which is accompanied by a reluctance to pick sides²⁶ and the attempt to create the reputation that Germany has "limited interests beyond supporting the multilateral process itself" (Belkin 2009, 3). In a speech in 2016, Steinmeier stated that Germany was an international mediator because it had chosen mutual understanding ("*Verstehen und Verständigung"*) as the basis of its foreign policy (AA 2016, Jun. 27). While Germany's mediation has never been selfless, it is now more inclined to use this function for the promotion of national interests (Seibel 2011, Oct. 24).

Germany's "perceived softness on Russia, its ties with Iran, and its close economic relations with China" have led to "a great deal of US mistrust in Germany" (Spiegel 2013, Oct. 25).²⁷ Because Germany's policy towards the Iranian nuclear program has been closely connected and often a reaction to US policy, a closer look at Germany's perspective on their bilateral relationship will be helpful in understanding it.

US-German relations were intimate during the Cold War but disagreements came to the forefront after its end as Germany's perceived need for US support decreased. The Iraq invasion of 2003, reports on US treatment of prisoners at Abu Ghraib and Guantanamo Bay, and Edward Snowden's revelations, among others, contributed to the worsening of German public opinion about the US and damaged the bilateral relationship. Anti-Americanism increased and there was also an erosion of favorable attitudes even among mainstream parties. Disillusion with the once-admired US and particularly with Obama's presidency plays an important role (Lieber 2016, 34-35). The German essayist and screenwriter Peter Schneider expressed this feeling in the words, "[y]ou have created a model of a savior, and now we find by looking at you that you are not perfect at all – much less you are actually corrupt, you are terrible businessmen, you have no ideals anymore" (Packer 2014, Nov. 24). While Merkel made efforts to improve US-German relations (Belkin 2009, 1), they remain troubled.

Germany's turn away from the US should not be reduced to economic interests, also because it is shared by other European countries. The French were particularly vocal in their position as Foreign Minister Hubert Vedrine criticized American "hyperpuissance" (hyperpower) (The New York Times 1999, Feb. 5) and President Jacques Chirac called for a "multipolar world" against "American hegemony" in 2003 under the impression of the Iraq invasion (Graff/Crumley 2003, Feb. 24). The Europeans saw an opportunity for a European global role, perhaps even in the form of balancing against the US (Lieber 2016, 22).

27 See also Grigat/von Billerback 2018, May 15; Reuters 2018, May 10.

22 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

These rifts are not the result of a particular US administration's world view and policy. Kagan argues that the US and Europe have different perspectives on the use of power and the conduct of foreign policy as a result of a disparity of power and an ideological gap which are mutually reinforcing (Kagan 2003, 3, 11). The ideological gap is the result of Europe's historic experience of the 20th century which has led Europeans to shed Machtpolitik in favor of diplomacy, commercial ties, international law, multilateralism, and a preference for seduction over coercion (ibid., 55). While Europe has entered "a post-historical paradise," the US still acts in "an anarchic Hobbesian world" (ibid., 3). As a result of the disparity of power, they increasingly disagree over the assessment of threats (ibid. 27). The German commitment to the concept of change through rapprochement, trade, and interdependence as a way to overcome hostility and mistrust is shared by Europe as a whole. In many ways, it is the story of European integration and the character of Europe's new *mission civilisatrice*. an alternative approach to US military interventionism. Kagan captures the difference in the words, "'[w]hen you have a hammer, all problems start to look like nails.' This is true. But nations without great military power face the opposite danger: When you don't have a hammer, you don't want anything to look like a nail" (ibid., 27-28). At the same time, it is often overlooked in German and European discourse that Europe's "passage into post-history has depended on the United States not making the same passage" (ibid., 73). Presenting the European miracle merely as change through rapprochement misses this crucial precondition and may lead to problematic applications of the concept in foreign policy. Chirac's comments illustrate that, after the Irag invasion. Europe has come to see the US as an impediment to rather than a primary promoter of a 'civilized' world order.

According to Lieber, Germany today faces a choice between three alternative foreign policy directions. First, "Atlantic partnership and a close relationship with the United States;" second, building "on Western and Central Europe through the EU" – which may accompany the first option or be separate from it –; and, third, looking East towards Russia and beyond or striving towards "a major global role through international institutions" (Lieber 2016, 33). In relation to the Iran nuclear file, Germany has been torn between these options while trying to reconcile its different priorities and convictions in a coherent policy.

Germany's Middle East policy and the Iranian nuclear program

Germany's main interests in the Middle East are stability for the implementation of its economic and energy interests and the prevention of migration to Europe, Israel's security and the fight against Islamist terrorism (Fakoussa 2017, 31). Despite the normalization debate in relation to German-Israeli relations²⁸ and domestic protest, the support of successive German governments for Israel's security has been relatively stable (Stein 2011, 17; De Vita 2015, 848). In 2008, Merkel called Israel's right to exist Germany's raison d'état immediately

²⁶ For example, Germany has thus far avoided picking sides in the struggle between China and the US (Kefferpütz 2020, Sep. 3). Merkel herself has shied away from criticizing China while German exports to China reached almost €100 billion in 2019 (Karnitschnig 2020, Jul. 8). Volker Perthes, the head of one of Germany's most important think tanks, recently suggested that China could be a more reliable partner than the US (Böhme/Herold 2020, Aug. 9).

²⁸ See, e.g., Stein 2011, 8-14.

after stressing the "disastrous consequences"²⁹ of an Iranian nuclear weapon (Bundesregierung 2008, Mar. 18) and has shown commitment to protect its security (Belkin 2009, 21). Israel's security has also constituted a red line in Germany's consensus oriented EU policy (Wright 2019, 181) and played a role in its policy towards the Iranian nuclear program from the start (Borchard 2015, Jul. 7). The commitment to Israel's security has long clashed with Germany's interest in new markets in the region (Szabo 2015, 10). Additional interests regarding Iran include stability in the Persian Gulf region due to its significance for the oil market, access to the Iranian gas sector for the diversification of energy sources to reduce dependence on Russia, the expansion of economic relations, and the resolution of regional conflicts to prevent further migration flows (Fathollah-Nejad 2017, 37; 2018, Oct. 22). Those interests are shared by Germany's EU partners but are even more significant for Germany as one of the main destinations for refugees and due to its plans to exit from nuclear and carbon energy production (Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12).

German intelligence reportedly considered the existence of an Iranian nuclear weapons program likely between 2007 and 2009 when the controversial US National Intelligence Estimate concluded otherwise (Albright/Shire 2009; Albright/Walrond 2009, Sep. 16). Germany's Annual Disarmament Report (Jahresabrüstungsbericht) mentioned the Iranian nuclear program as a threat for the first time in 2004. Subsequent reports showed growing concern (Wright 2019, 209-210). German decision-makers perceive the main threat to be the possible use of a nuclear weapon by Iran and the regional arms race an Iranian breakout would cause. An Iranian nuclear weapons arsenal would undermine Israel's security and regional stability, i.e. key German interest in the region (Bannas/Kohler 2009, Aug. 21: di Lorenzo/Ulrich 2006, Mar. 23). In an interview in 2009, Merkel said that "[t]here must not by a nuclear bomb in the hands of Iran whose president constantly questions Israel's right to exist"³⁰ (Bannas/Kohler 2009, Aug. 21). Furthermore, as a non-nuclear weapon state with threshold capabilities, Germany has a strong interest in maintaining the nuclear nonproliferation regime globally, an interest that would be undermined by an Iranian breakout. On other hand it wants to preserve the rights of nuclear 'have-nots' (di Lorenzo/Ulrich 2006, Mar. 23; Küntzel 2014a, 212-213; Szabo 2015, 9; Wright 2019, 196). Then-Foreign Minister Joschka Fischer expressed this in 2004, stating that "[w]e do not want to guestion the sovereign right to the civilian use of nuclear energy, which every country has in the framework of existing international commitments [..]. It is clear, however, that a nuclear armament of Iran would lead to a dangerous development in [..] one of the most dangerous regions" (Bundestag 2004, Nov. 11). This ambiguity increases Germany's stake in a satisfactory solution to the Iran nuclear file.

The threat that the Iranian nuclear program poses to German interests in the region and more broadly is moderated by the traditionally friendly bilateral ties

with Iran. Those relations go back to Imperial Germany, which Iranian leaders viewed as a counterweight to the intrusive policies of Russia and Britain, and were maintained by Shah Reza Pahlavi and Nazi Germany (Gorges 2016, 39; Kiani 2012, 117; Klein 2019, May 9). Diplomatic relations between the Federal Republic and Iran began in 1952 and were accompanied by close relations in a variety of fields. Germany became Iran's largest trading partner and played an important role in its industrialization, including its nuclear program. Iran became the most important 'Third World' importer of German goods (Bösch 2015, 322-323; Gorges 2016, 41; Klein 2019, May 9).

In 1979. Germany was the only Western country that wanted friendly relations with the new regime (Küntzel 2014a, ix). This was reciprocated by Khomeini³¹ and enabled Germany to function as a mediator during the hostage crisis (Bösch 2015, 341-347; Wiegreife 2015, Jul. 25). In the tradition of Ostpolitik, it continued to be the Western country with the closest relations to the regime³² and maintained economic ties (Gorges 2016, 41-43). The 'critical dialogue' with Iran in the 1990s was born out of the German desire to keep up a political dialogue (Behrendt 1997, 257; Bundesregierung 1996, Jan. 16; Heinrich 1996, 541). Even after the fatwa against Salman Rushdie, the Mykonos scandal, and the suspension of the "critical dialogue" (Gorges 2016, 43; Struwe 1998, 17), Germany did not join the US policy of isolating Iran (Küntzel 2014a, 174). The renewal of engagement after the Khatami's election came with a rise in German exports to Iran (Gorges 2016, 45). Schröder's government continued the policy of change through rapprochement and refused the US request to support sanctions regime (Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12). It also convinced France and Britain E3 to begin negotiations with Iran over its nuclear program in 2003 (Borchard 2015, Jul. 7).

Joffe described the German-Iranian relationship as a "mysterious romance [...] that has survived every war, every upheaval, every revolution"³³ (Joffe 1996, Mar. 8). This historic, almost emotional connection has been repeatedly emphasized by German officials.³⁴ Possibly, a mutual resentment of the US – open in the

²⁹ Author's translation. German original: "verheerende Konsequenzen."

³⁰ Author's translation. German original: "Es darf keine Atombombe in der Hand Irans geben, dessen Präsident ständig die Existenz Israels in Frage stellt."

³¹ Gerhard Ritzel, the German ambassador to Iran at the time, reported on a friendly offer by Khomeini to continue good relations and his own positive response (Bösch 2015, 343). **32** In 1984, German Foreign Minister Hans-Dietrich Genscher, a key architect of *Ostpolitik*, was the first Western official to visit Iran after the revolution (Bösch, 348-349; Szabo 2009, 24). He explicitly stated, "[i]t would be a mistake [...] 'to isolate regimes just because one did not agree with them, especially when the country in question is a major economic partner" (Nacken 1984, Jul. 13).

³³ Author's translation. German original: "rätselhafte Liebesbeziehung, ... die jeden Krieg, jeden Umbruch, jede Revolution überstanden hat."

³⁴ Genscher justified his visit to Iran by pointing to the an affinity between the two peoples based on "reliable and long-lasting relations between Germans and Persians that had always' existed" (Archiv der Gegenwart 1984, 27906, cited in Küntzel 2014a, 141). In a 1997 debate in the German Bundestag, Foreign Minister Kinkel expressed the view that "the German and Iranian people are bound together by a century-long tradition of good relations [...] what has been built over many years should not needlessly be torn down in troubled times" ([author's translation. German original: "daß das deutsche und das iranische Volk durch eine hundertjährige Tradition guter Beziehungen miteinander verbunden sind … Was in vielen Jahren aufgebaut wurde, sollte auch in Zeiten schwersten Sturms … nicht ohne Not völlig The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File 125

Iranian case, unconscious in the German case – played a role in this connection even before Trump's presidency (Litvak 2020, Oct. 20). Some observers consider this to be at least as important for Germany's relative friendliness towards Iran as its economic interests since exports to Iran constitute only a small part of its total exports (Küntzel 2014a, 174: Rudolf 1997, 4). When taking into account the *potential* of the Iranian market for exports, particularly machines, equipment, and technologies, and its energy resources, economic interests may seem more significant. No less important, however, is the belief in change through rapprochement and trade (Rudolf 1997, 3). In a 2008 book titled Partner, nicht Gegner ("Partner, not adversary"), the former director of one of Germany's most important think tanks, Christoph Bertram, argued that Iran should be viewed as a partner rather than an adversary as it had the right to enrich uranium and the international community should build on its assurances that its nuclear program was entirely peaceful (Bertram 2008). The book is a blunt example for a line of thought that is still wide-spread in the German foreign policy establishment as this study will show.

Since 2005, German Iran policy has been gradually revised. Ahmadinejad's anti-Semitic rhetoric led to a public dissociation of political elites from the previous policy. The failure of E3 diplomacy contributed to this. Furthermore, Merkel's government favored a tougher stance to improve relations with the US and soften Israeli criticism (Adebahr 2017, 78: Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12). In 2007, Germany was replaced by China as Iran's most important trading partner (Gorges 2016, 8). This was, however, due to an increase in Chinese trade with Iran rather than a decrease in German-Iranian trade which began to decline only in 2010 (Rudnicka 2020, Nov. 25). According to Fitzpatrick, it nevertheless retained significant leverage over Iran as two thirds of the country's industry were based on German machines and products which required spare parts that China could not provide (Halper 2010, Sep. 28). However, ideology, economic interests, and traditional affinity remained strong and weakened this leverage. Its reluctance to participate in sanctions outside the UNSC before 2010 (Jones 2007; Meier 2013, 9) undermined the efficacy of the sanctions regime (European Affairs 2012: Kam/Even 2013, 72). Even minor economic measures were met by sharp criticism from the German business sector³⁵ as well as politicians. During her first term, Merkel tried to balance the conflicting interests by publicly criticizing Iran's policy and lowering state guarantees for exports to Iran while resisting decisive economic measures and supporting political cooperation with Iran (Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12). Importantly, even as Germans became more critical of Iran, they viewed Iran as "a difficult country to deal with" but not as "evil" like many Americans (Adebahr 2017, 144).

From the beginning, Germany had a strong interest in a diplomatic solution to the Iranian nuclear file. The E3 had initiated negotiations in 2003 to prevent a US intervention against Iran, restore European solidarity after the dispute over Iraq, to prove the effectiveness of 'effective multilateralism,'³⁶ and to avert the dangers of a nuclear Iran including regional instability and nuclear coercion³⁷ (Delpech 2012, 36, 49; Adebahr 2017, 4, 43, 139). Germany also perceived a solution to the nuclear file as an opportunity to turn Iran into a partner for stability in the Middle East, access its energy resources,³⁸ and boost exports following sanctions relief (Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12; Shirvani/Vukovic 2015, 81-84). Furthermore, improved relations with Iran hold high geopolitical potential for Germany that desires to increase its weight in the international arena and improve its standing and influence in the Middle East. Germany's political and economic relations with Iran have already contributed greatly to its international prestige as they, together with its de facto EU leadership, allowed it to join the permanent members of the UNSC in their negotiations with Iran (Cronberg 2017a, 38; Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12; Hellmann 2011, 47). In its increasing political engagement in the Middle East, it presents itself "as a neutral mediator between the competing actors in the region" (Gotkowska/Frymark 2016, Jan. 25).

During the period from 2012 to 2020, Germany's policy towards the Iranian nuclear program tried to reconcile its economic interests and traditional affinity for Iran with its commitment to Israel's security and other interests in the Middle East, its ambiguous approach to nuclear non-proliferation and relationship with the US. There was a tension between its traditional strategic restraint and new ambitions to shape world events. More broadly, Germany was – and still is – stirring between Lieber's three foreign policy directions.

eingerissen werden"] Bundestag 1997, Apr. 17).

³⁵ Most prominent among them is the German Near and Middle East Association (NUMOV), an association of companies operating in the Middle East (Gotkowska 2009, Aug. 12).

³⁶ As laid out in the EU strategy against proliferation of WMD (Council of the EU 2003a).

³⁷ The European Security Strategy of 2003 lists WMD proliferation as one of five key threats to European security (Council of the EU 2003b, 11). The timing of this document as well as the European strategy against proliferation of WMD – right after concerns about Iran's nuclear program became public – suggests that the concern European states were was also security related and not merely a matter of averting a US invasion.

³⁸ Iran is considered to possess the largest natural gas resources worldwide (Pflüger 2016, 181-182). The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 27

THE OBAMA ERA — FROM ECONOMIC STRANGULATION TO THE JCPOA

The phase from 2012 to the JPOA in late 2013 was characterized by efforts to tighten sanctions and, until mid 2013, unsuccessful engagement. This changed with the election of Hasan Rouhani. In November 2013, the negotiations resulted in an interim agreement between the P5+1 and Iran that constituted the basis for the JCPOA of 2015. During this period, the US and Germany pursued a dual-track strategy combining economic pressure and diplomacy. The US also stated that the military option remained on the table and reportedly carried out covert operations against Iran's nuclear program. I will first analyze and discuss the sanctions track and military action as well as covert operations and regime change as policy options. Then, I will analyze in detail the engagement track and discuss the JCPOA as its conclusion and the (temporary) conclusion of US and German efforts against the Iranian nuclear program.

The sanctions track

By the time Obama assumed office, it had become clear that his predecessor's uncompromising stance had been as unsuccessful as the European dialogue with Iran. He, therefore, chose a more accommodating US policy in the hope that this would suffice to break the deadlock. This policy was part of a general outreach to US adversaries, including Russia and Cuba, (Landau 2012, 43; Lieber 2016, 15) as well as a new approach to disarmament (Landau 2016, 43) set out in Obama's 2009 speech in Prague. In that speech, he expressed his desire for a "world without nuclear weapons" (WH 2009, Apr. 5) and proposed concrete steps towards that goal including reducing the role of nuclear weapons in the US National Security Strategy and the arsenals of nuclear-weapons states, a test ban treaty, and improvements of the NPT to close its loopholes (ibid.). This position was reiterated in the National Security Strategies of 2010 and 2015 (WH 2010; 2015) and served as the basis for the Obama administration's non-proliferation efforts against Iran.

At this point, Obama seemed to view financial pressure as ineffective and harmful to diplomacy (Zarate 2013, 322-324). The Obama administration argued that stricter sanctions would strengthen conservative elements in Iran pushing for an expansion of the nuclear program whereas US engagement would divide the Iranian elite and strengthen moderates (Looney 2018, 169; Ross 2016, 366). This line of thinking would define large parts of Obama's Iran policy. Like the German concept of change through rapprochement, it was based on the assumption that positive incentives and dialogue would bring change from within while pressure would be harmful. This thinking differs from the view of international bargaining that sees military power as leverage which can prevent the actual use of military force by strengthening deterrence and diplomacy. Furthermore, it assumes that the regime included moderates opposed to the militarized nuclear program. These assumptions had raised Western hopes for 28 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

reform and a more constructive foreign policy after the elections of Rafsaniani in 1989 and Khatami in 1997 (Dai 2017, Feb. 28: Siegmund 2001, 43). Eventually, neither had delivered on those hopes. However, in 2003, during Khatami's presidency, the Iranians did propose limiting uranium enrichment to a level far lower than the P5+1 proposals a decade later. The proposal was rejected by Bush who insisted on zero enrichment. It is unclear whether the proposal was genuine or merely an attempt to buy time (Kessler 2013, Dec. 9: Kristof 2007, Apr. 28). While some members of the regime probably oppose a nuclear *breakout*, there appears to be a consensus that Iran should be obtain a nuclear weapons capacity³ enabling a guick breakout at a time of Iran's choosing (Landau 2016. 203; Litvak 2020, Aug. 27). Critics argue that in assuming that Iranian policy was primarily a reaction to US policy, Obama overestimated the importance of US policy and underestimated the significance of ideology and regional dynamics for Iran's foreign policy (Dai 2017, Feb 28: Lieber 2016, 68). Others doubt that Obama's initial engagement reflected true optimism and point to covert action and preparations for additional sanctions which were already under way (Sanger 2012, 157). Whether or not Obama had been genuinely optimistic about this initial attempt, the failure of engagement in 2009 and the discovery of the secret enrichment plant near Fordow in September the same year led to the realization that expressions of goodwill would not suffice and pressure was required (Zarate 2013, 328). In 2010, the Obama administration turned to a dual-track approach that combined sanctions⁴⁰ with continued engagement. Initially, however, Obama remained reluctant to accelerate sanctions due to his continued concern that they could undermine diplomacy (IISS 2013, 230). According to Joe Lieberman, a Democrat Senator until 2013, "senior Obama administration officials worked to block congressional efforts [at sanctions], warning that they were unnecessary, counterproductive and even dangerous" and "would isolate the United States and alienate our allies" (Lieberman 2015. Aug. 14). This changed in 2012.

An unprecedented sanctions regime

In 2012, the US shifted from "[f]inancial constriction" to "economic strangulation" (Zarate 2013, 337-338). Previous 'smart' sanctions targeted international activities supporting Iran's nuclear and missile programs were based on UNSC decisions. The new sanctions targeted the basis of Iran's economy as such, including oil, gas, banking, and shipping sectors (IISS 2012, 253). In addition to unilateral US sanctions, the Obama administration launched an intensive campaign to build international support for sanctions. These efforts were aimed especially at Russia, China, and Germany, who had thus far undermined the sanctions regime (Sanger et al. 2010, Nov. 28). Obama called the campaign "a classic example of American leadership" (Obama/Inskeep 2014, Dec. 29). The result was a sanctions regime of unprecedented proportions, which combined three

³⁹ Iran may seek to be in "strategic decision making distance from nuclear [weapons]" to avoid the negative repercussions of a breakout, including a possible military attack on the country, while nonetheless strengthening its deterrence and prestige (Yadlin/Guzansky 2012, 14).
40 For a comprehensive list of Iran sanctions see Katzman 2020.

goals: (1) disrupting the supply for Iran's missile and nuclear programs, (2) changing its cost-benefit balance in favor of negotiations, and (3) building leverage for the talks (Albright/Shire 2009; Looney 2018, 17). Additionally, the sanctions were to set a deterrent precedent for other potential proliferators (Mousavian 2012, 20).

Observers mention four main motivations behind Obama's decision to tighten sanctions. First, existing sanctions had proven ineffective in breaking the diplomatic deadlock (Kam/Even 2013, 72), an impression confirmed by US intelligence (Clapper 2011, Feb. 16). At the same time, Iran was making progress on enrichment⁴¹ and the IAEA report from November 2011 presented alarming conclusions regarding a PMD (IAEA 2011, Nov. 8). This threatened to leave the US with a choice between military action and a nuclear Iran, a choice Obama was determined to avoid (see below). Second, Obama faced domestic pressure from the Treasury and Congress that developed and actively pushed for new sanctions (Solomon 2016, 142-166). An earlier example for such a dynamic is the Comprehensive Iran Sanctions, Accountability, and Divestment Act of 2010 which, according to Doran, Obama had opposed but then signed into law because of the unanimous Senate vote in favor of the bill (Doran 2015, Feb. 2).

Third, fear of an Israeli attack added urgency to the matter. From 2010 onward. Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu and Defense Minister Ehud Barak repeatedly threatened a military attack should international diplomatic efforts remain fruitless. In November 2011, they began indicating that an attack was imminent and the US might not receive advance warning. The administration assessed that an Israeli attack would lead to military escalation which draw it into another Middle East war, including chaos on the oil market and anti-American unrest in the Muslim world undermining Obama's 'new beginning' (Ross 2016, 367). The administration took the threats seriously. For example, Panetta warned in early 2012 of "a strong likelihood" of an Israeli attack in spring or summer (Ignatius 2012, Feb. 2). According to Sobelman, Israeli threats augmented fears of entrapment by the junior ally, especially in light of the coming presidential elections November 2012 (Sobelman 2018, 16-18). In order to buy time and prepare for an attack scenario, the administration issued public and private warnings to Israel, organized frequent visits by senior officials, increased intelligence-gathering on Israel, and updated contingency military planning in the region (ibid., 23, 29-30). Former administration officials emphasize the importance Obama attached to this mission. In his autobiography, Panetta writes that Obama's two main foreign policy objectives for 2012 were preventing Iran from acquiring a nuclear weapon and avoiding another war in the Middle East (Panetta 2015, 404). In an interview, Gary Samore, Obama's Coordinator for Arms Control and WMD, even claimed that "[m]uch of U.S. strategy at that time was built around 'how do we stop the Israelis from attacking.' In some ways, that became the more immediate objective than stopping Iran" (Sobelman 2018, 29). Many observers agree that Israeli threats brought Obama to accelerate

sanctions at a time he had not chosen otherwise (ibid., 31; Solomon 2016, 194-195; Ross 2016, 367; Zarate 2013, 337-338). Israeli threats were also used in and contributed to the success of Obama's international campaign for sanctions (Goldberg 2014, Oct. 28) as they created "a useful sense of urgency" according to his former senior advisor Ben Rhodes (Ignatius 2015, Sep. 15).

Fourth, Obama's policy was affected by public opinion, especially in light of the upcoming presidential elections. Sanctions were an opportunity to raise support among Jewish and pro-Israel voters as well as the wider American public which saw the Iranian nuclear program as a major threat to the US (Gilboa 2016, 76-80). Ahmadinejad's rhetoric and Netanyahu's emotional public diplomacy campaign contributed to this attitude (Dangoor 2019, 197; Doran 2015, Feb. 2).⁴² Republican candidates advocated for a tougher stance on Iran and new sanctions were to prevent them from turning the issue into an advantage (Ignatius 2012, Feb. 2).

It is unclear to what extent Obama had begun to see economic pressure as an effective tool and how important domestic pressure, public opinion, and Israeli threats were for his decision to tighten sanctions. However, the diplomatic efforts the administration invested to gain international support for sanctions suggest that the decision cannot be reduced to domestic factors.

While the sanctions probably contributed to the necessary conditions of Rouhani's election⁴³ and Iran's return to the negotiating table,⁴⁴ the Obama administration did not believe that economic pressure alone would convince Iran to abandon its nuclear ambitions. Obama's deputy national security advisor Ben Rhodes reportedly said, "if you close the diplomatic option, you're left with a difficult choice of waiting to see if sanctions cause Iran to capitulate, which we don't think will happen, or considering military action" (Landler/Weisman 2014, Jan. 13). This skepticism was shared also by fervent proponents of financial warfare such as Zarate who expressed doubt whether "economic pressure can alter the calculus of a regime committed to nuclear capability as a central element of national power and regional influence" (Zarate 2013, 352). As we shall see, Obama's wariness of military action and his reluctance to use the threat of military force as leverage made Rhodes' "difficult choice" impossible.

Germany and the sanctions track

Before 2010, Germany had largely opposed the imposition of sanctions, in particular outside the UNSC. From 2010 onward, the E3 created a more united front for sanctions and, with Germany's approval, imposed several rounds of autonomous Iran sanctions (European Affairs 2012; Patterson 2013, 135; Sanger et al. 2010, Nov. 28).⁴⁵ However, Germany remained Iran's most important Western

⁴² While Netanyahu's and AIPAC's efforts helped build support, they were not the sole reason behind public and congressional support for a tougher line against Iran, contrary to the claims of some observers (e.g. Parsi 2017).

⁴³ The economy and sanctions relief became a major issue in the elections (Khalaji 2013, Jun. 17).

⁴⁴ For varying views see Litvak 2014, 42; Terhalle 2015, 603; Cronberg 2017a, 27.

⁴¹ By May 2012, Iran had enough LEU for four nuclear weapons (IISS 2012, 246). 30 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

⁴⁵ The first round was announced on July 26, 2010, following the UNSCR 1929, the second round The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 31

trading partner also during the height of sanctions in 2012 and 2013 (Gorges 2016, 8) undermining their effectiveness (European Affairs 2012; Kam/Even 2013, 72). German exports to Iran dropped from €3.8 billion in 2010 to €2.5 billion in 2012 and €1.8 billion in 2013 but did not fall below this mark until 2018 (Farzanegan 2020, Mar. 5; Kiewel 2013, Dec. 8).⁴⁶ German companies were also repeatedly accused of selling dual use technologies to Iran (Knight 2013, Jul. 16; Kiewel 2013, Dec. 8).

The German government, too, remained more reluctant than its E3 partners to pass stricter sanctions. In November 2011, it stated that it was in favor of a "considerable tightening"⁴⁷ of sanctions but refused to support the French plan to block all accounts of Iran's Central Bank in the EU fearing damage to its trade with Iran (Ross/Busse 2011, Nov. 22).⁴⁸ These mixed messages reflected a fundamental tension between the civilian power imperative and the geo-economic imperative. The former called for a policy consistent with that of Western allies, multilateralism, and *Moralpolitik*. On this side of the scales, Germany's stake in a functioning nonproliferation regime as a nonnuclear power and Middle East stability and its commitment to Israel's security weighed in. From a geo-economic perspective, sanctions closed off a promising market for German exports and energy resources (Szabo 2015, 8-10). Here, also traditional German affinities for Iran and its belief in change through rapprochement and trade weighed in. Additionally, Germany's general preference for persuasion over coercion played a role in its reluctance to employ pressure.

On Iran sanctions, the chancellery under Merkel tended towards the first side more often than the foreign office. Patterson argues that the election of Merkel in 2005 was important for the gradual hardening of Germany's position on Iran (Patterson 2013, 140). Merkel called for tougher Iran sanctions on multiple occasions. In a speech in September 2011, she expressed her support for new, tough sanctions against Iran "in light of the progress of the Iranian nuclear program whose allegedly civilian nature is only a pretext. [...] The close cooperation between President Ahmadinejad and Assad speaks volumes"⁴⁹ (Bundesregierung 2011, Sep. 10).⁵⁰ It seems that her orientation towards the US (Patterson 2013, 140) and strong personal support for Israel (Packer 2014, Nov. 24) as well as Germany's stake in the nuclear nonproliferation regime played

on January 23, 2012, and the third on October 15, 2012 (Patterson 2013, 135-136)

46 Trade was sustained by medium-sized companies less interested in the American market (Tockuss/Heinemann 2018, Aug. 7).

47 Author's translation. German original: "deutliche Verschärfung."

48 See also Germany's reluctant consent in summer 2011 to include the Europäisch-Iranische Handelsbank into the list of EU sanctions against the opposition of many businesses and politicians (Ross/Busse 2011, Nov. 22; Solomon 2016, 150-151).

32 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

an role in her prioritizing political objectives and multilateralism over shortterm economic interests in the case of Iran (Adebahr 2017, 60; Szabo 2015, 9). In an interview in 2009, she argued that despite the concerns of the German economy Iran sanctions would be justified if no diplomatic progress was made due to Germany's responsibility as part of the international community and the dangerous consequences of an Iranian nuclear weapon for the Middle East, the non-proliferation regime, and Israel's security (Bannas/Kohler 2009, Aug. 21).

The foreign office was more reluctant to support Iran sanctions, Differences between the chancellery and the foreign office are common in Germany as they are usually held by different parties and their relationship is cooperative and competitive at the same time (Wright 2019, 146, 151). Steinmeier, foreign minister from 2005 to 2009 and again from 2013 to 2017, was from the same party of Merkel's predecessor Schröder whose government had been especially lax on Iran and Russia and had broken with the US over Irag (Szabo 2015, 36-37). Following the foreign policy legacy of Willy Brandt, the SPD was particularly committed to the Ostpolitik tradition and Steinmeier himself developed the concept of "modernization through interdependence" vis-à-vis Russia (ibid., 37). His replacement in 2009 by Guido Westerwelle of the FDP was important for Germany's Iran policy as it weakened the federal ministry relative to the chancellery. The FDP was a much smaller party and Westerwelle was preoccupied with inner-party issues. According to a former German diplomat. this rebalancing led to a hardening of Germany's position on Iran (Patterson 2013, 141). Furthermore, the FDP had a stronger transatlantic orientation and. in 2012. Westerwelle himself repeatedly called for tougher sanctions on Iran despite his party's business-friendly line.⁵¹ Disappointment over the failure of engagement with Iran within the ministry added to this development (ibid.). According to newspaper reports, a French and British sanctions proposal in January 2009 had failed despite Merkel's support because Steinmeier's opposition prevented full governmental support from Germany (Nougavrède 2009, Jan. 19). After Westerwelle became foreign minister, the EU (and Germany) agreed to a sanctions package similar to the one Steinmeier had opposed in 2009 (Patterson 2013, 141).

Germany thus became more open to the imposition of strict unilateral sanctions. The shift in Germany's position, in turn, seems to have been crucial for the imposition of crippling EU unilateral sanctions in 2012⁵² (ibid.).⁵³ The new sanctions were based on a December 2011 decision of the EU member states to

⁴⁹ Author's translation. German original: "Im Übrigen bin ich der Auffassung, dass die Staatengemeinschaft angesichts der Weiterentwicklung des iranischen Nuklearprogramms, dessen angeblich zivile Natur nur vorgeschoben ist, weitere Sanktionen ins Auge fassen sollte. Die enge Zusammenarbeit zwischen den Präsidenten Ahmadinedschad und Assad spricht Bände." 50 Merkel also called for sanctions in January 2010 after a meeting with Israeli President Shimon Peres (ZEIT Online 2010, Jan. 26) and urged China to support Iran sanctions during a visit in February 2012 (Deutsche Welle 2012, Feb. 2).

⁵¹ For example, Westerwelle said in September 2012 that "[s]anctions are necessary and soon. I can't see there is really a constructive will on the Iranian side for substantial talks" (Pawlak/ Moffett 2012, Sep. 7) and reiterated this position in October 2012 (AA 2012, Oct. 14).

⁵² EU unilateral sanctions of 2012 included a total oil boycott, Iran's disconnection from the SWIFT system (essentially blocking Iran from international financial transactions), and sanctions on Europe-based insurers and re-insurers of oil tankers serving the Iranian oil sector (Terhalle 2015, 600). For an overview of EU sanctions until January 2012 see Council of the EU 2012, Mar. 23. 53 In an interview, Richard Dalton said in 2012, "I suspect Germany was key. Germany way always the front marker as regards addressing Iranian concerns when the EU3 were meeting on Iran nuclear issues" (Patterson 2013, 141).

extent the scope of the sanctions in light of Iran's violations of UNSC and IAEA resolutions, progress at the Fordow facility and in enrichment generally, and the lack of constructive engagement.⁵⁴ Like US sanctions, they had the dual purpose of constraining Iran's nuclear and missile programs and of changing Iran's cost-benefit calculation to persuade it to comply with international obligations (Council of the EU 2011; ibid. 2012, Mar. 23).⁵⁵ In a joint statement, Merkel, Cameron, and Sarkozy confirmed that the sanctions were designed "to undermine the regime's ability, to fund its nuclear programme, and to demonstrate the cost of a path that threatens the peace and security of us all" (BPMO 2012, Jan. 23). Underlying was a genuine concern that a nuclear Iran would undermine nonproliferation regime (Slavin 2012, Jan. 25).

Apart from these concerns shared by Germany's partners, pressure from the US administration and E3 peers played an important role in its decision to support tougher sanctions. The extensive diplomatic campaign for sanctions launched by the Obama administration certainly influenced Germany's decision, especially since the government coalition parties at the time all shared a more transatlantic orientation (de Galbert 2016, 10). Schmitt argues that Germany joined the sanctions effort due to its multilateral orientation ("never alone") and to maintain European solidarity at a time when this solidarity was strained by the Euro Crisis and Germany's refusal to support the Libya intervention (Schmitt 2017, 264). With German consent, the EU as a whole changed its stance regarding US secondary sanctions which it had thus far opposed. While member states continued to express their concerns to the US in private, the EU publicly accepted US secondary sanctions in an unprecedented shift of policy (Patterson 2013, 138). The EU may have become more receptive to US pressure also due to the deterioration of the investment environment in Iran, thereby lowering the economic costs of additional sanctions (ibid., 142).

Some in the German foreign policy establishment seem to have perceived the cooperation with the US on Iran as a frustrating compromise rather than cooperation with an ally on a matter of common interest. This was due to a strong belief in change through rapprochement and the resulting view that sanctions were ineffective and harmful. Even Obama's mild course did not eliminate the feeling that Europeans were "steering between effective multilateralism and transatlantic relations" (Cronberg 2017b, 243).

Finally, Israel was a factor in Germany's decision to support new sanctions in 2012. First, like the Obama administration, Germany feared that a continued diplomatic deadlock could lead to an Israeli attack on Iran which would undermine regional stability and, thus, key German interests in the Middle East. According to a former German diplomat, this fear was the main reason

for tightening sanctions (Patterson 2013, 144). In 2009, Merkel herself named the prevention of an Israeli attack as one of the reasons for her willingness to consider sanctions (Bannas/Kohler 2009, Aug. 21). European and US experts on Iran have confirmed this view (Slavin 2012, Jan. 25). Second, many in the German foreign policy establishment and especially the chancellor herself were genuinely concerned for Israel's security (Szabo 2015, 9) which they believed would be undermined by both an Israeli attack and an Iranian nuclear weapon. Their policy diverged from that advocated by the Israeli government not due to a disregard for Israel's security but rather due to fundamental disagreements on the right way to ensure that security (see below).

Sanctions after the interim agreement

After the election of Rouhani and the interim deal, the focus of the international community shifted to the engagement track. Contrary to fears that the sanctions regime would collapse after the JPOA, sanctions relief remained very limited (Ottolenghi 2014). Nevertheless, the willingness to take action against continued Iranian efforts to circumvent sanctions declined (UNSC 2014, Jun. 11). There were few new designations of Iranian entities by the US and none by Europe as they were considered "impolitic while negotiations continue" (Ottolenghi 2014, 31). The Obama administration feared that new sanctions would be viewed by Iran as a violation of the JPOA and undermine engagement in a revival of the position Obama had taken at the beginning of his presidency. Landau criticizes this position arguing that Iran had responded to pressure in the past, including in the talks that produced the JPOA, by taking a more cooperative position (Landau 2016, 204-205).

The Europeans shared the position of the Obama administration leading to greater consensus between the European and US governments with regard to sanctions policy. In a joint *Washington Post* op-ed, the E3 foreign ministers and Mogherini stated that "we must demonstrate our commitment to diplomacy" instead of strengthening Iranian hardliners and causing splits in the international coalition behind the current sanctions regime by imposing new sanctions (Fabius et al. 2015, Jan. 22). Again, Merkel chose a somewhat different tone than the foreign office. In May 2015, she said at a US Chamber of Commerce event that "[i]f Iran does not meet its obligations, or does not meet them adequately, we remain ready to take back the current limited suspension of sanctions" (Hughes 2014, May 2). However, she, too, agreed that new sanctions would endanger the negotiations as she added that "[f]irst of all, we have to give the negotiations a chance" (ibid.).

Members of Congress, however, felt that new sanctions could serve as leverage in the negotiations and a "diplomatic insurance policy" in case the talks would fail. They also believed Iran's threats to walk away from the talks to be a bluff (Landler/Weisman 2014, Jan. 13). By April 2014, 59 senators, including 16 Democrats, supported a bill – introduced only a month after the JPOA – that threatened new sanctions in case of a violation of the JPOA, set demands for a final deal,

⁵⁴ The storming of the British Embassy in Tehran by a mob after the UK followed the US Treasury decision of November 21, 2011, to block entire Iranian banking sector also contributed to the EU decision (IISS 2012, 253). Cronberg claims that the EU sanctions were mostly a response to US pressure and Israeli threats rather than Iranian progress and diplomatic deadlock (Cronberg 2017b, 250). Her own account of France's and the UK's stance (ibid. 2017a) contradicts this assessment. 55 The latter argument entered the official rationale of the EU only in 2010 (Meier 2013, 15). 34 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

and expressed support for Israeli military action (*Nuclear Weapon Free Iran Act of 2013*). The White House publicly equated the bill with a vote for war (IISS 2014, 220; Landler/Weisman 2014, Jan. 13; Landler 2014, Jan. 16) and threatened to veto it (Zengerle 2014, Jan. 28). The bill stalled in early 2014 (IISS 2014, 220). Equating new sanctions with a vote for war is another strong indication that Obama's weariness of pressure gained the upper hand again after the JPOA. This view narrowed his options for preventing a nuclear Iran considerably as a diplomatic agreement (without the leverage of additional pressure) became the only alternative to full-scale war. Disagreements between the Obama administration and Congress over the relationship between diplomacy and pressure developed into a heated argument as the negotiators came closer to a final agreement (see below).

The military option – leverage and prevention

In the debate over the Iranian nuclear program, the military option had two potential functions. It could, first, serve as a last resort to prevent an Iranian nuclear weapon and, second, as leverage in the negotiations in form of a credible military threat. A credible military threat comprises the two dimensions of capability and resolve (Delpech 2012, 45) and may serve as deterrence and leverage to avoid having to actually use military force. It is in this spirit that George Washington said in his first address to Congress, "[t] o be prepared for war is one of the most effectual means of preserving peace" (Washington 1790, Jan. 8). However, only the US and Israel have taken the option of military action into consideration (Samore/Kam 2015, Sep. 29).

Germany and the military option

Germany has categorically rejected military action both as a practical option and as a bargaining tool. In fact, the E3 engagement initiative of 2003 was a direct response to the US-led invasion of Irag to prove that multilateralism was indeed a more effective alternative to US interventionism (Delpech 2012, 36). Military action or even successful diplomacy as a result of military pressure would have meant that those efforts and the broader *mission civilisatrice* had (temporarily) failed. Kagan observed in 2003 that leading European officials seemed to be more worried about US unilateral military action than about Saddam Hussein's weapons of mass destruction. US action was "an assault on the essence of 'postmodern' Europe [...] an assault on Europe's new ideals, a denial of their universal validity" (Kagan 2003, 61-62). This observation could be applied to German policy towards the Iranian nuclear program and, in this case, was shared by its E3 partners. With Kagan, this opposition was born out of ideological conviction - change would come through rapprochement rather than pressure – as well as powerlessness summarized in the hammer-nail metaphor, Furthermore, Germany opposed military action against Iran due to the expected practical ramifications, warning it would involve "incalculable risks" (Naumann 2012, Apr. 1), including a disruption of supply chains of raw materials, an increase in migration flows to Europe, and a war that would

undermine Israel's security as perceived by Germany. All three are German key interests in the Middle East (Fakoussa 2017, 31).

Keller observes that "[t]he German debate about the use of military means for crisis management suffers from a strange bipolarity." Instead of appreciating the variety of military options and the potential of a credible military threat to prevent the need military action, "[m]ilitary intervention is usually equated to massive combat action and uncontrollable escalation" (Keller 2015, Apr. 24). As a result, showing support for military action is usually met with sharp opposition from decision-makers and the public. The Transatlantic Trends Survey 2013 found that only 27 percent of Germans agreed that "under some conditions war is necessary to obtain justice" compared to 68 percent of Americans. Other Europeans showed positions similar to the Germany with the exception of the UK (Stelzenmueller et al. 2014, Q. 34.2). The survey results are telling with regard to the political feasibility of even verbal support for a military option by another country.

Merkel's own position on military action seems to be less clear-cut. In a 2003 op-ed for the Washington Post, Merkel all but called for German support for the Irag war (Merkel 2003, Feb. 20), an article that almost cost her political career. She has since been much more careful in her statements on sensitive matters (Packer 2014, Nov. 24). Nevertheless, she approved tank exports to Saudi Arabia in 2011 citing Israel's approval and the need to counterbalance Iran in addition to the goal of increasing German exports (Stark 2011, Oct. 14). Germany also delivered three nuclear-capable submarines to Israel during Merkel's tenure and agreed to the subsidized sale of another three in (Handelsblatt 2017, Oct. 23: Times of Israel 2017, Jun. 30). In a speech in September 2011, she clarified her rationale stating that if NATO was reluctant to intervene in conflicts itself, other states that are willing to intervene must be supported also with through weapons exports (which also benefit the German economy) but added that "no conflict we are confronted with today can be solved with military means alone"⁵⁶ (Bundesregierung 2011, Sep. 10). These instances indicate that some in the German political establishment do not entirely reject the notion of deterrence but are unwilling to support it openly or implement it themselves.

The United States and the military option

Obama has repeatedly stressed that "all options are on the table." For example, he stated after meeting Netanyahu in March 2012 "I reserve all options, [...] when I say all options are at the table, I mean it" (WH 2012, Mar. 5).⁵⁷ Other administration officials reiterated this stance.⁵⁸ Obama also took practical

⁵⁶ Author's translation. German original: "Der Einsatz militärischer Mittel als ultima ratio kann und darf nicht ausgeschlossen werden, aber kein Konflikt, mit dem wir heute konfrontiert sind, kann allein mit militärischen Mitteln gelöst werden."

⁵⁷ He also stated at the AIPAC Policy Conference 2012, "I will not hesitate to use force when it is necessary to defend the United States and its interests" (WH 2012, Mar. 4). For a comprehensive list of such comments before his reelection see Goldberg 2012, Oct. 2.

⁵⁸ For example, Biden stated at the AIPAC conference in March 2013 that "all options, including military options, are on the table" (Hughes 2013, Mar. 5). Secretary of State John Kerry pointed The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 37

steps towards a military option instructing the Pentagon early on to prepare the military means for an attack on Iran's nuclear sites (Ross 2016, 367). The Massive Ordinance Penetrator, the only bunker buster bomb able to penetrate the solid rock above the Fordow enrichment halls, had already been under development but became available during his first term (Sanger 2012, 152). Obama also strengthened US forces in the Gulf area (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4).

Nevertheless, by 2015, it seemed that nobody believed Obama's threats to use military force, including the Iranians (Dershowitz 2015, 17: Friedman 2015, Jul. 22: Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22), According to Bergman and Mazzetti, even the buildup in the Gulf area was in preparation for Iranian retaliation after an Israeli attack rather than in preparation for a US strike (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4). According to Dershowitz, this impression was primarily due to a change in Obama's rhetoric regarding the military option after his reelection in 2012 and the midterm elections in 2014 (Dershowitz 2015, 18-19).⁵⁹ The message became "that our military option was, for all practical purposes, off the table" (ibid. 16). Officials repeatedly announced that military force was incapable of stopping the nuclear program. For example, Obama told Israeli television on May 2, 2015, that "[a] military solution will not fix it. Even if the United States participates, it would temporarily slow down an Iranian nuclear program but it will not eliminate it" (Pileggi 2015, Jun. 1). However, already prior to Obama's second term the credibility of US military threats had been undermined as senior administration officials had repeatedly stated that the time was not ripe for military action (Kam 2013, 65)⁶⁰ and publicly shared their doubts in the effectiveness of a military attack as well as their fears of its hazardous consequences (Sanger et al. 2010. Nov. 28: Katzman 2015. 39). Such statements undermined the credibility of the military option from early on. Most importantly, Obama's decision in August 2013 not to punish Bashar al-Assad for the use of chemical weapons despite having previously declared this to be a red line convinced Middle East actors. including Iran, that Obama would never resort to the military option against Iran's nuclear program (Goldberg 2016, Apr.; Litvak 2020, Oct. 20).

Obama feared that a credible military threat would undermine diplomacy, the only chance at a solution, even more than sanctions. After a series of interviews with Obama, Goldberg wrote in 2016 that "Obama generally believes that the Washington foreign-policy establishment, which he secretly disdains, makes a fetish of 'credibility' – particularly the sort of credibility purchased with force. The preservation of credibility, he says, led to Vietnam" (Goldberg 2016, Apr.). He,

to the possibility of military means at his confirmation hearing in January 2013 (Cassata 2013, Jan. 24).

therefore, looked back with pride at his decision not to enforce the red line he had drawn on the use of chemical weapons in Syria (ibid.).⁶¹ Declarations that "all options remain on the table" may, therefore, have been meant to garner support among domestic audiences⁴² and to reassure the Israelis rather than build leverage vis-à-vis the Iranians (Shalom 2016, 23). This is supported by the context of Obama's most prominent such statements made in an interview with Goldberg published in early March 2012 (Goldberg 2012, Mar. 2) and Obama's speech two days later at the annual AIPAC Policy Conference (WH 2012, Mar. 4). That was the height of Israeli threats, days before a visit by Netanyahu to Washington, and the run-up to the 2012 presidential elections. Ross confirms that these considerations were central for Obama's comments (Ross 2016, 369). That the Obama administration chose to openly voice its doubts and fears suggests that it did not intend to use the military option as leverage. According to Lieber, "a lack of appreciation for the fact that diplomacy is far more effective when it is backed by power" was one of the defining characteristics of Obama's foreign policy (Lieber 2016, 102).⁶³ I will return to the roots of this thinking below.

This leaves the question if Obama seriously considered military action to be a last resort he would opt for if he had to choose between military action and an Iranian nuclear weapon. Obama himself and administration officials have repeatedly rejected containment as Iran policy.⁴⁴ Behind closed doors, however, there was profound disagreement within the administration over whether Iran should be prevented from acquiring a nuclear weapon, if necessary by force, or whether the US should ultimately be prepared to contain a nuclear Iran. Ross, a former senior advisor to Obama, names Secretary of Defense Robert Gates and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs Mike Mullen as two senior officials opposed to a military attack. The countervailing view, supported by Secretary of State Hillary Clinton, National Security Advisor Tom Donilon, Deputy Secretary of State Jim Steinberg, and Ross himself, was that containment would inevitably fail resulting in a regional nuclear arms race and that, therefore, the US will need to use military force should all other means fail (Ross 2016, 368; Solomon 2016, 172). In 2013, Obama nominated Chuck Hagel as secretary of defense who

61 Not all members of the administration shared this view of credibility and this particular episode, including Joe Biden, Susan Rice, Hillary Clinton, and Leon Panetta (Goldberg 2016, Apr.).
62 According to the Gallup Poll conducted in February 2012, 32 percent of Americans and 30 percent of Democrats said they considered Iran to be the greatest enemy of the US (Newport 2012, Feb. 20).

64 For example, Obama stated at the AIPAC Policy Conference 2012, "I do not have a policy of containment; I have a policy to prevent Iran from obtaining a nuclear weapon" (WH 2012, Mar. 4). A year later, Biden stated at the AIPAC conference that the administration was committed "to prevent Iran from acquiring a nuclear weapon. Period. End of discussion. Prevent – not contain – prevent" (Dwyer 2013, Mar. 15). Secretary of State John Kerry rejected containment in his confirmation hearing (Cassata 2013, Jan. 24) and Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel said at a news conference with Israeli Defense Minister Moshe Ya'alon: "Iran will not be allowed to develop a nuclear weapon. Period" (Shanker/Sanger 2013, Apr. 22).

⁵⁹ For a list of comments on the military option after Obama's reelection see Dershowitz 2015, 19-25.

⁶⁰ In 2012, Anne-Marie Slaughter, a former State Department official, said, "I don't know any security expert who is recommending a military strike on Iran at this point" and Michèle Flournoy, a former senior Pentagon official, said, "[m]ost security expert agree that it's premature to go to the military option" (Kristof 2012, Mar. 24). Lang confirms that it had become the consensus of the non-neoconservative establishment that attacking Iran was "a bad idea" (ibid.).

⁶³ According to Ross, this view of the relationship between diplomacy and power was not shared by all senior administration officials. Clinton, National Security Advisor Tom Donilon, Deputy Secretary of State Jim Steinberg, and himself also proposed supporting diplomacy by a credible military threat and obviate the need for a military attack (Ross 2016, 368).

was known for his opposition to Iran sanctions and the military option, even as a last resort (Dershowitz 2013, Jan. 7). 65

While the administration avoided declaring a clear red line (Guzansky 2013, 28) and even rejected the very idea.⁶⁶ vague statements suggest that it drew its red line at an Iranian nuclear breakout (and not a nuclear capability like the Bush administration and Israel). In January 2012. Secretary of Defense Leon Panetta stated that "[o]ur red line to Iran is: do not develop a nuclear weapon" (Sanger 2012, Jan. 8) and Obama himself has made similar statements multiple times.⁶⁷ In a testimony in the House of Representatives in March 2012, Clinton stated that the objective of the US was to prevent an Iranian "nuclear weapons capability." where after "laldministration officials said she misspoke" (Landler 2012, Mar. 2). Drawing a red line at nuclear breakout rather than at an Iranian nuclear capability raises practical questions of breakout time and detection capabilities. Obama optimistically claimed that there would be "a pretty long lead time in which we will know that they are making that attempt" (Goldberg 2012, Mar. 2) and a senior administration official said he had "zero doubt that if Iran attempted a breakout, we'd see it" (Sanger 2012, Mar. 6). However, Obama's then-Secretary of Defense Robert Gates himself stated in 2010 that it was virtually impossible to verify that Iran was not breaking out (ibid.). Furthermore, some observers voiced concern whether Obama would ultimately take military action even if there were clear signs of an Iranian breakout attempt and all other means had been exhausted. For example, Kam suggests that "an important question is whether the US administration will change its position by switching from a policy of prevention to one of containment if it reaches the conclusion that only an attack will stop Iran on its road to nuclear weapons, and it is unwilling to risk such an attack" (Kam 2013, 64-65).

In the interview with Goldberg in 2016, Obama claimed that the pattern of the Syria red line affair would not have repeated itself with Iran as the Iran nuclear issue was on a different level of national interest and warranted military action (Goldberg 2016, Apr.). Some may also argue that in the Syria issue, Obama had found another way to solve the problem of Syrian chemical weapons⁶⁸ while in the hypothetical situation of Iranian breakout activities all alternatives would have been exhausted and a redline drawn at nuclear breakout could not be

shifted the way previous redlines had been (Küntzel 2013, 40). On the other hand, it emerges from the Goldberg interview that Obama thought that in retreating from the red line in Syria, he had saved the US, the Middle East, and the world from another terrible and unnecessary war by sacrificing an inadequate idea of credibility (Goldberg 2016, Apr.). In an attack on Iran, the risk would be much higher (Litvak 2020, Apr. 7) and the international support possibly much lower as most European allies were strictly opposed to a military strike (Katzman 2015, 39). US assessments focused on the option of a single military attack and concluded that it would delay the program by only a few years. The expected costs, on the other hand, were enormous, Iranian retaliation against Israel, US targets in the Gulf, and allies in the region was expected to lead to military escalation and chaos with consequences for the oil market as well as anti-American unrest in the region. Administration officials also expressed fear that an attack would motivate Iran to accelerate its nuclear program and decide to break out when, without an attack, it might have been satisfied with the status of a threshold state. Furthermore, the Obama administration feared that an attack could provide international legitimacy for an Iranian withdrawal from the NPT and end Iran's isolation as well as strengthen popular support for the regime (Kam 2013, 66; Samore/Kam 2015, Sep. 29). Shalom even doubts whether Obama indeed considered the Iranian nuclear threat a US interest that warranted military action (Shalom 2016, 24). With increasing US energy independence, the Middle East had lost relevance for the US and Obama may not have found the risks of a military escalation justified even in a breakout scenario (Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21).

Obama's view that in Syria he had saved the world from a terrible war reflects the broader tendency of the administration to present a dichotomous choice between full-scale war including boots on the ground and inaction (Lieber 2016, 67; Rothkopf 2014, Jun. 4),⁶⁷ a view set out, for example, in Obama's West Point speech in May 2014 (WH 2014, May 28). In Syria, a wide range of military means had been available for punishing Assad, including firing Tomahawk missiles from afar, that would not necessarily have led to a terrible war with US involvement. A dichotomous approach, however, "risks devoting insufficient attention to the enormous range of choices and foreign policy tools available to American policymakers" including a variety of military means that do not require the commitment of troops (Lieber 2016, 68). Again, there is a certain similarity between Obama's view and the German debate that Keller criticized for its binary view of military action. Like in the case of Germany, this dichotomy sustained and augmented an existing aversion to military force.

In the case of the US, the defining trauma are the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. The trauma of Iraq and Afghanistan gave the US a historic experience that turned American public opinion against military interventions abroad (Dershowitz 2006, Apr. 22) and many liberals to a general aversion against power. Gilboa, however,

⁶⁵ In 2012 as senator, he had signed a report by the Iran Project recommending against such a decision (Iran Project 2012). The report was criticized by Yadlin et al. for comparing "the cost and benefit of an attack in the context of current international efforts to stop Iran" instead of a comparison "between the cost of a military option and the cost of Iran's acquisition of a military nuclear capability, and the threat that it would then pose to the Middle East and world order (Yadlin et al. 2013, 97).

⁶⁶ Such statements have been made by Obama, Clinton, and Panetta in September 2012 (Davidovich/Times of Israel 2012, Sep. 16).

⁶⁷ E.g. in his speech at the AIPAC conference in March 2012 (WH 2012, Mar. 4) and during the third presidential debate in 2012 (ibid. 2012, Oct. 23).

⁶⁸ With the help of Russia, an agreement was reached that required Assad to surrender all his chemical weapons. It was clear that the agreement had failed when in April 2017 Assad again used chemical weapons against his own people, killing at least 70 people (Baker 2017, Apr. 9). 40 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

⁶⁹ Similarly, Rothkopf argues that the administration had a "binary worldview," presenting as the alternative to inaction an option "that was clearly egregiously wrong" (Rothkopf 2014, Jun. 4). The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 41

argues based on a detailed analysis of public opinion surveys that Obama's policies were not motivated by public opinion which supported an active US role in world affairs and was dissatisfied with Obama's policy of retrenchment and his handling of the Iran nuclear file. While the majority of Americans preferred diplomacy, it was ready to support force as a last resort (Gilboa 2016). Cohen holds against this view that whether or not "war weariness" exists, it is "believed to exist" and, therefore, influences presidential decision-making (Cohen 2016, 23). Whatever the influence of public opinion, Obama's personal background as a social worker, worldview, and lack of foreign policy experience probably played a decisive role (Drezner 2011; Joffe 2015, Feb. 2). Obama had built his political career on his opposition to the Irag war and his emphasis on diplomacy for which he had received the Nobel Peace Prize. He had elevated "Don't do stupid shit"⁷⁰ (like George W. Bush) to his foreign policy maxim (Lieber 2016, 91: Rothkopf 2014, Jun, 4) and another intervention in the Middle East was exactly what he wanted to avoid. Lieber asserts that Obama's foreign policy was based on "an overly pessimistic view of America's strength" (Lieber 2016, 102). His "admission" that US military action could not stop the Iranian nuclear program did not reflect US military capability but rather Obama's policy (Dershowitz 2015, 17). While one military strike would bring only a limited delay in the program, repeated strikes whenever Iran would rebuild its program were within the *capability* of the US and had a real chance of eventually convincing the Iranians that the economic hardship was not worth a program that would never succeed. This not only rendered the US less willing to eventually use military force, it also undermined Obama's ability to project a credible military threat: "we told the Iranian leaders that because one military strike could not permanently stop their nuclear weapons program, they do not have to worry about any military action by the US" (ibid., 18, emphasis in original).

Coming back to Kagan, this view of US military strength may partially explain why the Obama administration seemed closer to the German model. While Europe lacks the power to use military force against the Iranian nuclear problem, the Obama administration *perceived* the US to lack that power as well. Much like the Europeans, Obama wanted to implement his vision of a new American place in the international community based on multilateralism and engagement (ibid., 27) because of his pessimistic view of American strength an ideologically motivated aversion against the use of force.

During the period analyzed here, Congress took, in Kagan's terms, a more 'American' stance on Iran insisting that a credible military option was necessary as leverage in the negotiations and as a last resort. In September 2012, the Senate passed a 'sense of Congress' resolution by a vote of 99 to 0 which recognized Israel's right to rely on the principle of self-defense if it decided to attack Iranian nuclear sites and demanded the US to support Israel diplomatically, economically, and militarily in such a scenario (*Strongly Supporting the Full*

Implementation 2013). In addition to a declaration of support for Israel, the resolution likely aimed at using the threat of an Israeli attack with US backing as leverage at a time when a US military option lacked credibility. In June 2012, 44 Senators had urged the president in a bipartisan letter to establish a credible military option (Rogin 2012, Jun. 15). The administration, however, repeatedly and publicly warned Israel against an attack, clearly rejecting the view that Israeli threats could be used as leverage. According to Looney, "on Iran, many in the US Administration (particularly in the Department of Defense) regard Israel and its belligerent attitude towards Iran and its allies as a risk variable rather than an asset" (Looney 2018, 16). While the Obama administration boosted US military aid to Israel to unprecedented levels,⁷¹ it refused to give the Massive Ordinance Penetrator needed for a successful strike on the Fordow facility (IISS 2012, 259; Magid/Gross 2020, Oct. 27). Its fear of Israeli military action even drove it to accelerate sanctions and engagement.

The negotiations from 2013 onwards rendered a military attack by Israel very unlikely while the administration avoided mentioning the military option altogether, likely not to upset the Iranians. In the run-up to the final agreement and afterwards, Obama, Biden, and Kerry emphasized with increasing frequency that military action would be ineffective and harmful (Samore/Kam 2015, Sep. 29). For example, Obama remarked on April 2, 2015, that a military attack would mean "starting another war in the Middle East [while] setting back Iran's program by a few years [...]. Meanwhile we'd ensure that Iran would race ahead to try and build a bomb" (WH 2015, Apr. 2). Days later he stated that stopping the Iranian nuclear program was "not achievable through sanctions; it's not achievable through military means" (ibid. 2015, April 11).⁷² These statements were made in an effort to justify the (emerging) agreement and to convince Congress to let the deal pass. At the same time, they added to the erosion of the credibility of the military option. The Obama administration also made it clear that military action on Israel's part would not be received positively by the US (Samore/Kam 2015, Sep. 29). In October 2014, Goldberg seemingly received permission to quote two senior officials who called Netanyahu "chickenshit" and "coward" and pointed out that it was "too late" for an Israeli military strike: "Two, three years ago, this was a possibility. But ultimately he couldn't bring himself to pull the trigger. It was a combination of our pressure and his own unwillingness to do anything dramatic. Now it's too late." One official added, "[t]he feeling now is that Bibi's [Netanyahu] bluffing" (Goldberg 2014, Oct. 28). These comments undermined the credibility of the Israeli military threat (Dershowitz 2014, Nov. 6) as they were based into real fears on the part of the Israelis and, thereby, weakened a significant source of leverage.

⁷⁰ The phrase was originally quoted by Parsons at al. as "Don't do stupid stuff" (Parsons et al. 2014, Apr. 28).

⁷¹ In September 2016, the US and Israel finalized a military aid package of \$38 billion over ten years (Baker/Hirschfeld Davis 2016, Sep. 13).

⁷² Later that month, Biden stressed that the military option could provide only very limited delay and would lead to an unpredictable war with Iran. He also pointed out that the US would take this risk if required (WH 2015, Apr. 30). See also Obama's comments on Israeli television (Pileggi 2015, Jun. 1).

The conclusion of the JCPOA, then, suspended the military option altogether. The presentation of the agreement as Obama's great achievement in the Middle East and a solution to the Iran nuclear file suggest, according to Kam, that it was unlikely that anything less than a gross violation of the agreement would be answered by military force (Kam 2018, 72). At the same time, the administration tried to produce a credible military option to counter criticism and reassure Congress and Middle Eastern allies that the agreement would be enforced. For example, Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter and senior military officials stressed that the US possessed the capability to destroy Iranian nuclear sites in case Iran violate the JCPOA (Sa'ar/Shalom 2015, 2: Samore/Kam 2015, Sep. 29).73 A White House spokesperson even claimed that the agreement strengthened the military option as an Iranian violation would serve as justification. It was not specified, however, which violations would justify a military strike and whether, in the case of a gross violation, the process of trying other means of pressure and building international support would not take too long to stop Iran (Samore/Kam 2015, Sep. 29). Furthermore, Sa'ar and Shalom suggest that the Obama administration's statements regarding the ineffectiveness of the military option cast doubt on its determination to eventually carry it out (Sa'ar/ Shalom 2015, 2). Considering Obama's narrow view of the military option and the role his aversion to it played in his policy towards Iran, such doubts may not be unjustified. In retrospect, Dershowitz writes that it "seems likely that Obama never really considered [...] preventing Iran from developing nuclear weapons by the use, or credible threat, of military means" as he presented an alternative between the JCPOA and a quick Iranian breakout (Dershowitz 2015, 25). As a result, he voiced the fear that Obama "might be satisfied by kicking the can to make sure that Iran doesn't develop a nuclear weapon on President Obama's watch" (ibid., 99). Critics saw their doubts confirmed in Obama's concessions on the engagement track.

Abandoned alternatives? – Cyber-attacks, covert action, regime change

Short of a military attack, the US and Israel reportedly used cyber-attacks and covert operations against the Iranian nuclear program. These actions constitute violent measures that are less risky, politically and materially, than a kinetic attack but still have the potential to delay the nuclear program through sabotage and discouragement.

Perhaps the most famous covert operation against the nuclear program was the Stuxnet cyber-attack aimed at destroying centrifuges at the Natanz facility.⁷⁴ Discovered in 2010, it is widely believed to be the result of a US-Israeli intelligence cooperation called Olympic Games and considered the first destructive cyberattack in history (Fruhlinger 2017, Aug. 22; Tabansky 2018, 124). The idea was to slow down Iran's uranium enrichment and, additionally,

74 For details see Sanger 2012, 188-225.

confuse Iran's scientists and military personnel. Indeed, the operation caused damage to their self-confidence as the Iranians closed down many more centrifuges than had actually failed for checking and fired people they thought were responsible for what looked like a technical failure (Sanger 2012, 199-200: Tabansky 2018, 124), IAEA reports show a significant drop in the number of centrifuges at Natanz between May 2009 and August 2010 (Albright et al. 2010) but their number had more than doubled to about 8.000 centrifuges by August 2011 (IAEA 2011, Sep. 2). The worm, thus, did not significantly delay the program. Operation Olympic Games had begun during the Bush era but was intensified under Obama (Sanger 2010, Sep. 25). Obama has generally shown a strong preference for covert operations to avoid boots on the ground, including drone strikes and targeted assassinations (ibid. 2012). Additionally, the joint operation is seen as another attempt to prevent Israel from striking (ibid., xiii). Whatever its value may have been. Stuxnet did not establish cyber-attacks as an effective alternative. Instead, it seemed to confirm Obama's assessment that the only non-diplomatic option to stop Iran would be a larger-scale military attack. It, thus, added to Obama's determination to obtain a diplomatic agreement.

The US and Israel have also been accused of killings of Iranian nuclear scientists between 2010 and 2012 (Katzman 2015, 26) and a number of explosions in Iran. The largest explosion killed seventeen people, including the designer of Iran's ballistic missile program, Gen. Hassan Tehrani Moghaddam, at a missile development site near Tehran in November 2011. Both countries have denied any involvement in the killings and explosions (Sanger 2012, 144-145). According to Sanger, there is a certain plausibility in the denial of the US as such assassinations are illegal under US law. He also quotes a White House official who stated that "[w]e simply have drawn a line and don't do kinetic activity inside Iran." It seems more likely that the assassinations and explosions are the result of the Mossad's work (ibid., 145) as they fit well with Israel's strategy of employing every means available to delay the program (Schueftan 2020, May 20).

Another option discussed by scholars is the active promotion of regime change in Iran. According to proponents of this option, the Islamic regime could not be stopped in its nuclear ambitions by diplomatic or economic means and a military attack against its nuclear sites would be either ineffective or too harmful or too immoral to pose a realistic option. They assume that regime change can, in fact, be brought about or effectively encouraged from without and that the new regime would pursue a more accommodating (nuclear) policy (e.g. Gold 2009; Kagan 2010, Jan. 27; Semnani 2012). Some members of Congress, too, have advocated overthrowing the regime in Tehran⁷⁵ and some believed that sanctions could promote regime change (Zarate 2013, 327). While the US and Germany would certainly welcome regime change in Iran towards a more pro-Western regime, regime change as a policy has been rejected by both the Obama administration and the German government (Katzman 2015, 47). They did not believe that regime change can come from without or that a

⁷³ Similar statements were made by General James Mattis, former commander of the US Central Command, and senior Air Force officials (Sa'ar/Shalom 2015, 2)

^{44 |} The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

⁷⁵ See, e.g., Iran Democratic Transition Act of 2010.

new regime would necessarily be more accommodating. Instead, they feared that foreign interference would do more harm than good. Attempts at regime change from without have been carried out in the past and often failed or proved to be harmful in the long run.⁷⁶ The 1953 coup in Iran, orchestrated by US and British intelligence services to reinstate the Shah, is considered one of the major reasons for anti-American sentiment in Iran (Gordon 2020, 25-45) and for the rise of Islamism there. Obama thought that a policy of regime change would provide ammunition to conservative elements in Iran and sought to allay suspicions of the Iranian regime that the US were pursuing regime change. At the beginning of his presidency, he accepted the regime by calling Iran "the Islamic Republic of Iran" in his Nowruz speech in March 2009 (WH 2009, Mar. 20), rejected regime change as a policy goal in his Cairo speech the same year, and recognized Iran's right to a civilian nuclear program under the NPT (ibid. 2009, Jun. 4). Two unprecedented letters directly to Khamenei conveyed a similar message (Solomon 2016, 168). These reassurances prepared the ground for his engagement policy.

The engagement track

Engagement was at the center of both Obama's and Germany's policy towards Iran. As shown in the first part, in the case of the Federal Republic of Germany, the preference for engagement was a matter of national identity and a fundamental conviction shared by all consecutive governments. In the case of the Obama administration, the preference for engagement and wariness of pressure was the product of newer trends as well as Obama's personal convictions and views.

The United States and engagement with Iran

As mentioned at the beginning of this part, Obama attached great importance to US policy for the behavior of the Iranian regime and its nuclear ambitions. He thought that a more accommodating US policy could strengthen moderates and significantly affect the behavior of the regime along the lines of the German Ostpolitik. In an interview to ABC News before his inauguration. Obama stated that "a new approach" was needed with "a new emphasis on respect and a new willingness on being willing to talk" (Knowlton 2009, Jan. 11). He thereby deliberately set himself apart from his predecessor whose policies he had long opposed (Landau 2012, 43). Furthermore, he believed that a diplomatic solution would be most sustainable (Dwyer 2013, Mar. 15). Later in 2014, Obama confirmed this stance: "I was asked very early in my presidential race back in 2007, would I meet with these various roque regimes? And what I said then remains true: If I thought it advances American interests, yes; I believe in diplomacy, I believe in dialogue, I believe in engagement" (Obama/Inskeep 2014, Dec. 29). This credo indicates that to Obama, engagement was, as for the Germans, not only a means but a matter of ideology. His emphasis on engagement – and, thus, that he was supposed to be the opposite of his predecessor – was the reason

he had been awarded the Nobel Peace Prize before having accomplished any diplomatic success.⁷⁷ Successful engagement with Iran was, thus, a matter of principle, a pragmatic step from the perspective of his worldview, and a matter of legacy, including a retroactive justification of the Nobel Peace Prize. On a practical level, he broke with Bush's policy, which had failed to stop the Iranian nuclear program, and removed all preconditions for diplomacy. Obama chose to emphasize engagement and sought to allay Iranian fears of regime change. As mentioned before, it is unclear whether Obama was genuinely optimistic that the removal of preconditions and reassurances would convince Iran of accommodation as some observers claim (Gold 2009, 264: Katzman 2015. 3; Zarate 2013, 322-324). In any case, Obama was prepared for the failure of this initial attempt at a diplomatic solution. New sanctions and covert operations were already under preparation (Sanger 2012, 157). However, he did not believe that sanctions or covert action could stop the Iranian regime and, therefore, perceived engagement to be the only way to avoid a situation in which he would have to choose between military action and a nuclear Iran. His view of the interplay between (military) power and diplomacy left the US to negotiate with Iran without its strongest leverage, essentially as equals (Dershowitz 2015, 18).

This view was reflected in the shift of the P5+1 position towards substantial concessions which ultimately crossed red lines set by themselves and the UNSC. The P5+1 proposals of 2012 demanded Iran 'stop' uranium enrichment to 20 percent, 'ship' its existing stockpile of uranium enriched to 20 percent abroad, and 'shut' the Fordow facility. In return, Iran would be allowed to enrich uranium to 3.5%-5%, be guaranteed a supply of medical isotopes (Katzman 2015, 21-22), and receive "full political and technological support for a peaceful nuclear programme, and the normalization of economic relations" (Council of the EU 2012, Mar. 23). However, Iran refused to accept any limits on its program while demanding immediate sanctions relief and recognition of its perceived alleged right to enrichment (IISS 2012, 251-253). The US, on the other hand, retained its long standing position that the NPT does not grant a "right to enrich" (Dahl 2013, Nov. 23; Davenport 2014, Sep. 18). Negotiations then rested for nine months and were taken up again only after the US presidential elections in February 2013. According to the New York Times, Obama preferred to show a tough stance on Iran in the run-up to the presidential elections 2012 and only afterwards felt free to return to his preferred course of engagement (The New York Times 2013, Mar. 1).78 In the meantime, several members of the administration who favored sanctions, such as Secretary of Defense Robert Gates, had been replaced (Looney 2018, 17). Importantly, Secretary of State Hillary Clinton⁷⁹ was replaced

⁷⁶ For a recently published book on regime change as a policy in the Middle East see Gordon **2020**. **46** | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

⁷⁷ The Nobel Committee awarded the prize to Obama "for his extraordinary efforts to strengthen international diplomacy and cooperation between peoples. The Committee has attached special importance to Obama's vision of and work for a world without nuclear weapons" (Norwegian Nobel Committee 2009).

⁷⁸ Republican presidential nominee Mitt Romney advocated a tough stance on Iran. During the last presidential debate before the elections, he called "a nuclear Iran" the greatest future threat to US national security (WH 2012, Oct. 23).

⁷⁹ On her position see Landler 2016, Apr. 21.

by John Kerry who had played a lead role in the secret outreach (see below). In addition, Israeli threats of an imminent attack abated in late 2012 and seemed to give room for engagement (Kaye 2016). Finally, Obama felt that the time to fulfill his foreign policy legacy was running out. He, thus, made the achievement of a lasting solution to the Iran nuclear file his highest foreign policy priority during his second term (Looney 2018, 16). His skepticism regarding the effectiveness of sanctions and his aversion against military pressure left him with significant concessions by the US as the only option. Accordingly, the P5+1 proposal in April 2013 no longer demanded Iran to dismantle the Fordow plant but instead to suspend enrichment work there and allowed it to keep a store of uranium enriched to 20 percent. Iran was now offered limited sanctions relief and a stop to new proliferation related sanctions (Arms Control Association 2017). It can be assumed that the P5+1 proposals at least partly reflected Obama's position as they required US consent. Furthermore, the New York Times had reported already in October 2012 that administration officials considered permitting enrichment in Iran under certain conditions (Cooper/Landler 2012, Oct. 20).

The strongest domestic opposition to Obama's engagement policy came from Congress. In June 2012, 44 senators urged Obama in a bipartisan letter mentioned before to cut off negotiations unless Iran agreed to three demands similar to the stop-ship-shut proposal to convince the world that their nuclear program is indeed peaceful. Otherwise, the senators demanded additional sanctions and a credible military threat (Rogin 2012, Jun. 15). Only hours after the unsuccessful talks in February 2013, a bipartisan group of members of Congress announced intentions to expand sanctions (The New York Times 2013, Mar. 1). The domestic opposition to concessions combined with the sense of urgency instilled by the fear of an Israeli attack contributed to the decision to establish a secret bilateral channel (Solomon 2016, 250). This is confirmed by Dennis Ross and Ilan Goldberg, a former Pentagon official handling Iran issues (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4). The Israeli campaign, thus, also contributed to the intensification of engagement efforts as well as sanctions.

The secret contacts began in late 2011, when Kerry, then chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, reached out to the Iranian government through the Omani sultan in coordination with Obama (Cronberg 2017a, 45; Rozen 2015, Aug. 11). With Khamenei's permission, a preliminary meeting was held in Oman in early 2012. The practical purpose of this outreach was, first, to avoid the complications of multilateral talks, and second, according to Philip Gordon, a former White House Middle East official, to test if the US and Iran could reach an understanding regarding enrichment (Rozen 2015, Aug. 11). Kerry indicated from the start that the US was willing to accept uranium enrichment on Iranian soil under strict monitoring (Solomon 2016, 5).⁸⁰ According to Ben Rhodes, Kerry deviated from the position of Obama who was against concessions before beginning talks (ibid., 243). However, Gordon's claim is supported by the

secret nature of the talks. The secrecy enabled the White House to propose concessions which other members of the P5+1, mostly France, rejected and avoid protest from Israel⁸¹ (Amidror 2015: Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4), Indeed. then-Deputy Secretary of State William Burns is reported to have conveyed already in the first official meeting held in March 2013 that Obama was willing to accept limited domestic enrichment (Cronberg 2017a, 45-46). The disagreement is limited to the question when exactly Obama accepted Iranian enrichment. not if he accepted during those secret talks, as the resulting draft agreement included this concession. The fact that secret talks began before the election of Rouhani in June 2013 led Doran to conclude that the turning point in the US-Iranian relationship was the reelection of Obama in November 2012 rather than Rouhani's election as the official narrative has it (Doran 2015, Feb. 2). Against this assertion stands the fact that by 2013, the relationship between Ahmadinejad and Khamenei had deteriorated to a point where Khamenei would not have allowed Ahmadineiad the achievement of successful negotiations (Hurst 2016: MacFarguhar 2011, Jun. 22). In this regard, Rouhani's election was, in fact, the turning point in the negotiations. However, Obama's reelection did constitute a turning point in US policy towards Iran, both in terms of the P5+1 proposals and the backchannel.

The election of Rouhani in June 2013 raised hopes among the P5+1 for a diplomatic solution (IISS 2013, 222). Obama saw an opportunity to officially shift the emphasis to engagement and sell concessions to partners and domestic actors (Katzman 2015, 38: Solomon 2016, 248). Open contacts at the highest level began during the UN General Assembly in late September 2013 (IISS 2014, 221) where Obama affirmed that the US was "not seeking regime change" (WH 2013. Sep. 24). The perception of Rouhani as a moderate was based on the before mentioned premises that the Iranian leadership was heterogenous, with a significant moderate faction, and that this heterogeneity was an indication for the possibility of reforming the regime (Siegmund 2001, 43), Rouhani is certainly more pragmatic than his predecessor and may have had a moderating influence on Khamenei (Litvak 2020, Aug. 27). However, the heterogeneity of the regime is limited and Rouhani is a regime lovalist committed to its goals (Menashri 2013; Rubin 2016, Sep. 8; Solomon 2016, 247). There was a debate among Iranian officials whether Iran should acquire nuclear weapons or be satisfied with the status of a threshold state (Litvak 2020, Oct. 20). While Rouhani may not favor a nuclear breakout, he does seek to advance its nuclear program "to achieve and maintain a breakout capability that will enable [Iran] to move quickly to nuclear weapons at a time of its choosing" (Landau 2016, 203). Furthermore, under Ahmadinejad, an imbalance had emerged between Iran's nuclear ambitions and the price it payed in terms of economic and other pressure. Rouhani was

⁸⁰ Statements by Iranian officials, to be taken with caution, indicate that the secret bilateral negotiations began only after the US had been perceived to accept the Iranian precondition of recognizing its alleged right to uranium enrichment (Carmon et al. 2015).

⁸¹ Keeping the talks secret form Israel and denying them when Israel found out through intelligence is considered a great betrayal by Israeli officials. While administration officials assured Israel that Iran would be left with no enriched uranium and no centrifuges, Obama had already decided to give in to Iranian demands to continue with uranium enrichment (שכטר).

to adjust the balance through a more pragmatic approach (ibid., 204).

Secret bilateral talks gained momentum after Rouhani's election and, on November 8, 2013, the P5+1 were presented with a draft agreement in which Iran would keep parts of its nuclear infrastructure, including centrifuges, but begin to get sanctions relief. Despite vocal French opposition,⁸² the interim deal of late November remained very close to the draft (Solomon 2016, 255-258). Western demands of the previous year - stop, ship, and shut - were reduced to a mere "stop" in the JPOA, which provided Iran with limited sanctions relief and left it with enrichment capabilities, thus implicitly legitimizing its enrichment program (IISS 2014, 216).83 I will discuss this key concession in the context of the JCPOA. From Obama's perspective the deal froze Iran's nuclear advancement (Katzman 2015, 23) and, thus, rendered an Iranian breakout and an Israeli military attack unlikely at least for as long as negotiations based on the JPOA were under way and, potentially, for the duration of his presidency. According to senior administration officials the JPOA "reflected the belief that Rouhani was a moderate and could, in time, do the kind of deal we needed. But he could not do it without gaining some limited sanctions relief, which would show the supreme leader, Ali Khamenei, that Rouhani could affect our behavior – and thus build his authority" (Ross 2016, 370).⁸⁴ This view is very much consistent with the German concept of change through rapprochement, trade, and interdependence.

Reactions to the deal from Congress were mixed. Some viewed it as a positive step in the right direction (e.g. House Minority Leader Nancy Pelosi (D-Calif)), others were skeptical (e.g. House Speaker John Boehner (R-Ohio), Robert Menendez (D-NJ)) or criticized the deal sharply (e.g. House Majority Leader Eric Cantor (R-VA) and Charles Schumer (D-NY)). However, many favorable members of Congress supportive of the administration emphasized the need for more economic pressure as leverage to reach an acceptable final deal (O'Keefe 2013, Nov. 24). Many members of Congress held a different view of the interplay between engagement and pressure, economic or military, than the administration. They believed that the Iranians would abandon their nuclear aspirations only under high pressure. In this view, the JPOA eroded the leverage of the West and legitimized Iran's status as a nuclear threshold state whose breakout, if decided on, could no longer be prevented (Ross 2016, 370).

The JPOA served as the basis for the P5+1 and bilateral negotiations in the following one and a half years.⁸⁵ While the bilateral talks between the US and Iran were decisive, the other P5+1 members functioned as facilitator

82 The French envoy Laurent Fabius publicly called the draft "a sucker's deal" (Solomon 2016, 257).

and provided legitimacy (Cronberg 2017a, 110). By the end of 2014, the biggest disagreements were on the extent of the enrichment capacity Iran could retain and the timeline for sanctions relief (Sanger/Broad 2014, Nov. 22). The P5+1 were not interested in prolonging the negotiations indefinitely out of the fear that the situation could deteriorate and lead to an Iranian breakout. In the final agreement, the P5+1 wanted to preclude the possibility of a quick breakout (Asculai 2014, 22-23). In a speech on April 30, 2015, Biden laid out Obama's requirements: it must block Iran's uranium, plutonium, and covert tracks to a nuclear weapon, "ensure a breakout timeline of at least one year for at least a decade or more," phase sanctions relief tied to meaningful steps on Iran's part, and, finally, "provide verifiable assurances" that Iran's nuclear program will remain exclusively peaceful (WH 2015, Apr. 30). The JCPOA was concluded on July 14, 2015.

US engagement and the final deal

In the opinion of the Obama administration, the JCPOA provided a satisfactory solution to the Iran nuclear issue.⁸⁶ Kerry said that "Iran's path to actually building a bomb has been closed off" and that due to improved verification and monitoring, "we will know what is going on" (US DoS 2016, Jun. 28). In an interview, Obama stated that criticism that the US did not use all its leverage was "misguided" and that the JCPOA verifiably "cut off every pathway for Iran to develop a nuclear weapon" (Friedman 2015, Jul. 14). According to US assessments, the JCPOA lengthened the time Iran would need to produce enough weapons-grade HEU for a nuclear weapon from a few months to one year and, thus, fulfilled one of its key requirements.⁸⁷ Furthermore, the JCPOA limits uranium enrichment to 3.67 percent uranium-235 and storage to 300 kg of 3.67 percent enriched uranium. There would be no enrichment at Fordow for 15 years. The denial of access to inspectors will be considered a violation of the agreement.⁸⁸ Zarate had argued in 2013 that the Obama administration thought that economic pressure could be increased and decreased at will and that this belief is unfounded as the sanctions regime had been put together under enormous efforts (Zarate 2013, 325). After the JCPOA, foreign companies would also be reluctant to cut trade ties established after the JCPOA and make it even more difficult to gain international support (Kroenig 2018, 95). However, this problem was seemingly solved by allowing any JCPOA participant to call a resolution to continue sanctions relief which could then be vetoed by any permanent member of the UNSC. This "snapback" mechanism was to prevent a scenario in which a permanent UNSC member could veto the re-imposition of sanctions (Arms Control Association 2020, Oct.).

⁸³ For more details regarding the contents of the JPOA see Katzman 2015, 22.

⁸⁴ According to Ross, Obama viewed the JPOA as a test of Rouhani's ability to deliver a deal that would roll back the program. If it failed, economic and military pressure were still available (Ross 2016, 370).

⁸⁵ The talks were extended twice when the July and November deadlines passed without a deal. A framework agreement was reached on April 2, 2015 (for a summary see Katzman 2015, 23-25). 50 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

⁸⁶ For a summary of the provisions of the JCPOA see Kerr/Katzman 2018, 7-20.

⁸⁷ Prior to the JCPOA, the White House had assessed that it would take Iran two to three months to produce (WH 2015, Apr. 2). On February 9, 2016, then-Director of National Intelligence James Clapper testified before Congress that the JCPOA lengthened Iran's breakout time to one year (Clapper 2016, Feb. 9). Director of National Intelligence Daniel Coats confirmed this assessment in May 2017 and February 2018 (Coats 2017, May 11; 2018, Feb. 13).

⁸⁸ For a summary of the JCPOA provisions see Arms Control Association 2020, Oct.

International reactions to the JCPOA have been largely positive (Hafezi et al. 2015. Jul 14). However, sharp criticism came from Israel. Netanyahu was particularly vocal in his criticism⁸⁹ while some members of Israel's security establishment found positive words for the deal (Eisenkot 2016: Tharoor 2015. Jul. 22). The Obama administration was convinced that the deal enhanced Israel's security by stopping Iran. In an interview in April 2015, Obama said, "[t] his is our best bet by far to make sure Iran doesn't get a nuclear weapon, and [...] what we will be doing even as we enter into this deal is sending a very clear message to the Iranians and to the entire region that if anybody messes with Israel, America will be there" (Friedman 2015, Apr. 5). He added, "I would consider it a failure on my part, a fundamental failure of my presidency, if on my watch, or as a consequence of work that I had done, Israel was rendered more vulnerable" (ibid.). Whether or not this is true,⁹⁰ the sharp Israeli criticism seemed to deepen the conviction, reflected in both Obama's and Germany's policy towards Israel, that they knew better than Israel what benefited its security.⁹¹

Netanyahu's March 2015 speech to the US Congress, in which he vehemently criticized the emerging deal (Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs 2015, Mar. 3), also became a symbol for the tensions between the Obama administration and Congress. Netanyahu came to Congress on invitation of Republican House Speaker John Boehmer without coordination with the White House. This was considered an affront to the president and turned the Iran nuclear file into a partisan issue (Gilboa 2016, 79: Rogers 2015, Mar. 3: Times of Israel 2015, Sep. 3). The tensions became particularly relevant after the conclusion of the JCPOA as Congress had the chance to disapprove the JCPOA.⁹² The Iran Nuclear Agreement *Review Act of 2015* required a 30 day congressional review period from the date of submission to Congress (within five days of finalizing the accord). This period was extended to 60 days because the agreement was reached after July 10 (INARA of 2015). In an effort to prevent a vote of disapproval, Kerry warned on September 2, 2015, that a rejection of the JCPOA would lead to the international isolation of the US due to the broad international backing of the agreement; to the collapse of the international sanctions regime as economic interests would take precedence over political ones; and to the rise of Iran's hardliners with a high likelihood of war. It would therefore constitute a "self-destructive blow to our nation's credibility and leadership" and lead to "national paralysis" (US DoS 2015, Sep. 2). The Obama administration, thus, presented Congress with a choice between the JCPOA and a foreign policy disaster, including another war in the Middle East (Doran 2015, Feb. 2). While joint resolutions of disapproval were

introduced both in the House of Representatives and in the Senate, Congress did not pass a resolution of disapproval (or approval) by the September 17, 2015, deadline (Kerr/Katzman 2018, 21). All Republican lawmakers opposed the deal. They were joined by some Democrats, but the majority of Democratic lawmakers supported the deal (Parlapiano 2015, Sep. 10). Those lawmakers opposed to the JCPOA shared the concerns of other critics (Berman 2015, Jul. 7). With regard to Iran, Obama spent the rest of his presidency making efforts to protect the nuclear deal (IISS 2017, 180). As these concerns would be central to the policy of Obama's successor, I will discuss their main points in detail.

One major concern is that the JCPOA deals exclusively with Iran's nuclear program. In addition to the production of fissile material, weaponization and the delivery component are central to the production of nuclear weapons (Kuperwasser 2015, 12). The JCPOA focuses mainly on the first element. The Obama administration had decided to deal with the nuclear program as separate from Iran's ballistic missiles program and its destabilizing regional activity to avoid further complicating the bargaining while dealing with the most pressing issue. Israel had shared this position but later fiercely criticized the separation (Evental 2019, May 19; Litvak 2020, Aug. 27).⁷³ Ballistic missiles capable of carrying a nuclear warhead are an integral part of a nuclear arsenal[%] and. conversely, such missiles are of little advantage without a nuclear warhead. Focusing exclusively on fissile material misses this inherent connection (Gerecht 2018, May 4; Krause 2018, May 15; Kuperwasser 2015, 12; Rezaei 2019, Mar. 12; Schwammenthal 2018, 222). At the same time, the JCPOA prescribes the lifting of UN sanctions on Iranian missile technology imports after eight years. This creates an irritating imbalance (Kroenig 2018, 96). The JCPOA also ignores Iran's regional activity, Simon, who served on Obama's National Security Council, argued that the nuclear agreement and Iran's regional activity were not connected (Simon 2018, 15).⁷⁵ However, many consider Iran's strife towards a nuclear weapons capability as part of its pursuit of Middle East hegemony (20 שיפטן 2020, ספט. 12). One may still claim that demanding a stop to Iran's meddling in its neighbor's domestic affairs does nothing to block Iran's nuclear ambitions, the declared goal of the JCPOA, and add that similar demands were not raised against other actors, e.g. Saudi Arabia and Turkey (Litvak 2021, Jan. 19). Furthermore, including Iran's regional activity in a comprehensive agreement - as the Iranians themselves had proposed - would have enabled Iran to trade concessions in this field for Western concessions in the nuclear realm (Evental 2019, May 19). While left unrestricted by the agreement, Iran's regional activity (and Iran's missiles program), critics argued, would be boosted by sanctions relief and the immediate repatriation of unfrozen Iranian assets and oil-sale proceeds in cash (IISS 2015, 226; \$400 .(13 שכטר ואחרים 2020, מרץ 13)

⁸⁹ He called the deal a "historic mistake" as said that it would pave the way to an Iranian nuclear weapons arsenal and sanctions relief would boost its regional aggression and support for terrorism (Kershner 2015, Jul. 14)

⁹⁰ For different opinions see, e.g., Baker 2016, Dec. 23; Bloomberg Opinion Editorial Board 2016, Dec. 27; Feldman 2017, Jan. 17; Ross 2016; Saltzman 2017.

⁹¹ I will discuss this when dealing with Germany's policy.

⁹² Only the US and Iran required some degree of domestic ratification of the JCPOA (Adebahr 2017, 140).

⁹³ Israel had initially supported a focus on the nuclear program and focused its cognitive campaign on this issue (Dangoor 2019, 182).

⁹⁴ Although delivery by plane would be another, less efficient option.

⁹⁵ Simon also argued that talk of "'land corridors' [...] evoke[s] interwar geopolitics; this exaggerates the stakes" (Simon 2018, 17).

million were transferred to Iran in cash in multiple currencies after the release of US hostages, an act that was perceived as ransom by the Iranians despite the denial of the Obama administration. Rubin asserts that the remaining \$1.3 billion were likely also paid in cash. Cash. particularly in multiple currencies, is especially suited for terror-sponsoring as it enables payment without detection (Rubin 2016, Sep. 8). Kerry played down this danger stating that Iran would have to invest the freed assets to fulfill its economic needs before being free to spend them in its regional activities (US DoS 2015, Sep. 2). This ignores both that the Iranian leadership may have a different approach to budget allocation that the US and that the IRGC comprises a significant part of the Iranian economy (Rubin 2016, Sep. 8). Obama himself said that Iran's regional activities were "low-cost" and, thus, a bigger budget would not make a large difference (WH 2015, May 14), after all, "Iran has always found a way to fund these efforts" (ibid. 2015, Aug. 5). One may interpret these comments as a mere attempt to sell the deal to Congress. However, Obama reportedly "told his aides that he expect relatively little to be spent to finance terrorism or the emerging corps of Iranian cyberwarriors (Sanger 2015, Jul. 14). Iran did become more aggressive after the sanctions were lifted.⁴⁶ Through sanctions relief Iran's regional activity and ballistic missiles program, therefore, profited from the JCPOA while it did not have to make concessions regarding these issues.

The JCPOA does deal with the second component of a nuclear arsenal, weaponization, by blocking Iran from activities applicable to the development of a nuclear explosive device (Davenport et al. 2015, 20). It did not, however, clarify Iran's past work on weaponization, i.e. the PMD of Iran's nuclear program. According to Landau, this would have been critical for a comprehensive deal as this constitutes Iran's "clearest violation of the NPT" and the main source of legitimacy for the international community's demands. The failure to do so was "tantamount to enabling Iran to continue with its deceitful narrative according to which it 'has done no wrong in the nuclear realm': that no evidence has been produced of Iran's wrongdoing, and therefore all the measures that have been taken against it, first and foremost the sanctions, are illegal and unjust" (Landau 2016, 206). Einhorn, on the other hand, argues that full disclosure of past nuclear activities would have been an unrealistic demand and unnecessary for an effective nuclear agreement (Einhorn 2015, Dec. 1).

There were also substantial concerns with what the agreement was supposed to tackle, the production of fissile material. Landau argues that the agreement should be judged on its effect on "Iran's *breakout ability*, because this is what matters to Iran" (Landau 2016, 203, emphasis in original). While the demand for zero enrichment is widely considered unrealistic,³⁷ including by the Obama administration (WH 2013, Dec. 7), leaving Iran with independent enrichment capabilities legitimized Iran's nuclear program and, thus, the basis for its

breakout ability (Doran 2015, Feb. 2: IISS 2014, 216: Kissinger 2014, 164: שכער ואחרים 2020, מרץ 2015. This was "the key American concession" (Ignatius 2015. Sep. 15). It left Iran with a key capability for the production of nuclear weapons that, in the case of Iran, lacked a civilian justification and went against UNSC resolutions demanding Iran to dismantle its nuclear infrastructure (Schueftan 2020, May 20; 13 שכטר ואחרים). Gaining international legitimacy for their nuclear program had been the main Iranian priority in the talks (Amidror 2015). While the deal did not grant an explicit "right to enrich" (Kerr/Katzman 2018, 7), a point US officials stressed (WH 2013, Nov. 24), accepting independent enrichment provided the legitimacy the Iranians sought. This concession, made already in the interim deal in late 2013, represented the factual transition from a policy of prevention to a one of containment (Schueftan 2020, May 20) at a time when Iran was struggling under crippling sanctions. Furthermore, leaving the Fordow facility open and allowing Iran to continue R&D on advanced centrifuges raised fears that Iran may use them for cheating or a guick breakout after the sunset clauses take effect (Landau 2019, Nov. 25; Levite 2015, Jul. 17). According to Landau, advanced centrifuges and 20 percent enriched uranium are "functional equivalents" when it comes to Iran's breakout capability (Landau 2016, 204, emphasis in original). While the JCPOA minimizes the latter, it largely ignored the former. This may partly be due to practical difficulties in verification and effectively preventing a country from carrying out R&D. On the other hand, one may claim that strong restrictions in the JCPOA could have at least rendered it more difficult for Iran to carry out R&D on advanced centrifuges and legitimized international measures against such efforts.

Legitimizing Iranian enrichment also threatened to undermine US nonproliferation policy in general. After 50 years of efforts to prohibit non-nuclear weapons states from enriching uranium, the JCPOA set a dangerous precedent (Kroenig 2018, 96). Iran gained legitimacy for its enrichment program by defying US red lines and UNSC resolutions while continuing to be openly hostile to the US (Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22). On a regional level, other actors will want to catch up to prepare for a potential future Iranian breakout. Netanyahu had warned Congress in March 2015 that instead of preventing nuclear proliferation, the deal would "spark a nuclear arms race in the most dangerous part of the planet" as Iran's neighbors will make efforts to obtain the same capabilities that Iran received under the agreement (Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs 2015, Mar. 3). The growing mistrust of America's commitment to its Middle East allies and the sunset clauses contribute to this concern.

Combined with continued enrichment capabilities, those sunset clauses would allow Iran's breakout time to shrink from 2025 reaching weeks by 2030 (Schwammenthal 2018, 223; 13 עכטר ואחרים 2020, מרץ). This means that even if Iran keeps all the provisions of the agreement meticulously – and it has a strong interest to do so as the agreement gives it what it wanted – it will emerge as a nuclear threshold state with a breakout time near zero. Supporters of the deal argue that monitoring and verification measures were permanent

⁹⁶ I will discuss this in the next part.

⁹⁷ For example, Fathollah-Nejad writes that the nuclear negotiations after Rouhani's elections were made possible by the US dropping "its unrealistic and therefore counterproductive demand for 'zero enrichment'" (Fathollah-Nejad 2016, 61).

and that "certain activities relevant to developing a nuclear explosive device" would remain prohibited (Davenport 2018, Mar. 22), However, Obama himself admitted in an NPR interview in April 2015 that "a more relevant fear would be that in year 13, 14, 15, they have advanced centrifuges that enrich uranium fairly rapidly, and at that point the breakout times would have shrunk almost down to zero" (Inskeep 2015, Apr. 7). At another point, Obama said that he should be judged on whether the JCPOA prevents an Iranian nuclear breakout "for the next 10 years" (Friedman 2015, Jul. 14). These comments suggests that Obama was aware that the JCPOA may just postpone the problem rather than solve it. Kissinger warned in 2014 that Iran might opt for "a strategy of relaxing tensions" just enough to break the sanctions regime but retaining a substantial nuclear infrastructure and a maximum freedom of action to turn it into a weapons program later" (Kissinger 2014, 163). Kroenig concludes that "[t]he primary problem with the Iran nuclear deal is that it does not address the problem it was supposed to solve" (Kroenig 2018, 95).

Proponents of the deal argue that the monitoring and verification measures. many of them permanent, would enable inspectors to detect an Iranian breakout attempt, a case in which sanctions could be reimposed and the military option remained available. For example, Obama argued "if 15 or 20 years from now. Iran tries to build a bomb, this deal ensures that the United States will have better tools to detect it, a stronger basis under international law to respond. and the same options available to stop a weapons program as we have today, including -- if necessary -- military options" (WH 2015, Aug. 5), DNI Clapper stated that "the international community is well postured to guickly detect changes to Iran's declared nuclear facilities designed to shorten the time Iran would need to produce fissile material" (Clapper 2016, Feb. 9). He also said that in the more likely case that Iran would use clandestine facilities to produce weapons-grade HEU (Charlie Rose 2015, Mar. 2). But US intelligence officials had long expressed their confidence in their ability to detect such activity as well (US DoS 2013, Nov. 6). Critics, on the other hand, point out that this assessment was unrealistic because the strict provisions regarding declared nuclear sites did not apply to undeclared sites, materials, and activities, Asculai, thus, described the verification mechanism as "lacking" (Kershner 2015, Jul. 14). Moreover, military sites were explicitly excluded from the strict monitoring regime through a "managed access" approach (Alterman 2016; Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22; Schwammenthal 2018, 223). If, nonetheless, significant violations or even preparations for breakout were detected, the reimposition of sanctions and other effective counter-proliferation measures may prove difficult due to the extent of the nuclear program, procedural requirements, and the political context of international decisions. A breakout time of one year may not be sufficient for such measures to take effect (Landau 2016, 207; Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22). Moreover, there is "an inherent asymmetry between an expanding Iranian nuclear program and diminishing economic leverage" as sanctions relief will give Iran the opportunity to immunize its economy against future sanctions. The US will be left with diminishing economic leverage as snapback 56 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

loses effectiveness (Dubowitz/Fixler 2015, Jun. 18).⁹⁸ This would leave the military option which, proponents argued, would even be strengthened by the deal as it improves the political position of the US for an attack (WH 2015, Aug. 5). Obama himself pointed out that the military option remained available in case Iran tried to acquire nuclear weapons (Inskeep 2015, Apr. 7), However, Obama himself considered the military option ineffective under pre-JCPOA conditions. Sanctions relief enabled Iran to improve its defenses against an attack as the example of Russian sales of the advanced S-300 surface-to-air defense system after the JCPOA shows (Kroenig 2018, 95-96). If anything, the military option would become less effective and less attractive. This is supported by the lack of any discussion in the Obama administration about consequences after Iranian breaches of UN resolutions after the JCPOA, including firing ballistic missiles (Satloff 2015, Nov. 5). That the US would be willing to use force in the scenario of significant Iranian JCPOA violations is doubtful in light of its policy thus far (Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22). The concessions also reduced the credibility of the military option (Ross 2016, 364-365) as they underlined Obama's aversion to military action (Lieber 2016, 68). The US, thus, continued to lack a credible military threat to deter Iran from JCPOA violations in the first place (Mandelbaum 2015).

In light of these concerns, critics argue that the concessions on the part of the P5+1 and particularly the US were disproportionate to the disparity of power between the two sides, especially considering the state of the Iranian economy after years of crippling sanctions (Shalom 2016, 20). In a column published shortly before the deal was concluded. Friedman voiced concern that the US had not used all its leverage against Iran and had given in on key issues "as if it's always our side looking to accommodate Iran's needs" (Friedman 2015, Jul. 1). The concessions allowed Iran, by standards Obama presented in December 2013, to remain with capabilities that have no use in a civilian nuclear program (Sa'ar/Shalom 2015. 3). The US accepted a deal that it had been "clearly unwilling to even consider over the past decade" (Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21). It seemed that Obama had "traded permanent American concessions for Iranian gestures of temporary restraint" (Doran 2015, Feb. 2). In Levite's and Feldman's words. concessions were inevitable but "their precise nature could have been better managed" (Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21)." Why, then, did the US not obtain a better deal?

In negotiations of this kind, the proliferator often gains the upper hand due to his strategic determination and tactical game in bargaining (Landau 2012,

⁹⁸ See also Kroenig 2018, 95.

⁹⁹ For example, critics have proposed linking the sunset clauses to a broader conclusion by IAEA that no undeclared nuclear activities, program peaceful, a common IAEA tool (Dubowitz/ Fixler 2015, Jun. 18). Netanyahu himself said before Congress, "[i]f the world powers are not prepared to insist that Iran change its behavior before a deal is signed, at the very least they should insist that Iran change its behavior before a deal expires," including that it stop export of terrorism, intrusion in other countries' affairs, and threatening Israel's existence (Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs 2015, Mar. 3).

89). If the other side is comprised of multiple state actors, the political context and economic and geopolitical interests can lead to disunity and weaken the resolve of the group, as happened in the P5+1 format. This weakened the group's negotiating position. The continuous advancement of Iran's program made roll back increasingly hard while the experience of the Iraq war rendered the case that Iran's nuclear program was indeed military in nature more difficult to make for the US – both to the world and to itself (ibid. 2016, 198-202). The negotiating dynamic, therefore, put the US at a certain disadvantage. However, considering the great disparity of power between the two sides, it seems unlikely that the US could not have used its leverage to tip the scales in its favor. This, however, was undermined by a number of factors.

The Obama administration believed that a deal, to be reached as quickly as possible, was its only option. Kerry spoke of "the utter absence of a viable alternative" (US DoS 2015, Sep. 2). The Irag invasion of 2003 had strengthened Iran leaving it in the position of a regional power without its long-time strategic rival (Litvak 2018, 42). Thus, the Obama administration correctly assessed that sanctions may have brought Iran to the table but were not enough to force it into the dismantlement of its nuclear program (Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21; Shalom 2016, 25-26; US DoS 2015, Sep. 2), Covert operations, too, had proven unable to significantly delay the program leaving the US with a choice between engagement and military action. However, Obama's aversion to force and his administration's particular view of military action against Iran and its consequences seem to have disqualified military force as a practical option. perhaps even as a last resort. This left a diplomatic agreement as the only option. Mutual concessions were inevitable (Landau 2012, 89; Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21). Their nature, however, depended on the bargaining between the two sides.

In this bargaining situation, the Obama administration was unable and seemingly unwilling to project a credible military threat and actively undermined the credibility of Israel's military threat (see above). This left the US to negotiate with Iran without its greatest leverage, essentially as equals (Dershowitz 2015, 17). At the same time, the international negotiators seem to have misinterpreted the character of the negotiating situation. They assumed that there was a shared interest in a deal and willingness to compromise for the sake of "a mutually desirable agreement" (Landau 2016, 203), For example, Obama stated in 2009, "[m]y administration will seek engagement with Iran based on mutual interests and mutual respect" (WH 2009, Apr. 5). Biden reiterated this stance in December 2014 at the Saban Forum (ibid. 2014, Dec. 7). Iran, on the other hand, believed that a deal that would fulfil both its interest in maintaining a short nuclear breakout time and gaining sanctions relief was possible because of messages sent by the US and the significant P5+1 concessions in the interim deal and in late 2014 without substantial Iranian concessions (Landau 2016, 211). Mousavian's earlier accounts of the negotiations shows the Iranian view of the talks as a zerosum game (Mousavian 2008; 2012). Doran argues that this misunderstanding

is part of a broader failure of the Obama administration to understand that other actors may not share the American view that "safeguarding the national interest in the Middle East means making the region a better place" (Doran 2020, Sep. 23),¹⁰⁰ defined in terms of a universally shared value hierarchy. Even more broadly, the US seemed to assume, much like the Europeans, that its desire to avoid the use of force and power politics must be shared by all rational nations and that countries threatening aggression must suffer from significant grievances that need to be, and can be, accommodated (Kagan 2014, Sep. 5). This misinterpretation of the negotiating position combined with the lack of a credible military threat undermined the negotiating position of the US.

Dershowitz argues that while "*this* deal may be less bad than the alternatives currently 'on the table,'" Obama "should be judged on whether this is the best deal the administration could have achieved" (Dershowitz 2015, 16, emphasis in original). While under the conditions of Obama's policy, an agreement may not have been possible without abandoning the demand for zero enrichment, a credible military threat may have enabled a different agreement. Iran had suspended its nuclear weapons program and made its most far-reaching offer in 2003¹⁰¹ after the Iraq invasion when it feared that it would be next (Litvak 2018, 42; Sinha/Campbell Beachy 2015, Apr. 2). Nau points out that if you choose to negotiate with regime like Iran's, there is a special need to back diplomacy with force to help it succeed (Nau 2016, 33). Obama, on the other hand, downplayed the use of military leverage in his engagement with US adversaries, including Iran (Lieber 2016, 102; Nau 2018, 30). This meant that Congress was left to choose between a highly problematic deal and a potentially worse alternative (Dershowitz 2015, 16).

Nevertheless, Obama was not dissatisfied by the agreement because of his "personal faith in the transformative power of exposure to the global economy" (Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22.), i.e. the German concept of change through rapprochement and trade. Doran argues that "[a]s a matter of ideology as much as strategy, Obama believes that integrating Iran into the international diplomatic and economic system is a much more effective method of moderating its aggressive behavior than applying more pressure" (Doran 2015, Feb. 2). Obama expected that greater exposure to the outside world would weaken the regime (Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22; Nau 2018, 30), thus bringing change from within. Obama's former Secretary of Defense, Robert Gates, said in an interview in 2015,

I think that the pursuit of the agreement is based on the President's hope that over a ten-year period with the sanctions being lifted that the Iranians will

¹⁰⁰ According to Doran, "[w]hen Obama the schoolmarm scolded Putin the wayward pupil over Syria, counseling him that his effort to prop up Assad 'won't work,' he assumed, quaintly, that the Russian leader was trying to 'solve' the 'Syria crisis.' Nothing could have been further from Putin's mind, of course: Putin sent troops to Syria to make Russia top dog" (Doran 2020, Sep. 23) 101 Hurst argues that even in this offer under the real threat of military action by Bush, the Iranians had refused to compromise on this (Hurst 2016, 563). He bases this argument on Parsi 2007, 246-251.

become a constructive stakeholder in the international community. That [...] they will abandon their ideology, their theology, their revolutionary principles, their meddling in various parts of the region (CBS News 2015, May 17).

Obama himself seemed to confirm this view in an interview in March 2014, stating that

if, in fact, as a consequence of a deal on their nuclear program those voices and trends inside of Iran are strengthened, and their economy becomes more integrated into the international community, and there's more travel and greater openness, even if that takes a decade or 15 years or 20 years, then that's very much an outcome we should desire (Goldberg 2014, Mar. 2).

While this hope is to a certain extent supported by Khamenei's fear of a Gorbachev scenario (Litvak 2020, Oct. 20), the JCPOA was, nonetheless, based on a major gamble.¹⁰² "Because the restrictions on Iranian nuclear activities will have time limits, unless the regime does undergo substantial change the expiration of the accord will bring exactly the result that it is the declared aim of the administration to prevent: an expansionist, anti-American Iran confronting no barriers at all to the acquisition of nuclear weapons" (Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22). In his 2015 interview, Gates called Obama's hope "very unrealistic" (CBS News 2015, May 17), Indeed, after the JCPOA, Iran continued its hostility to the US and to call for Israel's destruction, its regional activity became more aggressive (שכטר ואחרים 2020. מרא 13) and domestic political repression "intensified under the umbrella of rapprochement with the West" (Fathollah-Neiad 2016, 63). Fathollah-Nejad and Naeni even argued that the division between conservatives and moderates in the Iranian regime presented to the West often serves "a utilitarian purpose of foreign policy." They cite an "outgoing moderate member of parliament" who acknowledged that the sharp protests of hardliners against Rouhani's policy were meant to help obtain greater concessions from the US. playing on Obama's conviction of change through rapprochement in a game of "good cop, bad cop" (Fathollah-Nejad/Naeni 2020, Jun. 15). While there is a chance that this gamble may have worked in the long-run (cut short by Trump's presidency), it certainly did not work in the short-run.

Hand in hand with the idea of change through rapprochement in Iran is the idea of a détente with Iran that would turn Iran into a partner. Observers have argued that the Obama administration had begun to perceive Iran as a potential partner in the Middle East, a region that was spiraling more and more out of control, and that this played a role in its decision to soften its position in the negotiations (Doran 2015, Feb. 2; Landau 2016, 201; Litvak 2018, 45; Samuels 2016, May 5). In April 2015, Obama himself had expressed hope that a final deal would usher "in a new era in U.S.-Iranian relations " (Cohen 2015, Apr. 6). However, in August 2015, Obama said that the JCPOA "does not represent a strategic rapprochement between the United States and Iran" (Wright 2015, Aug. 7). Furthermore, Ben Rhodes denies that the Iran deal was meant to position the

102 Sanger called the JCPOA a "bet," "leap of faith," and a "roll of the dice" (Sanger 2015, Jul. 14). 60 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File US "in some kind of partnership with Iran" in his autobiography (Rhodes 2018. 368). However, the rise of Sunni anti-American fanaticism at least partially transformed US-Iranian relations through the discovery of shared interests while regional realities complicated the differentiation between friends and enemies. Combined with dissatisfaction with traditional allies, primarily Israel and Saudi Arabia. Iran appeared as a stable and rational player that could play a critical role in fighting Sunni extremism, stabilizing Irag, and finding a political arrangement in the Middle East (Doran 2015, Feb. 2; Fathollah-Nejad 2016, 61; Joffe 2015, Oct. 1; Levite/Feldman 2015, Jul. 21; Litvak 2018, 45).¹⁰³ After ISIS had rapidly conquered territory in Syria and Irag in the first half of 2014. Iran and a US-led anti-ISIS coalition started to intervene. While US officials denied any coordination with Iranian forces and proxies, the US profited from Iranian ground activities which complemented US-led air strikes (Arango/ Ahmed 2014, Aug. 31: Krieg 2016, 106). In December 2014, Kerry said that "the net effect is positive" (Lamothe 2014, Dec. 3) and confirmed in 2016, that "Iran in Iraq has been in certain ways helpful, and they clearly are focused on ISISL/ Daesh, And so we have a common interest, actually" (US DoS 2016, Jun. 28). The threat of ISIS, thus, "created a partial confluence of interests between Iran and the US, and even some indirect cooperation" (Litvak 2018, 45) in parallel to the evolving negotiations. This indirect delegation of the burden of warfare fits well with the Obama administration's retrenchment policy and preference for the use of surrogate warfare to protect vital interests (Krieg 2016, 106). If not a partner. Iran could at least become a party with whom an accommodation could be found (Doran 2019, Nov. 10). To this end, Obama treated Syria and Iraq as a legitimate Iranian sphere of interest and influence, believing that such indirect approval would contribute to moderating Iran (ibid. 2015, Feb. 2; 2019, May 8; Litvak 2018, 49). In a January 2014 interview with Remnick, Obama stated that, on a regional level, his goal was, in Remnick's words, "a new geopolitical equilibrium" between the predominantly Sunni Gulf states and Iran (Remnick 2014, Jan, 20), A nuclear agreement was considered a necessary condition for a détente and effective cooperation in stabilizing the region (De Luce 2015, Aug. 10: Solomon 2015, Jun. 28).

For the scenario that change through rapprochement would fail, Obama administration seemingly assuming that in such a case, if Iran made the decision, a breakout was inevitable. Iran would after fifteen years emerge as a threshold state with a minimal breakout time and, perhaps, as a nuclear-weapons state. This concession suggests that Obama had shifted to a de facto policy of containment prioritizing reaching an agreement over a policy of prevention (Dershowitz 2015, 55; Shalom 2016, 20). This assertion is supported by Obama's repeated emphasis on the military aid he awarded Israel¹⁰⁴ and security guarantees and arms deals with US Middle East allies after the JCPOA (BBC News 2015, Aug. 3; Bolton 2015, Aug. 24). In an interview in *Foreign Policy*

¹⁰³ Israel had been worried for some time that ISIS would distract Europe and the US from Iran and turn the latter from an adversary into a partner in their eyes (Kaye 2016, 13).
104 See, e.g., WH 2015, Aug. 5.

in December 2015, Hagel stated that Obama's policy was to "contain" Iran. The interviewer interpreted this as a misstatement (De Luce 2015, Dec. 18) but it may, really, have been correct (Shalom 2016, 23). Obama repeatedly stated that Iran must not obtain a nuclear weapon "on my watch"¹⁰⁵ and suggested that if Iran tried to obtain nuclear weapons, "the option of a future president to take action [...] is undiminished" (Inskeep 2015, Apr. 7). This suggests that he may have preferred "to kick the can down the road to preserve his legacy" (Dershowitz 2015, 109) over a long-term solution to the Iran nuclear file (Litvak 2020, Aug. 27).

With the end of his presidency nearing, a diplomatic agreement with Iran was also a matter of personal legacy to Obama (Mandelbaum 2015, Apr. 22). The JCPOA has been described as "the centerpiece of his foreign-policy legacy" (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4) and "the most ambitious foreign-policy initiative of [Obama's] Presidency" (Wright 2015, Aug. 7). Obama himself saw it as a way to prove, at the end of his presidency, that he deserved the Nobel Peace Prize (ibid.). He also thought that the JCPOA was the basis for stability in the Middle East (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4) and a cornerstone of a new US foreign policy, one based on diplomacy rather than military force, a thought he expressed in a meeting with journalists at the White House in early August 2015 (Wright 2015, Aug. 7). In his defense of the JCPOA in August 2015, he explained that in the case of Iran, the US must not make the same mistakes as with Iraq:

when I ran for President eight years ago as a candidate who had opposed the decision to go to war in Iraq, I said that America didn't just have to end that war – we had to end the mindset that got us there in the first place. It was a mindset characterized by a preference for military action over diplomacy; a mindset that put a premium on unilateral U.S. action over the painstaking work of building international consensus; a mindset that exaggerated threats beyond what the intelligence supported (WH 2015, Aug. 5).

Obama perceived the Iran nuclear file to be part of his mission to redefine America's role in the world and demonstrate the effectiveness of engagement and multilateralism over the assertive foreign policy of his predecessor. In other words, he wanted to shift America to a more European approach in Kagan's terms. This, however, required a diplomatic agreement that could be presented as the solution to the Iran nuclear file. Reaching a diplomatic agreement with Iran, without the coercion of a credible military threat, was, thus, also matter of legacy for which time was running out.

Germany and the P5+1 negotiations

During the period of tightened sanctions, the Europeans were considered to take a tougher stance on Iran than the US in a reversal of their roles during the Bush era. However, this impression was based on French and to some extent British policy (Fabius 2016; Solomon/Norman 2015, Mar. 20) and was less fitting regarding Germany.

Like Obama, Germany viewed multilateral engagement as the only viable option to stop Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons. It categorically rejected military action against Iran, saw limited benefits in covert action, and shared Obama's skepticism of the effectiveness of sanctions. In Germany's case, this skepticism was reinforced by economic interests, traditionally friendly ties with Iran, and the Ostpolitik tradition. Germany also welcomed the opportunity to act at the same time in a multilateral context and in accordance with its economic and other regional interests. It was convinced that a solution to Iran nuclear question required multilateralism as Merkel explicitly stated in a speech in September 2011 (Bundesregierung 2011, Sep. 10), Germany was thus able to at least partially reconcile the civilian power and the geo-economic imperative in the P5+1 negotiations with Iran. Moreover, could present itself as a 'Shaping Power,' boost its international status as a member of the P5+1 (despite its preference for the abbreviation E3+3), and find German-US consensus in times of many disagreements (Stelzenmüller 2016, 62). Germany's eagerness to establish the format as a framework for future crisis resolution efforts reflects its desire to cement the distinct role it had required in the negotiations P5+1 negotiations. For example, Steinmeier said in September 2016 that the E3+3 should serve as a format to find a solution to the Syria crisis (AA 2016, Sep. 9). Lacking military capability and will, multilateral engagement to Germany was also a way to establish itself as a more influential global actor. According to Decottignies, "the P5+1 format fostered the advent of a more prominent German diplomatic role in Europe and beyond, on par with Berlin's economic clout" (Decottignies 2016, Jul. 13).

Within the P5+1 framework. Germany perceived itself in the tradition of the 'honest broker' as the ideal mediator and balancer. This role was reinforced by the additional representation of Germany through the EU's lead negotiator and German diplomat, Helga Schmidt. Schmidt was also present at some of the bilateral US-Iranian negotiations (US DoS 2014, Jun. 16). It took this role both within the P5+1 and vis-à-vis Iran by focusing on the search of a middle ground. In November 2014. Steinmeier said that "the search for the 'common ground,' for common interests and goals" was at the center of diplomacy and "Germany is prepared to work to ensure that any agreement is broadly accepted"¹⁰⁶ (AA 2014, Nov. 11). Within the P5+1 it mediated between France, the UK, and the US. According to a German diplomat, "Germany had sort of kept the middle ground and was often able to bridge gaps or bridge differences between partners. [...] There's France even harder than the US. The UK in between and it's more difficult" (Wright 2019, 179). Furthermore, it worked to keep Russia and China on board drawing on its status as the de facto leader of the EU. In this regard, its caution in relation to Iran sanctions and its generally more cautious policy towards Russia and China made it a more acceptable mediator (Borchard 2015, Jul. 7: Helwig 2012, 33). Merkel seemed to hint at such

¹⁰⁵ See, e.g., Friedman 2015, Apr. 5; WH 2015, Aug. 5. 62 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

¹⁰⁶ Author's translation. German original: "Die Suche nach dem 'Common Ground', nach gemeinsamen Interessen und Zielen [...]: sie gehört zum Kerngeschäft der Diplomatie! [...] Deutschland ist bereit, sich für eine breite Akzeptanz einer Vereinbarung einzusetzen."

a role in a press conference in February 2014 (Bundesregierung 2014, Feb. 25). Vis-à-vis Iran, Germany was in a special position as a country with traditionally friendly political and close economic ties with Iran. Its status as one of Iran's most important trading partners gave it special economic leverage (Helwig 2012, 33). Furthermore, it considered itself to possess critical and exclusive technical knowledge of Iran's nuclear program as much of the technology used in Iranian plants had been provided by German companies (Jones 2007; Müller 2016, 30).

Additionally, its status as the only non-nuclear weapons state in the P5+1 format strengthened its mediator role (Helwig 2012, 33), A non-nuclear weapons state with threshold capabilities, Germany has historically promoted enrichment as a right and argued for decades that its own advanced enrichment capabilities were necessary for it to maintain its scientific edge (Nuclear Threat Initiative 2019. Jul. 1).¹⁰⁷ It eventually agreed that Iran had forfeited this right by its failure to report all of its nuclear activities (Cronberg 2017a, 54).¹⁰⁸ However, Germany's insistence on its right to enrich rendered its legal argument for denying Iran similar rights somewhat awkward, an important point for a country with a legalist view of foreign policy. On the other hand, being the only negotiating state without nuclear weapons placed it in a better position for mediation as its opposition to an Iranian nuclear weapon may have been perceived as less hypocritical than that of a state that itself possessed such weapons (Helwig 2012, 33). In parallel to the multilateral negotiations, it held bilateral talks with Iran like the other P5+1 countries (US DoS 2014, Jun. 16). While many of the decisive negotiations after the JPOA took place bilaterally between the US and Iran, it seems that Germany continued to play a role as a facilitator (Borchard 2015, Jul. 7).

Beyond mediation, Germany's approach to the negotiation emphasized positive incentives over pressure as leverage, even though both aspects – its political ties and economic leverage – had played an important role in its inclusion in the talks. Such positive incentives included economic benefits as well as political and technological support for a civilian, peaceful nuclear program (Council of the EU 2012, Mar. 23). While it had agreed to impose tough sanctions on Iran, it remained skeptical of the potential of economic pressure to force a political solution based on the conviction that coercion was less effective and more harmful than persuasion (Wright 2019, 210). This approach, too, reflected the tradition of *Ostpolitik* and the concept of change through rapprochement.

Even though they played an active part in the talks, the Germans largely refrained from publicly stating any specific requirements for an agreement. Rather, they called for "a political solution" that would fulfill "the clear aim of preventing Iran from arming itself with nuclear weapons" (AA 2012, Oct. 14). Like

the Obama administration and its other P5+1 partners. Germany focused on the nuclear question and pursued the limited goal of restrictions on Iran's nuclear program in exchange for sanctions relief (Decottignies 2016, Jul. 13). After the interim deal. Merkel rejected the previous demand for "zero enrichment" as unrealistic (Bundesregierung 2014, Feb. 25) and later stated that an acceptable agreement must preclude the possibility of an Iranian nuclear breakout (ZEIT Online 2015. Mar. 31). Also joint statements of the E3 remained vague. In a January 2015 Washington Post op-ed, the E3 foreign and Mogherini stated that the goal was "a comprehensive solution that both recognizes the Iranian people's right to access peaceful nuclear energy and allows the international community to verify that Iran cannot obtain a nuclear weapon. Any agreement must provide concrete, verifiable and long-lasting assurances that Iran's nuclear program is and will remain exclusively peaceful. Nothing less will do" (Fabius et al. 2015, Jan. 22). Publicly stating concrete demands would have limited German options regarding an agreement and potentially hurt its position as an neutral 'honest broker.' According to former French Foreign Minister Laurent Fabius, the Germans were "ready to accept any results that satisfied both the Americans and the Iranians" (Fabius 2016, 15). This reflected an awareness that, ultimately, the US and Iran were the decisive parties.

Furthermore, this openness connects with Germany's impatience for a final deal. Its concern for Israel's security played a role in this impatience. The protection of Israel's right to exist is one of the main pillars of Merkel's Middle East policy (Belkin 2009, 21) and one of the reasons for its dialogue initiative in 2003 (Borchard 2015, Jul. 7). This concern has remained an important aspect of Germany's efforts against the Iranian nuclear program. This does not mean that Germany supported the tough Israeli position in relation to Iran. Rather, it pursued its own assessment of what would contribute to Israel's security and tried to convince Israel of its approach (Fathollah-Nejad 2016, 61). In a joint press conference with Netanyahu in 2014, Merkel said that continued waiting would not improve the situation and Germany had therefore chosen to pursue negotiations (Bundesregierung 2014, Feb. 25). Leuschke called this a "parental" approach to Israel's security (Leuschke 2017, 28).

Another important reason for Germany's impatience were its economic interests. German companies had lost profits due to sanctions and were eager to rebuild and develop their business ties in Iran. Business lobbies pressured the government for a quick deal to profit from the Iranian export market (Borchard 2015, Jul. 2; Mihm 2015, Apr. 3). Their enthusiastic response to the JCPOA (see below) indicates that the German government was under great pressure from powerful business lobbies to push for a deal and an end to Iran sanctions.

Germany and the JCPOA

When the JCPOA was concluded, the German foreign office was similarly enthusiastic as the Obama administration. After the conclusion of the talks in Vienna, Steinmeier described the agreement as "watertight and without

¹⁰⁷ Germany currently retains one reactor that uses weapons-grade HEU fuel, the controversial FRM-II in Garching (Nuclear Threat Initiative 2019, Jul. 1). The real reason for Germany's insistence on such capabilities is probably prestige (Dayman 2013, 131).

¹⁰⁸ This debate did not concern the right to the peaceful use of nuclear energy under the NPT but the right to master the whole fuel cycle.

loopholes" (Bundesregierung 2015, Jul. 14). Half a year later, Steinmeier called the agreement a "historic success for diplomacy" (AA 2016, Jan. 16). The Annual Disarmament Report 2016 called it "a rare success of diplomacy in the Middle East"¹⁰⁹ which "ensures that Iran's nuclear program verifiably serves only civilian purposes"¹¹⁰ (AA 2016, 19). The reaction of the chancellery was more cautious. Merkel said that the JCPOA

brings us much closer to the goal of ensuring [...] that Iran does not use nuclear power for military purposes. We aim to rule out the possibility of Iran obtaining nuclear weapons. [...] Now, the agreement must be implemented within the agreed timescale. I call on all sides to do all they can to ensure swift implementation. Then we have a realistic chance of overcoming one of the most difficult international conflicts through diplomatic channels (Bundesregierung 2015, Jul. 14).

Considering that the agreement was pending implementation, this reaction may have been more appropriate.

Motivated by economic interests, the Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy was as enthusiastic as the foreign office. Its head Siegmar Gabriel became the first senior Western politician to visit Iran after the conclusion of the JCPOA accompanied by a high-profile business delegation (Klein 2019, May 9). By February 2016, ten German delegations had visited Iran and the German Chamber of Industry and Commerce was expecting a fourfold increase to €10 billion in German exports to Iran within four years (ZEIT Online 2016, Feb. 3). The German Handelsblatt reported in January 2016 on the enthusiasm of German business, including giants like Daimler, ThyssenKrupp, and Siemens, to profit from the Iranian market. The article titled Reopening the Silk Road to Iran described Iran as "one of the few guaranteed growth markets for 2016, especially while China's growth is slowing down and demand in Russia and Brazil has decreased" (Fasse et al. 2016, Jan. 19). German businesses were expecting high demand for German products, especially machinery, after a decade of sanctions. The head of Daimler's truck division flew to Tehran within hours of sanctions relief and the head of foreign trade at the VDMA German Engineering Federation, Ulrich Ackermann, said that "Iran is the only country in the region with a broad industrial base. It's got demand for everything" (ibid.).

In addition to business interests, Germany waited impatiently to access the Iranian energy market and reduce its dependence on Russian energy supplies. In 2015, 40 percent of Germany's natural gas supplies came from Russia, a figure that is bound to rise with the completion of Nord Stream 2 and Germany's energy transition (Shirvani/Vukovic 2015, 82). The JCPOA opened up Iran's enormous potential as a natural gas producer (Pflüger 2016, 181-182). German decision-makers thus pushed for quick sanctions relief. In the run-up to the JCPOA, the deputy head of the CDU/CSU faction, Michael Fuchs, said that sanctions should

be relieved "as fast as possible"¹¹¹ to revive historically good economic relations, boost exports, and profit from Iranian energy resources to reduce dependence on Russian energy supplies (Mihm 2015, Apr. 3). The economic enthusiasm was not limited to Germany. Mogherini told EU policymakers one day after the JCPOA to start high-level talks with Iran on energy and trade (Reuters 2015, Jul. 31). However, as a result of Germany's previously close economic relations with Iran and Iran's demand for German products, including replacement parts, this enthusiasm was particularly great in Germany.

Gabriel's visit to Iran after the JCPOA was framed as "change through rapprochement and trade" (Klein 2019, May 9). He even tied good economic relations to discussions on human rights in Iran and the recognition of Israel right to exist. Gabriel told a gathering of German and Iranian business people in Tehran that "[y]ou can't have a good economic relationship with Germany in the long-term if we don't discuss such issues too and try to move them along. Questioning this state's (Israel's) right to existence is something that we Germans cannot accept" (Heller 2015, Jul. 19). However, the Iran expert Fathollah-Nejad complained in 2019 that Germany had failed to use its economic and political influence on Iranian leaders for positive changes but focused on its economic interests (Klein 2019, May 9). The geo-economic imperative had trumped civilian power concerns and *Moralpolitik*.

In addition to economic interests, the Germany's foreign office hoped that the JCPOA would allow a reinvigoration of Germany's political and cultural relations with Iran to extend the change through rapprochement policy beyond the nuclear realm. In an interview with Iran's official news agency IRNA in June 2015. Steinmeier emphasized Germany's and Iran's long-standing cultural relations and expressed his hope to renew this "vibrant exchange" calling for "more cooperation" in a variety of areas (AA 2015, Jun. 30). One year later, in a meeting with Zarif. Steinmeier said that Germany wants to revive its relations with Iran "at the political and economic levels, it goes without saying – but we also want our relations to inhabit the social and intercultural spheres" (ibid. 2016, Jun. 17). These comments suggest that German decision-makers saw Iran as a potential partner in a variety of areas beyond mere trade and the JCPOA as a possible foundation for such a development. Those areas included security as Germany viewed Iran as a potential partner for peace in Syria (Gotkowska/ Frymark 2016, Jan. 25), the fight against ISIS, and Middle East stability. Foreign Minister Steinmeier repeatedly expressed this view in the run-up to the JCPOA (AA 2015, Jun. 30). In his meeting with Zarif in June 2016, he stressed the "shared concern" of both countries stability in the region, especially in Syria and Irag (ibid. 2016, Jun. 17). In the coalition treaty of 2013, CDU/CSU and SPD stated that "lolur goal is to win back Iran as a trustworthy partner on the international stage" (CDU/CSU/SPD 2013, 120).¹¹² These statements reiterated the idea laid out by Bertram in 2008 (see above). The JCPOA was seen as a way to integrate Iran

 ¹⁰⁹ Author's translation. German original: "ein seltener Erfolg der Diplomatie im Nahen Osten."
 110 Author's translation. German original: "Dadurch ist sichergestellt, dass Irans Nuklearprogram nachprüfbar ausschließlich zivilen Zwecken dient."

¹¹¹ Author's translation. German original: "schnellstmöglich."

¹¹² Non-official translation to English by Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung 2014, 111.

^{66 |} The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

into the international community and thereby reduce Iran's interest in nuclear weapons and moderate the regime generally in the tradition of *Ostpolitik*. The German ambassador to the US, Peter Wittig, explained in an interview that "[t]he deal carried a lot of potential for what this means for Iran and for the region, but also what it will mean for Iran internally. This is a tremendously important aspect of this deal" (Parsi 2017, 436). As a result of its commitment to diplomacy, the foreign office "continually lobbied for the deal in public as well as behind closed doors and positioned itself against any potential spoilers of the deal, including its close ally Israel" (Fathollah-Nejad 2016, 61). Again, Merkel seemed more cautious in her views than the foreign office. In a press conference in August 2015, she said that while the JCPOA was progress, she was "saddened"¹¹³ and disappointed by Iran's continued "unacceptable"¹¹⁴ attitude towards Israel and thus skeptical of Iran's potential as a constructive partner in Syria (Bundesregierung 2015, Aug. 31). This is consistent with the exceptional emphasis she personally put on Israel's security.

Fathollah-Neiad criticizes the German foreign-policy establishment for its tendency "to extrapolate Tehran's 'constructive engagement' with the West on the nuclear issue onto other foreign policy fields, above all Syria and Iraq, where Iran seeks to maintain hegemony" (Fathollah-Neiad 2016, 64). He cites the Munich Security Conference Meeting on the Syria war in Tehran in October 2015¹¹⁵ as a case in point since the event itself and its composition – the lack of important actors – showed Germany's misconception of Iran's foreign policy agenda in Svria (ibid., 66). Like in the case of the US, a major reason for this misconception was the exaggeration of the threat posed by ISIS while Iran was considered the only force that could contain it. He sees a general imbalance in the German perception of Iran since 2015 where an overestimation of the change through Rouhani and short-term economic interests prevent Germany from using its leverage to moderate Iran's policy (ibid. 2017, 38). In relation to the idea of change through rapprochement. Fathollah-Neiad wrote in 2016 that in the short-term, the rapprochement with the West had led to an intensification of political repression in Iran rather than moderation (ibid. 2016, 62-63). In 2017, he declared the policy a failure in terms of both Iran's domestic and foreign policy (ibid. 2017, 37-38). Neither was the enthusiasm reduced when in 2015 German intelligence reported on persisting Iranian "illegal proliferationsensitive procurement activities in Germany [...] at what is, even by international standards, a quantitatively high level [...] in particular with regard to items which can be used in the field of nuclear technology." It also registered "a further increase in the already considerable procurement efforts in connection with Iran's ambitious missile technology program which could among other things potential serve to deliver nuclear weapons" (Bundesministerium des Innern 2015, 30). The German foreign and security policy establishment continues to

view the JCPOA as the only effective solution to the Iran nuclear file.¹¹⁶

This insistence has to do with the symbolic significance of the JCPOA as a success and justification of Europe's new mission civilisatrice. The agreement seemed to prove the effectiveness of engagement and multilateralism for security issues. The EU Global Strategy describes the JCPOA as "a clear illustration" of how the EU "can promote agreed rules to contain power politics and contribute to a peaceful, fair and prosperous world, [...] A multilateral order grounded in international law [...] is the only guarantee for peace and security at home and abroad" (EEAS 2016, 15-16). After the conclusion of the JCPOA. Steinmeier declared "a historic day [...] because we have shown that major international conflicts can be resolved through dialogue and perseverance. And that this is also possible where mistrust and even open hostility initially appeared to be insurmountable" (Bundesregierung 2015, Jul. 14). Change through rapprochement seemed to have succeeded again. Furthermore, the diplomatic success legitimized its inclusion in the P5+1 circle and served as a basis for German claims regarding the future use of the format (AA 2016, Sep. 9; Bundesregierung 2015, Aug. 31; Steinmeier 2015, Jul. 15). Thereby, the JCPOA seemed to validate Germany's aversion to military force, preference for soft power, and role as a mediator. It also legitimized its inclusion in the P5+1 circle retroactively and boosted its international standing while serving all three of Lieber's foreign policy directions as an example of transatlantic and European unity on Iran in cooperation with Russia and China. The nuclear agreement, therefore, can be seen as a rare case in which Germany at least subjectively succeeded in balancing its various interests and foreign policy imperatives.

¹¹³ Author's translation. German original: "betrübt."

¹¹⁴ Author's translation. German original: "nicht akzeptabel."

¹¹⁵ See Munich Security Conference 2015, Oct. 14. 68 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

¹¹⁶ This will be the topic of the next part.

THE TRUMP ERA - MAXIMUM PRESSURE AND TRANSATLANTIC DIVIDE

During the Obama era, transatlantic disagreements over Iran were largely solved in the nuclear agreement. Germany continued to be led by the same coalition that had negotiated the JCPOA and, thus, retained its basic views and ideas underlying its Iran policy. The transatlantic divide deepened when Trump took office. On some issues, this was due to specific policies and the rhetoric of the Trump administration, e.g. in the case of the US withdrawal from the Paris accords. In other instances, the Trump administration merely accentuated disagreements that had already existed, e.g. over German defense spending. Germany and Europe more generally had gotten used to a US president that in many ways shared their worldview and were now confronted with one whose policy reflected a very different worldview and an emphasis on power that they resented. The Iran nuclear file turned into a particular point of friction.

US Policy Towards Iran's Nuclear Program in the Trump Era

Many observers argue that Trump's foreign policy in general and his policy toward Iran in particular lacked any strategic coherence (Feierstein 2018, Mar. 1). Indeed, Trump did not formulate a comprehensive Iran strategy and his administration's actions often stood in contrast to his rhetoric. Furthermore, administration officials frequently contradicted the president and each other. Abrams pointed out that this may partly "be the result of an intentional ploy by a president who thrives on chaos" and partly "the result of an effort by some within the government [...] to blunt [Trump's] initiatives" (Abrams 2019, 129). Another possibility is that the Trump administration never had a coherent policy (Cassidy 2019, Jun. 21: McGurk 2020, Jan. 22), although the following analysis seems to contradict this assertion at least in relation to its Iran policy. The result is uncertainty as to the actual position of the US (ibid., 130). As documents regarding decision-making processes behind the current administration's policies remain classified, it is often impossible to differentiate between the positions of specific officials and groupings. Most of the following analysis, therefore, refrains from such differentiations. When it does, it largely relies on newspaper reporting. Furthermore, it heeds to the advice of former Australian Prime Minister John Howard and examines "the substance of the outcome of all the things [Trump] does" rather than his tweets (Tan 2017, Jul. 3). The goal is to focus on actual policy and not get entangled in the interpretation of often impulsive and contradictory messages. With this approach, some patters in the Trump administration's foreign policy emerge.

There were three constants in Trump's foreign policy that were highly relevant to his Middle East and Iran policy. First, he saw international relations as a competition where sovereignty and national interest are to be emphasized over multilateralism.¹¹⁷ Second, the Trump administration returned to a more

traditionally American policy in Kagan's terms – and the Republican consensus (Doran 2020, Sep. 23) – stressing the idea of peace through deterrence rather than through engagement. It, thus, chose "Preserve Peace Through Strength" as one pillar of its National Security Strategy asserting that "[j]ust as American weakness invites strength, American strength and confidence deters war and promotes peace" (WH 2017, 3). Third, Trump seemed to approach international relations (as well as business and personal situations) as a zero-sum game where "winning is everything" (Doran 2020, Sep. 23).¹¹⁸ This approach included a certain obsession with proving that he was better than Obama (Baker/Haberman 2019, Jul. 5) and a determination to 'win' against allies and adversaries alike regarding a variety of issues.¹¹⁹ Globally, the results of this approached are mixed. However, some observers have argued that in the Middle East, this approach may be "a net positive" as the Middle East itself (including important foreign actors like Russia) operates according to these principles (ibid.).

Regarding the Middle East, Trump shared Obama's desire to avoid major military engagements and reduce US military presence (ibid. 2019, Nov. 10). He viewed such engagements as costly and ineffective¹²⁰ and tried to withdraw troops from some regional theaters.¹²¹ He announced further withdrawals in the run-up to the 2020 presidential elections.¹²² This reflected the skepticism of the American public of such engagements and the decreasing importance of the Middle East as a result of US energy independence and the rise of China.¹²³ However, the US still has vital interests in the region and it has become clear that simply pulling out endangers those interests (Lieber 2016, 130-131). The Obama and Trump administrations attempted to solve this tension in different ways. The former tried to moderate Iran, make it a partner in stabilizing the region, and create a balance between Iran and Saudi Arabia. The latter sought to weaken US enemies, strengthen regional allies, and create a regional alliance to contain Iran in a return to a more traditional US Middle East policy (Doran 2020, Sep.

Assembly 2018 (ibid. 2018, Sep. 25).

119 See, e.g., Trump's "trade wars" with China and Europe (Johnson 2020, Jan. 23).

120 During his election campaign 2016, Trump pledged to bring US troops home from "endless wars" (The Hill 2016, Sep. 7). As president, he repeated this pledge, e.g. in his annual State of the Union address to Congress 2019 (WH 2019, Feb. 5) and reportedly called US generals "losers" for being unable to win in Afghanistan (Loennig/Rucker 2020, Jan. 17).

121 E.g. the controversial announcement of the withdrawal from Northern Syria (Barnes/Schmitt 2019, Oct. 13). In July 2020, also the withdrawal 12,000 US troops from Germany was announced amid tensions over the latter's defense budget which has remained below the NATO commitment of 2 percent of its GDP (Stewart/Ali 2020, Jul. 29). Most announcements of withdrawal were either not implemented or followed by limited troop reductions. This may have been due to the intervention of national security officials rather than a lack of will to disengage on Trump's part (Schmitt et al. 2020, Nov. 16a). Similarly, a bipartisan bill – the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021 – aimed at preventing Trump's planned withdrawal of troops from Germany (Deutsche Welle 2020, Dec. 4).

122 See, e.g., in October 2020, Trump announced the partial withdrawal of US troops from Afghanistan (Ryan et al. 2020, Oct. 8) after having repeatedly expressed his desire to do so (Gibbons-Neff/Barnes 2020, May 26).

123 See Obama's "Pivot to Asia" and Trump's focus on China as the main threat 5 .JI, 2020 אבנטל)). The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | זו

¹¹⁷ See, e.g., the National Security Strategy 2017 (WH 2017), Trump's address to the UN General 70 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

¹¹⁸ See, e.g., WH 2017, 25.

23). Contrary to Obama, Trump viewed Iran as the primary source of the evil that has befallen the region (Kam 2018, 73) and "the most significant threat to US interests in the region" (Looney 2018, 17). He frequently described Iran as "a fanatical regime" (WH 2017, Oct. 13) and "the world's leading state sponsor of terrorism" (ibid. 2018, May 8a) that sows violence and destruction throughout the Middle East and threatens international shipping with its missiles. The Trump administration stressed the Iranian regime's declared hostility to the US and its allies, especially its calls for the destruction of the US and Israel as well as the killing and detention of US citizens without due process (ibid.; 2017, May 21; 2017, Oct. 13; 2017, 7). It viewed Iran as one of America's main challengers (ibid. 2017, 25) based on the assumption that the shift of regional balances against the US would threaten its national security (ibid., 45). This signified a return to a balance of power thinking.

At the same time, the Trump administration rejected the idea that engagement could moderate Iran (Kam 2018, 73). The National Security Strategy of 2017 rejects "policies based on the assumption that engagement with rivals and their inclusion in international institutions and global commerce would turn them into benign actors and trustworthy partners" as proven false by past experience (WH 2017). More specifically regarding Iran policy, Secretary of State Pompeo called Obama's bet that the JCPOA would moderate Iran and stabilize the region "a loser with massive repercussions" (US DoS 2018, May 21). Rather, peace is to be preserved through deterrence and pressure. This assessment is based on the assumption that, first, the Iranian regime is homogenous in every relevant aspect, particularly in its drive for hegemony at the expense of the US and its allies and that, second, the regime is rational enough to yield to pressure based on cost-benefit calculations.¹²⁴ Strengthening the moderates of the regime, in this view, still means strengthening the same radical regime in the regional struggle.

Finally, while Obama dealt with the Iranian nuclear program separately from other fields of destabilizing Iranian activity, the Trump administration chose to treat all Iranian activities, including its nuclear and missile programs, its regional activity and support for terrorism, as one. The nuclear program is the most dangerous component but was still viewed as part of Iran's hegemonic ambitions which is considered a national security threat to the US.¹²⁵ Its demands of Iran for a new deal, therefore, addressed all areas of destabilizing Iranian behavior,¹²⁶ as did its maximum pressure policy (Kam 2018, 74).

Summing up, while some of the Trump administration's policies were marked by continuity with Obama's, its Iran policy was very different from that of its predecessor. At the root of those differences lies a different perception of the Iranian regime and but also, on a deeper level, a different worldview. The balance of power approach, once considered European and looked down on by Americans, was embraced by the US during the last century and has experienced a revival in the Trump era after eight years of the US following what has come to be seen after World War II as a more European approach of multilateralism and dialogue. The results of Trump's Iran policies are at least as controversial as Obama's and remain largely unclear due to the lack of temporal distance. The following is an attempt to identify patterns and the strategic logic of his administration's policy towards the Iranian nuclear program while offering tentative assessments of its results.

Engagement and the withdrawal from the JCPOA

To Trump the deal-maker, the JCPOA was "the single worst deal I've ever seen" as he declared during the 2016 presidential campaign (Abramson 2017, Jul. 26). As a candidate, he pledged to renegotiate the deal, strictly enforce its terms, or tear it up.¹²⁷

Seven main points of criticism emerge from statements by Trump and US officials as well as official documents.¹²⁸ First, the JCPOA failed to address Iran's destabilizing regional activity and its ballistic missile program which Trump perceived as closely connected with Iran's nuclear program. Second, sanctions relief and the delivery of cash, the Trump administration argued, led to a financial boost for Iran's regional activity and missiles program and thus an intensification of those activities. Third, regarding the nuclear program itself, the Trump administration criticized the JCPOA for leaving Iran with an enrichment capability while allowing it to continue R&D on advanced centrifuges. Fourth, the Trump administration deemed the inspections regime insufficient to detect potential clandestine efforts by Iran. Fifth, even if Iran were to fully comply with the agreement, the argument went, the time limits on most of the deal's provisions undermined the JCPOA's goal of blocking Iran's path to nuclear weapons. It only delayed a nuclear breakout but did not prevent it in case Iran chose that path. Sixth, on a regional and global level the JCPOA, administration officials pointed out, undermined the nonproliferation regime as Iran had succeeded in retaining enrichment capabilities against the traditional position of the US which had always argued – and still argues – that the NPT did not grant a right to enrich.¹²⁹ Finally, in a broader context, the Trump administration considered US credibility undermined by the JCPOA because the US agreed

129 I discussed this issue in the previous part.

¹²⁴ See, e.g., US DoS 2018, May 21.

¹²⁵ Schueftan argues that a nuclear arsenal is to serve as a shield for Iran's hegemonization of the Middle East (Schueftan 2020, Sep. 14) which, in turn, would change the strategic balance beyond the Middle East through the Iran's control over the region's oil, its strategic junctions, and possibly the Islamic holy places (21 עיכען 2020, 2020, Junctions).

¹²⁶ The most comprehensive list of demands was put forth by Pompeo in a speech in May 2018 (US DoS 2018, May 21). I will discuss those demands below.

¹²⁷ See, e.g., an op-ed published in USA Today (Trump 2015, Sep. 8); an interview with the New York Times (Haberman/Sanger 2016, Mar. 26); a campaign rally speech in Youngstown, Ohio (Abramson 2016, Jul. 26).

¹²⁸ The following points are found in many statements, speeches, interviews, documents etc. More comprehensive lists are found in Trump's announcement of his new Iran strategy (WH, Oct. 13, 2017) and of the withdrawal from the JCPOA (WH 2018, May 8a) and the corresponding presidential memorandum (ibid. 2018, May 8b) as well as Pompeo's remarks on the administration's new Iran strategy (US DoS 2018, May 21).

to a "disastrous deal" which Trump called "a great embarrassment to me as a citizen and to all citizens of the United States" (WH 2018, May 8a).

Trump's personal grudge against Obama probably played an important role in his eagerness to scrap the deal which was considered Obama's foreign policy legacy (Kaplan 2020, 263). However, these concerns have a factual basis and many are widely shared, also by those who want to preserve the JCPOA (Evental 2019, May 19; ZEIT Online 2019, Sep. 24). I have discussed these concerns in detail in the previous part. The following is a short summary that focuses on Trump's criticism and takes into account developments after 2015.

The JCPOA's focus on fissile material, indeed, misses the inherent connection between this component and weaponization and the development of a delivery system, primarily ballistic missiles capable of carrying a nuclear warhead, in a nuclear weapons program (Gerecht 2018, May 4: Krause 2018, May 15: Kuperwasser 2015, 12; Rezaei 2019, Mar. 12; Schwammenthal 2018, 222). Furthermore, against Obama's hope that the agreement would have a moderating effect on Iran, the regime became more aggressive in its behavior before Trump withdrew from the JCPOA, used freed assets to increase its defense budget by 30-40 percent and boost its support for terror groups, continued its missile program, and built a continuous presence of IRGC forces in Syria which threatens Israel (שכטר ואחרים) 13, מרץ 2020). There is, however, disagreement over the long-term effects of the JCPOA had Trump stayed in the deal, an argument that cannot be resolved.¹³⁰ Regarding the nuclear program itself, the demand for zero enrichment is widely considered unrealistic, but Iranian enrichment capabilities, insufficient restrictions on R&D on advanced centrifuges, and leaving the Fordow facility open raise fears that Iran may use them for cheating or a guick breakout after the sunset clauses take effect (Landau 2019, Nov. 25; Levite 2015, Jul. 17). Those fears are augmented by legitimate concerns over gaps in the inspections and monitoring regime, in particular the "managed access" approach to military sites (Alterman 2016; Schwammenthal 2018, 223), which have recently been fueled by Iranian refusals to grant IAEA inspectors access to suspected nuclear sites (Jakes 2020, Aug. 26; Landau 2019, Nov. 25). Perhaps of most concern are the sunset clauses, a view shared by many observers (Kroenig 2018, 95; Schwammenthal 2018, 223) and, seemingly, Obama himself (Inskeep 2015, Apr. 7). Those concerns seem to be confirmed by material documenting past Iranian work on nuclear weapons which were stolen by the Mossad in January 2018 (the Tehran "nuclear archive") as they seem to prove Iranian efforts to preserve and hide their knowledge from inspectors (Sanger/Bergman 2018, Jul. 15).

From a nonproliferation perspective, the JCPOA sets a dangerous precedent by leaving Iran with an independent enrichment program despite (or because of) its destabilizing behavior (Kroenig 2018, 96). On a regional level, this is combined with fear of a lack of US commitment to its allies, leading various regional players to consider acquiring the same capabilities Iran has been allowed to prepare for a potential Iranian breakout. Some have interpreted the increased interest of some countries in nuclear energy as the beginnings of a regional nuclear arms race as a result of the JCPOA (ארים 2020, מרץ).¹³¹ Considering this background to Trump's criticism, his opposition to the agreement should not be dismissed as mere hostility to Obama.¹³²

Until well into his presidency, it remained unclear which policy Trump would pursue in relation to the JCPOA. Administration officials indicated support for the deal on the diplomatic level (Wroughton 2017, Feb. 10) and in congressional hearings. While many of his advisors were critical of the JCPOA, they preferred to stay in the agreement as long as Iran complied with the JCPOA. They argued that a unilateral withdrawal would undermine confidence in agreements with the US¹³³ and that there was no viable alternative to address the Iranian nuclear program (Kaplan 2020, 263).

In line with the advice of his aides, Trump agreed to certify Iran's compliance with the deal in both April and July 2017, as required every 90 days under the INARA. Many observers argue that this decision was the result of his advisors' insistence rather than Trump's own views who resented the need to certify Iran's compliance (Bergen 2020; Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4; Kaplan 2020, 263). According to reports, both in April and July 2017, Trump only agreed to do so after long arguments with his advisors who recommended certifying Iran's compliance. Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, National Security Advisor H.R. McMaster, Secretary of Defense James Mattis, and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Gen. Joseph Dunford in particular opposed a withdrawal (Baker 2017, Jul. 17; De Luce/Johnson 2018, Mar. 13; Gerecht 2018, May 4). They convinced Trump by promising to present a new Iran strategy and put more pressure on Iran in the meantime (Baker 2017, Jul. 17).¹³⁴ One day after the certification in April,

¹³⁰ Proponents of the idea that Iran might have become more moderate through the JCPOA had it been given more time point to the fall of the USSR partially as a result of opening up to international markets and foreign influence, Khamenei's fear of this scenario in Iran, the conservative opposition in Iran to the JCPOA, and the conservative backlash in Iran following the US withdrawal from the JCPOA (Litvak 2020, Oct. 20).

¹³¹ Statements and efforts in the nuclear realm by other regional players, especially Saudi Arabia and the UAE, seem to suggest this possibility (Burkhard et al. 2017, Mar. 30; CBS News 2018, Mar. 15; Mazzetti et al. 2020, Aug. 5; Plett Usher 2015, Mar. 16; Yee 2020, Aug. 1). For a different assessment see Einhorn/Nephew 2016, May 31.

¹³² Steven Simon, a former National Security Council official under Clinton and Obama, argues that this was the main reason for Trump's opposition to the JCPOA (Simon 2018, 13-14).

¹³³ In his confirmation hearing, Trump's pick for secretary of defense, James Mattis, expressed his support for staying in the deal because "when America gives her word, we have to live up to it and work with our allies" (Wright/Herb 2017, Jan. 12). In October, Mattis stated that "[i]f we can confirm that Iran is living by the agreement, if we can determine that this is in our best interest, then clearly, we should stay with it. I believe, at this point in time, absent indications to the contrary, it is something the president should consider staying with" (McLaughlin 2017, Oct. 3). Gen. Dunford, chair of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, added that "Iran is not in material breach of the agreement" after having stated in his confirmation hearing a week prior that "holding up agreements that we have signed, unless there's a material breach" was important to maintain "others' willingness to sign agreements" (ibid.). The head of Central Command, Gen. Joseph Votel, too, expressed support for staying in the JCPOA (ibid. 2018, Mar. 13).

¹³⁴ Other accounts of such meetings seem to confirm this (Rucker/Leonnig 2020, 94).

Tillerson told reporters in a change of tone that the administration would "review completely the JCPOA itself" as the "JCPOA fails to achieve the objective of a non-nuclear Iran; it only delays their goal of becoming a nuclear state" (Kerr/Katzman 2018, 22). One day after the July certification, officials stated that the administration intended "to interpret the agreement more stringently against Iran" (ibid., 23) and additional non-nuclear sanctions on Iran were issued (US DoS 2017, Jul. 18). It seems likely that the Trump administration's restraint during its first year was a product of the moderating voice of Trump's advisors rather than his own intentions.

The ultimate withdrawal of the US from the JCPOA in May 2018 was preceded by a number of steps seemingly aimed at renegotiating the deal or arriving at a "supplement agreement" that would address Trump's main concerns.

On October 13, 2017. Trump announced his new Iran strategy which would address all of Iran's destabilizing behavior, including its nuclear and missile programs, regional activity and support for terrorism. He also announced that his administration would not issue the compliance certification required by the INARA due to the agreement's flaws and Iranian violations.¹³⁵ Instead it would "work closely with Congress and our allies to address the deal's many serious flaws" (WH2017, Oct. 13). Withholding the certification permitted Congress to consider, under expedited procedures, the reimposition of sanctions suspended by the president (INARA of 2015). Congress, however, did not take action (Kerr/ Katzman 2018, 23). On January 12, 2018, Trump waived sanctions as required by the JCPOA but stated that he would not do so again if the Europeans did not agree to "fix the terrible flaws" of the JCPOA (WH 2018, Jan. 12a). He also demanded Congress amend the INARA to address inspections, sunset clauses, and missiles. and to "explicitly state in United States law [...] that long-range missile and nuclear weapons programs are inseparable" (ibid.).¹³⁶ While Congress again declined to take action, the Trump administration intensified efforts to reach an agreement with the E3 (Arms Control Association 2020; US DoS 2018, May 21) resulting, in April, in a broadly worded five-page draft (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4). Nevertheless, Trump informed the French president, Emmanuel Macron, during a state visit on April 24 that he would leave the JCPOA (Bolton 2020, 69).¹³⁷ Whereas some European officials now consider those talks a charade, the Trump administration insisted that they had simply not made enough progress (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4).

76 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

It is clear from Trump's announcements and actions that he grew increasingly impatient (Landler 2015, May 8) as it became clear that the E3 would not agree to his demands.¹³⁸ He was unwilling, it seems, to compromise on a deal he considered embarrassing and insufficient to preserve vital US interests. This is consistent the pattern, described by Doran, that "Trump's instinct is to win in the Middle East – and to win on his terms – or to guit the game entirely and to proclaim the guitting victory" (Doran 2020, Sep. 23). Moreover, the replacements of Tillerson in March 2018 and McMaster in April with the Iran hawks Mike Pompeo and John Bolton left the circle of his advisors more supportive a withdrawal although those changes were a result rather than a cause of Trump's desire to leave the deal. Regarding Tillerson, Trump explicitly stated that disagreements over the JCPOA had contributed to the decision (McLaughlin 2018, Mar. 13; Sanger/Erlanger 2018, May 7). Furthermore, in late April Netanyahu had publicly revealed findings from the Tehran "nuclear archive" stolen by the Mossad in January 2018. He had met with Trump already in March to go over the main findings which he said exposed Iran's lies about the purpose of its nuclear program (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4).¹³⁹ While new intelligence may have contributed to Trump's decision – he referenced the archive in his announcement of withdrawal (WH 2018, May 8a) -, Trump had made his intentions clear prior to these revelations which seemed to simply confirm his views.140

In the presidential memorandum to the withdrawal, Trump justified his decision by, firstly, pointing to the agreement's flaws and the failure to fix them. In particular, he argued that sanctions relief had led to more aggressive Iranian behavior rather than moderation. Secondly, he stated that Iran had violated its Comprehensive Safeguards Agreement with the IAEA by declaring to refuse the IAEA access to military sites and violated the JCPOA's heavy water stockpile limits twice in 2016 (WH 2018, May 8b). Claims regarding Iranian violations, made also during earlier statements, were contrary to all official reports from the UN, the EU, the IAEA, and the P5+1 member states, including the US intelligence community, Iran has complied with the provisions of the JCPOA (Kerr/Katzman

¹³⁵ I will discuss those claims below. Until that point, all official reports from the UN, the EU, the IAEA, and the P5+1 member states had confirmed Iranian compliance (Kerr/Katzman 2018, 19). Secretary of State Rex Tillerson the same day sent a letter to Congress saying that he was "unable to certify" that "continued suspension of [U.S.] sanctions" is "appropriate and proportionate to the specific and verifiable measures taken by Iran with respect to terminating its illicit nuclear program" but avoided referring to questions of Iranian compliance with the deal (cited in Kerr/Katzman 2018, 23).

¹³⁶ Senior administration officials reiterated the demands during a briefing (WH 2018, Jan. 12b).
137 Macron said after the meeting that they had agreed to work on a "new deal" on the basis of the JCPOA that would address Iran's ballistic missiles program and regional activity (Reuters 2018, Apr. 24).

¹³⁸ National Security Advisor John Bolton confirmed this in a press briefing after Trump's announcement of the US withdrawal from the JCPOA (WH 2018, May 8c).

¹³⁹ The documents, which US and British intelligence said were probably authentic, related to the Iranian nuclear program before 2003 and were the subject of heated debate between proponents and critics of the JCPOA. Proponents argue that they prove the necessity of the JCPOA. Critics argue that they prove Iran's bad faith as it still insists that its program was for peaceful purposes despite proof that it "had worked in the past to systematically assemble everything it needed to produce atomic weapons" (Sanger/Bergman 2018, Jul. 15). Netanyahu claims that they confirm that the sunset clauses had been naïve because the Iranians made great efforts to preserve their knowledge and hide it from inspectors (ibid.). According to Olli Heinonen, a former leader of IAEA inspection teams into Iran in the mid 2000s, Iran should have been required to destroy databases related to past nuclear research under the agreement like Iraq and Libya (Warrick 2018, Jul. 15).

¹⁴⁰ Furthermore, according to reports Trump did not hold much appreciation for intelligence findings (Doran 2020, Sep. 23).

2018, 19).¹⁴¹ Iran did exceed limits on its heavy water stockpile twice in 2016 but the difference was minor and irrelevant in terms of its breakout time.¹⁴² Moreover, Iran was operating 15 advanced IR6 centrifuges rather than the "roughly 10" allowed under the JCPOA. Whereas this may be a perversion of the wording, those additional machines did not significantly enhance its capabilities. Kroenig, a JCPOA critic, concluded that those "annoying but fairly minor" violations could not justify a withdrawal (Kroenig 2018, 98-99). He also pointed out that claims regarding violations of the "spirit" of the JCPOA – by both Iran and Trump – were baseless as "international legal agreements do not have 'spirits'" and no side was legally obligated "to behave in ways not explicitly covered in the deal" (ibid., 99). Thus, Iranian violations did not justify ending US participation in the JCPOA and rather served as a straw man. Trump's concerns regarding the inherent flaws of the JCPOA and its effect on Iran's foreign policy behavior were more relevant reasons.

Critics argue in line with Obama that the withdrawal strengthened Iranian hardliners by undermining the authority of Rouhani and his relatively moderate government (Frankopan 2018, 82). The Trump administration, on the other hand, saw Rouhani as part of a radical regime, homogenous in every relevant aspect, which strives for regional hegemony at the expense of the US and its allies. Strengthening the moderates of the regime, in this view, still means strengthening the same radical regime (US DoS 2018, May 21). It also rejected Obama's bet, decisive for the long-term success of the JCPOA, that dialogue and accommodation with the current Iranian regime could turn Iran into a more moderate actor (Kam 2018, 73) – Pompeo called this "a loser with massive repercussions" (US DoS 2018, May 21). Instead, it viewed the nuclear program as part of Iran's hegemonic strife which it considered a national security threat to the US (Kam 2018, 74; 21 , שיפטן 2020). The withdrawal from the JCPOA was to prepare the ground for its maximum pressure policy and aimed at reestablishing US credibility and deterrence by sending "a critical message: The United States no longer makes empty threats" (WH 2018, May 8a). While the withdrawal may also have been part of a systematic effort by Trump to dismantle Obama's domestic and foreign policy legacy as critics argue (Frankopan 2018. 192), reducing the decision to this motivation misses both real concerns with the JCPOA – shared to some extent by the Europeans – and the underlying worldview and perception of Iran.¹⁴³

141 See, e.g., the latest quarterly report of the IAEA (IAEA 2018, Feb. 22), the latest biannual report issued by the UN secretary-general (UNSC 2017, Dec. 11), and the World Wide Threat Assessment of the US intelligence community 2018 (Coats 2018, Feb. 13).

142 Iran surpassed the limit of 130 metric tons of heavy water in February 2016 when it possessed 130.9 metric tons and in November with 130.1 metric tons of heavy water according to IAEA reports (IAEA 2016, Nov. 9; 2016, Feb. 26).

143 Critics, including the E3, also argued that the withdrawal was illegal under international law as UNSCR 2231 had made the deal binding (BPMO 2018, May 8; Granoff 2018, May 9). The German ambassador to the UN made that point in an address to the UNSC in June 2020 (AA 2020, Jun. 30). However, others argue that "there is no clear answer to whether Resolution 2231 creates an obligation to comply with the JCPOA that is binding as a matter of international law" (Mulligan 2018, May 17). This question will thus remain a matter of dispute between jurists.

78 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

The decision to end US participation in the JCPOA constituted a departure from the idea to renegotiate the deal itself and "fix" its flaws. In his announcement, Trump called the deal "defective at its core" (WH 2018, May 8a). In a speech two weeks later, Secretary of State Mike Pompeo clarified that "[a]ny new agreement will make sure Iran never acquires a nuclear weapon, and will deter the regime's malign behavior in a way that the JCPOA never could. We will not repeat the mistakes of past administrations, and we will not renegotiate the JCPOA itself" (US DoS 2018, May 21). Pompeo also presented a list of twelve requirements for a new agreement which is worth quoting in full.

First, Iran must declare to the IAEA a full account of the prior military dimensions of its nuclear program, and permanently and verifiably abandon such work in perpetuity. Second, Iran must stop enrichment and never pursue plutonium reprocessing. This includes closing its heavy water reactor. Third, Iran must also provide the IAEA with ungualified access to all sites throughout the entire country. Iran must end its proliferation of ballistic missiles and halt further launching or development of nuclear-capable missile systems. Iran must release all U.S. citizens, as well as citizens of our partners and allies, each of them detained on spurious charges. Iran must end support to Middle East terrorist groups, including Lebanese Hizballah, Hamas, and the Palestinian Islamic Jihad. Iran must respect the sovereignty of the Iragi Government and permit the disarming, demobilization, and reintegration of Shia militias. Iran must also end its military support for the Houthi militia and work towards a peaceful political settlement in Yemen. Iran must withdraw all forces under Iranian command throughout the entirety of Syria, Iran, too, must end support for the Taliban and other terrorists in Afghanistan and the region, and cease harboring senior al-Oaida leaders, Iran, too, must end the IRG Oods Force's support for terrorists and militant partners around the world. And too, Iran must end its threatening behavior against its neighbors – many of whom are U.S. allies. This certainly includes its threats to destroy Israel, and its firing of missiles into Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates. It also includes threats to international shipping and destructive – and destructive cyberattacks (ibid.).

If Iran fulfilled these demands, the US would relieve sanctions, reestablish diplomatic and commercial relations between the two countries, and "support the modernization and reintegration of the Iranian economy into the international economic system" (ibid.). Kerr and Katzman point out that most observers considered it unthinkable that the current Iranian regime would have complied with these requirements (Kerr/Katzman 2018, 25). Therefore, Pompeo's speech has been interpreted by some as confirmation that the US has decided to fully abandon diplomacy and instead escalate the conflict with Iran to justify a military attack or an active push for regime change.¹⁴⁴ The Iranians themselves considered the demands a pretext for the underlying objective of regime change (Evental 2019, May 19). I will discuss the Trump administration's

144 Trita Parsi said that "[t]his will only lead to one thing: confrontation. And one cannot but think that is the strategy and the goal" (Morello 2018, May 21). See also Gordon 2019; Rezaian 2018, May 22; Simon 2018.

policy regarding the military option and regime change in more detail below. It should be mentioned here, however, that the Trump administration in four vears neither attacked Iran despite Iranian violations of the JCPOA nor actively pursued regime change. Among other factors, the idea of military confrontation contradicted Trump's declared desire to reduce US commitments overseas (see below). Instead, Trump and administration officials repeatedly stressed their desire to negotiate a better deal. For example, US Secretary of State Mike Pompeo stated in June 2019 that the US was prepared to engage with Iran with "no preconditions" (Wong 2019, Jun. 2) and reiterated this offer in September the same year announcing Trump's willingness to meet with Rouhani at the UN General Assembly, again with no preconditions (Reuters 2019, Sep. 10).¹⁴⁵ Trump himself stated in August 2019 that there was "a really good chance" of a meeting between him and Rouhani or Zarif (Hinnant et al. 2019, Aug. 26) and called on the Iranians to "make the Big deal" in June 2020 (Sanger et al. 2020, Jun. 5). Similarly, Trump promised during his presidential campaign 2020 that if reelected he would reach a new agreement with Iran "within four weeks" (Birenbaum 2020, Aug. 10).¹⁴⁶ Edelman and Takyeh, themselves in favor of a policy of regime change, thus conclude that Trump "wants to make a deal" rather than actively push for regime change (Edelman/Takyeh 2020, 132). However, these statements may also simply reflect the possibility that the Trump administration never thought through any of its policies confirming the claims of those that view its Iran policy as fully incoherent (see above). Kam, on the other hand, proposes that while the Trump administration may have hoped that pressure would lead to regime change, it would have been satisfied if Iran fully capitulated under economic pressure and agreed to a deal that would meet its demands (Kam 2018, 74). From the perspective of the diplomacy track, a more convincing interpretation of Trump's policy is therefore that, while regime change would be a desirable outcome, the withdrawal from the JCPOA and the subsequent pressure campaign were meant primarily to build leverage and clarify the power discrepancy between the two parties in order to. ultimately, negotiate a better deal. This rationale was based on a conception of the interplay between diplomacy and pressure that is different from that of his predecessor but more traditionally American according to Robert Kagan's characterization (Kagan 2003). However, the Trump administration was criticized for not clarifying its objectives as it limited itself to stating its demands from Iran only in broad terms (Brewer/Nephew 2019). This could complicate negotiations - as could its decision to combine the nuclear issue with Iran's regional activity by complicating and prolonging bargaining and offering Iran an opportunity to trade concessions in one realm for advantages in the other. This is the reason Israel originally told Obama to separate the two issues even though it later regretted it (Evental 2019, May 19). Furthermore, the Trump administration failed to take into account the humiliation factor. Authoritarian governments

in general fear humiliation as this would undermine them domestically. In the case of Iran, honor and humiliation also occupy an important place in the country's culture and the repeated historical experience of humiliation at the hands of foreigners has engraved itself in Iranian political culture. The regime itself is obsessed with the issue (Pollack 2004). Since accepting the far-reaching demands of the US administration would have been a great humiliation for the Iranian regime, setting such requirements undermined the chances of success of negotiations. Indeed, there were no negotiations between the Trump administration and Iran. While the maximum pressure campaign may have forced the Iranians back to the negotiating table had Trump been reelected, Biden has announced that he will end of the maximum pressure campaign and return to the JCPOA (Tabatabai/Rome 2020, Sep. 15; 24.U20.).

Importantly, however, the Trump administration did not pursue a new deal as the ultimate goal.¹⁴⁷ Pompeo stressed that "the deal is not the objective. Our goal is to protect the American people" (US DoS 2018, May 21). A new deal would have to fulfill this objective. If no such deal could be reached, the maximum pressure policy would weaken Iran and strengthened US allies in the region so that, in the view of the Trump administration, US interests would be preserved nonetheless (21 עיכען 2020, 2020, UV יכען). One could conclude based on the material presented in this section that the Trump administration did not completely abandon the diplomacy track but was less fixated on reaching an agreement than the Obama administration.

The maximum pressure campaign

The withdrawal from the JCPOA was the first major step of the Trump administration's "maximum pressure" policy. In his policy announcement speech on May 21, 2018, Pompeo outlined its main characteristics. It would not be limited to dealing with Iran's nuclear program but "counter the regime's destabilizing activities in the region, block their financing of terror, and address Iran's proliferation of missiles and other advanced weapons systems that threaten peace and stability. We will also ensure Iran has no path to a nuclear weapon - not now, not ever" (US DoS 2018, May 21). To this end, the US would employ a variety of instruments including "unprecedented financial pressure." close cooperation with regional allies and deployment of armed forces "to deter Iranian aggression." The latter would comprise ensuring freedom of navigation in the gulf, countering malign cyber activity, and targeting Iranian operatives and proxies. The message was: "No more cost-free expansions of Iranian power" (ibid.). The declared goal of this policy was, first, to weaken Iran and, second, to pressure the regime into changing its behavior and negotiating a new agreement (Mazzetti et al. 2020, Mar. 21). In his remarks on May 8, 2018, Trump stated that "they are going to want to make a new and lasting deal, one that benefits all of Iran and the Iranian people. When they do, I am ready,

¹⁴⁵ It is unclear whether this means that the US has dropped its twelve requirements.
146 On another occasion, in June 2019, Trump said "I think they [the Iranians] want to negotiate. And I think they want to make a deal. And my deal is nuclear" (Kumar 2019, Jun. 27).
80 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

¹⁴⁷ Evental argued that, if reelected, Trump may have compromised on a deal similarly flawed as the JCPOA in order to prove that he was able to make a better deal with Iran than Obama (24. אבנעל 2020, ספט, ספט).

willing, and able" (WH 2018, May 8a).¹⁴⁸ I will discuss the question of regime change as a potential goal of this policy separately.

Returning to the sanctions track

The first component of the maximum pressure campaign was the reimposition of sanctions suspended under the JCPOA after 90 day and 180 day "wind-down periods" (US Department of the Treasury 2018, May 8) followed the gradual imposition of new sanctions.⁴⁴ The aim was to force the Iranian regime to choose between the domestic need to support its population and its expansionist policy, including its ballistic missile program, support for terrorism, and regional activities (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4; US DoS 2018, May 21). The sanctions applied to American as well as foreign companies. In May 2019, the Trump administration cancelled waivers granted to a number of countries to import oil from Iran (Kheel 2019, Apr. 22) after having designated the Iranian Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC) as a terrorist organization one month prior (WH 2019, Apr. 8).¹⁵⁰

The Trump administration ended waivers allowing nuclear cooperation projects in Iran mandated by the JCPOA to continue, including the Arak reactor and Fordow facility conversions, the transfer of uranium enriched to 20 percent for the Tehran Research Reactor, and the removal of spent fuel from the Bushehr reactor. In May 2019, the Trump administration ended waivers for the export of enriched uranium out of Iran, the transfer and storage of heavy water outside of the country, and the construction of additional reactor units at Bushehr. In November, it announced that it would issue no more waivers related to the Fordow facility with existing waivers expiring in December 2019 (Arms Control Association 2020). On May 27, 2020, Pompeo announced the end of all remaining waivers for continued nonproliferation cooperation projects in Iran after a wind down period of 60 days, including the Arak reactor conversion, the provision of 20 percent enriched uranium fuel for the Tehran Research Reactor, and the export of spent fuel with the exception of support for the Bushehr reactor (US DoS 2020, May 27). Pompeo justified the decision to end all nuclear waivers by pointing to Iran's "unacceptable" nuclear escalation. He added that "[t]he regime's nuclear extortion will lead to increased pressure on Iran and further isolate the regime from the international community" (ibid. 2020, May 29). Other proponents of this step argued that the nuclear waivers legitimized Iran's nuclear program and allowed the Iranians "to build their nuclear program and buy time until the nuclear deal expires" (Cruz 2019, Nov. 15). The ending of nuclear waivers has been sharply criticized. The UN Secretary General's biannual report called them "contrary to the goals" of the JCPOA and expressed

148 Similarly, National Security Advisor Robert O'Brien said in January 2020 that "the maximum pressure campaign is working [...] Iran is going to have no other choice but to come to the table" (Blitzer 2020, Jan. 12).

149 For details see Arms Control Association 2020, and Katzman 2020.

150 According to reports, the IRGC was designated as a terrorist organization on Pompeo's initiative against the advice of intelligence and Pentagon officials warning of Iranian retaliation against US troops (Hassan et al. 2019, May 7).

concern that they may impede Iran's ability to meet JCPOA obligations (UNSC 2019, Dec. 15). Some observers also voiced concern that ending nuclear waivers to import uranium enriched to 20 percent for research purposes would serve as a justification for Iran to start enrichment to 20 percent itself, something it had not done until then (6 .יול, 2020 אבנעל 2021). Iran took this step in early January 2021 as it announced the resumption of uranium enrichment to 20 percent at the highly protected Fordow facility (Santora 2021, Jan. 4). The decision may also "strengthen the argument of those within Iran who have long contended that the country should not make any part of its nuclear-fuel cycle dependent on external sources" (Rouhi 2020, Jun. 5). The Trump administration, however, prioritized maximum pressure over such concerns.

The imposition of economic sanctions was accompanied by a diplomatic campaign to convince others, in particular the Europeans, to support sanctions and to isolate Iran internationally. In addition to behind-the-scenes efforts, the campaign was taken to the public. For example, at a summit on the Middle East in Warsaw in mid-February 2019, Vice President Mike Pence explicitly called on "our European partners to withdraw from the Iran nuclear deal" (WH 2019, Feb. 14). However, many have argued that the maximum pressure campaign has led to international isolation of the US rather than Iran's.¹⁵¹ This impression was particularly strong during the dispute over the extension of the arms embargo in Iran and the US decision to trigger the "snapback" process of UNSCR 2231 in the second half of 2020. The UN arms embargo imposed by UNSCR 2231 expired on October 18, 2020, despite US efforts to extend it. The US contends that Iran remains a threat to regional stability, especially due to its continued armament of militias and terror groups. Its proposal to extend the embargo indefinitely was voted down in the UNSC in mid-August with Russia and China voting against and only the Dominican Republic with the US in favor. The E3, along with the other UNSC members, abstained despite their own concerns about the end of the arms embargo for fear of undermining the JCPOA (Morello 2020, Aug. 15). The opposition of Russia and China was also a result of their interest to sell arms to Iran. The E₃, on the other hand, remain bound by a EU arms embargo set to last until at least 2023 (Singh 2020, Jun. 29). Evental asserts that while legally controversial, an extension of the UN arms embargo would have been right in principle as UNSC resolutions must be binding for both sides and the expiration of the embargo does not fit Iran's violations of UNSC resolutions. including the arms embargo of UNSCR 2231 (29 אבנטל 2020, אוק. 2020).

In response, the US triggered the snapback process of UNSCR 2231 to reimpose UN Iran sanctions which existed prior to the JCPOA, including the arms embargo. It considered the snapback to be effective from September 19.¹⁵² The decision

¹⁵¹ The Trump administration's foreign policy led to US isolation on many issues, not only regarding Iran. Trump expected other to cooperate with the US on issues important to America while refusing to cooperate on issues important to its allies. This undermined effective international cooperation on a variety of issues, including the Iran nuclear program (McTague/ Nicholas 2020, Oct. 29).

¹⁵² Under UNSCR 2231, "(1) any 'JCPOA participant State' could require the Security Council to The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 83

was justified by Iranian violations of the JCPOA and the expiration of the arms embargo (US DoS 2020, Sep. 19). Thereby, the US declared the JCPOA no longer in force (Jakes/Sanger 2020, Sep. 19). Pompeo emphasized in his announcement that "the United States will never allow the world's largest state sponsor of terrorism to freely buy and sell planes, tanks, missiles, and other kinds of conventional weapons. These UN sanctions will continue the arms embargo [and] reimpose accountability for other forms of Iranian malign activity" (US DoS 2020, Sep. 20). In addition to denying Iran the import and export of arms, the sanctions were meant to again increase pressure on "Iran to behave like a normal country, and to come back to the bargaining table" (ibid.).

All other P5+1 members opposed snapback (Singh 2020, Jun. 29). The E3 argued that the decision was "incapable of having legal effect" and affirmed their continued commitment to the JCPOA (Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères 2020, Sep. 20). The US claims that it has the right to take such an action as it remains an original "JCPOA participant" despite its withdrawal (Morello 2020, Aug. 15). Contrary to this view, then-National Security Advisor John Bolton had said in 2018 that the US would not be using JCPOA provisions "because we're out of the deal" (WH 2018, May 8c). In an op-ed in August 2020, he reiterated this position saying that "[i]t's too cute by half to say we're in the nuclear deal for purposes we want but not for those we don't" (Bolton 2020, Aug. 16). Despite the refusal of the UNSC to recognize the snapback (Jakes et al. 2020, Sep. 21), the US considers the snapback effective. On September 21, Trump issued an executive order sanctioning every entity or individual involved in conventional arms transfers to or from Iran (WH 2020, Sep. 21).

Beyond the legal question, some critics assert that Trump merely sought "a pretext for killing the JCPOA" and undermining the possibility of a future US administration to rejoin the deal (Davenport 2020, Aug. 17). The latter argument should not, however, be used to dismiss real concerns with the expiration of the arms embargo which are shared also by the E3. Others argued that the step would isolate the US internationally and would be ineffective in terms of its declared goal as it was not supported by other powers (Washington Post Editorial Board 2020, Sep. 21). Like previous unilateral US sanctions, the new sanctions may, however, prove more effective than expected due to the interest of companies in the US market. Others again argued that unilaterally triggering snapback could have dangerous consequences – perhaps an increase in enrichment, the curtailing of IAEA inspections, or a withdrawal from the JCPOA or the NPT – after Iran had already violated its various nuclear provisions of the JCPOA in response to US pressure.¹⁵³ Additional steps, they argued, may lead to a new nuclear crisis without international monitoring of Iran's program and diminished US credibility. Critics also fear that the step may undermine

84 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

the legitimacy of the UNSC (Davenport 2020, Aug. 17) and US authority and international standing (Jakes/Sanger 2020, Aug. 20). Bolton's main argument against unilaterally triggering snapback was that it "would weaken the Security Council veto, which serves U.S. interests" while adding little value to the already crippling Iran sanctions (Bolton 2020, Aug. 16). Despite the legal question and concerns over broader consequences, Israeli national security expert Schueftan applauded the decision as another important step to increase pressure on Iran and demonstrate US determination to weaken the regime and fight its hegemonic ambitions (.Ugu 21, 2020).

The level of economic pressure imposed by the US exceeded the expectations of the Iranians who had hoped that the Europeans would compensate for US sanctions (Yadlin 2019, May 14). Iran's untypically imprudent behavior in some instances, including its attacks on oil tankers, seemed to confirm that the policy succeeded in building immense pressure (Evental 2019, May 19). Many observers assumed that the sanctions had wrecked Iran's economy to a point where it would not have a choice but to return to the negotiating table after the US presidential elections (Tabatabai/Rome 2020, Sep. 15; .UO20, 2020, 2

US allies in the Middle East as a tool for maximum pressure

In addition to economic pressure, the Trump administration tried to strengthen US regional allies and build a regional alliance against Iran (Schueftan 2020, Sep. 14). Since the Trump administration viewed the Iranian nuclear program as part of Iranian efforts to hegemonize the Middle East, this effort can be considered a part of the maximum pressure policy. From the onset of his presidency, Trump pursued a realignment with Saudi Arabia, to whom he paid his first state visit abroad, and stressed his support for Israel. In his first address to Congress, Trump declared in one sentence that "I have also imposed new sanctions on entities and individuals who support Iran's ballistic missile program, and reaffirmed our unbreakable alliance with the State of Israel" (WH 2017, Feb. 28). His administration has also given full verbal support to Israeli strikes on Iranian targets in Syria (Kam 2018, 74)¹⁵⁴ and demonstrated his support for Israeli positions in the context of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict¹⁵⁵ thereby indirectly strengthening Israel's position vis-à-vis Iran.

Additionally, the Trump administration went to great lengths to build an alliance

affirmatively adopt a resolution that would keep the sanctions relief in place, so that (2) the United States, or any other permanent member, could veto such a resolution, and (3) if the resolution was not adopted, then all the early 2015 international sanctions would come back into force" (Warrick, Jun. 9, 2020).

¹⁵³ I will deal with Iran's nuclear violations in more detail below.

¹⁵⁴ See, e.g. Baker 2017, Jul 17; Keinon 2018, Aug. 23; US DoS 2018, May 21. This verbal support sometimes even undermined Israel's policy of ambiguity regarding its role in the attacks. The Trump administration was less supportive when Israel reportedly expanded the geographical area of its strikes to include Iraq because it feared that the strikes would sour US-Iraqi relations (Evental 2019, Aug. 28).

¹⁵⁵ Important were the recognition of Jerusalem as Israel's capital and of the Golan Heights as part of the State of Israel, moving the US embassy to Jerusalem, and proposing a peace plan for the Israeli-Palestinian conflict that emphasized Israeli demands (Landler 2017, Dec. 6; WH 2019, Mar. 25; 2020).

between Israel and its other regional allies. While the Iranian-led camp has shown relative cohesiveness, the anti-Iran camp, including Israel and the relatively moderate Sunni states, has thus far failed to establish a cohesive alliance (Feuer 2020, Sep. 26). The Abraham Accords, the peace agreement between Israel and the United Arab Emirates and Bahrain (and perhaps others, in the future), is the latest and most significant result of the diplomatic efforts led by Jared Kushner. They serve to halt Chinese and Russian attempts to fill the vacuum left by the US withdrawal from the region, boost US weapons sales, and bolster Israel's position in the region thereby serving the domestic purpose of increasing voter support among Evangelicals and segments of the Jewish population (Ben-Yishai 2020, Oct. 25). Their primary goal, however, is to weaken Iran's position in the region and create an alliance against Iran which can deal with Iranian threats while the US reduces its military presence in the Middle East (ibid.; Doran 2020, Sep. 23). This US initiative can, therefore, be considered part of the Trump administration's maximum pressure campaign.

A credible military threat?

Like the Obama administration, the Trump administration found it difficult to establish a credible military threat against Iran (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4; Landler et al. 2019, May 16). Credibility, as mentioned before, is comprised of capability and the will to use this capability (Delpech 2012, 45). The US certainly possesses the capability to attack Iran, including the capability for surgical strikes against its nuclear sites and all-out war. However, during Trump's presidency, too, doubt was cast on whether it also possessed the resolve despite its recognition of the necessity of a credible military threat.¹⁵⁶

The Trump administration largely avoided the explicit threat to resort to military action (Kam 2018, 76). Some statements have been interpreted as threats of military action. For example, Pompeo reiterated Trump's threat (WH 2018, May 8a) that a restart of Iran's nuclear problem would mean that the Iranians would have "bigger problems than they'd ever had before" (US DoS 2018, May 21). In response to Rouhani's threat that "war with Iran is the mother of all wars" (Macias 2018, Jul. 23) Trump tweeted: "NEVER, EVER THREATEN THE UNITED STATES AGAIN OR YOU WILL SUFFER CONSEQUENCES THE LIKES OF WHICH FEW THROUGHOUT HISTORY HAVE EVER SUFFERED BEFORE" (Trump 2018, Jul. 23). This tweet has been interpreted by some as a reference to a nuclear strike (Frankopan 2018, 197). However, Trump is known for his grandiose and impulsive tweets which are not necessarily followed by action. Additionally, administration officials made similar statements on other occasions and emphasized that they were referring to unprecedented pressure rather than a military attack. Pompeo stated in June 2018 "if they begin to ramp up their nuclear program, the wrath of the entire world will fall upon them" but immediately clarified that "[when I say wrath, don't confuse that with military action [...] I mean

the moral opprobrium and economic power that fell upon them. [...] I'm not talking to military action here. I truly hope that that's never the case. It's in anyone's best interests for that" (Times of Israel 2018, Jun. 23). Furthermore, Trump repeatedly shied away from using significant military force¹⁵⁷ and clearly shared the desire of his predecessor to reduce US military presence and avoid another war in the Middle East. He even criticized his predecessors, particularly George W. Bush, for sending US soldiers to fight in endless wars in the region. This as well as openly voiced concerns with the safety of US troops in the region were interpreted by Iran as signs of weakness and a lack of resolve (Evental 2019, May 19). However, more explicit warnings were reportedly delivered in private (Ryan et al. 2019, Jun. 19) and some observers expressed the fear that the threats by the Trump administration were credible enough to push Iran into accelerating its nuclear program to defend itself (Bandow 2020, Oct. 22).

On a practical level, the Trump administration tried to establish a credible military threat and reassure allies by carrying out exercises and deploying additional troops in the Gulf region.¹⁵⁸ For example, the US responded to Iranian threats to disrupt shipments through the Gulf in September 2018 by carrying out major US Navy exercises across the region and declared that it was "ready to ensure the freedom of navigation and the free flow of commerce" (US Naval Forces Central Command 2018, Sep. 9). Two months later, in December 2018, it moved the USS John C. Stennis aircraft carrier to the Gulf breaking the longest carrier absence in the region since the 9/11 attacks (Gambrell 2018, Dec. 21). When in May 2019 the Iranians began responding to US pressure by carrying out price tag actions in the nuclear and military realms and threatening oil exports and freedom of shipping in the Strait of Hormuz, the US moved additional forces to the area, including the USS Lincoln aircraft carrier, B-52 bombers – capable of carrying nuclear weaponry –, and a Patriot battery. Those forces have symbolic value but do not suffice for a broad military campaign (Yadlin 2019, May 14). The US sent B-52 bombers to the region also after Soleimani's killing and in late November 2020 to strengthen deterrence and reassure allies amid escalating tensions (Gross 2020, Nov. 23; Sonne 2020, Dec. 10). In May, Bolton explicitly stated that the deployment was to "send a clear and unmistakable message to the Iranian regime that any attack on United States interests or on those of our allies will be met with unrelenting force" (WH 2019, May 5).¹⁵⁹ Two weeks later, Trump tweeted, "[i]f Iran wants to fight, that will be the official end of Iran. Never threaten the United States again!" (Trump 2019, May 19). Contrary to the tone of his tweet, in May 2019, Trump made a point of emphasizing his desire to avoid war and for a dialogue with Iran (Landler et al. 2019, May 16; Yadlin 2019, May 14). Some, including Obama's former ambassador to Israel, Dan Shapiro, have claimed that Trump's support for Israel increased the likelihood

¹⁵⁶ E.g., in an op-ed from 2015, John Bolton, who was to become Trump's national security advisor, stated that sanctions must be accompanied by "a truly credible threat of military force" (Bolton 2015, Aug. 24).

¹⁵⁷ For examples see the section "The return of a practical military option?".

¹⁵⁸ According to reports, around 14,000 troops were deployed to that region in 2020 (Schmitt 2020, Sep. 9).

¹⁵⁹ Similarly, Pompeo said that "[t]he regime in Tehran should understand that any attacks by them or their proxies of any identity against US interests or citizens will be answered with a swift and decisive US response" (Reuters 2019, May 10).

of a green light by the US for an Israeli strike, thus establishing an indirect military threat (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4).

In light of these statements and actions, Doran concluded that Trump's Middle East doctrine lacked a "ground game" (Doran 2019, Nov. 10) to demonstrate its resolve. This changed to a certain extent when Trump enforced the red line his administration had previously drawn by killing Qasem Soleimani, the leader of the IRGC's Quds Force and the architect of Iran's regional militia activities, after the death of an American through the actions of Iranian proxies (Winnefeld 2020, Jan. 9; Thiessen 2020, Jan. 3).¹⁶⁰ However, this red line and its enforcement relate to Iranian regional activities rather than its nuclear program. Here, it remains unclear whether the Trump administration succeeded in establishing a direct or indirect military threat. On one hand, the Iranians were undoubtedly aware of Trump's wariness of major military action. On the other hand, their mostly cautious behavior (Thiessen 2019, Jun. 25) and their conscious efforts to deescalate during times of tension¹⁶¹ suggest that they did not dismiss the possibility of US military action.

Covert operations - force short of war

The Trump administration reportedly made extensive use of cyberattacks against Iran as part of its maximum pressure campaign and as a less risky alternative to military action. The Trump administration promoted a more aggressive cyber strategy that some argue is necessary to respond to the actions of its adversaries in cyber space (Brands 2020, Oct. 27). As part of this strategy, the US accelerated cyber operations and conducted multiple retaliatory cyberattacks against Iranian targets, e.g. in June 2019 after the downing of an American drone and in September 2019 after Iran's alleged drone and cruise missile attacks on two Saudi oil facilities (Hanna 2020, Oct. 9). Contrary to Stuxnet, those attacks were conducted against non-nuclear infrastructure. The attack in June wiped clear a IRGC database used to plan attacks on tankers in the Gulf (Barnes 2019, Aug. 28); the attack in September targeted "physical hardware" used to spread "propaganda" (Ali/Stewart 2019, Oct. 16). According to a senior administration official, Trump prefered to demonstrate his resolve through covert CIA operations and cyber operations (Barnes et al. 2019, Jun. 23) in an attempt to avoid broader military escalation (Ali/Stewart 2019, Oct. 16; Barnes 2019, Aug. 28).

However, cyber operations could not dispel Doran's concern that Trump's Middle East doctrine lacked a "ground game" (Doran 2019, Nov. 10). Many argue that the killing of Qasem Soleimani closed this weak spot (Brands 2020, Jan. 3; Doran 2020, Jan. 3). Doran called the event a "tectonic shift in Middle Eastern

politics" as it constituted a "strong and visible response" to Iran's regional activity and escalation (Doran 2020, Jan. 3). The killing of Soleimani meant that the US "decided to deal with the source of the terrorism, not its emissaries" so that Iran itself would suffer the consequences of its actions and not only its proxies (Cornell/Shaffer 2020). More broadly, it signified an at least temporary shift from Jervis' "spiral model" of conflict to his "deterrence model" (Jervis 1968). Instead of acting on the assumption that hitting the opponent causes escalation – reflected in Trump's weariness of military action –, the Trump administration seemed to calculate that a hard hit would shock Iran and lead to de-escalation based on the observation that Iran, too, is not interested in major military escalation (Brands 2020, Jan. 3).

While the attack has been criticized as too risky in terms of its potential for escalation – both Bush and Obama had rejected killing Soleimani for fear of war with Iran (Crowley et al. 2020, Jan. 2) – Trump emphasized that the goal was "to stop a war" (WH 2020, Jan. 3). Indeed, the killing did not lead to escalation as the Iranians limited themselves ballistic missile attacks on US bases in western Iraq a few days later¹⁶² which ended without casualties.¹⁶³ The Iranian response "seemed intended to save face rather than inflict casualties" (Baker 2020, Jan. 8) and Trump chose not to respond militarily (Rubin/Schmitt 2020, Mar. 11). The elimination of Soleimani, Iran's most important general, is another example of an attempt of the Trump administration to weaken Iran, build US deterrence, and preserve US credibility while avoiding a broader military confrontation (Crowley et al. 2020, Jan. 2; Doran 2020, Jan. 3; US DoD 2020, Jan. 2).

Furthermore, the US and Israel have been blamed for a series of fires and explosions at various sites in Iran in June and July 2020 (Fassihi et al. 2020, Jul. 5; Harel 2020, Jul. 8). The sites included power plants, military bases, and a nuclear facility. The first explosion occurred at a missile production facility near the Parchin military base. Observers note that if it was caused by deliberate sabotage, the minimal damage suggests that it was designed to avoid retaliation but create fear of foreign infiltration of Iran's military programs (Sanger et al. 2020, Jun. 29). The most significant explosion destroyed most of the Iran Centrifuge Assembly Center at the Natanz nuclear facility, which was central to the mass production of more advanced centrifuges.¹⁶⁴ The explosion probably delayed the Iranian nuclear program by one to two years (Albright et al. 2020, Jul. 8).¹⁶⁵ Both US and Israeli officials insisted that their countries were not involved (Sanger et al. 2020, Jul. 10). However, the explosions do fit patterns of their previous covert operations against the Iranian nuclear program.

165 Iran itself has admitted that the incident caused significant damage (Fassihi et al. 2020, Jul. 5). The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File | 89

¹⁶⁰ The immediate context of the strike were the death of a US contractor in Iraq through an Kataib Hezbollah rocket and the siege of the US Embassy in Baghdad a few days before (Rubin/Schmitt 2020, Mar. 11).

¹⁶¹ For example, they limited the response to the killing of their "indispensable man" (Exum 2020, Jan. 2), Qasem Soleimani, in January 2020 to missile attacks on US bases in Iraq seemingly designed for minimal damage (Winnefeld 2020, Jan. 9).

¹⁶² Zarif tweeted after the attacks that "Iran took & concluded proportionate measure in selfdefense under Article 51 of UN Charter targeting base from which cowardly armed attack against our citizens & senior officials were launched. We do not seek escalation or war but will defend ourselves against any aggression" (Cooper/Schmitt 2020, Jan. 8).

¹⁶³ Secretary of Defense Mark Esper said that the damage was "[n]othing that I would describe as major" (Baker 2020, Jan. 8).

¹⁶⁴ Experts believe that the explosion was caused by an explosive device planted near a gas line or by a cyberattack on the gas supply (Sanger et al. 2020, Jul. 10).

^{88 |} The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

Moreover, the issue of R&D of advanced centrifuges is considered a significant flaw of the JCPOA as even a relatively small number of such centrifuges allows significantly accelerated uranium enrichment (6 אבנטל 2020, יול.). The center at the Natanz facility thus constituted a highly relevant target for covert action to delay the nuclear program. If Israel and possibly the US were involved, the explosions signaled their determination to undermine Iran's nuclear program in any way possible and capability to reach well-guarded sites anywhere in Iran (Ofek 2020, Jul. 24). If the US was not directly involved, it was likely informed by the Israelis and did not oppose the actions as they complement its maximum pressure campaign while staying below the threshold of war (Katzman 2020. Jul. 22). Fittingly, the State Department's envoy for Iran, Brian Hook, had stated shortly before the explosions that "timidity and weakness invites more Iranian aggression" (US DoS 2020, Jun. 5). Later, the New York Times reported that, according to officials. "a joint American-Israeli strategy was evolving [...] to a series of short-of-war clandestine strikes, aimed at taking out the most prominent generals of the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps and setting back Iran's nuclear facilities" (Sanger et al. 2020, Jul. 10). If the explosion at the Natanz nuclear facility was indeed orchestrated or at least green lighted by the US, it was also part of a trend towards renewed attention on the nuclear program in 2020. Iran's announcement in January 2020 that it would suspend its final commitment regarding uranium enrichment limiting the number of centrifuges contributed to this (Evental 2020, Jan. 21). Probably a part of this shift was also the assassination of Iran's most prominent nuclear scientist. Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, in late November 2020. The scientist reportedly headed Iran's nuclear weapons program. The killing was attributed to Israel (Fahim et al. 2020, Nov. 28), an assessment that is consistent with the characteristics of Mossad operations in Iran (Sanger 2020, Nov. 28). However, the Trump administration may have been informed prior to the attack or even okayed it. It would not have been the first US-Israeli cooperation in such a case. Only in August, Israel had killed senior al-Oaida official al-Masri in Tehran on behalf of the US (Fahim et al. 2020, Nov. 28). Some observers concluded that the killing was primarily aimed at undermining the efforts by the Biden administration to return to the JCPOA as Iran's nuclear weapons program is said to have ended in 2003 (ibid.). Considering Netanyahu's belief that the program is ongoing, the goal of setting back those efforts may also have played a role (Sanger 2020, Nov. 28). The killing was of psychological and symbolic importance as it again exposed holes in Iran's security and intelligence apparatus but it is doubtful whether it had a significant impact on Iran's nuclear program (Fahim et al. 2020, Nov. 28). During Trump's presidency, no other covert action with potential US involvement aimed directly at the Iranian nuclear program has been reported to date.

Congress and maximum pressure

Both Republicans and Democrats shared some of Trump's concerns regarding Iran's missile program, its regional activity, and the JCPOA.¹⁶⁶ Congress continued

to impose new sanctions on Iran while taking care to comply with the terms of the JCPOA. In March 2017, Senator Bob Corker (R-Tenn.) introduced the *Countering Iran's Destabilizing Activities Act of 2017,* a new Iran sanctions bill targeting its missile program and support for terrorism (*Countering Iran's Destabilizing Activities Act of 2017*). After some amendments to avoid violating the JCPOA, the deal passed the Senate by a vote of 98-2 (Davenport 2017, Jun. 15). In June 2017, the House of Representatives passed the *Countering Adversarial Nations Through Sanctions Act* to impose new sanctions on Iran, North Korea, and Russia (Royce 2017).

When Trump ended US participation in the JCPOA, the issue turned more partisan. Democrats were highly critical of the decision, even those who had previously opposed the JCPOA. The Republicans were split with some supporting the withdrawal while others said it was a "mistake" to withdraw while Iran was in compliance and that more efforts should have been made to fix the deal's flaws (Diaz/Fox 2018, May 8; The New York Times 2018, May 8). After the withdrawal, the Trump administration received support from Republican lawmakers for its maximum pressure policy. For example, in August 2018, 16 Republican senators sent a letter to Secretary of the Treasury Mnuchin urging him to ensure that SWIFT would disconnect Iran's Central Bank and other financial institutions (Cruz 2018, Aug. 23). In June 2020, the Republican Study Committee, the conservative caucus of the House of Representatives, issued a report recommending action by the Trump administration to strengthen its maximum pressure campaign and apply additional sanctions (Republican Study Committee 2020, Jun. 11). Republican lawmakers also tried to support the maximum pressure policy on the diplomatic level. In July 2018, 10 Republican senators sent a letter to the E3 ambassadors to the US urging compliance with US sanctions. They stated that it would be "particularly troubling if you sought to evade or undermine American statutes" and doing so "could well prompt Congressional action" (Cruz 2018, Jul. 27). In November 2019, the Republican lawmakers Sens. Ted Cruz (R-Texas), Lindsey Graham (R-S.C.), and Rep. Liz Cheney (R-Wyo.) also introduced a bill to end Iran nuclear waivers (ibid. 2019, Nov. 15), months before the Trump administration did so itself.

Many Democrats have been highly critical of the maximum pressure campaign. Sen. Tim Kaine (D-VA) said in early 2020 that "Trump's decision to tear up a diplomatic deal that was working and resume escalating aggression with Iran has brought us to the brink of another war in the Middle East" (Bolton 2020, Jan. 3). While Republicans praised Soleimani's elimination, Democrats criticized the decision as "reckless" and leading to more escalation. Rep. Jim McGovern (D-Mass.) argued that it would "embolden hardliners in Iran" (McGovern cited in Bolton 2020, Jan. 3). In response to the killing, the House of Representatives passed a resolution curtailing Trump's powers to use military force against Iran (*Directing the President* 2020).

There was more agreement on the issue of the UN arms embargo on Iran. In May 2020, 387 House Members had signed a letter urging Pompeo to increase

¹⁶⁶ See e.g. Nancy Pelosi quoted in Shear et al. 2019, Jun. 20; Schumer 2015, Aug. 7.90 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

diplomatic efforts to renew the embargo (Katzman 2020, Oct. 16; Zengerle 2020, Apr. 30). Some Republican lawmakers also supported invoking the snapback of UN sanctions after the failure to extent the arms embargo (Cruz 2020, Aug. 16) which even Trump's former hawkish advisor John Bolton rejected. Democrat lawmakers, on the other hand, were vehemently opposed to the step (Price 2020, Aug. 24). During Trump's presidency, the extension of the UN arms embargo remained a rare case of bipartisanship.

The return of a practical military option?

Some observers have argued that the ultimate goal of the maximum pressure policy was escalation to justify a military attack.¹⁶⁷ Advocates of this understanding have advanced three main arguments. First, Trump appointed known Iran hawks, first and foremost Jon Bolton and Mike Pompeo, into important positions. In March 2015 as a private citizen, Bolton had argued in an op-ed titled "To Stop Iran's Bomb, Bomb Iran" that "only military action" could stop Iran's nuclear program (Bolton 2015, Mar. 26).¹⁶⁸ Second, statements by administration officials and Trump himself, often via twitter, have been interpreted as threats of military action.¹⁶⁹ Third, Pompeo's twelve requirements for a new deal announced, it has been argued, are unrealistic demands and suggest that "the real goal" is "to break the regime or force it to resume the nuclear program, thus giving the United States and Israel an excuse for military action" (Giacomo 2018, May 21).

The conduct of the Trump administration seems to suggest otherwise. During Trump's presidency, there have been many instances of great tension between the US and Iran. Each time both sides seemed interested in staying clear of broader military escalation. In fact, Trump has been criticized by some observers for not using enough military force (Brands et al. 2020). In May 2019 amid mounting tensions and reports of aggressive Iranian activity against international shipping in the Persian Gulf, Trump was presented with military options against Iran but reportedly insisted that he did not want a military confrontation (Landler et al. 2019, May 16; Schmitt/Barnes 2019, May 13).¹⁷⁰ When Iran downed a US drone in June 2019, Trump called off a military strike and instead opted for a cyberattack (Barnes 2019, Aug. 28). In January 2020, Trump declined to respond to Iranian missile attacks on US bases in Iraq in retaliation for Soleimani's elimination (Baker 2020, Jan. 8). When rocket attacks by Iranian proxies killed two US troops and one British soldier at a base north of Baghdad in March 2020 (Rubin/Schmitt 2020, Mar. 11), Trump's advisors debated whether

a military response was in order. Pompeo, National Security Advisor Robert C. O'Brien, and acting Director of National Intelligence Richard Grenell were in favor of a direct strike on Iranian targets, e.g. its naval vessels, arguing that in combination with the coronavirus such an attack could constitute the final push into direct negotiations. Secretary of Defense Mark Esper and Gen. Mark Milley, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, by contrast, warned of the danger of a wider war and a rupture in US-Iraqi relations. Trump decided against a direct attack and instead ordered airstrikes against five militia weapons depots in Iraq at night to minimize casualties. According to US officials, he had "little appetite" for escalation (Mazzetti et al. 2020, Mar. 21). A Pentagon official confirmed that the strikes were "designed to be punishing and retaliatory – but not to escalate into a conflict with Iran" (Schmitt/Gibbons-Neff 2020, Mar. 12).

These instances, which occurred after Iran itself started violating the JCPOA, suggest that Trump was not interested in using military action. Trump repeatedly expressed his desire to negotiate a deal with Iran (see above). To this end, his administration apparently preferred to exhaust economic pressure before turning to the military option (Kam 2018, 74). Reports that those in favor of a direct strike used the argument of its potential to bring Iran to the negotiating table further support the claim that Trump's goal was, in fact, a new deal. He seemed eager to avoid a major military confrontation with Iran which would also violate his campaign promise to keep the US out of major military adventures in the Middle East (Barnes et al. 2019, Jun. 23). While he chose a different Iran strategy, Trump, like Obama, did not want to be drawn into another Middle East war. In any case, it remains unclear if Trump viewed a military attack on Iranian nuclear sites as a last resort should maximum pressure fail to yield positive results in this realm or if he ultimately prioritized reaching an agreement with Iran as Evental has suggested (24, סכע. 2020). Reports that he considered military action¹⁷¹ after the election of Joe Biden and reports of a substantial increase in Iran's uranium stockpile, suggest that, once the option of a deal during his presidency became unrealistic, Trump gave military action another thought. However, his advisors persuaded him not to take military action by presenting the potential risks of such a step (Schmitt et al. 2020, Nov. 16b). His desire not to start another Middle East war dominated.

Regime change: a desirable outcome or a goal to be put into practice?

While Obama rejected regime change in Iran as an option for US policy and explicitly sought accommodation with the current regime, Trump's election brought the possibility of regime change as a policy goal back on the table. Some of his advisors had previously argued in favor of regime change, especially John Bolton who spoke out in favor of a military attack combined with support for the Iranian opposition "aimed at regime change in Tehran" (Bolton 2015,

¹⁶⁷ See, as cited above, Trita Parsi who said that "[t]his will only lead to one thing: confrontation. And one cannot but think that is the strategy and the goal" (Morello 2018, May 21). See also Rezaian 2018, May 22; Simon 2018.

¹⁶⁸ Bolton reiterated this position multiple times since, e.g. Bolton 2015, Aug. 24.

¹⁶⁹ For examples, see the section "A credible military threat?".

¹⁷⁰ Sen. Mitt Romney (R-UT) commented, "I don't believe for a minute that either the president or John Bolton or anyone else in a serious senior position of leadership in the White House has any interest in going to the Middle East and going to war. That's just not going to happen ... barring some kind of attack from Iran or something of that nature which I don't think anyone anticipates" (Pilkington/Pengelly 2019, May 19).

¹⁷¹ Trump reportedly asked his senior aides on November 12, 2020, after Joe Biden had won the presidential elections and reports of a substantial increase in Iran's uranium stockpiles, "whether he had options to take action against Iran's main nuclear site in the coming weeks" (Schmitt et al. 2020, Nov. 16b).

Mar. 26). Moreover, Trump's attorney Rudy Giuliani told reporters in 2018 that Trump was "committed to regime change" (Griffiths 2018, May 5).

For more clarity, it seems useful to differentiate between a policy of regime change as a result of US military or major covert action - an active effort to oust the current regime by force - and a policy of weakening the current regime by means of economic pressure while verbally encouraging and, to a limited degree, covertly supporting the Iranian opposition in the hope that such efforts would lead to regime change.¹⁷² The discussion of the previous section suggests that the Trump administration rejected a military option for the purpose of regime change and there have been no reports of significant covert action with such an objective. It is in this context that David Petraeus stated that it was "pretty clear" that Trump "doesn't want to go to war with Iran. He's not after regime change" (Pilkington/Pengelly 2019, May 19). Regarding the latter. Trump and administration officials repeatedly stressed that the maximum pressure campaign was not aimed at regime change.¹⁷³ However, explicitly stating that the policy was regime change would be unwise even if that was the truth (Schueftan 2020, Sep. 14). Furthermore, in light of Pompeo's twelve requirements for a new deal "most observers assert that it would be inconceivable for the current regime in Iran to change its behavior to comport with the requirements" and that the administration's ultimate goals, thus, must be regime change (Kerr/Katzman 2018, 25).¹⁷⁴ The Iranians themselves consider US demands a pretext for the underlying objective of regime change (Evental 2019, May 19), as do some observers (Simon 2018, 7). The tendency of administration officials, including Trump, to frame their policy as supporting the struggle of the Iranian people against oppression has contributed to this impression. In the discussion following Pompeo's policy announcement speech in May 2018, he said "the Iranian people will get to make a choice about their leadership. If they make the decision quickly, that would be wonderful. If they choose not to do so, we will stay hard at this until we achieve the outcomes that I set forward today" (US DoS 2018, May 21).¹⁷⁵ As far as is known today, efforts by the Trump administration to strengthen the Iranian opposition were largely limited to such (potentially harmful) declarations of support.

Nevertheless, it has been argued that, in light of the Trump administration's

172 For example, Edelman and Takyeh, proponents of regime change in Iran, favor a US policy of using "every instrument at its disposal to undermine Iran's clerical state, including covert assistance to dissidents" in order to "contribute to condition that would make [an overthrow of the regime] possible" (Edelman/Takeyh 2020).

173 For example, State Department Director for Policy Planning Brian Hook stated during a July 2, 2018, press briefing that the administration's policy "is not about changing the regime, it is about changing the behavior of the leadership in Iran" (US DoS 2018, Jul. 2). After the killing of Soleimani, Trump stated that "[w]e do not seek regime change" (WH 2020, Jan. 3).

174 Edelman and Takyeh base their argument on the assumption that the current regime will not change its behavior because it "remains a revolutionary movement that will never accommodate the United States" (Edelman/Takyeh 2020, 131).

175 See also Trump's announcement of the withdrawal from the JCPOA (WH 2018, May 8a), his remarks after the killing of Soleimani (ibid., Jan. 3, 2020), a press briefing by Brian Hook in July 2018 (US DoS 2018, Jul. 2), and Pompeo's Iran policy speech (ibid. 2018, May 21). 94 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File perception of the Iranian regime, it must have regarded regime change as the only sustainable solution (Schueftan 2020, Sep. 14). While this may be true in terms of the Trump administration's vision or hopes, it may have been more pragmatically inclined in terms of practical policy. Kam writes that

the Trump administration seems to feel that only intense pressure on Iran in a range of fields can change the regime's nature and policy, and perhaps strengthen the opposition that can topple the regime. [...] Even if the additional pressure and Iran's worsening economic situation do not lead to regime change, the administration hopes that these will at least spur Iran to agree to revisit the nuclear agreement and change it to meet US and Israeli demands (Kam 2018, 74).

In other words, the Trump administration hoped that its maximum pressure policy and encouragement of the opposition would lead to regime change but was willing to pursue a more pragmatic path. This line of argument is convincing in that it is consistent with Trump's great desire for a deal and the policy of his administration outlined in the previous chapters.

The Trump administration certainly succeeded in putting the Iranian regime under immense pressure through sanctions. It may have been largely due to the possibility that Trump would be replaced by a more accommodating US president that Iran did not return to the negotiating table. The policy was, however, successful in that Iran was forced to significantly reduce its military spending (Ghassemineiad/Kahn 2019, Jan. 8). On the other hand, many critics hold the Trump administration and its maximum pressure campaign responsible for Iran's nuclear violations arguing that they strengthened hardliners and provided a justification for Iran's noncompliance (Pollack 2019, Sep. 17). It may have even boosted popular support for the regime as Iranians felt needlessly humiliated by the US (Litvak 2020, Dec. 14).¹⁷⁶ Indeed, Iran has stepped up its nuclear program and is closer to acquiring nuclear weapons than it had been when Trump took office (IAEA 2020, Sep. 4; Sherman 2020, Jul. 31) and its regional aggression remains undiminished (Tabatabai/Rome 2020, Sep. 15). It did not make any concessions, much less agreed to the deal envisioned by the Trump administration, and despite the additional pressure through the Covid-19 pandemic, there are no signs of imminent regime change (Washington Post Editorial Board 2020, Sep. 21). Landau argues, however, that "if the deal indeed suffers from dangerous flaws – most importantly its unconditional sunset clauses – Iran's breaches would come at some point down the line. A counter argument is that it is preferable to confront Iran's violations now, when it is relatively weak, than in 5-10 years when the country could have become much stronger, while doing what it could to prepare the way for a quick breakout when the deal expired" (Landau 2019, 4). This confrontation, however, remained unsuccessful. Schechter et al.'s observation of Iran's more aggressive regional

¹⁷⁶ Fathollah-Nejad and Naeni argue that "the decline of Iran's moderates" is due to domestic factors, such as their failure to fulfill reformist hopes and support civil society and popular protests (Fathollah-Nejad/Naeni 2020, Jun. 15).

activity after the JCPOA, already before Trump's election, the beginnings of a nuclear arms race in the Middle East, and Obama's own admission that the deal only delayed rather than solved the problem support this assertion (גער ואחרים 2020, מרץ 201). The discovery of the Tehran nuclear archive and the subsequent dispute between Iran and the IAEA over the inspection of suspected nuclear sites has brought up the possibility of previously unknown aspects of the Iranian nuclear program which may decisively effect the future evaluation of the JCPOA.

On a regional strategic level, Doran assesses the Trump administration's view of the regional dynamics and its conclusion that the US needs to contain Iran by weakening it and building an alliance of regional allies as "a net positive" since it allows the US to disengage militarily and ensure its national security interests at the same time (Doran 2020, Sep. 23).¹⁷⁷ On the other hand, some steps, such as Pompeo's threat to close the US embassy in Baghdad, have been interpreted as victories for Iran (Stroul et al. 2020, Oct. 9; Wong et al. 2020, Sep. 29). Others argue that the embassy anyway should have been closed long ago (Cook 2020, Oct. 12). Critics also see the success of Trump's realignment with Saudi Arabia called into question by its cooperation with China in such important matters as its nuclear program (Mazzetti et al. 2020, Aug. 5). This may reflect weariness of the policies of future US administrations as well as uncertainty over the policy of a president known for policy U-turns and an administration whose policies were often inconsistent with the verbal statements of its officials (Abrams 2019).

While the long-term consequences of the Trump administration's Iran policy are still unknown, the E3 remain opposed to a maximum pressure policy and are largely in agreement that it jeopardized their great diplomatic victory. Germany's Iran policy during the Trump era is a case in point.

Germany's Policy Towards Iran's Nuclear Program in the Trump Era

The rift between the US and Europe during the Trump era was particularly deep between the US and Germany due to disagreements in relation to Germany's aversion to military force,¹⁷⁸ its geo-economics,¹⁷⁹ and fundamental ideological differences. After the NATO and G7 summits in early 2017, Merkel concluded at a campaign rally in May that "the times in which we could completely depend on others are, to a certain extent, over [...]. We Europeans truly have to take our fate into our own hands [...] for Europe, for our values and interests"¹⁸⁰ (Bundeskanzlerin 2017, May 29).¹⁸¹ This statement suggests movement into the second foreign policy direction proposed by Lieber, an emphasis on Europe as separate from the US. In the bilateral relationship between the US and Germany, too, the Iran nuclear file turned into a major issue of contention.

Germany and the effort to keep the JCPOA alive

The Germans shared some of the Trump administration's main concerns with the JCPOA, especially its failure to address Iran's ballistic missile program and Iran's regional activity (ZEIT Online 2019, Sep. 24). In September 2019, Merkel described those points as part of "a long list of burdens coming from Iran" (Reuters 2019, Sep. 17). Foreign Minister Siegmar Gabriel stated on multiple occasions that "we Europeans, like our American allies, have a critical view of and share the concerns regarding Iran's highly problematic role in the region and its missile programme" (AA 2018, Feb. 22). His successor Heiko Maas voiced similar concerns (Rising 2020, Aug. 27). For Merkel, the need to address Iran's regional activity was, like the nuclear program, closely connected to the question of Israel's security. In a meeting with Netanyahu in June 2018, she said that those activities were "concerning, especially for the Israel's security"¹¹⁹² promising strong diplomatic efforts (Bundeskanzlerin 2018, Jun. 4). On another occasion, she expressed her support for Israeli airstrikes against Iranian targets in Syria (Pearson 2019, Jan. 28).

However, the Europeans preferred to separate those issues from the nuclear file. Germany's foreign office stated that "[p]olitically, they are fields of action which are distinct from one another" (AA 2018, Jan. 11). This suggests a very different

182 Author's translation. German original: "besorgniserregend [...], insbesondere auch für die Sicherheit Israel [sic]."

¹⁷⁸ E.g. the dispute over German defense spending and the reduction of US troop numbers in Germany (Cohen 2020, Jun. 15).

¹⁷⁹ One major criticism of the Trump administration is Germany's trade surplus (McHugh 2017, May 31).

¹⁸⁰ Author's translation. German original: "Die letzten Tage haben mir jedoch auch gezeigt, dass die Zeiten, in denen wir uns auf andere völlig verlassen konnten, ein Stück weit vorbei sind. [...] Wir sind und bleiben überzeugte Transatlantiker. Aber wir wissen auch, dass wir Europäer unser Schicksal wirklich in die eigene Hand nehmen müssen [...] für Europa, für unsere Werte und Interessen."

¹⁸¹ The coalition treaty of 2018 between CDU/CSU and SPD included similar conclusions (CDU/CSU/SPD 2018, 6, 144, 147).

perception of the place of the nuclear program in Iran's strategy than that of the Trump administration. Instead of renegotiating the JCPOA, the Europeans chose to continue to approach Iran's ballistic missile program and regional activity separately by intensifying engagement (Schwammenthal 2018, 224). In this context, Gabriel called dialogue with Iran (AA 2018, Jan. 11) and Merkel stated that "long-term solutions are only possible through a political process" (Reuters 2019, Sep. 17). The foreign office argued in favor of this approach that the 15-years long E3 dialogue with Iran had eventually led to the JCPOA (AA 2018, Feb. 22). German officials expressed their concerns to Iran in bilateral and multilateral settings.¹⁸³ Furthermore, they initiated a new dialogue format with Iran – "structured dialogue" – focusing on regional issues. The format was agreed upon in January 2018 and the first meeting was held on the margins of the Munich Security Conference one month later and focused on Yemen (ibid.).

Regarding the nuclear realm, the Europeans expressed some concern over the sunset clauses of the agreement (BPMO 2018, May 8) but, again, did not see this as a reason to renegotiate the JCPOA itself. Rather, they wanted to negotiate a "long-term framework for Iran's nuclear programme after some of the provisions of the JCPOA expire, after 2025" (ibid.). Nevertheless, they repeatedly stated that the JCPOA effectively prevented Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons (AA 2016, Jan. 16; 2017, Nov. 30; Bundesregierung 2015, Jul. 14). Maas reiterated this in August 2020 (Rising 2020, Aug. 27).

With Trump's election, it became the E3's shared priority to keep the JCPOA alive. Before the US withdrawal, the E3 made public and private diplomatic efforts to convince the US to stay in the deal (Arms Control Association 2020; BBC News 2018, Apr. 27). In a joint statement in January 2018, the foreign ministers of the E3 and the EU high representative said "[w]e want to protect the JCPOA against every possible undermining decision" (Wintour 2018, Jan. 11). One month later, Gabriel reported "we have advised our American friends not to let this agreement fail, but to work with us at the same time to develop and launch strategies that will help us to limit and reduce the destabilising influence of Iran's policy in the region to a considerable degree" (AA 2018, Feb. 17). These public declarations were also meant to reassure Iran that the E3 were committed to the agreement. To this end, Gabriel stated after a meeting with Zarif in June 2017 that "we would oppose any attempts to call [the JCPAO] into question" (Chase 2017, Jun. 27). In addition to government-level talks, 500 parliamentarians from the E3 sent a letter urging US members of Congress to help "keep the JCPOA alive." The German signatories included members of the SPD, Greens, FDP, and Die Linke, but not from Merkel's CDU/CSU and the AfD (House of Commons et al. 2018, Apr. 19). In January 2018, the German SPIEGEL reported based on information from diplomats that Germany was lobbying in

Brussels for new Iran sanctions to address Iran's destabilizing regional activities and missiles program. This, too, was an attempt to keep the US in the JCPOA by showing Trump that the E3 were taking his criticism seriously and were willing to act against Iran (Schult 2018, Jan. 20). Merkel herself defended the JCPOA but, again, in more cautious terms than the foreign office. In an interview with an Israeli TV channel in April 2018, she stated, "[w]e believe it is better to have this agreement, even if it is not perfect, than to have no agreement" (Deutsche Welle 2018, Apr. 22). At a joint press conference with Trump, she even stated that while the JCPOA was "a first step that has contributed to slowing down [Iran's] activities in this particular respect [...] we also think from a German perspective that this is not sufficient in order to see to it that Iran's ambitions are curbed and contained" (Times of Israel 2018, Apr. 27). Considering Merkel's caution reaction to the JCPOA in 2015 and disappointment with Iran's behavior after the deal, especially in relation to Israel (see above), this change of tone does not seem to be a mere show to satisfy the US president but may correctly reflect her view of the deal. However, Trump had reportedly informed Macron on April 24 of his decision to exit the JCPOA. In the joint press conference stated his desire to negotiate a "new deal" with the JCPOA as its primary pillar that would address Iran's ballistic missile program and Iran's regional activities, further curb its enrichment program and include a longer timeline for the nuclear restrictions (Sen 2018, Apr. 24). Macron's and Merkel's statements may, therefore, have been last attempts to salvage the deal or an indication that they had already proceeded to work on the premise that the JCPOA must be significantly amended for the US to return to the diplomacy track. The effort to keep the JCPOA alive had been reciprocated to some extent by efforts by US administration officials to fix the flaws of the JCPOA in negotiations with the E3 (see above). Days before the withdrawal, the E3 agreed to reimpose sanctions if Iran's nuclear breakout time was determined to have shortened to less than 12 months (Landler 2018, May 8). Some European officials today consider those talks a charade (Bergman/Mazzetti 2019, Sep. 4).

In reaction to the US withdrawal from the JCPOA, the German political establishment presented a relatively united front opposing the step. Merkel issued a statement together with Theresa May and Macron expressing "regret and concern" over the US decision and their "continuing commitment to the JCPOA" (BPMO 2018, May 8). Maas said that Germany should do whatever it can to preserve the JCPOA as it increased security and stability (AA 2018, May 16). The head of the Greens faction in the Bundestag, Katrin Göring-Eckard, called the decision a "terrible mistake."¹⁸⁴ The deputy head of the FDP faction voiced similar concerns (Breyton 2018, May 8). SPD politician Rolf Mützenich even called the transatlantic partnership into question (Süddeutsche Zeitung 2018, May 9). Furthermore, the foreign office assessed the withdrawal to be illegal under international law due to the binding UNSCR 2231 (AA 2020, Jun. 30). As a result, there was broad domestic agreement that Europe needed to make every effort to keep the JCPOA alive (Süddeutsche Zeitung 2018, May 9).

¹⁸³ During a meeting between the foreign ministers of Germany and Iran on June 27, 2017, Gabriel: "Iran needs to adopt a constructive role, as do the region's neighbours" (AA 2017, Jun. 27). Prior to a meeting with Zarif on January 11, 2018, Gabriel said that "Iran's role in the region and the country's missile programme" constituted "major serious problems which we need to tackle" (ibid. 2018, Jan. 11).

¹⁸⁴ Author's translation. German original: "verheerenden Fehler."

Importantly, substantial differences that had existed among the E3 partners on Iran policy before the JCPOA had now been replaced by what Merkel called "a very uniform opinion"¹⁸⁵ in a Bundestag testimony (Bundeskanzlerin 2018, Jun. 6).¹⁸⁶ The JCPOA was European consensus (Schwammenthal 2018, 218) strengthened by the common opposition to the new US approach to Iran and its foreign policy in general.¹⁸⁷

After the US withdrawal, Germany worked closely with the remaining JCPOA participants to maintain the agreement. It publicly and repeatedly declared its commitment to the JCPOA and kept up the dialogue with Iran to reassure the Iranians, work out ways to provide Iran with the expected economic benefits, and generally moderate Iran. It thereby continued to follow the concept of change through rapprochement and trade. The first meeting between Iranian and European representatives was held only one week after Trump's announcement. In the same meeting, Maas stated that "[o]ur message is this: as long as Iran stands by the agreement, Europe will do so too, regardless of the US decision" (AA 2018, May 16). The E3 also continued to express "regret" over further US sanctions, e.g. the end of the remaining nuclear waivers in May 2020 (EEAS 2020, May 30).

In the diplomatic struggle to keep the JCPOA alive, Germany returned to its familiar mediator role, this time focusing on mediation between the US and Iran. These efforts intensified after Iran began violating its own JCPOA commitments in the nuclear realm. For example, Maas visited Tehran as well as Jordan, Iraq, and the UAE in June 2019 in an effort to ease tensions (Shams 2019, Jun. 10) and Merkel met with Trump and Rouhani at the sidelines of the UN General Assembly in New York in September 2019 expressing her desire for direct talks between their countries (ZEIT Online 2019, Sep. 24). After the killing of Soleimani in January 2020, Maas stated that Germany would use its "well-established and durable communication channels with all the sides" to help deescalate (Tagesschau 2020, Jan. 6). He held phone calls with the US and Iran (AA 2020, Jan. 6; Braun et al. 2020, Jan. 6) and traveled with Merkel to Moscow to meet Putin and Lavrov for discussions on the situation in the Middle East (Deutsche Welle 2020, Jan. 6; ZEIT Online 2020, Jan. 11).188 Sigmund criticized the efforts at mediating as half-hearted and lacking credibility (Sigmund 2020, Jan. 14). Nevertheless, they show how Germany at least pro forma tried to fulfill its traditional role as mediator.

185 Author's translation. German original: "eine sehr einheitliche Meinung."

188 Macron, too, tried to mediate between the two sides, e.g. when tensions ran high in August 2019 (Hinnant et al. 2019, Aug. 26).

100 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

At the center of the European endeavor to save the JCPOA was the effort to ensure Iran's expected economic benefits. In their meetings on May 15. the European and Iranian representatives agreed to "launch intensive expert discussions" to find practical solutions to fulfil Iran's economic expectations (EEAS 2018, May 15). The E3 foreign ministers reiterated this intention in a ioint statement a day before the first round of US sanctions went back into effect on August 7, 2018 (BFCO 2018, Aug. 6). Two days later, the European Commission announced that it would "activate the Blocking Statute" which "forbids EU persons from complying with US extraterritorial sanctions, allows companies to recover damages arising from such sanctions from the person causing them, and nullifies the effect in the EU of any foreign court judgements based on them" to include new US sanctions on Iran (European Commission 2018, May 18). This was the first in a list of measures to enable trade with Iran despite US sanctions.¹⁸⁹ One of the most significant measures was the creation of the Instrument for Supporting Trade Exchanges (INSTEX) in January 2019 to circumvent US secondary sanctions.¹⁹⁰ In a joint statement, the E3 foreign ministers said that the instrument was "aimed at facilitating legitimate trade between European economic operators and Iran" (BFCO 2019, Jan. 31). Delayed by Iranian technical issues and US threats, INSTEX was first used in March 2020 by a German exporter for the sale of medication to an Iranian private sector importer. By then, the Europeans had decided to limit INSTEX to humanitarian goods not subject to US sanctions¹⁹¹ (Immenkamp 2020, Jul.).

Despite these efforts, European companies largely complied with US sanctions. The US had refused a request by the E3 and the EU to exempt entities doing legitimate business with Iran from US penalties (EEAS 2018, Jul. 16). Forced to choose between the US and the Iranian market, most companies chose the former (Schwammenthal 2018, 219). Many German and European companies suspended or terminated their trade relations with Iranian entities, including the giants Siemens, Daimler, Total, and Telekom¹⁹² (Dahlenkamp et al. 2019, Mar. 15; Delamaide 2018, Aug. 9; Harris 2018, May 21). Furthermore, most European banks chose not to engage in financial transactions with Iranian entities (Brüggmann 2019, Nov. 4). While the JCPOA had been followed by a 83.9 percent increase of EU imports from Iran and 31.5 percent increase in exports in 2017, the reimposition of sanctions by the US led to a slight decrease in trade volume in 2018 followed by a sharp decline in 2019. EU exports to Iran fell by 50 percent and imports by 92

¹⁸⁶ The French foreign minister stated in January 2018 that Iran must be pressured on its missile project and its regional activities but pressure on these issues must be separate from the JCPOA (Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères 2018, Jan. 11).

¹⁸⁷ This is exemplified by the many E3 joint statements on Iran policy during the Trump era. See, e.g., AA 2020, Jan. 14; BFCO 2018, Aug. 6; 2019, Jan. 31; 2019, Nov. 11; BPMO 2018, May 8; 2019, Sep. 23; 2020, Jan. 6; EEAS 2019, May 9; May et al. 2017, Oct. 13; Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères 2020, Sep. 20.

¹⁸⁹ For a list of additional measures see Arms Control Association 2020.

¹⁹⁰ "INSTEX was designed das a barter system, using a credit account or 'virtual ledger' for EU companies to offset balances, allowing them to exchange goods with Iran in a way that does not involve the direct transfer of money. Established as a private limited company under French law, the idea was that INSTEX would provide European banks and companies with a trade channel for Iran-related business insulated from US sanction" (Immenkamp 2020, Jul.)

¹⁹¹ Despite this limitation, the Europeans figured that the instrument would bring banks that had previously refused to engage in financial transactions with Iran, including those not subject to US sanctions, to reconsider their position (Immenkamp 2020, Jul.).

¹⁹² The German Telekom terminated telephone and internet contracts with Iranian banks operating in Germany without prior notice in late 2018 for which the company was sued by the bank Melli (Dahlenkamp et al. 2019, Mar. 15).

percent (Immenkamp 2020, Jul.). The negative economic effect of US sanctions on Europe caused additional anger in Germany and other EU countries over US policy (Cronberg 2017b, 257; Schwammenthal 2018, 219). Europe was fighting an economic power struggle against the US without its major companies. German government officials were aware of their lack of leverage. For example, German Economy Minister Peter Altmaier said that Germany was unable shield German companies against US sanctions (Handelsblatt 2018, May 11) and Maas acknowledged that the Europeans would have difficulty to help Iran without the US (Shams 2019, Jun. 10). According to Harris, "Europe's relative powerlessness in preserving a deal in which it is deeply invested has only increased its leaders' fury at the Trump administration's decision to scrap the accord" (Harris 2018, May 21).

Iran had hoped that Europe would compensate for US sanctions. Its nuclear violations beginning in 2019 were intended to increase European efforts to uphold its economic benefits and pressure the US (Shams 2019, Jun. 10). When Iran's hopes were proven false, Iran's ambassador to Germany explicitly criticized the country for having promised too much (Stuchlik 2020, Jan. 12).

The insistence of the Europeans on the JCPOA and the US maximum pressure campaign meant that Europe and the US were actively trying to undermine each other's Iran policy. This divide reflected two very different approaches to dealing with adversaries or 'difficult countries.' While the Trump administration wanted to deter and isolate Iran to coerce it into accepting its conditions. the Europeans wanted to integrate Iran into the international community and persuade it through positive incentives and interdependence of the benefits of more constructive behavior. While arguments have been made for either approach, the transatlantic disunity threatened undermining both (Schwammenthal 2018, 219). Iran itself did its best to pit the two sides against each other.¹⁹³ More than that, Germany, having given up its neutral position. found itself working with Iran, Russia, and China against the US (Grigat/von Billerbeck 2018, May 15; Reuters 2018, May 10). This situation of Germany working with adversaries of the US against its ally is part of a broader phenomenon that has been exacerbated in the Trump era (Karnitschnig 2020, Oct. 20). Disagreements over the Nord Stream 2 pipeline led the US in December 2019 to impose sanctions targeting firms involved in the construction. The decision drew angry reactions from Germany and Russia (BBC News 2019, Dec. 21). The rift over Germany's China policy has also intensified during Trump's presidency (Karnitschnig 2020, Jul. 8; Kefferpütz 2020, Sep. 3), leading the head of one of Germany's most important think tanks. Volker Perthes, to suggest that China had become more reliable than the US (Böhme/Herold 2020, Aug. 9). Similarly, Wolfgang Ischinger, chairman of the Munich Security Conference, cautioned against canceling Nord Stream 2 after the suspected poisoning of Russian

opposition leader Alexei Navalny on the grounds that such a step would damage German companies and "lead to victory howls in the Trump administration"¹⁹⁴ (Will 2020, Sep. 6). German policy regarding Russia and China continued to be guided by economic interests and *Ostpolitik*. Germany's dispute with the US over Iran can, therefore, be considered part of a broader foreign policy of "Looking East" at the expense of the US, the third option described by Lieber. In the case of the Iran nuclear issue, however, Germany's position received stronger support from European partners than its positions on Russia and China. It also became increasingly difficult for Germany to maintain close relations with Saudi Arabia and Israel while at the same time getting closer to Iran (Fathollah-Nejad 2017, 37).

According to observers and official documents, the determined German and European commitment to the JCPOA was motivated by economic interests. a belief in the benefits of agreement itself and its positive effect on Iran, as well as a general commitment to a rules-based international order. First, the return of US sanctions had a negative impact on the ability of European companies to do business with Iran. US Ambassador to Germany Richard Grenell tweeted only hours after his accreditation on May 8, 2018, that "German companies doing business in Iran should wind down operations immediately" (Grenell 2019, May 8) causing anger in Berlin (Die Welt 2018, May 9). German companies in particular have suffered from US Iran sanctions (Brüggmann/ Stratmann 2020, Jan. 6; Graupner 2019, Jun. 27). The volume of German-Iranian trade decreased slightly between 2017 and 2018 (Bundestag 2019, Mar. 22) but then dropped sharply by 45% in 2019 with imports falling to €206 million and exports to €1.5 billion (AA 2020, Mar. 4). Even during the height of international sanctions in 2012 and 2013. German exports to Iran had not reached such a low point (Farzanegan 2020, Mar. 5; Kiewel 2013, Dec. 8). Keeping the JCPOA alive and trying to hold up Iran's expected economic benefits was also motivated by Germany's geo-economics.

Second, despite their own concerns with the deal, German officials believed that the JCPOA prevented Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons and, therefore, enhanced regional and global security (AA 2017, Nov. 30). A collapse of the agreement would mean growing insecurity both narrowly with regard to the Iranian nuclear program and in terms of the signal it would send to other (potential) proliferators. In a meeting with the French foreign minister on May 7, 2018, Maas said that there was "no real alternative to the control mechanisms and restrictions regarding the Iranian nuclear programme as set down in the Vienna agreement. And we fear that its failure would lead to escalation and a return to the pre-2013 situation. That cannot be in anyone's interest" (ibid. 2018, May 8). His predecessor Gabriel had previously stated that a collapse "would send a disastrous message with regard to rearmament" (ibid.) encouraging regional nuclear proliferation and lowering the chances of a nuclear deal with

¹⁹³ For example, Iran has often called on the remaining JCPOA participants to undermine US initiatives, e.g. its efforts to extend the UN arms embargo (Reuters 2020, Jun. 10) and used threats to exit the JCPOA and/or the NPT to pit the Europeans against the US (Dehghanpisheh 2020, Jan. 20; Reuters 2019, Apr. 28).

¹⁹⁴ Author's translation. German original: "bei der Trump Administration [...] zu einem Triumphgeheul führen würden."

North Korea (ibid. 2018, Jan. 11).¹⁹⁵ Based on the assumption that the agreement strengthened moderates within the Iranian regime, Germany feared that the collapse of the JCPOA and a reversal of Iran's integration into the 'international community' would strengthen Iranian radicals reviving Iran's interest in nuclear weapons.¹⁹⁶

Third, it has been argued that the European approach to the JCPOA was based mainly on "legal concerns and a commitment to a rules-based international order" which the US endangered by not respecting the agreements it had signed (Duclos 2020, Jun. 9). Accepting the US position would mean breaking with the EU's raison-d'être, the UNSC consensus and losing one of the few successes of multilateral engagement (Cronberg 2017b, 258-259). Cronberg, therefore, sees Europe before the "fundamental choice between a rules-based multilateral order and the transatlantic link" (ibid., 244). For Europe, the Iranian nuclear guestion from the start was a struggle between the two approaches to international relations outlined by Kagan. This struggle became more fierce during the Trump era. For Germany, a failure of the JCPOA and a return to power politics would be a major setback to its shaping power ambitions as the JCPOA had established it as a global security actor by virtue of its inclusion in the P5+1 format. Furthermore, it was forced to choose at least temporarily between Lieber's three foreign policy directions. In a speech in June 2018, Maas declared like Merkel in 2017 that "our common response to 'America First' today must be 'Europe United'!" (AA 2018, Jun. 13). Its transatlantic connection was significantly weakened. Krause commented on Germany's reaction to the US withdrawal from the JCPOA that since there was no change in Iran's policy. its ballistic missile program made only sense with nuclear warheads, and it was still working to annihilate Israel. Germany seemed to have lost sight of what the real problem is - in his view Tehran and not Trump (Krause 2018, May 15). This position became more difficult as Iran began violating its own JCPOA commitments.

Germany and the question of Iranian non-compliance

The E3 had repeatedly conditioned their commitment to the JCPOA upon Iran's compliance.¹⁹⁷ When Iran began announcing and implementing violations to the JCPOA, EU and E3 officials started criticizing Iran as well as the US. In May 2019, Iran announced that it would begin to violate its JCPOA commitments in a series of steps to be announced every 60 days in response to the US withdrawal (Landau 2019, Nov. 25). As its first step, it announced that it would no longer be bound by the enriched uranium stockpile and heavy water limitations of the JCPOA (Arms Control Association 2020). In July 2019, Iran exceeded the 300 kg limit on its stockpile of LEU (IAEA 2019, Jul. 1) and proceeded to enrich uranium

197 See, e.g., BFCO 2019, Jan. 31.

beyond the 3.67 percent level prescribed by the deal to 4.5 percent (ibid, 2019, Jul. 8). In September, it announced that it would no longer consider itself bound by JCPOA limitations on R&D and moved to invest in centrifuge technology R&D against IAEA monitoring and safeguards (ibid. 2019, Sep. 8: 2019, Sep. 26). Two months later, it announced that it would begin uranium enrichment at the Fordow facility (Landau 2019, Nov. 25) and notified the IAEA that it had exceeded the 130 metric tons JCPOA limitation on heavy water (IAEA 2019, Nov. 18). On January 5, Iran announced its final step, abandoning all JCPOA limits on centrifuges while confirm (Tasnim News Agency 2019, Jan. 6). Iran said that its violations were reversible and that further steps would depend on whether the P5+1 would deliver on sanctions relief (Arms Control Association 2020). It also threatened to leave the NPT (Reuters 2019, Apr. 28). In response, Mogherini and the E3 foreign ministers urged Iran to continue implementing the JCPOA and rejected "any ultimatums" while calling on "countries not party to the JCPoA to refrain from taking any actions that impede the remaining parties' ability to fully perform their commitments" (EEAS 2019, May 9). Similarly, Maas said on a visit to Tehran in June 2019 that Germany would not accept a "less-for-less" agreement regarding the JCPOA's implementation (Arms Control Association 2020). Furthermore, Germany's political director Jens Plötner flew to Tehran in order to preserve the JCPOA and keep up the dialogue (Deutsche Welle 2019. May 23). This was part of an increase in Germany's mediation activities after Iran began violating its JCPOA commitments (see above).

At the same time, Germany's tone towards Iran became more critical. For example, the E3 accused Iran in a joint statement of attacking oil facilities in Saudi Arabia in September 2019 and in the same month Merkel called Iran's precondition for negotiations, the reversal of US sanctions, "unrealistic" (ZEIT Online 2019, Sep. 24). In November 2019, Maas said that Iran's "unacceptable" decision to operate more advanced centrifuges was "putting the entire nuclear agreement at risk" (Associated Press 2019, Nov. 4). After the killing of Soleimani, the E3 called "specifically [...] on Iran to refrain from further violent action" (BPMO 2020, Jan. 6). The latter statement was reiterated by a German government spokesperson (Tagesschau 2020, Jan. 6). However, this stance was not shared by all parties. Rolf Mützenich of the SPD described the incident as "the targeted killing of a state representative by a western democracy"¹⁹⁸ indicating that this would deepen the transatlantic rift (Braun et al. 2020, Jan. 6). The Left party filed a criminal complaint against Merkel and some of her cabinet ministers based on the possibility that the US Ramstein military base may have played a role in the killing. The complaint was rejected by prosecutors (Knight 2020, Apr. 22).¹⁹⁷ The AfD was equally opposed to the government's policy arguing that Germany should have taken up Trump's criticism and worked with the Americans. In light of the escalation, FDP politician Bijan Dijr-Saraj

¹⁹⁵ Similarly, a joint statement of the E3 foreign ministers in January 2018 said that "[i]t would send a very dangerous signal to the rest of the world if the only agreement that prevents the proliferation of nuclear weapons was negatively affected" (Wintour 2018, Jan. 11).

¹⁹⁶ See, e.g., Gabriel's UN General Assembly address 2017 (AA 2017, Sep. 21).

¹⁹⁸ Author's translation. German original: "der gezielten Tötung eines staatlichen Repräsentanten durch eine westliche Demokratie."

¹⁹⁹ The government denied any knowledge of involvement of the Ramstein military base (AA 2020, Jan. 6).

said that the JCPOA was disconnected from reality and there was a need for a supplement agreement that would address Iran's missile program and Iran's regional activity (Scholz 2020, Jan. 9). Already in November 2018, the FDP had introduced a motion calling on the federal government to negotiate additional agreements addressing sunset clauses and Iran's ballistic missiles program (Bundestag 2018, Jun. 5). The motion was rejected by all other factions (ibid. 2019, Jun. 27). These disagreements are consistent with the rise of Anti-Americanism on the German left and the conservatives' more transatlantic orientation.

Despite this change in tone, Germany still largely avoided picking sides even in light of Iranian violations in order to preserve its middle position and avoid hardening the stance of the US and Iran. According to Hilgers, for Germany, "this is not a matter of ambivalence of the avoidance of making hard decisions, but a matter of sticking to its foreign policy roots," in particular the *Ostpolitik* tradition (Davis 2020, Jan. 6).

In 2020, the Iranian violations drove the E3 to take two more practical steps. They had warned Iran after its violations in September and November 2019 that another violation would prompt them to trigger the Dispute Resolution Mechanism of the JCPOA²⁰⁰ (BBC News 2019, Sep. 27: BFCO 2019, Nov. 11), After condemning Iran's final breach in January 2020 (BPMO 2020, Jan. 6), the E3 triggered the Dispute Resolution Mechanism on January 14 with the aim of preserving the JCPOA. They argued that Iran' violations had "increasingly severe and non-reversible proliferation implications" (AA 2020, Jan. 14) and, in Maas' words, could "no longer be left unanswered"²⁰¹ (Welland et al. 2020, Jan. 17).²⁰² However, the E3 explicitly rejected the "maximum pressure against Iran" (AA 2020, Jan. 14). Within Germany, this step was criticized by politicians of the Left party on the grounds that it would lead to escalation and the Greens argued that Germany should have worked harder against US policy (Scholz 2020, Jan. 9). The E3 extended the 15-day period of the mechanism on January 24 (Reuters 2020, Jan. 24) and later agreed to "continuously postponing the dates and time limits" of the mechanism to avoid UNSC referral (EEAS 2020, Feb. 4). Zarif had threatened in late January that Iran would withdraw from the NPT if such a referral took place (Dehghanpisheh 2020, Jan. 20). This announcement left little leverage for the ongoing negotiations with Iran regarding its nuclear violations. In the E3 explicitly rejected the "maximum pressure against Iran" (AA 2020, Jan. 14). Observers concluded that while triggering the mechanism was

201 Author's translation. German original: "nicht länger unbeantwortet lassen."

202 Days before the decision, the Trump administration had reportedly threatened the E3 with 25 percent tariff on European automobiles if they failed to invoke the Dispute Resolution Mechanism (Hudson/Mekhennet 2020, Jan. 15). The threat does not, however, seem to have played a role in the decision which had already been taken (ibid.; Welland et al. 2020, Jan. 17).

intended to show some resolve towards Iran, it was mainly meant to buy time with the US until the presidential elections in November 2020 (Adebahr 2020, May 13). More serious negotiations would be held after the future position of the US would be clearer (Jakes/Sanger 2020, Aug. 20).

The second step came in June 2020 when the IAEA reported that Iran had denied its inspectors access to two suspected nuclear sites, "sanitized" a site inspectors had requested to visit since in July 2019, and failed to answer questions pertaining to the use of potential undeclared nuclear material before 2003 and what happened to it thereafter. The investigation was based on data provided by the Israelis from the Tehran nuclear archive seized in early 2018 (Norman 2020, Jun. 5; Sanger/Jakes 2020, Jun. 19). This prompted the E3 to put in a IAEA Board of Governors resolution, passed on June 19 against Russian and Chinese opposition, calling Iran to fully cooperate with the IAEA investigation into possible undeclared nuclear materials and activities before 2003 (Davenport/Masterson 2020, Jun. 19; IAEA 2020, Jun. 19). This was the first such resolution since 2012 and the first time the E3 took the side of the US on a major Iran issue since its exit from the JCPOA (Sanger/Jakes 2020, Jun 19). The two measures, however, did not have a significant impact beyond their declaratory purpose.

The Europeans again found themselves in an awkward situation when the US decided to pursue the extension of the UN arms embargo on Iran. It was expected that Russia and China would veto such an extension. Agreeing that the extension was important, Germany again tried to mediate "to reach a diplomatic solution that there will be an arms embargo on Iran in the future." in the words of Maas (Rising 2020, Aug. 27). According to reports, the E3 proposed a compromise to temporarily restrict arms trade with Iran - initially for 12 months – to accommodate all UNSC veto powers. By reaching a compromise, they wanted to avoid rewarding Iran's violations and a clash in the UNSC which could turn Iran into an important issue in the coming US elections (Norman/ Gordon 2020, Jun. 17). When the US brought the extension to a vote, the E3 abstained. In an official explanation, Germany argued that the draft would not have received the UNSC support and "more consultations" were required to find an adequate solution (AA 2020, Aug. 14). Again, Germany declined to officially pick sides but, as a result, de facto positioned itself against the US. Importantly, this decision was not motivated by economic interests in German arms exports to Iran. In a joint statement in June 2020, the E3 confirmed that the separate EU arms embargo would remain in place until 2023 (Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères 2020, Jun. 19).

The subsequent US effort to invoke sanctions snapback against the stance of the other P5+1 members (Singh 2020, Jun. 29) was considered by Germany as both counterproductive and lacking a legal basis. Maas said in his UN General Assembly address 2020 that "the destruction of the JCPOA doesn't get us any closer to an arms embargo. On the contrary, at best, the JCPOA's demise brings Iran closer to getting the atomic bomb" (AA 2020, Sep. 29). Germany's "overarching goal" therefore remained "the preservation, continuation, and

²⁰⁰ If the dispute is not resolved at the level of the Joint Commission within a consultation period of 35 days or more, the complaining JCPOA participant may notify the UNSC of a "significant non-performance." The UNSC will then vote within 30 days on a resolution to continue sanctions relief which any permanent member of the UNSC can veto. This would activate the snapback mechanism in which all previous UNSC sanctions resolution would be reimposed (Hickey 2020, Jan. 22).

full implementation of Resolution 2231 and the JCPOA" in the words of its permanent representative to the UN (ibid, 2020, Jun, 30). Moreover, the E3 stated that the decision was "incapable of having legal effect" JCPOA (Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères 2020, Sep. 20). The German permanent UN representative had argued already in June 2020 that Germany considered the US to have ceased to be a JCPOA participant with its withdrawal and was not gualified to invoke snapback (AA 2020, Jun. 30). Therefore, Germany, like the other remaining P5+1 members, did not recognize the snapback (Jakes et al. 2020, Sep. 21). Despite Iran's substantial violations, the Europeans remained wary of any step that could endanger the JCPOA and held on to the idea that only dialogue, not pressure, could lead to a solution to the Iran nuclear file. The election of Joe Biden, thus, raised hopes in Germany of a "return to a joint transatlantic approach" to the Iranian nuclear program (Reuters 2020, Nov. 23). However, in recognition of the deeper rifts between Europe and America, Maas has called for a redefinition of the transatlantic partnership, independent of a particular US administration's character (Maas 2018, Aug. 21). It remains to be seen how those rifts will affect the Germany's policy towards the Iranian nuclear program during Biden's presidency.

CONCLUSION

Since the Islamic Revolution in 1979 and even more so since 2003, Iran has presented itself as a significant challenger to US hegemony and the current world order, in particular through its nuclear program. Its challenge was augmented by frequent disunity between the US and Europe – and Germany more specifically – as well as their respective internal struggles over their role in a changing world. In the context of these struggles, the Iran nuclear file has been, and continues to be, an issue of contention over basic foreign policy principles and worldviews. The policies of the Western powers towards the Iranian nuclear program were influenced by material factors such as their possession or lack of power and nuclear weapons, as well as pragmatic interests and their bilateral relations with Iran. Connected to these factors is a second. perhaps more important set that includes historical experience, ideology, and worldviews, and is complemented by domestic constraints and the personal views of leaders. Here, also the countries' *perceived* power played a role. These factors have influenced the their threat perceptions, definition of goals, and choice of means.

There is considerable disagreement over the evaluation of the policies of the US and Germany towards the Iranian nuclear program during the period analyzed here. Importantly, neither Obama's (and Europe's) nor Trump's approach had the chance to prove itself in the long-term as their successors chose or are expected to choose very different approaches to the Iran nuclear file. At the time of writing, it seems like the policies of both presidents as well as Germany's have failed.

Obama chose to focus on engagement backed by sanctions with the goal of reaching an international agreement with Iran that would place verifiable restrictions on its nuclear program in exchange for sanctions relief. It seems plausible that he considered such an agreement the basis for turning Iran into a partner for stability in the Middle East and the creation of a strategic balance between Iran and Saudi Arabia. This policy was based on the assumption that Iran ultimately shared the desire of the US for peace and stability in the region and that rapprochement would moderate Iran. Obama seems to have attached relatively little importance to the role of ideology in the behavior of the Iranian regime and the definition of its long-term goals. His administration put together an international sanctions regime of unprecedented strength that forced Iran to return to the negotiating table. However, ultimately, Obama viewed a diplomatic agreement as the only viable option to stop Iran's nuclear program as it (probably correctly) assessed that economic sanctions would not suffice to stop the program. Moreover, it believed that both covert and military action could bring only limited delay. The military option – both as leverage and a means of prevention - was further weakened by Obama's wariness of the use of military action and his objective to redefine America's role in the world by emphasizing engagement and multilateralism over military force.

The result of this approach was the JCPOA, which, had it been implemented as agreed by both sides, could have prevented an Iranian breakout for 15 years. However, the agreement contained significant flaws in the nuclear realm and in terms of its effect on other areas of destabilizing Iranian activity not included in the agreement. These flaws could have been minimized by better negotiation on the part of the Western powers that did not exploit the full leverage of the P5+1 over Iran, first and foremost by failing to establish a credible military threat. The desperation of the Obama administration for a diplomatic agreement further weakened its bargaining position. While one may argue that the domestic political climate and (perceived) US public opinion prevented the US administration from establishing a credible military threat, the Obama administration's words and actions seem to have undermined whatever potential was left. Its bet that the JCPOA would moderate Iran was proven wrong in the short-term while we may never know what would have happened had the agreement's timeframe not been cut short by Trump's withdrawal.

The Trump administration emphasized the JCPOA's flaws and viewed Iran as the primary source of evil in the Middle East. It chose to employ maximum pressure, primarily sanctions and deterrent measures, to either bring regime change from within or reach a new, better agreement with Iran. While it did succeed in putting enormous pressure on Iran and laying the foundations for a regional anti-Iran coalition, it, too, failed to establish a credible military threat. Moreover, Trump's policy of going it alone and refusal to cooperate with allies on issues important to them undermined the establishment of an international coalition against Iran. The Trump administration failed to achieve either regime change or a new agreement. Instances of domestic instability in Iran were brutally suppressed by the regime which seems to remain stable despite the additional pressure due to the Covid-19 pandemic. There were no negotiations between the Trump administration and Iran, much less a new agreement. This was also due to the maximalist demands of the Trump administration and its disregard for the role of humiliation in the mind of the Iranian regime. Instead, Iran reacted to US pressure by gradually abandoning its JCPOA obligations and has recently begun to enrich uranium to 20 percent. At the end of Trump's presidency, it is closer to a acquiring a nuclear weapon than it was when Trump took office. On a broader level, the US withdrawal from the JCPOA has reduced international trust in agreements with the US.

Germany based its policy on assumptions similar to those of the Obama administration following the tradition of Ostpolitik with its concept of change through rapprochement. During the Obama era, it eventually chose to support tough sanctions but remained concerned with minimizing losses for the German economy and keeping up its friendly diplomatic relations with Iran. It could. therefore, function as a mediator between the US and Iran. Being the only country without a permanent seat on the UNSC that was included in the P5+1 format. Germany also successfully exploited the Iran nuclear issue to promote itself as a global actor. The conclusion of engagement in the JCPOA seemed

to confirm the correctness of its foreign policy approach and worldview and created a moment of transatlantic unity. The celebrations were cut short by Trump's presidency. During the Trump era, Germany and its E3 partners did not succeed in keeping the JCPOA alive – due to a lack of power – and failed to act decisively against Iranian violations of the nuclear agreement. This was due to European and German misconceptions as well as Trump's foreign policy which alienated the Europeans in general and the Germans in particular. The result was a situation in which Europe found itself working with Iran, Russia, and China against the US begging the guestion whether Europe has lost track of who the real villain in the Iran nuclear file is.

The evaluation of US and German policies towards the Iranian nuclear program is inhibited by a lack of temporal distance and restrictions on the access to primary material. Once more documents will become accessible and information will be declassified, further research may come to different conclusions than the ones presented here and answer open questions.

A return of the US to the JCPOA, if agreed to by Iran, may lead to renewed transatlantic cooperation on this issue. However, as Maas remarked, such changes should not be interpreted as a return to a golden era of transatlantic unity. There are substantial disagreements between the US and Europe that go far deeper than the views and policies of a particular US administration, as Kagan argued at the beginning of the century. There is little doubt, however, that America's and Europe's ongoing struggles to redefine their respective role in the world and their results will continue to greatly affect their policies towards challengers of the current world order and Iran in particular.

REFERENCES

Abrams, Elliott. 2012. "The Grounds for an Israeli Attack." *World Affairs* 175(1): 25-30.

Abrams, Elliott. 2019. "Trump Versus the Government: Can America Get Its Story Straight?" *Foreign Affairs* 98(1): 129–37.

Adebahr, Cornelius. 2017. *Europe and Iran: The Nuclear Deal and Beyond.* London: Routledge.

Adebahr, Cornelius. 2020, May 13. *Europe Needs a Regional Strategy on Iran.* Carnegie Europe. https://carnegieeurope.eu/2020/05/13/europe-needs-regionalstrategy-on-iran-pub-81769 (November 15, 2020).

Albright, David, and Jacqueline Shire. 2009. "Iran's Growing Weapons Capability and Its Impact on Negotiations." *Arms Control Today* 39.

Albright, David, and Paul Brannan. 2012, April 9. *U.S. Intelligence Estimates and the Iranian Nuclear Program.* Institute for Science and International Security. https://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/u.s.-intelligence-estimates-and-the-iranian-nuclear-program/ (May 12, 2020).

Albright, David, Paul Brannan, and Christina Walrond. 2010, December 22. *Did Stuxnet Take Out 1,000 Centrifuges at the Natanz Enrichment Plant ? Preliminary Assessment.* Institute for Science and International Security. http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/stuxnet_FEP_22Dec2010.pdf (July 22, 2020).

Albright, David, Sarah Burkhard, and Frank Pabian. 2020, July 8. *Damage to the Iran Centrifuge Assembly Center (ICAC) at Natanz Is Far More Severe and Extensive Than Previously Reported.* https://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/damage-to-the-iran-centrifuge-assembly-center-icac-at-natanz/ (October 20, 2020).

Albright, David, and Christina Walrond. 2009, December 15. *The Trials of the German-Iranian Trader Mohsen Vanaki: The German Federal Intelligence Service Assesses That Iran Likely Has a Nuclear Weapons Program.* ISIS – Institute for Science and International Security. https://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/the-trials-of-the-german-iranian-trader-mohsen-vanaki-the-german-feder/8 (August 15, 2020).

Ali, Idrees, and Phil Stewart. 2019, October 16. "Exclusive: U.S. Carried out Secret Cyber Strike on Iran in Wake of Saudi Oil Attack: Officials." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-iran-military-cyber-exclusive-idUSKBN1WV0EK (October 15, 2020).

Alterman, Owen. 2016. "JCPOA Provisions for Access to Suspect Sites: The IAEA, Iran, and P5+1 Risks." In *Arms Control and Strategic Stability in the Middle East and Europe*, eds. Emily B Landau and Anat Kurz. Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 21–32. Amidror, Yaakov. 2015. "The Vienna Accord Only Postpones Confrontation with Iran." *BESA Center Perspective Papers* 303.

Arango, Tim, and Azam Ahmed. 2014, August 31. "U.S. and Iran Unlikely Allies in Iraq Battle." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/01/world/middleeast/iraq.html (May 31, 2020).

Arms Control Association. 2017. *Official Proposals on the Iranian Nuclear Issue, 2003–2013.* https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/Iran_Nuclear_Proposals (August 12, 2020).

Arms Control Association. 2020. "Timeline of Nuclear Diplomacy With Iran." https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/Timeline-of-Nuclear-Diplomacy-With-Iran (September 5, 2020).

Arms Control Association. 2020, October. *The Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) at a Glance.* https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/JCPOA-at-a-glance (December 13, 2020).

Asculai, Ephraim. 2014. "Iran's Progress to the Bomb: Changes since the Interim Deal." In *The Interim Deal on the Iranian Nuclear Program: Towards a Comprehensive Solution?*, eds. Emily B. Landau and Anat Kurz. Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 17–25.

Asculai, Ephraim, and Emily B Landau. 2018. "The Role of the IAEA in the Iran Nuclear Deal: Recommendations for Improving Performance." *Strategic Assessment* 21(2): 55–63.

Associated Press. 2019, November 4 "The Latest: Germany Says Iran Risking Entire Nuclear Deal." *Associated Press.* https://apnews.com/article/931e59c7b68b4f45bfe3abfd0b83905b (December 7, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2012, October 14. "Foreign Minister Westerwelle: Tighten EU Sanctions against Iran." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/ news/121014-sanktionen-iran/251856 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2013, June 29. "Rede von Außenminister Guido Westerwelle "Ostpolitik Im Zeitalter Der Globalisierung" Vor Dem Politischen Club Der Evangelischen Akademie Tutzing." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/de/ newsroom/130629-bm-ea-tutzing/256494.

Auswärtiges Amt. 2014, February 1. "Speech by Foreign Minister Frank Walter Steinmeier at the 50th Munich Security Conference." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/140201-bm-muesiko/259556 (December 6, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2014, November 11 "Eröffnungsrede von Außenminister Steinmeier Anlässlich Des 4. Berliner Forums Außenpolitik." https://www. auswaertiges-amt.de/de/newsroom/141111-bm-humbold-carre/266794.

Auswärtiges Amt. 2015, June 30. "An Iran Which Lives Side by Side in Peace and Trust with Its Neighbours Would Have Much to Offer to the Region': Interview with Federal Foreign Minister Frank-Walter Steinmeier Published by Irans's Official News Agency IRNA (30.06.2015)." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/ newsroom/news/150630-bm-irna/273016 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2016. "Jahresabrüstungsbericht 2016."

Auswärtiges Amt. 2016, January 16 "Foreign Minister Steinmeier on Implementation Day: 'A Historic Success for Diplomacy.'" https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/ newsroom/news/160116-iran/277728 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2016, June 17. "'The Effort Was Worth It': Foreign Minister Steinmeier Met His Iranian Counterpart, Mohammad Zarif, for Talks in Tegel on Wednesday (15 June)." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/ laenderinformationen/iran-node/160615-amzarif-tegel/281320 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2016, June 27. "Brüche Und Brücken: Deutsche Außenpolitik in Bewegten Zeiten: Außenminister Frank-Walter Steinmeier Spricht Auf Einladung Des Leibniz-Institutes Für Globale Und Regionale Studien (GIGA) Im Rahmen Der "GIGA Distinguished Speaker Lecturer Series" Im Hambu." https:// www.auswaertiges-amt.de/de/newsroom/160627-bm-giga/281606.

Auswärtiges Amt. 2016, September 9. "Speech by Foreign Minister Frank-Walter Steinmeier at the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung's Tiergarten Conference: Diplomacy – Opportunities, Limits, Prospects." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/ newsroom/news/160909-bm-tiergartenkonferenz/283378 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2017, June 27. "Central Player in the Region: Visit of Iranian Foreign Minister." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/laenderinformationen/iran-node/-/257282 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2017, September 21. "Speech by Foreign Minister Gabriel at the 72nd Session of UN General Assembly in New York." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/170921-rede-bm-generalversammlung-vn-ny/292560 (November 16, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2017, November 30 "Focus on International Crises: Foreign Minister Gabriel Travels to Washington for Talks." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/laenderinformationen/usavereinigtestaaten-node/gabriel-reise-usa/715644 (October 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, January 11. "EU/E3 Meets Iran: Nuclear Agreement in the International Community's Interest." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/laenderinformationen/iran-node/-/1302392 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, February 17. "Speech by Foreign Minister Sigmar Gabriel at the Munich Security Conference." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/ newsroom/news/rede-muenchner-sicherheitskonferenz/1602662 (October 14, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, February 22 "Preventing Crises: A Structured Dialogue with Iran." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/

laenderinformationen/iran-node/-/1612012 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, May 8. "Full European Engagement to Uphold the Vienna Nuclear Agreement." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/ regionaleschwerpunkte/nahermittlererosten/einsatz-fuer-erhalt-wiener-nuklearvereinbarung-iran/2074270 (November 16, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, May 16. "Future of the Nuclear Agreement: European Signatories Meet Iran's Foreign Minister." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/ en/aussenpolitik/regionaleschwerpunkte/nahermittlererosten/bm-bruesseliran/2080816 (November 13, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, June 13. "Speech by Foreign Minister Heiko Maas : 'Courage to Stand Up for Europe – #EuropeUnited.'" https://www.auswaertigesamt.de/en/newsroom/news/maas-europeunited/2106528 (November 16, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2018, July 25. "Speech by Minister for Foreign Affairs, Heiko Maas at the National Graduate Institute for Policy Studies in Tokyo, Japan." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/maas-japan/2121846 (October 14, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2020, January 6. "Erklärungen Des Auswärtigen Amts in Der Regierungspressekonferenz Vom 06.01.2020." https://www.auswaertiges-amt. de/de/newsroom/regierungspressekonferenz/2290926#content_1 (November 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2020, January 14. "Joint Statement by the Foreign Ministers of France, Germany and the United Kingdom on the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action: 14 January 2020." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/ news/-/2292574 (October 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2020, March 4. "Germany and the Islamic Republic of Iran: Bilateral Relations." https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/ laenderinformationen/iran-node/iran/218250 (November 16, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2020, June 30. "Remarks by Ambassador Christoph Heusgen in the Security Council VTC Meeting on Non-Proliferation, June 30, 2020." https://new-york-un.diplo.de/un-en/news-corner/200630-heusgen-jcpoa/2361042 (October 12, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2020, August 14. "Explanation of Vote by Ambassador Günter Sautter on the (Iran) Non-Proliferation Resolution, August 14, 2020." https:// new-york-un.diplo.de/un-en/news-corner/-/2375218 (November 17, 2020).

Auswärtiges Amt. 2020, September 29. "Speech Federal Foreign Minister Heiko Maas at the 75th General Assembly of the United Nations." https://www. auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/maas-unga/2398592 (November 10, 2020).

Baker, Peter. 2016, December 23. "For Obama and Netanyahu, a Final Clash After Years of Conflict." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/23/ world/middleeast/israel-benjamin-netanyahu-barack-obama.html (December 13, 2020).

Baker, Peter. 2017, April 9. "For Obama, Syria Chemical Attack Shows Risk of 'Deals With Dictators.'" *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/09/us/ politics/obama-syria-chemical-weapons.html (December 23, 2020).

Baker, Peter. 2017, July 17. "Trump Recertifies Iran Nuclear Deal, but Only Reluctantly." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/17/us/politics/trump-iran-nuclear-deal-recertify.html (October 7, 2020).

Baker, Peter. 2020, January 8. "Trump Backs Away From Further Military Conflict With Iran." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/08/world/middleeast/trump-speech.html (October 15, 2020).

Baker, Peter, and Maggie Haberman. 2019, July 5. "Two Years Into Trump's Presidency, Obama Remains a Top Target for Criticism." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/05/us/politics/trump-census-citizenship-executive-order.html (December 23, 2020).

Baker, Peter, and Julie Hirschfeld Davis. 2016, September 13. "U.S. Finalizes Deal to Give Israel \$38 Billion in Military Aid." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/14/world/middleeast/israel-benjamin-netanyahu-military-aid.html (November 18, 2020).

Bandow, Doug. 2020, October 22. "America's Language of Mass Destruction Convinces Nobody." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/10/22/ america-language-mass-destruction-trump-threats-north-korea-iran/ (October 26, 2020).

Bannas, Günther, and Berthold Kohler. 2009, August 21. "Kanzlerin Merkel Im Gespräch: "Wir Wollen Klare Verhältnisse"." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*. https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/wahljahr-2009/bundestagswahl/ kanzlerin-merkel-im-gespraech-wir-wollen-klare-verhaeltnisse-1839418. html?printPagedArticle=true#pageIndex_2 (September 2, 2020).

Barnes, Julian E. 2019, August 28. "U.S. Cyberattack Hurt Iran's Ability to Target Oil Tankers, Officials Say." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/28/ us/politics/us-iran-cyber-attack.html (October 15, 2020).

Barnes, Julian E, and Eric Schmitt. 2019, October 13. "Trump Orders Withdrawal of U.S. Troops From Northern Syria." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/13/us/politics/mark-esper-syria-kurds-turkey.html (October 31, 2020).

Barnes, Julian E, Eric Schmitt, and Thomas Gibbons-Neff. 2019, June 23. "White House Is Pressing for Additional Options, Including Cyberattacks, to Deter Iran." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/23/us/politics/ trump-iran-cyber-shadow-war.html (October 15, 2020).

BBC News. 2015, August 3. "Gulf Allies 'back Iran Nuclear Deal' after US Security Guarantees." *BBC News.* https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-

east-33758939 (December 12, 2020).

BBC News. 2018, April 27. "Merkel Lobbies Trump on Trade and Iran." *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-43925422 (October 12, 2020).

BBC News. 2019, September 27. "Iran Nuclear Deal: EU Nations Warn Tehran over Breaches." *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-49849448 (October 12, 2020).

BBC News. 2019, December 21. "Nord Stream 2: Germany and Russia Decry US Sanctions." *BBC News.* https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-50879435 (November 16, 2020).

Behrendt, Sven. 1997. "Die Nahost- Und Mittelmeerpolitik." In *Jahrbuch Der Europäischen Integration 1996-97,* eds. Werner Weidenfeld and Wolfgang Wessels. Bonn: Institut für Europäische Politik, Europa Union Verlag, 253–58.

Belkin, Paul. 2009. *German Foreign and Security Policy: Trends and Transatlantic Implications*. Congressional Research Service.

Ben-Yishai, Ron. 2020, October 25. "Trump's Mideast Master Plan Is Not All about Israel." *Ynet News.* https://www.ynetnews.com/article/S1qsYaG00D (October 26, 2020).

Bergen, Peter. 2019. "Commander in Chaos." TIME Magazine 194(26): 54-57.

Bergman, Ronen, and Mark Mazzetti. 2019, September 4. "The Secret History of the Push To Strike Iran." *The New York Times Magazine*. https://www.nytimes. com/2019/09/04/magazine/iran-strike-israel-america.html (August 10, 2020).

Berman, Russel. 2015, July 7. "Can Republicans Block an Iran Deal?" *The Atlantic.* https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/07/congress-republicans-obama-iran-deal/397799/ (December 13, 2020).

Bertram, Christoph. 2008. *Partner, Nicht Gegner: Für Eine Andere Iran-Politik.* Körber Stiftung.

Bindenagel, James D, and Philip A Ackermann. 2018, October 15. *Germany's Troubled Strategic Culture Needs to Change*. https://www.gmfus.org/blog/2018/10/15/germanys-troubled-strategic-culture-needs-change (December 2, 2020).

Birenbaum, Gabby. 2020, August 10. "Trump Vows 'deal with Iran within Four Weeks' If Reelected." *The Hill.* https://thehill.com/policy/international/511347-trump-vows-deal-with-iran-within-four-weeks-if-reelected (November 1, 2020).

Blitzer, Ronn. 2020, January 12. "NSA O'Brien: Sanctions, Protests Have Iran 'choked off,' Will Force Them to Negotiate." *Fox News.* https://www.foxnews. com/politics/nsa-obrien-predicts-sanctions-protests-have-iran-choked-off-will-force-them-to-negotiate (October 27, 2020).

Bloomberg Opinion Editorial Board. 2016, December 27. "Obama's Betrayal of Israel at the UN Must Not Stand." *Bloomberg Opinion*. https://www.bloomberg.

com/opinion/articles/2016-12-27/obama-s-betrayal-of-israel-at-the-un-mustnot-stand (December 13, 2020).

Böhme, Christian, and Frank Herold. 2020, August 9. "China Kann Ein Verlässlicher Partner Sein". *Tagesspiegel.* https://www.tagesspiegel.de/politik/swp-direktorperthes-ueber-die-aktuelle-weltordnung-china-kann-ein-verlaesslicherpartner-sein/26077914.html (November 12, 2020).

Bolton, Alexander. 2020, January 3. "Democrats Alarmed by 'massive Escalation' with Iran, Lack of Consultation with Congress." *The Hill.* https://thehill.com/ homenews/senate/476629-democrats-alarmed-by-massive-escalation-with-iran-lack-of-consultation-with (November 5, 2020).

Bolton, John R. 2015, March 26. "To Stop Iran's Bomb, Bomb Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/26/opinion/to-stop-irans-bomb-bomb-iran.html (October 15, 2020).

Bolton, John R. 2015, August 24. "Facing Reality on Iran." *National Review.* https://www.nationalreview.com/2015/08/iran-nuclear-weapons-sanctions-israel-congress/ (May 31, 2020).

Bolton, John R. 2020. *The Room Where It Happened.* New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.

Bolton, John R. 2020, August 16. "Iran 'Snapback' Isn't Worth the Risk." *Wall Street Journal.* https://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-snapback-isnt-worth-the-risk-11597595060 (October 25, 2020).

Borchard, Ralf. 2015, July 2. "Die Wirtschaft Scharrt Mit Den Füßen." *Deutschlandfunk Kultur*. https://www.deutschlandfunkkultur.de/atomverhandlungen-mit-irandie-wirtschaft-scharrt-mit-den.2165.de.html?dram:article_id=324267 (December 7, 2020).

Borchard, Rolf. 2015, July 7. "Deutschland Als Mittler Und Anschubser." *Deutschlandfunk Kultur*. https://www.deutschlandfunkkultur.de/atomstreitmit-iran-deutschland-als-mittler-und-anschubser.2165.de.html?dram:article_ id=324759 (November 23, 2020).

Bösch, Frank. 2015. "Zwischen Schah Und Khomeini." *Vierteljahreshefte für Zeitgeschichte 63(3): 319–50.*

Brands, Hall. 2020, January 3. "Trump's Iran Policy Spirals toward Control." *Bloomberg Opinion.* https://www.aei.org/op-eds/trumps-iran-policy-spirals-toward-control/ (November 8, 2020).

Brands, Hall. 2020, October 27. "Trump Delivered Three Foreign Policy Triumphs." *Bloomberg Opinion*. https://www.aei.org/op-eds/trump-delivered-three-foreign-policy-triumphs/ (November 8, 2020).

Brands, Hal, Steven A Cook, and Kenneth M Pollack. 2020. "Why America Shouldn't Abandon the Middle East." *Foreign Policy* 236: 50–57.

Braun, Stefan, Matthias Kolb, Paul-Anton Krüger, and Mike Szymanski. 2020, January 6. "Wie Europa Krieg in Nahost Verhindern Will." *Süddeutsche Zeitung.* https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/soleimani-iran-usa-europa-reaktionen-1.4746748 (November 10, 2020).

Brewer, Eric, and Richard Nephew. 2019. "Seeing Red in Trump's Iran Strategy." *Arms Control Today* 49(6).

Breyton, Ricarda. 2018, May 8. "Trumps Informationsstand Scheint Nicht Der Allerbeste Zu Sein." *Die Welt*. https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/article176197151/Lambsdorff-zum-Iran-Deal-Trumps-Informationsstand-scheint-nicht-der-allerbeste-zu-sein.html (November 13, 2020).

British Prime Minister's Office. 2018, May 8. "Joint Statement from Prime Minister May, Chancellor Merkel and President Macron Following President Trump's Statement on Iran." https://www.gov.uk/government/news/joint-statementfrom-prime-minister-may-chancellor-merkel-and-president-macronfollowing-president-trumps-statement-on-iran (October 13, 2020).

British Foreign and Commonwealth Office. 2018, August 6. "Joint Statement on the Re-Imposition of US Sanctions on Iran." https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/joint-statement-on-the-re-imposition-of-us-sanctions-on-iran (October 12, 2020).

British Foreign and Commonwealth Office. 2019, January 31. "New Mechanism to Facilitate Trade with Iran: Joint Statement." https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/joint-statement-on-the-new-mechanism-to-facilitate-trade-with-iran (November 15, 2020).

British Prime Minister's Office. 2019, September 23. "Joint Statement by the Heads of State and Government of France, Germany and the United Kingdom." https://www.gov.uk/government/news/joint-statement-by-the-heads-of-state-and-government-of-france-germany-and-the-united-kingdom (October 12, 2020).

British Foreign and Commonwealth Office. 2019, November 11. "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action on Iran: France, Germany, UK and EU Joint Statement after 11 November IAEA Report." https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/joint-statement-by-the-foreign-ministers-of-france-germany-united-kingdom-and-the-eu-high-representative-on-the-jcpoa (October 12, 2020).

British Prime Minister's Office. 2020, January 6. "Joint Statement from President Macron, Chancellor Merkel and Prime Minister Johnson on the Situation in Iraq." https://www.gov.uk/government/news/joint-statement-from-president-macron-chancellor-merkel-and-prime-minister-johnson-on-the-situation-in-iraq (October 12, 2020).

Brüggmann, Mathias. 2019, November 4. "Verstoß Gegen Atomdeal: Iran Beschleunigt Urananreicherung." *Handelsblatt.* https://www.handelsblatt. com/politik/international/uran-anreicherung-verstoss-gegen-atomdealiran-beschleunigt-urananreicherung/25186682.html?ticket=ST-12958395-

vLnqllvK6iB3f4mbmeT2-ap3 (November 15, 2020).

Brüggmann, Mathias, and Klaus Stratmann. 2020, January 6. "Darum Schadet Eine Eskalation Zwischen Iran Und USA Auch Der Deutschen Wirtschaft." *Handelsblatt*. https://www.handelsblatt.com/politik/deutschland/nahostkonfliktdarum-schadet-eine-eskalation-zwischen-iran-und-usa-auch-der-deutschenwirtschaft/25394008.html (November 15, 2020).

Bundeskanzlerin. 2017, May 29. "Rede von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel Bei Der 17. Jahreskonferenz Des Rates Für Nachhaltige Entwicklung Am 29. Mai 2017 in Berlin." https://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/bkin-de/aktuelles/redevon-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-bei-der-17-jahreskonferenz-des-rates-fuernachhaltige-entwicklung-am-29-mai-2017-in-berlin-321118 (December 7, 2020).

Bundeskanzlerin. 2018, June 4 "Pressekonferenz von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel Und Dem Israelischen Ministerpräsidenten Benjamin Netanjahu." https://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/bkin-de/aktuelles/pressekonferenz-vonbundeskanzlerin-merkel-und-dem-israelischen-ministerpraesidentenbenjamin-netanjahu-1141550 (October 12, 2020).

Bundeskanzlerin. 2018, June 6. "Befragung Der Bundesregierung Mit Bundeskanzlerin Merkel." https://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/bkin-de/aktuelles/ befragung-der-bundesregierung-mit-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-1141608 (October 12, 2020).

Bundesministerium der Verteidigung. 2011. "Verteidigungspolitische Richtlinien: Nationale Interessen Wahren – Internationale Verantwortung Übernehmen – Sicherheit Gemeinsam Gestalten." https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/ suche/verteidigungspolitische-richtlinien-730614 (November 12, 2020).

Bundesministerium der Verteidigung. 2014, January 31. "Speech by the Federal Minister of Defense, Dr. Ursula von Der Leyen, on the Occasion of the 50th Munich Security Conference." https://securityconference.org/en/msc-2014/ speeches/ (December 6, 2020).

Bundesministerium des Innern. 2015. 2015 Annual Report on the Protection of the Constitution: Facts and Trends. https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/downloads/EN/publikationen/2016/vsb-kurzfassung-engl-2015.html (November 12, 2020).

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie. 2019. "Facts about German Foreign Trade."

Bundespräsident. 2014, January 31. "Eröffnung Der 50. Münchner Sicherheitskonferenz." https://www.bundespraesident.de/SharedDocs/Reden/ DE/Joachim-Gauck/Reden/2014/01/140131-Muenchner-Sicherheitskonferenz.html (December 6, 2020).

Bundesregierung. 1996, Jan. 16. "Iranpolitik Der Bundesregierung: Antwort Der Bundesregierung Auf Die Große Anfrage – Drucksache 13/3483."

Bundesregierung. 2008, March 18. "Rede von Bundeskanzlerin Dr. Angela Merkel." https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/service/bulletin/rede-von-bundeskanzlerin-dr-angela-merkel-796170 (December 6, 2020).

Bundesregierung. 2011, September 10. "Rede von Bundeskanzlerin Dr. Angela Merkel Auf Der Festveranstaltung '50 Jahre Bergedorfer Gesprächskreis' Der Körber-Stiftung Am 9. September 2011 in Berlin." https://www.bundesregierung. de/breg-de/service/bulletin/rede-von-bundeskanzlerin-dr-angelamerkel-802240 (November 12, 2020).

Bundesregierung. 2014, February 25. "Pressekonferenz Zu Den 5. Deutsch-Israelischen Regierungskonsultationen in Jerusalem." https://www. bundesregierung.de/breg-de/aktuelles/pressekonferenzen/pressekonferenzzu-den-5-deutsch-israelischen-regierungskonsultationen-in-jerusalem-848754 (November 23, 2020).

Bundesregierung. 2015, July 14. "Nuclear Talks Produce an Agreement." https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-en/news/nuclear-talks-produce-an-agreement-461292 (November 12, 2020).

Bundesregierung. 2015, August 31. "Sommerpressekonferenz von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel." https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/aktuelles/pressekonferenzen/ sommerpressekonferenz-von-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-848300 (December 7, 2020).

Bundesregierung. 2016. White Paper 2016 on German Security Policy and the Future of the Bundeswehr.

Bundesregierung. 1996, Jan. 16. "Iranpolitik Der Bundesregierung: Antwort Der Bundesregierung Auf Die Große Anfrage – Drucksache 13/3483."

Bundestag. 2004, November 11. "Plenarprotokoll 15/138." https://www.bundestag. de/protokolle (December 6, 2020).

Bundestag. 2018, June 5. "Rüstungskontrolle Stärken – Iranisches Nuklearabkommen Bewahren – Drucksache 19/2529." https://dip21.bundestag. de/dip21/btd/19/025/1902529.pdf (November 12, 2020).

Bundestag. 2019, March 22. "Antwort Der Bundesregierung Auf Die Kleine Anfrage: Handel Mit Dem Iran Und US-Sanktionen – Drucksache 19/8160."

Bundestag. 2019, June 27. "Anträge Zum Iran Und Zu Atomwaffen Abgelehnt." https://www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2019/kw26-de-inf-vertrag-646370 (December 7, 2020).

Bulmer, Simon, and William E Paterson. 2013. "Germany as the EU's Reluctant Hegemon? Of Economic Strength and Political Constraints." *Journal of European Public Policy* 20(10): 1387–1405.

Burkhard, Sarah, Erica Wenig, David Albright, and Andrea Stricker. 2017, March 30. *Saudi Arabia's Nuclear Ambitions and Proliferation Risks*. https://isis-online. org/isis-reports/detail/saudi-arabias-nuclear-ambitions-and-proliferationrisks/40 (November 1, 2020).

Byman, Daniel. 2008. "Iran, Terrorism, and Weapons of Mass Destruction." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 31(3): 169–81.

Carmon, Yigal, A Savyon, and Yossi Mansharof. 2015. "Iranian Officials Reveal That Secret Negotiations With U.S. Began In 2011 – Only After U.S. Complied With Tehran's Precondition To Recognize In Advance Iran's Nuclear Status." *MEMRI – Inquiry and Analysis Series* 1185.

Cassata, Donna. 2013, January 24. "Kerry: 'Do What We Must' to Stop Iran on Nukes." *Yahoo! News*. https://news.yahoo.com/kerry-must-stop-iran-nukes-171414491--politics.html (April 11, 2020).

Cassidy, John. 2019, June 21. "Trump Is Trapped by His Own Incoherent Iran Policy." *The New Yorker*. https://www.newyorker.com/news/our-columnists/ trump-is-trapped-by-his-own-incoherent-iran-policy (December 23, 2020).

Cassier, Philip. 2020, July 28. "Aber Unsere Polizei Darf Nicht Zurückschießen." *Die Welt*. https://www.welt.de/geschichte/article212383149/Egon-Bahrs-Grundsatzrede-1963-Wandel-durch-Annaeherung.html (December 1, 2020).

CBS News. 2015, May 17. "Face The Nation Transcript May 17, 2015: Walker, Nunes, Gates." *CBS News*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/face-the-nation-transcript-may-17-2015-walker-nunes-gates/ (December 12, 2020).

CBS News. 2018, March 15. "Saudi Crown Prince: If Iran Develops Nuclear Bomb, so Will We." *CBS News.* https://www.cbsnews.com/news/saudi-crown-prince-mohammed-bin-salman-iran-nuclear-bomb-saudi-arabia/ (November 1, 2020).

CDU, CSU, and SPD. 2013. "Deutschlands Zukunft Gestalten: Koalitionsvertrag Zwischen CDU, CSU Und SPD, 18. Legislaturperiode."

CDU, CSU, and SPD. 2018. "Ein Neuer Aufbruch Für Europa. Eine Neue Dynamik Für Deutschland. Eln Neuer Zusammenhalt Für Unser Land. Koalitionsvertrag Zwischen CDU, CSU Und SPD, 19. Legislaturperiode."

Charlie Rose. 2015, March 2. "Interview with James Clapper, Director of National Intelligence." https://charlierose.com/videos/21422 (October 7, 2020).

Chase, Jefferson. 2017, June 27 "German, Iranian Foreign Ministers: Iran Nuclear Deal Must Stay." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/german-iranian-foreign-ministers-iran-nuclear-deal-must-stay/a-39440941 (November 16, 2020).

Clapper, James. 2011, February 16. "Statement for the Record on the World Wide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence." Office of the Director of National Intelligence.

Clapper, James. 2013, March 12. "Statement for the Record on the World Wide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence." Office of the Director of National Intelligence.

Clapper, James. 2016, February 9. "Statement for the Record Worldwide Threat

Assessment of the US Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence." Office of the Director of National Intelligence.

Coats, Daniel. 2017, May 11. "Statement for the Record Worldwide Threat Assessment of the Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence." Office of the Director of National Intelligence.

Coats, Daniel. 2018, February 13. "Statement for the Record Worldwide Threat Assessment of the Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence." Office of the Director of National Intelligence.

Cohen, Eliot. 2016. "Lessons from 15 Years of War." In *US Foreign Policy and Global Standing in the 21st Century: Realities and Perceptions,* eds. Efraim Inbar and Jonathan Rynhold. London: Routledge, 15–26.

Cohen, Max. 2020, June 15. "Trump Confirms He Wants to Pull Thousands of U.S. Troops from Germany." *Politico.* https://www.politico.com/news/2020/06/15/ trump-germany-military-320560 (December 7, 2020).

Cohen, Roger. 2015, April 9. "United States Embassy, Tehran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/07/opinion/roger-cohen-iran-united-states-embassy-tehran.html (September 9, 2020).

Connor, Richard. 2018, November 22. "US Welcomes German Firms' Compliance on Iran Sanctions." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/en/us-welcomesgerman-firms-compliance-on-iran-sanctions/a-46402158 (November 16, 2020).

Cook, Steven A. 2020, October 12. "America's Iraqi Embassy Is a Monstrosity Out of Time." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/10/12/americas-iraqi-embassy-is-a-monstrosity-out-of-time/ (November 8, 2020).

Cooper, Helene, and Mark Landler. 2012, October 20. "U.S. Officials Say Iran Has Agreed to Nuclear Talks." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2012/10/21/world/iran-said-ready-to-talk-to-us-about-nuclear-program. html (July 29, 2020).

Cooper, Helene, and Eric Schmitt. 2020, January 8. "At the Edge of a War, the U.S. and Iran Appear to Step Back." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2020/01/08/world/middleeast/us-iran-war.html (October 15, 2020).

Cooper, Robert. 2003. *The Breaking of Nations: Order and Chaos in the Twenty-First Century*. London: Atlantic Books.

Cornell, Svante E, and Brenda Shaffer. 2020. "First Suleimani, Then the Potemkin Proxies." *Foreign Policy* 236: 16–18.

Council of the European Union. 2003a. "EU Strategy against Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction." http://register.consilium.europa.eu/doc/srv?l=EN&f=ST%2015708%202003%20INIT (November 12, 2020).

Council of the European Union. 2003b. "European Security Strategy - A Secure Europe in a Better World." https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/documents-

publications/publications/european-security-strategy-secure-europe-better-world/ (December 6, 2020).

Council of the European Union. 2011. "Press Release: 3130th Council Meeting, Foreign Affairs, Brussels 30 November and 1 December 2011."

Council of the European Union. 2012, March 23. "Factsheet: The European Union and Iran." https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/PRES_12_15 (November 12, 2020).

Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act, H.R.3364, 115th Congress. 2017. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3364 (October 5, 2020).

Countering Iran's Destabilizing Activities Act of 2017, S.722, 115th Congress. 2017. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/722/actions (October 5, 2020).

Cronberg, Tarja. 2017a. *Nuclear Multilateralism and Iran: Inside EU Negotiations*. London ; New York: Routledge.

Cronberg, Tarja. 2017b. "No EU, No Iran Deal: The EU's Choice between Multilateralism and the Transatlantic Link." *The Nonproliferation Review* 24(3–4): 243–59.

Crowley, Michael, Falih Hassan, and Eric Schmitt. 2020, January 2. "U.S. Strike in Iraq Kills Qassim Suleimani, Commander of Iranian Forces." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/02/world/middleeast/qassemsoleimani-iraq-iran-attack.html (October 15, 2020).

Cruz, Ted. 2018, July 27. "Sen. Cruz Leads Letter Urging Britain, France, and Germany to Deepen Cooperation Against Iran, Warning On Sanctions." https://www.cruz.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=3998 (November 5, 2020).

Cruz, Ted. 2018, August 23. "Sen. Cruz Leads Letter Urging Treasury Department to Cut Off Iranian Regime From Global Banking System." https://www.cruz. senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=4046 (November 4, 2020).

Cruz, Ted. 2019, November 15. "Sens. Cruz, Graham, Rep. Cheney Introduce Bill to Reverse Misguided Civil-Nuclear Waivers, Dismantle Iran Nuclear Deal." https://www.cruz.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=4769.

Cruz, Ted. 2020, August 16. "We Need to Invoke the UN Snapback on Iran—Before It's Too Late." *Newsweek*. https://www.newsweek.com/we-need-invoke-un-snapback-iranbefore-its-too-late-opinion-1525424 (November 5, 2020).

Dahl, Fredrik. 2013, November 23. "Q&A: Is There a 'right' to Enrich Uranium? Iran Says Yes, U.S. No." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-rights-idUSBRE9AL0R120131123 (July 29, 2020).

Dahlkamp, Jürgen, Gunther Latsch, and Jörg Schmitt. 2019, March 15. "Iranische Bank Zeigt Telekom Wegen 'Illegalem Boykott' An." *Der Spiegel*. https://www. spiegel.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/iranische-bank-melli-zeigt-deutschetelekom-wegen-illegalem-boykott-an-a-1257620.html (November 15, 2020).

Dai, Hassan. 2017, February 28. "Don't Get Fooled Again on Iran." *The Hill*. https:// thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/international-affairs/321423-dont-get-fooledagain-on-iran (December 12, 2020).

Dangoor, Ronen. 2019. "Consciousness as Leverage: The Israeli Campaign Regarding the Iranian Nuclear Program." In *The Cognitive Campaign: Strategic and Intelligence Perspectives*, eds. Yossi Kuperwasser and David Siman-Tov. Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 175–98.

Davenport, Kelsey. 2014, September 14. *Myths and Misconceptions: The Right to Enrich*. Arms Control Association. https://www.armscontrol.org/blog/2014-09-18/myths-misconceptions-right-enrich (September 22, 2020).

Davenport, Kelsey. 2017, June 15. *The P5+1 and Iran Nuclear Deal Alert, June 2017.* https://www.armscontrol.org/blog/2017-06-15/p51-iran-nuclear-deal-alert-june-2017 (November 4, 2020).

Davenport, Kelsey. 2018, March 22. *The P5+1 and Iran Nuclear Deal Alert, March 22, 2018*. Arms Control Association. https://www.armscontrol.org/blog/2018-03-22/p51-iran-nuclear-deal-alert-march-22-2018 (October 12, 2020).

Davenport, Kelsey. 2020, August 17. *The Dangerous Consequences of Trump's Plan to Snapback UN Sanctions on Iran.* https://www.armscontrol.org/blog/2020-08-17/dangerous-consequences-trumps-plan-snapback-un-sanctions-iran (October 25, 2020).

Davenport, Kelsey, Daryl G. Kimball, and Greg Thielmann. 2015. *Solving the Iranian Nuclear Puzzle: The Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action.* 4th ed. Washington, DC: Arms Control Association.

Davenport, Kelsey, and Julia Masterson. 2020, June 19. *IAEA Board Passes Resolution on Iran: P4+1 and Iran Nuclear Deal Alert*. https://www.armscontrol. org/blog/2020-06/p4-1-iran-nuclear-deal-alert (October 12, 2020).

David, Steven. 2016. "Obama: The Reluctant Realist." In *US Foreign Policy and Global Standing in the 21st Century: Realities and Perceptions*, eds. Efraim Inbar and Jonathan Rynhold. London: Routledge, 41–62.

Davidovich, Joshua, and Times of Israel. 2012, September 16. "Panetta: Setting Iran Red Lines Would Paint US into a Corner." *Times of Israel*. https://www. timesofisrael.com/panetta-setting-iran-red-lines-would-paint-us-into-acorner/ (May 27, 2020).

Davis, Austin. 2020, January 6. "Germany Split on Path Forward in US-Iran Conflict." *Deutsche Welle*. https://p.dw.com/p/3Vmwk (July 8, 2020).

Dayman, Kenneth. 2013. "Germany: The FRM-II Reactor." In *Nuclear Terrorism and Global Security: The Challenge of Phasing out Highly Enriched Uranium*, ed. Alan J. Kuperman. New York, NY: Routledge, 121–35.

de Galbert, Simond. 2016. *Transatlantic Economic Statecraft: The Challenge to Building a Balanced Transatlantic Sanctions Policy between the United States and the European Union.* Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security.

Luce, Dan De. 2015, August 10. "After Iran Deal, U.S. Bids to Revive Peace Talks on Syria." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/08/10/after-iran-deal-u-s-bids-to-revive-peace-talks-on-syria/ (June 4, 2020).

Luce, Dan De. 2015, December 18. "Hagel: The White House Tried to 'Destroy' Me." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/12/18/hagel-the-white-house-tried-to-destroy-me/ (June 4, 2020).

De Luce, Dan, and Keith Johnson. 2018, March 13. "Tillerson's Exit Could Doom the Iran Nuclear Deal." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/03/13/ tillersons-exit-could-doom-the-iran-nuclear-deal/ (October 13, 2020).

Dehghanpisheh, Babak. 2020, January 20. "Iran Says It Will Quit Global Nuclear Treaty If Case Goes to U.N." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-irannuclear/iran-says-it-will-quit-global-nuclear-treaty-if-case-goes-to-unidUSKBN1ZJoML (October 12, 2020)

Delamaide, Darrel. 2019, August 9 "German Firms Bend to US Sanctions, Cutting Ties to Iran." *Handelsblatt*. https://www.handelsblatt.com/english/ companies/trump-triumphant-german-firms-bend-to-us-sanctions-cuttingties-to-iran/23582990.html?ticket=ST-13084182-mVwwHcuwiObBMsPN6bNm-ap3 (November 15, 2020).

Delpech, Thérèse. 2012. *Nuclear Deterrence in the 21st Century: Lessons from the Cold War for a New Era of Strategic Piracy*. Santa Monica, CA: RAND.

Dempsey, Judy. 2013. *Merkel's Unfinished Business: Why Germany Needs to Act Strategically*. Carnegie Europe.

Dempsey, Judy. 2018, April 17. *Germany's No-Go Foreign Policy*. Carnegie Europe. https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/76091 (November 25, 2020).

Dershowitz, Alan. 2013, January 7. "President's Nomination of Hagel May Encourage Iran's Nuclear Ambitions." *Gatestone Institute.* https://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/3528/hagel-nomination-iran (December 9, 2020).

Dershowitz, Alan. 2006, April 22. "We Can't Attack Iran." *The Spectator*. https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/we-can-t-attack-iran (December 9, 2020).

Dershowitz, Alan. 2014, November 6. "Comment: Why Is the Obama Administration Provoking Israel?" *Jerusalem Post.* https://www.jpost.com/opinion/why-is-theobama-administration-provoking-israel-381038 (December 9, 2020).

Dershowitz, Alan. 2015. *The Case Against the Iran Deal: How Can We Now Stop Iran from Getting Nukes?* E-book: RosettaBooks.

Deutsche Welle. 2012, February 2. "Merkel Calls on China to Pressure Iran on Nuclear Issues." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/merkel-calls-on-

china-to-pressure-iran-on-nuclear-issues/a-15711369 (September 6, 2020).

Deutsche Welle. 2018, April 22 "Germany's Angela Merkel Talks Iran Nuclear Deal, 'new' Anti-Semitism in Israeli Interview." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/ en/germanys-angela-merkel-talks-iran-nuclear-deal-new-anti-semitism-inisraeli-interview/a-43489982 (November 12, 2020).

Deutsche Welle. 2019, May 23 "Germany to Mediate in Iran." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/germany-to-mediate-in-iran/a-48841315 (September 26, 2020).

Deutsche Welle. 2019, November 27. "Merkel Vows to Hit 2% NATO Spending Target 'by Early 2030s.'" *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/merkel-vows-to-hit-2-nato-spending-target-by-early-2030s/a-51432189 (November 25, 2020).

Deutsche Welle. 2020, January 6. "Deutsche Krisendiplomatie: Merkel Fliegt Nach Moskau, Maas Spricht Mit Teheran." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/de/deutsche-krisendiplomatie-merkel-fliegt-nach-moskau-maas-spricht-mit-teheran/a-51902088 (October 12, 2020).

Deutsche Welle. 2020, December 4. "US Defense Bill Challenges Trump's Germany Troop Withdrawal." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/en/us-defense-billchallenges-trumps-germany-troop-withdrawal/a-55818683 (December 14, 2020).

di Lorenzo, Giovanni, and Bernd Ulrich. 2006, March 23. "'Die Größte Herausforderung Ist Der Iran.'" *Die Zeit*. https://www.zeit.de/2006/13/Steinmeier (December 8, 2020).

Diaz, Daniella, and Lauren Fox. 2018, May 8. "Democrats -- and Some Republicans -- Unhappy with Trump's Decision to Withdraw from Iran Deal." *CNN*. https://edition.cnn.com/2018/05/08/politics/iran-deal-congress-reaction-donald-trump/index.html (November 5, 2020).

Die Welt. 2018. "Neuer US-Botschafter Grenell Sorgt in Berlin Für Ärger." *Die Welt*. https://www.welt.de/newsticker/dpa_nt/afxline/topthemen/hintergruende/ article176216004/Neuer-US-Botschafter-Grenell-sorgt-in-Berlin-fuer-Aerger. html (October 14, 2020).

Directing the President Pursuant to Section 5(c) of the War Powers Resolution to Terminate the Use of United States Armed Forces to Engage in Hostilities in or against Iran, H.Con.Res.83, 116th Congress. 2020. https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-concurrent-resolution/83/text (November 5, 2020).

Doran, Michael. 2015, February 2. "Obama's Secret Iran Strategy." *Mosaic*. https:// mosaicmagazine.com/essay/politics-current-affairs/2015/02/obamas-secretiran-strategy/ (September 11, 2020).

Doran, Michael. 2019, May 8. "Trump on Track in Middle East." *The Australian.* https://www.hudson.org/research/15013-trump-on-track-in-middle-east (October 18, 2020).

Doran, Michael. 2019, November 10. "The Trump Doctrine: America, Israel, & the

Middle East." Hudson Institute. https://www.hudson.org/research/15506-the-trump-doctrine-america-israel-the-middle-east (October 19, 2020).

Doran, Michael. 2020, January 3. "Trump's Ground Game Against Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/03/opinion/trump-iran-suleimani-assassination-baghdad.html (October 18, 2020).

Doran, Michael. 2020, September 23. "The Emperor's New Clothes The Abraham Accords Prove That Trump's Majestic Robes Are Real—at Least in the Middle East." *Tablet Magazine*. https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/israel-middle-east/articles/abraham-accords-trump (October 18, 2020).

Doyle, Mark. 2013. "A Nuclear-Armed Iran and US Extended Deterrence in the Middle East." *Strategic Assessment* 16(3): 47–56.

Drezner, Daniel W. 2011. "Does Obama Have A Grand Strategy? Why We Need Doctrines in Uncertain Times." *Foreign Affairs* 90(4): 57–68.

Dubowitz, Mark, and Annie Fixler. 2015, June 18. *The Fundamental Flaws of the Emerging Nuclear Deal*. Foundation for the Defense of Democracies. https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2015/06/18/the-fundamental-flaws-of-the-emerging-nuclear-deal/ (December 11, 2020).

Duclos, Michel. 2020, June 9. *The European Approach on the Arms Embargo on Iran.* https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/the-european-approach-on-the-arms-embargo-on-iran/ (November 15, 2020).

Dwyer, Devin. 2013, March 15. "Obama: Iran a Year Away From Nuclear Weapon." *ABC News*. https://abcnews.go.com/blogs/politics/2013/03/obama-iran-a-year-away-from-nuclear-weapon (April 11, 2020).

Eberle, Jakub. 2019. "Germany as a Dividual Actor: Competing Social Logics and Their Political Articulations." *German Politics* 0(0): 1–17.

Edelman, Eric, and Ray Takeyh. 2020. "The Next Iranian Revolution: Why Washington Should Seek Regime Change in Tehran." *Foreign Affairs* 99(3): 131–45.

Einhorn, Robert. 2015, December 1. "An Unsatisfying Outcome on Iran's Past Nuclear Activities Is No Reason to Derail the Nuclear Deal." *Brookings*. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/markaz/2015/12/01/an-unsatisfying-outcome-on-irans-past-nuclear-activities-is-no-reason-to-derail-the-nuclear-deal/ (December 23, 2020).

Einhorn, Robert, and Richard Nephew. 2016, May 31. "The Iran Nuclear Deal: Prelude to Proliferation in the Middle East?" *Brookings*. https://www.brookings. edu/research/the-iran-nuclear-deal-prelude-to-proliferation-in-the-middleeast/ (November 1, 2020).

Eisenkot, Gadi. 2016. "The Challenges Facing the Israel Defense Forces, 2015–2016." *Military and Strategic Affairs* 8(1): 5–18.

Encyclopaedia Britannica. 2019. "Big Stick Policy." *Encyclopaedia Britannica*. https://www.britannica.com/event/Big-Stick-policy (December 16, 2020).

European Affairs. 2012. For the New EU Sanctions on Iran, German Support Has Been Crucial. The European Institute at the University of Maryland. https://www.europeaninstitute.org/index.php/archive/208-blog/140-january-2012/1514-for-the-new-eu-sanctions-on-iran-german-support-has-been-crucial-feb-9 (October 12, 2020).

European Commission. 2018, May 18. "European Commission Acts to Protect the Interests of EU Companies Investing in Iran as Part of the EU's Continued Commitment to the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action." https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_18_3861 (October 12, 2020).

European External Action Service. 2016. "A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign And Security Policy: Shared Vision, Common Action: A Stronger Europe." https://eeas.europa.eu/topics/eu-global-strategy_en (October 12, 2020).

European External Action Service. 2018, March 15. "Remarks by HR/VP Mogherini at the Press Conference Following Ministerial Meetings of the EU/E3 and EU/ E3 and Iran." https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/iran/44599/remarks-highrepresentativevice-president-federica-mogherini-press-conference-following_ en (October 12, 2020).

European External Action Service. 2018, July 16. "Remarks by High Representative/ Vice-President Federica Mogherini at the Press Conference Following the Foreign Affairs Council." https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquartershomepage/48471/remarks-high-representativevice-president-federicamogherini-press-conference-following_en (October 12, 2020).

European External Action Service. 2019, May 9. "Joint Statement by High Representative of the European Union and the Foreign Ministers of France, Germany and the United Kingdom on the JCPoA." https://eeas.europa. eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/62093/joint-statement-highrepresentative-european-union-and-foreign-ministers-france-germanyand_en (October 12, 2020).

European External Action Service. 2020, February 4. "Iran: Remarks by High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell at the Press Conference during His Visit to Tehran." https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/73972/iran-remarks-high-representativevice-president-josep-borrell-press-conference-during-his-visit_en (October 12, 2020).

European External Action Service. 2020, May 30. "JCPOA: Joint Statement by Spokespersons of the High Representative of the EU and the Foreign Ministries of France, Germany and the United Kingdom." https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/ iran/80128/jcpoa-joint-statement-spokespersons-high-representative-eu-and-foreign-ministries-france_en (November 16, 2020).

Evental, Udi. 2019, May 19. Trump's Iran Strategy – One Bird in the Hand Is

Worth Two in the Bush. Institute for Policy and Strategy. https://www.idc.ac.il/en/research/ips/pages/spotlight/spotlight-19-5-19.aspx (October 21, 2020).

Evental, Udi. 2019, August 28. *A "Hot" Summer Across the Middle East*. https:// www.idc.ac.il/en/research/ips/pages/spotlight/spotlight-28-8-19.aspx (October 21, 2020).

Evental, Udi. 2020, January 21. 2020: The Iranian Nuclear Program Is Back on the Centerstage. https://www.idc.ac.il/en/research/ips/pages/spotlight/ spotlight-26-1-20.aspx (October 22, 2020).

Exum, Andrew. 2020, January 2. "Iran Loses Its Indispensable Man." *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/01/iran-loses-qassem-soleimani-its-indispensable-man/604375/ (November 8, 2020).

Fabius, Laurent. 2016. "Inside the Iran Deal: A French Perspective." *The Washington Quarterly* 39(3): 7–38.

Fabius, Laurent, Philip Hammond, Frank-Walter Steinmeier, and Federica Mogherini. 2015, January 22. "Give Diplomacy a Chance." *Washington Post.* https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/iran/news/article/iran-give-diplomacy-a-chance (May 27, 2020).

Fahim, Kareem, Joby Warrick, and Miriam Berger. 2020, Nov. 28. "Prominent Iranian Nuclear Scientist Killed in Ambush Attack, Bringing Threats of Revenge." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/irannuclear-scientist-killed/2020/11/27/dede5c1c-30bb-11eb-9dd6-2d0179981719_story. html (December 13, 2020).

Fakoussa, Dina. 2017. "Die Scheinstabilität Im Nahen Osten Und Nordafrika: Eingeschränkte Handlungsoptionen Für Deutschland." In *Außenpolitische Herausforderungen Für Die Nächste Bundesregierung: Stärken, Schwächen, Chancen Und Risiken,* DGAPkompakt, eds. Christian Mölling and Daniela Schwarzer. Berlin: Forschungsinstitut der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Auswärtige Politik, 31–33.

Farzanegan, Mohammed Reza. 2020, March 5. *Irans Außenhandel: Über Handelspartner, Die Bedeutung von Erdöl Und Internationale Sanktionen.* Bundeszentrale für politische Bildung. https://www.bpb.de/internationales/ asien/iran/306088/irans-aussenhandel (July 30, 2020).

Fasse, Markus, Kerstin Leitel, Martin Murphy, and Christoph Schlautmann. 2016, January 19. "Reopening the Silk Road to Iran." *Handelsblatt*. https://www.handelsblatt.com/english/german-trade-reopening-the-silk-road-to-iran/23535294.html?ticket=ST-4050495-SPcx10eIrNJ3ZMlS3qQu-ap6 (September 29, 2020).

Fassihi, Farnaz, Richard Pérez-Pena, and Ronen Bergman. 2020, July 5. "Iran Admits Serious Damage to Natanz Nuclear Site, Setting Back Program." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/05/world/middleeast/iran-Natanz-nuclear-damage.html (October 20, 2020).

Fathollah-Nejad, Ali. 2016. "German–Iranian Relations after the Nuclear Deal: Geopolitical and Economic Dimensions." *Insight Turkey* 18(1): 59–75.

Fathollah-Nejad, Ali. 2017. "Deutsche Iran-Politik Jenseits Des Atomdeals: Außen- Und Entwicklungspolitische Neujustierungen." In *Außenpolitische Herausforderungen Für Die Nächste Bundesregierung: Stärken, Schwächen, Chancen Und Risiken*, DGAPkompakt, eds. Christian Mölling and Daniela Schwarzer. Berlin: Forschungsinstitut der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Auswärtige Politik, 37–39.

Fathollah-Nejad, Ali. 2018, October 22. "Europe and the Future of Iran Policy: Dealing with a Dual Crisis." *Brookings*. https://www.brookings.edu/research/europe-and-the-future-of-iran-policy-dealing-with-a-dual-crisis/ (July 30, 2020).

Fathollah-Nejad, Ali, and Amin Naeni. 2020, June 15. *What Explains the Decline of Iran's Moderates? It's Not Trump.* Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/06/15/what-explains-the-decline-of-irans-moderates-its-not-trump/ (December 12, 2020).

Feierstein, Gerald M. 2018, March 1. *Trump's Middle East Policy at One Year Policy Lacks Strategic Coherence Despite Rhetoric.* https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep17578?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents (November 8, 2020).

Feldman, Shai. 2017, January 17. *Obama and Israel: Farewell to a True Friend.* Belfer Center. https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/obama-and-israelfarewell-true-friend (December 13, 2020).

Feuer, Sarah. 2020, September 26. "UAE-Israel Peace Is Revealing The Middle East's Faultlines." *National Interest.* https://nationalinterest.org/blog/middle-east-watch/uae-israel-peace-revealing-middle-easts-faultlines-169689 (October 26, 2020).

Fischer, Sebastian, and Velt Medick. 2010, May 27. "Köhler Entfacht Neue Kriegsdebatte." *Der Spiegel.* https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/bundeswehr-in-afghanistan-koehler-entfacht-neue-kriegsdebatte-a-696982. html (November 25, 2020).

Frankopan, Peter. 2018. The New Silk Roads. London: Bloomsbury Publishing Plc.

Friedman, Thomas L. 2015, April 5. "Iran and the Obama Doctrine." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/06/opinion/thomas-friedman-the-obama-doctrine-and-iran-interview.html (April 12, 2020).

Friedman, Thomas L. 2015, July 1. "A Good Bad Deal?" *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/01/opinion/thomas-friedman-a-good-bad-deal.html (September 29, 2020).

Friedman, Thomas L. 2015, July 14. "Obama Makes His Case on Iran Nuclear Deal." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/15/opinion/thomas-friedman-obama-makes-his-case-on-iran-nuclear-deal.html (May 27, 2020).

Friedman, Thomas L. 2015, July 22. "Backing Up Our Wager With Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/22/opinion/thomas-friedman-backing-up-our-wager-with-iran.html (December 9, 2020).

Fruhlinger, Josh. 2017, August 22. "What Is Stuxnet, Who Created It and How Does It Work?" *CSO*. https://www.csoonline.com/article/3218104/what-is-stuxnet-who-created-it-and-how-does-it-work.html (April 28, 2020).

Gambrell, Jon. 2018, December 21. "US Aircraft Carrier Enters Persian Gulf after Long Absence." *AP*. https://apnews.com/article/d4fc9309e97842509291552e13ea5174 (October 14, 2020).

Garland, Henry, and Mary Garland. 2005. "Ehrlicher Makler." *The Oxford Companion to German Literature*. https://www.oxfordreference.com/view/10.1093/acref/9780198158967.001.0001/acref-9780198158967-e-1335 (15.12.2020).

George, Alexander L, and William E Simons. 1994. *The Limits of Coercive Diplomacy.* Boulder, CO: Westview Press.

Gerecht, Reuel Marc. 2018, May 4. "The Iran Deal Is Strategically and Morally Absurd." *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/ archive/2018/05/iran-nuclear-deal-flawed/559595/ (April 28, 2020).

Ghasseminejad, Saeed, and Tzvi Kahn. 2019, January 8. *New Iranian Draft Budget Slashes Military Spending.* https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2019/01/08/new-iranian-draft-budget-slashes-military-spending/ (November 8, 2020).

Giacomo, Carol. 2018, May 21. "Pompeo's Iran Plan: Tell Them to Give Up." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/21/opinion/pompeo-iran-deal-give-up.html (October 15, 2020).

Gibbons-Neff, Thomas, and Julian E Barnes. 2020, May 26. "Trump Wants Troops in Afghanistan Home by Election Day. The Pentagon Is Drawing Up Plans." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/26/world/asia/afghanistan-troop-withdrawal-election-day.html (October 31, 2020).

Giegerich, Bastian, and Maximilian Terhalle. 2016. "The Munich Consensus and the Purpose of German Power." *Survival* 58(2): 155–66.

Gilboa, Eytan. 2016. "Public Opinion and Obama's Foreign Policy." In *US Foreign Policy and Global Standing in the 21st Century: Realities and Perceptions,* eds. Efraim Inbar and Jonathan Rynhold. London: Routledge, 63–87.

Goldberg, Jeffrey. 2012, March 2. "Obama to Iran and Israel: 'As President of the United States, I Don't Bluff.'" *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/ international/archive/2012/03/obama-to-iran-and-israel-as-president-of-the-united-states-i-dont-bluff/253875/ (April 13, 2020).

Goldberg, Jeffrey. 2012, October 2. "Obama's Crystal-Clear Promise to Stop Iran From Getting a Nuclear Weapon." *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/ international/archive/2012/10/obamas-crystal-clear-promise-to-stop-iran-fromgetting-a-nuclear-weapon/262951/ (October 22, 2020). Goldberg, Jeffrey. 2014, March 2. "Obama to Israel: Time Is Running Out." *Bloomberg View.* https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2014-03-02/ obama-to-israel-time-is-running-out (April 13, 2020).

Goldberg, Jeffrey. 2014, October 28. "The Crisis in U.S.-Israel Relations Is Officially Here." *The Atlantic.* https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/10/ the-crisis-in-us-israel-relations-is-officially-here/382031/ (December 9, 2020).

Goldberg, Jeffrey. 2016, April. "The Obama Doctrine: The U.S. President Talks through His Hardest Decisions about America's Role in the World." *The Atlantic.* https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/04/the-obama-doctrine/471525/ (April 11, 2020).

Gordon, Philip H. 1994. "The Normalization of German Foreign Policy." *Orbis* 38(2): 225–43.

Gordon, Philip H. 2020. *Losing the Long Game: The False Promise of Regime Change in the Middle East.* New York, NY: St. Martin's Press.

Gorges, Michael. 2016. Business-Knigge Iran: Mit Interkultureller Kompetenz Zum Erfolg Im Iran-Geschäft. 3rd ed. Wiesbaden: Springer Gabler.

Gotkowska, Justyna. 2009, August 12. *Dilemmas in the German Policy towards Iran*. OSW Centre for Easter Studies. https://css.ethz.ch/content/specialinterest/gess/cis/center-for-securities-studies/en/services/digital-library/publications/publication.html/105717 (December 6, 2020).

Gotkowska, Justyna. 2015. "A Weak Link? Germany in the Euro-Atlantic Security System." *OSW Point of View* 47.

Gotkowska, Justyna, and Kamil Frymark. 2016, January 25. *Germany's Engagement in the Resolution of the Syrian Conflict*. OSW Centre for Eastern Studies http://aei.pitt.edu/72327/ (December 7, 2020).

Graff, James L, and Bruce Crumley. 2003, February 24. "'France Is Not a Pacifist Country': TIME Interview with Jacques Chirac." *TIME Magazine* 161(3). http:// content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,1004280,00.html (December 15, 2020).

Granoff, Jonathan. 2018, May 9. "US Doesn't Have the Right to Violate Iran Nuclear Deal." *The Hill*. https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/386913-trump-us-dont-have-the-legal-right-to-violate-iran-nuclear-deal (October 13, 2020).

Graupner, Hardy. 2019, June 27. "German-Iranian Trade Dwindles to a Trickle." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/german-iranian-trade-dwindles-to-a-trickle/a-49373454 (November 16, 2020).

Grenell, Richard. 2018, May 8. "Tweet." https://twitter.com/richardgrenell/ status/993924107212394496?lang=en (October 14, 2020).

Griffiths, Brendt D. 2018, May 5. "Giuliani: Trump Is 'committed to' Regime Change in Iran." *Politico*. https://www.politico.com/story/2018/05/05/giuliani-

trump-iran-regime-change-570744 (October 14, 2020).

Grigat, Stephan, and Liane von Billerbeck. 2018, May 15. "Das Abkommen Hat Das Iranische Nuklearprogramm Quasi Legalisiert." *Deutschlandfunk Kultur*. https://www.deutschlandfunkkultur.de/kritik-an-aktueller-iran-debatte-dasabkommen-hat-das.1008.de.html?dram:article_id=417982 (November 12, 2020).

Gross, Judah Ari. 2020, Nov. 23. "In Threat to Iran, US Sends Heavy Bombers to Middle East via Israel." *Times of Israel.* https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-threat-to-iran-us-sends-heavy-bombers-to-middle-east-via-israel/ (December 13, 2020).

Guzansky, Yoel. 2013. "Thin Red Lines: The Syrian and Iranian Contexts." *Strategic Assessmen*t 16(2): 23–33.

Haberman, Maggie, and David E Sanger. 2016, May 26. "Transcript: Donald Trump Expounds on His Foreign Policy Views." *The New York Times.* https:// www.nytimes.com/2016/03/27/us/politics/donald-trump-transcript.html (October 7, 2020).

Hafezi, Parisa, Louis Charbonneau, John Irish, and Arshad Mohammed. 2015, July 14. "Iran Deal Reached, Obama Hails Step towards 'More Hopeful World.'" *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-idUSKCN0PM0CE20150714 (December 13, 2020).

Haftendorn, Helga. 2006. *Coming of Age: German Foreign Policy Since 1945.* Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.

Halper, Shaun. 2010, September 28. "'Ein Kalter Krieg Mit Iran Ist Das Optimistische Szenario.'" *ZEIT Online*. https://www.zeit.de/politik/deutschland/2010-09/iran-markfitzpatrick-atomprogramm/komplettansicht (September 2, 2020).

Handelsblatt. 2017, October 23. "Bund Zahlt Bis Zu 540 Millionen Euro Für U-Boot-Deal Mit Israel." *Handelsblatt*. https://www.handelsblatt.com/politik/ deutschland/ruestungsgeschaeft-bund-zahlt-bis-zu-540-millionen-euro-fueru-boot-deal-mit-israel/20491544.html?ticket=ST-44521-d0ble27bwnc5qdY7yxxqap4 (November 18, 2020).

Handelsblatt. 2018, May 11. "Altmaier Sieht "juristisch Keine Möglichkeit, Unternehmen Gegen US-Entscheidungen Zu Schützen"." *Handelsblatt.* https:// www.handelsblatt.com/politik/deutschland/iran-abkommen-altmaier-siehtjuristisch-keine-moeglichkeit-unternehmen-gegen-us-entscheidungen-zuschuetzen/21266750.html (November 15, 2020).

Hanna, Andrew. 2020, October 9. *The Invisible U.S.-Iran Cyber War*. https:// iranprimer.usip.org/index.php/blog/2019/oct/25/invisible-us-iran-cyber-war (October 15, 2020).

Harel, Amos. 2020, July 8. "Experts: Natanz Explosion Set Back Iran's Nuclear Program by More Than a Year." *Haaretz*. https://www.haaretz.com/middleeast-news/iran/.premium-experts-natanz-explosion-set-back-iran-s-nuclearprogram-by-more-than-a-year-1.8978343 (October 20, 2020).

Harnisch, Sebastian. 2001. "Change and Continuity in Post-Unification German Foreign Policy." *German Politics* 10(1): 35–60.

Harris, Gardiner. 2018. "In Hard-Line Speech, Pompeo Criticizes Iran's Behavior." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/21/world/middleeast/pompeo-iran-government-speech.html (October 7, 2020).

Hassan, Falih, Megan Specia, and Rick Gladstone. 2019, May 7. "Pompeo Makes Unscheduled Trip to Iraq to Press U.S. Concerns About Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/07/world/europe/pompeo-cancelsberlin.html (October 26, 2020).

Heinrich, Arthur. 1996. "Zur Kritik Des 'Kritischen Dialogs: Der Sonderweg Bonn-Teheran." *Blätter für deutsche und internationale Politik* 41(5): 532–43.

Heller, Gernot. 2015, July 19 "Germany Says Iran Must Improve Israel Relations for Closer Economic Ties." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-germany-idUSKCN0PT0F020150719 (November 23, 2020).

Hellmann, Gunther. 2011. "Normatively Disarmed, But Self-Confident – German Foreign Policy 20 Years after Reunification." *Global Issues* (3): 45–51.

Helwig, Niklas. 2020. "Germany in European Diplomacy: Minilateralism as a Tool for Leadership." *German Politics* 29(1): 25–41.

Helwig, Niklas, and Marco Siddi. 2020. "German Leadership in the Foreign and Security Policy of the European Union." *German Politics* 29(1): 1–7.

Hickey, Samuel. 2020, January 22. *A Quick Guide to the JCPOA Dispute Resolution Mechanism*. Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation. https://armscontrolcenter.org/a-quick-guide-to-the-jcpoa-dispute-resolution-mechanism/ (November 17, 2020).

Hillebrand, Rainer. 2019, September 22. *Germany and the New Global Order: The Country's Power Resources Reassessed.* E-International Relations https://www.e-ir.info/2019/09/22/germany-and-the-new-global-order-the-countrys-power-resources-reassessed/ (December 15, 2020).

Hinnant, Lori, Sylvie Corbet, and Zeke Miller. 2019, August 26. "Macron Tries to Arrange a Trump Meeting with Iranian Leader." *Associated Press.* https://apnews.com/article/576ce36ba97b41ec89777c936e5b33bc (October 12, 2020).

House of Commons, Assemblée Nationale, and Deutscher Bundestag. 2018, April 19. "500 French, British and German MPs Write to Their US Counterparts to Support the JCPOA." https://europeanmpsforjcpoa.wordpress.com/ (October 12, 2020).

Hudson, John, and Souad Mekhennet. 2020, January 15. "Days before Europeans Warned Iran of Nuclear Deal Violations, Trump Secretly Threatened to Impose 25% Tariff on European Autos If They Didn't." *Washington Post.* https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/days-before-europeans-warnediran-of-nuclear-deal-violations-trump-secretly-threatened-to-impose-25percent-tariff-on-european-autos-if-they-didnt/2020/01/15/0a3ea8ce-37a9-11ea-a01d-b7cc8ec1a85d_story.html (December 7, 2020).

Hughes, Dana. 2013, March 5. "Biden: America's Not Bluffing on Iran." *ABC News.* https://abcnews.go.com/blogs/politics/2013/03/biden-americas-not-bluffing-on-iran/ (April 2, 2020).

Hughes, Krista. 2014, May 2. "Merkel: Give Iran Talks a Chance, but Ready to Act If Needed." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-merkel-iran/merkel-give-iran-talks-a-chance-but-ready-to-act-if-needed-idUSBREA410VD20140502 (September 2, 2020).

Huntington, Samuel. 1999. "The Lonely Superpower." Foreign Affairs 78(2): 45-49.

Hurst, Steven. 2016. "The Iranian Nuclear Negotiations as a Two-Level Game: The Importance of Domestic Politics." *Diplomacy & Statecraft* 27(3): 545–67.

IAEA. 2011, September 2. *Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran*. https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (August 1, 2020).

IAEA. 2011, November 8. *Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran*. https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (August 1, 2020).

IAEA. 2016, February 26. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https:// www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (August 1, 2020)

IAEA. 2016, November 9. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https:// www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (August 1, 2020)

IAEA. 2018, February 26. *Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015*). https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (August 1, 2020)

IAEA. 2019, July 1. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https://www. iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (November 16, 2020).

IAEA. 2019, July 8. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https://www. iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (November 16, 2020). IAEA. 2019, September 8. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (November 16, 2020).

IAEA. 2019, September 26. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (November 16, 2020).

IAEA. 2019, November 18. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (November 16, 2020).

IAEA. 2020, June 19. "NPT Safeguards Agreement with the Islamic Republic of Iran: Resolution Adopted by the Board of Governors on 19 June 2020." https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/20/06/gov2020-34.pdf (November 17, 2020).

IAEA. 2020, September 4. "Verification and Monitoring in the Islamic Republic of Iran in Light of United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)." https:// www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iran/iaea-and-iran-iaea-reports (August 1, 2020)

Ignatius, David. 2012, February 2. "Is Israel Preparing to Attack Iran?" *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/is-israel-preparing-to-attack-iran/2012/02/02/gIQANjfTkQ_story.html (May 28, 2020).

Ignatius, David. 2015, September 15. "How the Iran Deal Became the Most Strategic Success of Obama's Presidency." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-obama-bet-that-paid-off/2015/09/15/ e46b80f6-5be6-11e5-8e9e-dce8a2a2a679_story.html (September 9, 2020).

Ikenberry, G. John. 2003. "Of Paradise and Power: America and Europe in the New World Order. By Robert Kagan." *Foreign Affairs* 86(2).

Immenkamp, Beatrix. 2020, Jul. *EU-Iran: The Way Forward: Can the JCPOA Survive Teh Trump Presidency?* European Parliamentary Research Service https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document.html?reference=EPRS_BRI(2020)652001 (November 15, 2020).

Inbar, Efraim, and Jonathan Rynhold. 2016. "Introduction." In US Foreign Policy and Global Standing in the 21st Century: Realities and Perceptions, eds. Efraim Inbar and Jonathan Rynhold. London: Routledge, 1–11.

Inskeep, Steve. 2015, April 7. "Transcript: President Obama's Full NPR Interview On Iran Nuclear Deal." *NPR*. https://www.npr.org/2015/04/07/397933577/transcriptpresident-obamas-full-npr-interview-on-iran-nuclear-deal (October 6, 2020).

International Institute for Strategic Studies. 2012. Strategic Survey.

International Institute for Strategic Studies. 2013. Strategic Survey.

International Institute for Strategic Studies. 2014. Strategic Survey.

International Institute for Strategic Studies. 2015. Strategic Survey.

International Institute for Strategic Studies. 2017. Strategic Survey.

Iran Democratic Transition Act of 2010, S.3008, 111th Congress. 2010. https://www.congress.gov/bill/111th-congress/senate-bill/3008/text (November 5, 2020).

Iran Nuclear Agreement Review Act of 2015, Pub. L. 114-17, 129 Stat. 201, 114th Congress. 2015. https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/1191/ text (November 5, 2020).

Iran Project. 2012. Weighing Benefits and Costs of Military Action Against Iran.

Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs. 2015, March 3. "PM Netanyahu's Speech to a Joint Session of the US Congress." https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2015/ Pages/PM-Netanyahus-speech-to-Congress-3-March-2015.aspx.

Jakes, Lara. 2020, August 26. "Iran to Allow U.N. Inspections of Previously Blocked Nuclear Sites." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/26/world/ middleeast/trump-iran-nuclear-iaea.html (November 1, 2020).

Jakes, Lara, and David E Sanger. 2020, August 20. "Instead of Isolating Iran, U.S. Finds Itself on the Outside Over Nuclear Deal." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/20/us/politics/trump-iran-nuclear-deal.html (October 27, 2020).

Jakes, Lara, and David E Sanger. 2020, September 19. "U.S. Reimposes U.N. Sanctions on Iran Over Objections of World Powers." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/19/us/politics/us-iran-un-sanctions.html (November 3, 2020).

Jakes, Lara, David E Sanger, and Farnaz Fassihi. 2020, September 21. "Trying to Hammer Iran With U.N. Sanctions, U.S. Issues More of Its Own." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/21/us/politics/us-iran-sanctions.html (November 3, 2020).

Jervis, Robert. 1968. "Hypotheses on Misperception." World Politics 20(3): 454–79.

Joffe, Josef. 1996, March 8. "'Der Terror Und Die Staatsräson.'" Süddeutsche Zeitung.

Joffe, Josef. 2015, February 2. "The Unreality of Obama's Realpolitik." *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/josef-joffe-the-unreality-of-obamas-realpolitik-1422923777 (December 16, 2020).

Joffe, Josef. 2015, October 1. "Die Unheilige Allianz." *Die Zeit.* https://www.zeit. de/2015/40/islamischer-staat-baschar-al-assad-syrien-krieg-amerika-russland-iran-allianz (December 8, 2020).

Johnson, Keith. 2020, January 23. "Europe Is the New Front in Trump's Trade War." *Foreign Policy.* https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/01/23/europe-new-front-trump-trade-war-davos-wef/ (December 23, 2020).

138 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File

Jones, Georgina. 2007. *Germany's Pivotal Role in the Iranian Nuclear Standoff.* Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment. org/2007/11/20/germany-s-pivotal-role-in-iranian-nuclear-standoff-pub-19720 (May 12, 2020).

Kagan, Robert. 2003. *Of Paradise and Power: America and Europe in the New World Order*. London: Atlantic Books.

Kagan, Robert. 2010, January 27. "How Obama Can Reverse Iran's Dangerous Course." *Washington Post.* https://carnegieendowment.org/2010/01/27/how-obama-can-reverse-iran-s-dangerous-course-pub-24784 (July 8, 2020).

Kagan, Robert. 2014, September 5. "America's Dangerous Aversion to Conflict." *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/robert-kagan-why-the-u-s-wants-to-avoid-conflict-1409942201 (December 15, 2020).

Kam, Ephraim. 2013. "The US and Israel on Iran: Whither the (Dis)Agreement?" *Strategic Assessment* 16(1).

Kam, Ephraim. 2018. "Will the Military Option on Iran Return to the Table?" *Strategic Assessment* 21(3): 71–81.

Kam, Ephraim, and Shmuel Even. 2013. "Sanctions Against Iran: Not Painful Enough

br>." *Strategic Assessment* 15(4): 69–81.

Kaplan, Fred. 2020. *The Bomb: Presidents, Generals, and the Secret History of Nuclear War*. New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.

Kappel, Robert. 2014. "Global Power Shifts and Germany's New Foreign Policy Agenda." *Strategic Analysis* 38(3): 341–52.

Karnitschnig, Matthew. 2020, July 8. "Merkel Looks East as Ties Fray between Germany and US." *Politico*. https://www.politico.eu/article/merkel-looks-east-as-ties-fray-between-germany-and-us/ (November 16, 2020).

Karnitschnig, Matthew. 2020, October 20. "Trump, Biden and the 'F***** Germans.'" *Politico*. https://www.politico.eu/article/donald-trump-joe-bidenangela-merkel-us-germany-transatlantic-relationship/ (November 16, 2020).

Katzenstein, Peter J. 1998. "United Germany in an Integrating Europe." In *Tamed Power: Germany in Europe*, ed. Peter J Katzenstein. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1–48.

Katzman, Kenneth. 2015. *Iran, Gulf Security, and U.S. Policy.* Congressional Research Service.

Katzman, Kenneth. 2020. Iran Sanctions. Congressional Research Service.

Katzman, Kenneth. 2020, July 22. *What Are the Alternatives to the Iran Nuclear Deal?* https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/what-are-the-alternatives-to-the-iran-nuclear-deal/ (October 27, 2020).

Katzman, Kenneth. 2020, October 16. U.N. Ban on Iran Arms Transfers and Sanctions Snapback. Congressional Research Service.

Kauder, Volker. 2017. "Sicherheit, Freiheit Und Frieden in Schwierigen Zeiten." *Zeitschrift für Außen- und Sicherheitspolitik* 10(2): 127–38.

Kaussler, Bernd. 2012. "From Engagement to Containment: EU-Iran Relations and the Nuclear Programme, 1992–2011." *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies* 14(1): 53–76.

Kaye, Dalia Dassa. 2016. *Israel's Iran Policies After the Nuclear Deal.* Santa Monica: RAND.

Kefferpütz, Roderick. 2020, September 3. *Can the US and Germany Finally See Eye to Eye on China?* https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/ can-the-us-and-germany-finally-see-eye-to-eye-on-china/ (November 16, 2020).

Keinon, Herb. 2018, August 23. "Bolton Defends Israeli Strikes in Syria against Iranian Targets." *Jerusalem Post.* https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/iran-news/bolton-defends-as-legitimate-self-defense-israeli-strike-in-syria-565504 (October 14, 2020).

Keller, Patrick. 2015, April 24. *Strategic Deliberations about the Future of German Security Policy*. Konrad-Adenauer-Foundation https://www.kas.de/de/analysen-und-argumente/detail/-/content/strategische-ueberlegungen-zur-zukunft-der-deutschen-sicherheitspolitik-v1 (December 9, 2020).

Keohane, Robert O, and Joseph S Nye. 2001. *Power and Interdependence.* New York, NY: Longman.

Kerr, Paul K, and Kenneth Katzman. 2018, July 20. *Iran Nuclear Agreement and U.S. Exit*. Congressional Research Service.

Kershner, Isabel. 2015, July 14. "Iran Deal Denounced by Netanyahu as 'Historic Mistake.'" *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/15/world/middleeast/iran-nuclear-deal-israel.html (December 13, 2020).

Kessler, Glenn. 2013, December 9. "Kerry's Claim That Iran Offered Bush a Nuclear Deal in 2003." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/fact-checker/wp/2013/12/09/kerrys-claim-that-iran-offered-bush-anuclear-deal-in-2003/ (December 13, 2020).

Khalaji, Mehdi. 2013, June 17. "Mehdi Khalaji: Did Sanctions Shape the Iranian Election?" *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/mehdi-khalaji-did-sanctions-shape-the-iranian-election/2013/06/17/dd8a9140-d77d-11e2-a9f2-42ee3912ae0e_story.html (December 7, 2020).

Kheel, Rebecca. 2019, April 22. "Trump Removes Sanctions Waivers on Countries Buying Oil from Iran." *The Hill.* https://thehill.com/policy/defense/439966-trumpending-waivers-for-buying-oil-from-iran (October 25, 2020).

Kiani, Davood. 2012. "Iran and Germany's New Geopolitics." *Iranian Review of Foreign Affairs* 3(3): 115–43.

Kiewel, Maximilian. 2013. "German Firms Sold Sensitive Equipment to Iran Even During Sanctions Regime." *Haaretz*. https://www.haaretz.com/.premium-iran-sanctions-violators-1.5297870 (July 30, 2020).

Kissinger, Henry. 2014. World Order. New York, NY: Penguin Books.

Klein, Rahel. 2019, May 9. "Deutschland Und Iran: Durch Gute Und Schlechte Zeiten." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/de/deutschland-und-iran-durch-gute-und-schlechte-zeiten/a-48676496 (July 30, 2020).

Kluth, Andreas. 2017, October 5. "Germany's Strategic Frivolousness." *Handelsblatt*. https://www.handelsblatt.com/english/opinion/foreign-policy-germanys-strategic-frivolousness/23569552.html?ticket=ST-4295278-gZDsFDeLGEgXrcaWlNSa-ap4 (December 2, 2020).

Knight, Ben. 2013, July 16. "Selling 'dual Use' Materials to Iran." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/en/selling-dual-use-materials-to-iran/a-16948233 (July 30, 2020).

Knight, Ben. 2020, April 22. "Is Germany Liable in US Drone Killing of Iran's Soleimani?" *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/en/is-germany-liable-in-us-drone-killing-of-irans-soleimani/a-53211397 (November 10, 2020).

Knowlton, Brian. 2009, January 11. "In Interview, Obama Talks of 'New Approach' to Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/12/us/politics/12iran. html (April 13, 2020).

Koenig, Nicole. 2020. "Leading Beyond Civilian Power: Germany's Role Re-Conception in European Crisis Management." *German Politics* 29(1): 79–96.

Kohler, Berthold, and Angela Merkel. 2015, January 16. "Wir Wissen Zu Wenig Über Den Islam.' "*Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung.* https://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/ bkin-de/aktuelles/-wir-wissen-zu-wenig-ueber-den-islam--419146 (September 2, 2020).

Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung. 2014. "Shaping Germany's Future: Coalition Treaty between CDU/CSU and SPD, 18th Legislative Period, Non-Official Translation of the Coalition Treaty between CDU/CSU and SPD."

Kramer, Andrew E. 2020, September 14. "Pipeline Politics: Why Nord Stream 2 Is Back in the Spotlight." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/14/ world/europe/nord-stream-2-russia-germany.html (November 16, 2020).

Krause, Joachim. 2018, May 15. "Iran Ist Das Hauptproblem – Nicht Trump." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung.* https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/ausland/ atomabkommen-iran-ist-das-hauptproblem-nicht-trump-15589804.html (November 16, 2020).

Krieg, Andreas. 2016. "Externalizing the Burden of War: The Obama Doctrine and US Foreign Policy in the Middle East." *International Affairs* 92(1): 97–113.

Kristof, Nicholas D. 2007, April 28. "Iran's Proposal for a 'Grand Bargain.'" The

New York Times. https://kristof.blogs.nytimes.com/2007/04/28/irans-proposal-for-a-grand-bargain/ (December 13, 2020).

Kristof, Nicholas. 2012, March 24. "The False Debate About Attacking Iran." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/25/opinion/sunday/kristof-the-false-debate-about-attacking-iran.html (December 9, 2020).

Kroenig, Matthew. 2014. "Force or Friendship? Explaining Great Power Nonproliferation Policy." *Security Studies* 23(1): 1–32.

Kroenig, Matthew. 2018. "The Return to the Pressure Track: The Trump Administration and the Iran Nuclear Deal." *Diplomacy & Statecraft* 29(1): 94–104.

Kumar, Anita. 2019, June 27. "Trump Wants a New Nuclear Deal with Iran. No One Else Does." *Politico*. https://www.politico.com/story/2019/06/27/trump-iran-nuclear-deal-1385148 (October 27, 2020).

Kundnani, Hans. 2011. "Germany as a Geo-Economic Power." *The Washington Quarterly* 34(3): 31–45.

Kundnani, Hans. 2016. "Business, As Usual." Berlin Policy Journal 8.

Küntzel, Matthias. 2013. "America's Shifting 'Red Lines' on Iran's Nuclear Ambitions: A Wedge Issue in US-Israeli Relations." *Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs* 7(1): 37–44.

Küntzel, Matthias. 2014a. *Germany and Iran: From the Aryan Axis to the Nuclear Threshold.* New York, NY: Telos Press.

Küntzel, Matthias. 2014b. "Obama's New Iran Policy: Is America Drifting toward Appeasement?" *Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs* 8(2): 25–36.

Kupchan, Charles. 2012. *No One's World: The West, The Rising Rest, and the Coming Global Turn.* New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

Kuperwasser, Yossi. 2015. *Israel's Role in the Struggle over the Iranian Nuclear Project.* Ramat Gan: The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies Bar-Ilan University.

Laipson, Ellen. 2016, April 14. *Does the Middle East Still Matter? The Obama Doctrine and U.S. Policy*. The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/does-middle-east-still-matter-obama-doctrine-and-us-policy (December 19, 2020).

Lamothe, Dan. 2014, December 3. "U.S. Walks Fine, Awkward Line When Addressing Iranian Airstrikes in Iraq." *Washington Post.* https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2014/12/03/u-s-walks-fine-awkward-line-when-addressing-iranian-airstrikes-in-iraq/ (May 20, 2020).

Landau, Emily B. 2012. *Decade of Diplomacy: Negotiations with Iran and North Korea and the Future of Nuclear Nonproliferation.* Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies.

Landau, Emily B. 2016. "US Counter-Proliferation Policy: The Case of Iran." 142 | The United States, Germany, and the Iran Nuclear File In *US Foreign Policy and Global Standing in the 21st Century: Realities and Perceptions,* eds. Efraim Inbar and Jonathan Rynhold. London: Routledge, 198–212.

Landau, Emily B. 2019, November 25. *Iran's Nuclear Violations: JCPOA and Beyond.* Institute for National Security Studies. https://www.inss.org.il/publication/iransnuclear-violations-jcpoa-and-beyond/ (November 8, 2020).

Landler, Mark. 2014, January 16. "A Bill Stokes Debate, and Doubt, on Iran Deal." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/17/us/politics/a-bill-stokes-debate-and-doubt-on-iran-deal.html (July 23, 2020).

Landler, Mark. 2016, April 21. "How Hillary Clinton Became a Hawk." *The New York Times Magazine*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/24/magazine/how-hillary-clinton-became-a-hawk.html (July 23, 2020).

Landler, Mark. 2017, December 6. "Trump Recognizes Jerusalem as Israel's Capital and Orders U.S. Embassy to Move." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/06/world/middleeast/trump-jerusalem-israel-capital.html (November 3, 2020).

Landler, Mark. 2018, May 8. "Trump Abandons Iran Nuclear Deal He Long Scorned." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/08/world/middleeast/trump-iran-nuclear-deal.html (October 15, 2020).

Landler, Mark, Maggie Haberman, and Eric Schmitt. 2019, May 16. "Trump Tells Pentagon Chief He Does Not Want War With Iran." *The New York Times*. https:// www.nytimes.com/2019/05/16/world/middleeast/iran-war-donald-trump.html (October 26, 2020).

Landler, Mark, and Jonathan Weisman. 2014, January 13. "Obama Fights a Push to Add Iran Sanctions." The *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/14/ world/middleeast/obama-fights-a-push-to-add-iran-sanctions.html (July 23, 2020).

Lebow, Richard Ned. 1985. "Conclusions." In *Psychology and Deterrence*, eds. Jervis, Lebow, and Stein. Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press, 203–32.

Leuschke, Johannes. 2017. "A Special Relationship Redefined? The German Israeli Relations and the 2015 Iran Nuclear Agreement." Royal Holloway, University of London.

Levite, Ariel (Eli). 2015, July 17. "The Good, the Bad and the Ugly Nuclear Agreement." *Haaretz*. https://carnegieendowment.org/2015/07/17/good-bad-and-ugly-nuclear-agreement-pub-60758 (November 8, 2020).

Levite, Ariel (Eli), and Shai Feldman. 2015, July 21. "Seven Realities That Made an Iran Deal Almost Inevitable." *National Interest.* https://carnegieendowment. org/2015/07/21/seven-realities-that-made-iran-deal-almost-inevitable-pub-60796 (September 20, 2020).

Lieber, Robert J. 2016. Retreat and Its Consequences: American Foreign Policy

and the Problem of World Order
>. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.

Lieberman, Joseph I. 2015, August 14. "Congress Should Step up to Block the Terrible Iran Agreement." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost. com/opinions/congress-should-step-up-to-block-the-terrible-iranagreement/2015/08/14/57629e4c-41ce-11e5-8e7d-9c033e6745d8_story.html (June 4, 2020).

Litvak, Meir. 2014. "Is Iran Indeed More Moderate?" In *The Interim Deal on the Iranian Nuclear Program: Towards a Comprehensive Solution?*, eds. Emily B. Landau and Anat Kurz. Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 41–50.

Litvak, Meir. 2018. "Iran in Iraq: An Area of Strategic Influence." In *Iran in a Changing Strategic Environment*, eds. Meir Litvak, Emily B. Landau, and Ephraim Kam. Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 41–52.

Litvak, Meir. 2020, April 7. Conversation with the Author, Telephone.

Litvak, Meir. 2020, August 27. Conversation with the Author, Telephone.

Litvak, Meir. 2020, October 20. Conversation with the Author, Telephone.

Litvak, Meir. 2021, January 19. Conversation with the Author, Telephone.

Loennig, Carol D., and Philip Rucker. 2020, January 17. "You're a Bunch of Dopes and Babies': Inside Trump's Stunning Tirade against Generals." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/youre-a-bunch-of-dopes-andbabies-inside-trumps-stunning-tirade-against-generals/2020/01/16/d6dbb8a6-387e-11ea-bb7b-265f4554af6d_story.html (October 31, 2020).

Looney, Robert. 2018. "US Middle East Policy." In *The Middle East and North Africa 2019*, ed. Europa Publications. New York, NY: Routledge, 9–18.

Luttwak, Edward N. 1990. "From Geopolitics to Geo-Economics: Logic of Conflict, Grammar of Commerce." *The National Interest* 20: 17–23.

Maas, Heiko. 2018, Aug. 21. "Wir Lassen Nicht Zu, Dass Die USA Über Unsere Köpfe Hinweg Handeln." *Handelsblatt*. https://www.handelsblatt.com/ meinung/gastbeitraege/gastkommentar-wir-lassen-nicht-zu-dass-die-usaueber-unsere-koepfe-hinweg-handeln/22933006.html?ticket=ST-7489730-QCijnuHcTAr2nw9eAzzt-ap1 (December 7, 2020).

MacFarquhar, Neil. 2011, June 22. "A Divine Wind Blows Against Iran's President." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2011/06/23/world/middleeast/23iran.html (December 10, 2020).

Macias, Amanda. 2018, July 23. "No Walkback This Time: National Security Advisor John Bolton Doubles down on Trump's Iran Threat." *CNBC News*. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/07/23/john-bolton-doubles-down-on-trump-iran-threat.html (October 14, 2020).

Magid, Jacob, and Judah Ari Gross. 2020, October 27. "Bipartisan House Bill Will Encourage US to Sell Bunker Buster Bombs to Israel." *Times of Israel.*

https://www.timesofisrael.com/bipartisan-house-bill-will-encourage-us-to-sell-bunker-buster-bombs-to-israel/ (November 18, 2020).

Mandelbaum, Michael. 2015. "How to Prevent an Iranian Bomb: The Case for Deterrence." *Foreign Affairs* 94(6): 19–24.

Mandelbaum, Michael. 2015, April 22. "Nuclear Arms Control - Then and Now." *The American Interest*. https://www.the-american-interest.com/2015/04/22/ nuclear-arms-control-then-and-now/ (September 29, 2020).

Mandelbaum, Michael. 2016, April 14. *Does the Middle East Still Matter? The Obama Doctrine and U.S. Policy*. The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/does-middle-east-still-matter-obama-doctrine-and-us-policy (December 19, 2020).

Mastanduno, Michael. 1997. "Preserving the Unipolar Moment: Realist Theories and U.S. Grand Strategy after the Cold War." *International Security* 21(4): 49–88.

Maull, Hanns W. 1990. "Germany and Japan: The New Civilian Powers." *Foreign Affairs* 69(5): 91–106.

Maull, Hanns W. 2000. "Germany and the Use of Force: Still a 'Civilan Power'?" *German Politics* 42(2): 56–80.

Maull, Hanns W. 2018. "No Reflective, Hegemonic, Geo-Economic, Civilian...? The Puzzle of German Power." *German Politics* 27(4): 460–78.

May, Theresa, Angela Merkel, and Emmanuel Macron. 2017, October 13. "Joint Statement from Prime Minister Theresa May, Chancellor Angela Merkel, and President Emmanuel Macron Following President Trump's Statement on the United States' New Iran Strategy." https://www.iranwatch.org/library/ governments/france/president/joint-statement-prime-minister-theresa-maychancellor-angela-merkel-president-emmanuel-macron (October 11, 2020).

Mazzetti, Mark et al. 2020, March 21. "As Iran Reels, Trump Aides Clash Over Escalating Military Showdown." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2020/03/21/world/middleeast/trump-iran-iraq-coronavirus-militas.html (October 15, 2020).

Mazzetti, Mark, David E Sanger, and William J Broad. 2020, August 5. "U.S. Examines Whether Saudi Nuclear Program Could Lead to Bomb Effort." The *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/05/us/politics/us-examines-saudi-nuclear-program.html (November 1, 2020).

McGurk, Brett. 2020, January 22. "The Cost of an Incoherent Foreign Policy: Trump's Iran Imbroglio Undermines U.S. Priorities Everywhere Else." *Foreign Affairs*. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/iran/2020-01-22/cost-incoherentforeign-policy (December 23, 2020).

McHugh, David. 2017, May 31. "What's behind the German Trade Surplus Angering Trump?" *Associated Press.* https://apnews.com/ article/9d1edd41e51440f9900d1be03f3aca51 (December 7, 2020). McLaughlin, Elizabeth. 2017, October 3. "Defense Secretary Mattis Voices Support for Iran Deal Ahead of Deadline." *ABC News.* https://abcnews.go.com/ International/defense-secretary-mattis-voices-support-iran-deal-ahead/ story?id=50260950 (October 13, 2020).

McLaughlin, Elizabeth. 2018, March 13. "Tillerson's Support for Iran Deal Helped Get Him Fired, but Mattis Shares His Views." *ABC News*. https://abcnews. go.com/Politics/tillersons-support-iran-deal-helped-fired-mattis-shares/ story?id=53712207 (October 13, 2020).

McTague, Tom, and Peter Nicholas. 2020, October 29. "How 'America First' Became America Alone." *The Atlantic.* https://www.theatlantic.com/international/ archive/2020/10/donald-trump-foreign-policy-america-first/616872/ (December 23, 2020).

Meier, Oliver. 2013. "European Efforts to Solve the Conflict Over Iran's Nuclear Programme: How Has the European Union Performed?" *EU Non-Proliferation Consortium – Non-Proliferation Papers* 27.

Meister, Stefan. 2019. "From Ostpolitik to EU-Russia Interdependency: Germany's Perspective." In *Post-Crimea Shift in EU-Russia Relations: From Fostering Interdependence to Managing Vulnerabilities*, eds. Kristi Raik and András Rácz. Tallinn: International Centre for Defence and Security, 25–44.

Menashri, David. 2013. "Hassan Rouhani: Iran's New Hope for Change." *Strategic Assessment* 16(2): 7–21.

Merkel, Angela. 2003, February 20 "Schroeder Doesn't Speak For All Germany." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/opinions/2003/02/20/ schroeder-doesnt-speak-for-all-germans/1e88b69d-ac42-48e2-a4ab-21f62c413505/ (September 6, 2020).

Mihm, Andreas. 2015, April 3 "Deutsche Firmen Hoffen Auf Milliarden-Aufträge Aus Iran." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung.* https://www.faz.net/aktuell/ wirtschaft/wirtschaftspolitik/lockerung-der-sanktionen-deutscher-wirtschaftwinken-milliarden-auftraege-aus-dem-iran-13520467.html?mobileVersion=no (December 7, 2020).

Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères. 2018, January 11. "Iran – Mr. Le Drian's Participation in a Ministerial Meeting with Javad Zarif."

Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères. 2020, June 19. "Statement by the Foreign Ministers of France, Germany and the United Kingdom (19 June 2020)." https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/iran/news/article/statementby-the-foreign-ministers-of-france-germany-and-the-united-kingdom-19 (December 7, 2020).

Ministère de l'Europe et des affaires étrangères. 2020, September 20. "Iran – JCPOA – Joint Statement by the Foreign Ministers of France, Germany and the United Kingdom (20 September 2020)." https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/iran/news/article/iran-jcpoa-joint-statement-by-the-foreign-

ministers-of-france-germany-and-the (November 3, 2020).

Morello, Carol. 2018, May 21. "Pompeo Vows U.S., Mideast Allies Will 'Crush' Iranian Operatives around the World." *Washington Post.* https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/pompeo-vows-us-mideast-allieswill-crush-iranian-operatives-around-the-world/2018/05/21/289dc64a-5acb-11e8-8836-a4a123c359ab_story.html (October 7, 2020).

Morello, Carol. 2020, August 15. "Pompeo Calls It 'Just Nuts' to Allow Iran to Trade in Arms as U.N. Rejects Embargo Extension." *Washington Post*. https:// www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/pompeo-calls-it-just-nuts-to-allow-iran-to-trade-in-arms-as-critical-un-vote-nears/2020/08/14/68e2ee84-de2b-11ea-b4af-72895e22941d_story.html (November 8, 2020).

Mousavian, Seyed Hossein. 2012. *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir.* Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.

Mousavian, Seyyed Hossein. 2008. *Iran-Europe RelationsChallenges and Opportunities*. London and New York: Routledge.

Müller, Harald. 2016. "Diplomatie Als Instrument Deutscher Außenpolitik
." Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte 66(28–29): 26–31.

Mulligan, Stephen P. 2018, May 17. *Withdrawal from the Iran Nuclear Deal: Legal Authorities and Implications*. Congressional Research Service.

Munich Security Conference. 2015, October 14. "Munich Security Conference Convenes Core Group Meeting in Tehran." https://securityconference.org/en/ news/full/munich-security-conference-convenes-core-group-meeting-intehran/ (November 25, 2020).

Nacken, Angela. 1984, July 13. "Genscher Als Ersten Außenminister Nach Teheran." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung.*

Nader, Alireza. 2013. *Iran After the Bomb: How Would a Nuclear-Armed Tehran Behave?* Santa Monica, CA: RAND.

Nau, Henry R. 2016. "The US Foreign Policy Debate: Déjà Vu?" In *US Foreign Policy and Global Standing in the 21st Century: Realities and Perceptions,* eds. Efraim Inbar and Jonathan Rynhold. London: Routledge, 27–40.

Nau, Henry R. 2018. "America's Foreign Policy Traditions." In *The Oxford Handbook of U.S. National Security*, eds. Derek S Reveron, Nikolas K Gvosdev, and John A Cloud. New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 17-31.

Naumann, Nils. 2012, April 1. "'Germany Will Be on Israel's Side' against Iran." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/en/germany-will-be-on-israels-side-against-iran/a-15853201 (September 2, 2020).

Newport, Frank. 2012, February 20. *Americans Still Rate Iran Top U.S. Enemy.* Gallup. https://news.gallup.com/poll/152786/Americans-Rate-Iran-Top-Enemy. aspx (December 10, 2020).

Norman, Laurence. 2020, June 2. "IAEA Voices Serious Concern Over Iran Blocking Inspector Access to Sites." *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/iaea-voices-serious-concern-over-iran-blocking-inspector-access-to-sites-11591374898 (November 17, 2020).

Norman, Laurence, and Michael R Gordon. 2020, June 17. "Europe Seeks Way Around a Diplomatic Clash With U.S. Over Iran." *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/europe-seeks-way-around-a-diplomatic-clash-with-u-s-over-iran-11592400215 (November 15, 2020).

Norwegian Nobel Committee. 2009. "The Nobel Peace Prize for 2009." https:// www.nobelprize.org/prizes/peace/2009/press-release/.

Nougayrède, Nathalie. 2009, January 19. "Paris et Londres Veulent Accroître Les Sanctions Européennes Contre l'Iran." *Le Monde*. https://www.lemonde.fr/asie-pacifique/article/2009/01/19/paris-et-londres-veulent-accroitre-les-sanctions-europeennes-contre-l-iran_1143617_3216.html (September 2, 2020).

Nuclear Threat Initiative. 2019, July 1. *Civilian HEU: Germany*. https://www.nti. org/analysis/articles/civilian-heu-germany/ (December 6, 2020).

Nuclear Weapon Free Iran Act of 2013, S.1881, 113th Congress. 2013. https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/1881/actions (August 12, 2020).

Nye, Joseph. 2000. Understanding International Conflict. New York, NY: Longman.

O'Keefe, Ed. 2013, November 24. "Congress Members React to the Iran Nuclear Deal." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2013/11/23/congressional-reaction-to-the-iran-nuclear-deal/?arc404=true (July 30, 2020).

Obama, Barack, and Steve Inskeep. 2014, December 29. "Transcript: President Obama's Full NPR Interview." *NPR*. https://www.npr.org/2014/12/29/372485968/ transcript-president-obamas-full-npr-interview (April 16, 2020).

Ofek, Raphael. 2020, July 24. *Was the Iranian Uranium Enrichment Plant at Natanz Sabotaged*? https://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/iran-uranium-natanz-sabotage/ (October 27, 2020).

Oppermann, Kai. 2012. "National Role Conceptions, Domestic Constraints and the New 'Normalcy' in German Foreign Policy: The Eurozone Crisis, Libya and Beyond." *German Politics* 21(4): 502–19.

Ottolenghi, Emanuele. 2014. "A Nuclear Deal with Iran and the Perils of Sanctions Relief." In *The Interim Deal on the Iranian Nuclear Program: Towards a Comprehensive Solution?*, eds. Emily B Landau and Anat Kurz. Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 27–31.

Overhaus, Marco. 2006. "Civilian Power under Stress: Germany, NATO and the European Security and Defence." In *Germany's Uncertain Power: Foreign Policy of the Berlin Republic*, ed. Hanns W Maull. London: Palgrave Macmillan, 66–78.

Panetta, Leon. 2015. *Worthy Fights: A Memoir of Leadership in War and Peace.* New York, NY: Penguin.

Parlapiano, Alicia. 2015, September 10. "Lawmakers Against the Iran Nuclear Deal." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/09/09/us/politics/lawmakers-against-iran-nuclear-deal.html (December 13, 2020).

Parsi, Trita. 2007. *Treacherous Alliance: The Secret Dealings of Israel, Iran, and the United States.* New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.

Parsi, Trita. 2017. *Loosing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy
>.* New Haven and London: Yale University Press.

Parsons, Christi, Kathleen Hennessey, and Paul Richter. 2014, April 28. "Obama Argues against Use of Force to Solve Global Conflicts." *Los Angeles Times.* https://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-obama-military-20140429-story.html (May 5, 2020).

Patterson, Ruairi. 2013. "EU Sanctions on Iran: The European Political Context." *Middle East Policy* 20(1): 135–46.

Pawlak, Justyna, and Sebastian Moffett. 2012, September 7. "UPDATE 2-France, Britain, Germany Urge More EU Iran Sanctions." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters. com/article/iran-eu/update-2-france-britain-germany-urge-more-eu-iransanctions-idUSL6E8K7LRR20120907 (September 23, 2020).

Pearson, Alex. 2019, January 28. "Angela Merkel: Israel Has 'right' to Defend Itself against Iran in Syria." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/angela-merkel-israel-has-right-to-defend-itself-against-iran-in-syria/a-47261467 (November 12, 2020).

Pflüger, Friedbert. 2016. "Europas Erdgassektor Und Das Streben Nach Energiesicherheit: Geopolitik, Aktuelle Entwicklungen Und Auswirkungen Auf Die Breitere Sicherheitsdebatte." In *Internationale Sicherheit Im 21. Jahrhundert: Deutschlands Internationale Verantwortung*, eds. James Bindenagel, Matthias Herdegen, and Karl Kaiser. Bonn: Bonn University Press, 177–85.

Pileggi, Tamar. 2015, June 1. "Obama: There Is No Military Option to Stop Iran." *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/obama-a-deal-only-way-stop-iran-no-military-option/ (December 9, 2020).

Pilkington, Ed, and Martin Pengelly. 2019, May 19. "Trump Tweets Threat: 'If Iran Wants to Fight, That Will Be the End of Iran.'" *The Guardian*. https://www. theguardian.com/us-news/2019/may/19/mitt-romney-dismisses-threat-war-iran (October 26, 2020).

Plett Usher, Barbara. 2015, March 16. "Iran Deal Could Start Nuclear Fuel Race - Saudi Arabia." *BBC News.* https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-31901961 (October 15, 2020).

Pollack, Kenneth M. 2004. *The Persian Puzzle: The Conflict Between Iran and America.* New York, NY: Random House.

Pollack, Kenneth M. 2019, September 17. "How Trump Played Himself and Gave Iran's Hard-Liners What They Wanted President Trump and Iranian President Hassan Rouhani of Iran." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/09/17/how-trump-played-himself-gave-irans-hard-liners-what-they-wanted/ (December 22, 2020).

Popp, Roland. 2017. "Introduction: Small and Middle Powers in the Emergence of a Discriminatory Regime." In *Negotiating the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty: Origins of the Nuclear Order*, eds. Roland Popp, Liviu Horovitz, and Andreas Wenger. New York, NY, and London: Routledge, 1–6.

Posen, Barry. 2014. *Restraint: A New Foundation for US Grand Strategy.* Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.

Price, David E. 2020, August 24. "House Democrats Release Joint Statement Condemning Trump Administration on Proposed Iran 'Snapback' Sanctions." https://price.house.gov/newsroom/press-releases/house-democrats-releasejoint-statement-condemning-trump-administration (November 5, 2020).

Rachman, Gideon. 2011, January 3. "Think Again: American Decline." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2011/01/03/think-again-american-decline/ (December 20, 2020).

Remnick, David. 2014, January 20. "Going the Distance: On and Off the Road with Barack Obama." *The New Yorker*. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2014/01/27/going-the-distance-david-remnick (April 11, 2020).

Republican Study Committee. 2020. *The RSC National Security Strategy: Strengthening America & Countering Global Threats*. https://rsc-johnson. house.gov/sites/republicanstudycommittee.house.gov/files/%5BFINAL%5D NSTF Report.pdf (November 4, 2020).

Reuters. 2015, July 31. "EU's Mogherini Seeks Talks with Iran on Energy, Trade by Early 2016." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/iran-nucleareu/eus-mogherini-seeks-talks-with-iran-on-energy-trade-by-early-2016idUSL5N10B25R20150731 (November 25, 2020).

Reuters. 2018, April 24. "France's Macron, after Talks with Trump, Calls for Work on Iran Deal." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-france-irannuclear/frances-macron-after-talks-with-trump-calls-for-work-on-iran-dealidUSKBN1HV2CT (October 12, 2020).

Reuters. 2018, May 10. "Germany, Russian Foreign Ministers Call for Iran Deal to Be Upheld." *Reuters*. https://fr.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-germany-usa-idUSKBN1B1MW (October 12, 2020).

Reuters. 2019, April 28. "Iran Says Leaving Nuclear Treaty One of Many Options after U.S. Sanctions Move." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-usa-zarif-idUSKCN1S403W (October 12, 2020).

Reuters. 2019, September 10. "U.S. President Trump Could Meet with Iran's

Rouhani at U.N. with No Preconditions: Pompeo." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters. com/article/us-usa-iran-un-idUSKCN1VV2D7 (October 12, 2020).

Reuters. 2019, September 17. "Merkel Urges Return to Iran Nuclear Deal to Defuse Middle East Tensions." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germanyjordan-iran-nuclear/merkel-urges-return-to-iran-nuclear-deal-to-defusemiddle-east-tensions-idUSKBN1W21B2 (November 10, 2020).

Reuters. 2020, January 24. "EU's Borrell Extends Timeline for Dispute Mechanism on Iran Deal." *Reuters*. https://cn.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-eu/eus-borrell-extends-timeline-for-dispute-mechanism-on-iran-deal-idUSKBN1ZN1E9 (October 12, 2020).

Reuters. 2020, June 10. "Iran Urges Russia, China to Resist U.S. Push to Extend Arms Embargo." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-usa-china-russia-idUSKBN23H1EP (November 15, 2020).

Reuters. 2020, November 23. "Germany Hopes for Joint Transatlantic Approach on Iran under Biden – Diplomat." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/ iran-nuclear-germany-int-idUSKBN2832PI (December 15, 2020).

Rezaei, Farhad. 2019, March 12. *Iran's Ballistic Missile Program: New Developments.* BESA Center for Strategic Studies. https://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/ irans-ballistic-missile-program/ (November 1, 2020).

Rezaian, Jason. 2018, May 22. "Mike Pompeo Gives a Silly Speech on Iran." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/global-opinions/ wp/2018/05/21/mike-pompeo-gives-a-silly-speech-on-iran/ (October 7, 2020).

Rhodes, Ben. 2018. The World As It Is. New York, NY: Random House.

Rising, David. 2020, August 27 "Germany, Israel Agree Continued Iran Arms Embargo Important." *Associated Press.* https://apnews.com/article/ international-news-middle-east-united-nations-europe-718905e46b174870b3f e4c4519251a21 (November 10, 2020).

Rogers, Alex. 2015, March 3. "Reaction to Netanyahu Speech Divides Along Partisan Lines." *TIME*. https://time.com/3730473/benjamin-netanyahu-congress-speech-reaction/ (December 13, 2020).

Rogin, Josh. 2012, June 15. "44 Senators Urge Obama to Cut off Iran Negotiations Unless Progress Made." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2012/06/15/44-senators-urge-obama-to-cut-off-iran-negotiations-unless-progress-made/ (April 13, 2020).

Ross, Andreas, and Nikolas Busse. 2011, November 22. "Berlin Für 'Deutliche Verschärfung' Der Iran-Sanktionen." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung.* https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/ausland/atomstreit-berlin-fuer-deutlicheverschaerfung-der-iran-sanktionen-11537823.html (July 25, 2020).

Ross, Dennis. 2019, October 28. *The U.S.: Between Being the World's Policeman and Trusting Regional Partners*. Washington Institute for Near East Studies.

https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/us-between-being-worlds-policeman-and-trusting-regional-partners (December 20, 2020).

Ross, Dennis. 2016. *Doomed to Succeed: The U.S.-Israel Relationship from Truman to Obama.* New York, NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux.

Rothkopf, David. 2014, June 4. "Obama's 'Don't Do Stupid Shit' Foreign Policy." *Foreign Policy.* https://foreignpolicy.com/2014/06/04/obamas-dont-do-stupid-shit-foreign-policy/ (April 30, 2020).

Rouhi, Mahsa. 2020, June 5. *What Does the US Decision to End Nuclear-Related Waivers Mean for Iran?* https://www.iiss.org/blogs/survival-blog/2020/06/iran-nuclear-waivers (November 2, 2020).

Rozen, Laura. 2015, August 11. "Inside the Secret US-Iran Diplomacy That Sealed Nuke Deal." *Al-Monitor*. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2015/08/ iran-us-nuclear-khamenei-salehi-jcpoa-diplomacy.html (May 15, 2020).

Rubin, Alissa J, and Eric Schmitt. 2020, March 11. "Rocket Attack Kills Three U.S. Coalition Members in Iraq." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2020/03/11/world/middleeast/us-troops-killed-iraq-rocket-attack.html (October 15, 2020).

Rubin, Michael. 2016, September 8. "Why Payments to Iran Always Backfire: Testimony before the House Financials Services Committee, Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations." https://www.aei.org/research-products/ testimony/why-payments-to-iran-always-backfire/ (December 11, 2020).

Rucker, Philip, and Carol D Loennig. 2020. *A Very Stable Genius: Donald J. Trump's Testing of America.* New York, NY: Penguin Group.

Rudnicka, J. 2020, November 25. *Wert Der Deutschen Importe Aus Dem Und Exporte in Den Iran von 2007 Bis 2019.* Statista. https://de.statista.com/statistik/ daten/studie/386316/umfrage/aussenhandel-zwischen-deutschland-und-iran/ (December 23, 2020).

Rudolf, Peter. 1997. "Managing Strategic Divergence: German-American Conflict Over Policy Towards Iran." In *The Iranian Dilemma: Challenges for German and American Foreign Policy*, eds. Peter Rudolf and Geoffrey Kemp. Washington D.C.: American Instutute for Contemporary German Studies, The John Hopkins University, 1–10.

Ryan, Missy, Karen DeYoung, and Susannah George. 2020, October 8. "After Trump Promises a Swift Troop Exit from Afghanistan, Confusion Grows about U.S. Stance." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/ trump-promises-a-small-remaining-number-of-us-force-in-afghanistan-bydecember/2020/10/07/7ec36f0e-0909-11eb-991c-be6ead8c4018_story.html (October 31, 2020).

Ryan, Missy, Greg Jaffe, and John Hudson. 2019, June 19. "Pompeo Warns Iran about Trigger for U.S. Military Action as Some in Administration Question

Aggressive Policy." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/pompeo-warns-iran-about-trigger-for-us-military-actionas-some-in-administration-question-aggressive-policy/2019/06/18/48bd3be0-9116-11e9-b570-6416efdc0803_story.html (November 3, 2020).

Sa'ar, Gideon, and Zaki Shalom. 2015. "An American Military Option against Iran: A Vanishing Idea." *INSS Insight* 712.

Saltzman, Ilai Z. 2017. "Not So 'Special Relationship'? US-Israel Relations During Barack Obama's Presidency." *Israel Studies* 22(1): 50–75.

Samore, Gary, and Ephraim Kam. 2015, September 29. *What Happened to the Military Option Against Iran?* Belfer Center. https://www.belfercenter.org/index.php/publication/what-happened-military-option-against-iran (July 7, 2020).

Sanger, David E. 2010, September 25. "Iran Fights Malware Attacking Computers." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2010/09/26/world/middleeast/26iran.html (August 1, 2020).

Sanger, David E. 2012. *Confront and Conceal: Obama's Secret Wars and Surprising Use of American Power.* New York, NY: Random House US.

Sanger, David E. 2012, March 6. "On Iran, Questions of Detection and Response Divide U.S. and Israel." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/07/world/middleeast/on-iran-2-central-questions-divide-us-and-israel.html (May 5, 2020).

Sanger, David E. 2015, July 14. "Obama's Leap of Faith on Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/15/world/middleeast/iran-nuclear-deal-us.html (December 12, 2020).

Sanger, David E. 2020, Nov. 28. "Assassination in Iran Could Limit Biden's Options. Was That the Goal?" *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/28/ world/middleeast/israel-iran-nuclear-deal.html (December 13, 2020).

Sanger, David E, and Ronen Bergman. 2018, July 15. "How Israel, in Dark of Night, Torched Its Way to Iran's Nuclear Secrets." *The New York Times.* https://www. nytimes.com/2018/07/15/us/politics/iran-israel-mossad-nuclear.html (October 15, 2020).

Sanger, David E, Ronen Bergman, and Farnaz Fassihi. 2020, June 29. "After Iranian Missile Facility Blows Up, Conspiracy Theories Abound in Tehran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/29/world/middleeast/iranmissile-explosion.html (October 20, 2020).

Sanger, David E, and William J Broad. 2014, November 22. "In Iran Talks, U.S. Seeks to Prevent a Covert Weapon." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/23/ world/middleeast/in-iran-talks-us-seeks-to-prevent-a-covert-weapon. html?action=click&module=RelatedCoverage&pgtype=Article®ion=Footer (July 21, 2020).

Sanger, David E, and Steven Erlanger. 2018, May 7. "Trump Is Expected to Leave

Iran Deal, Allies Say." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/07/us/politics/trump-announce-withdraw-us-iran-deal.html (October 13, 2020).

Sanger, David E, Farnaz Fassihi, and Rick Gladstone. 2020, June 5. "Urging Iran to 'Make the Big Deal,' Trump Ties Nuclear Negotiations to Election." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/05/world/middleeast/trump-iran-nuclear.html (November 1, 2020).

Sanger, David E, James Glanz, and Jo Becker. 2010, November 28. "Around the World, Distress Over Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2010/11/29/world/middleeast/29iran.html?pagewanted=all (July 21, 2020).

Sanger, David E, and Lara Jakes. 2020, June 19. "Iran Is Accused of Hiding Suspected Nuclear Activity." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes. com/2020/06/19/us/politics/iran-nuclear-iaea.html (November 17, 2020).

Sanger, David E, Eric Schmitt, and Ronen Bergman. 2020, July 10. "Long-Planned and Bigger Than Thought: Strike on Iran's Nuclear Program." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/10/world/middleeast/iran-nucleartrump.html (October 20, 2020).

Santora, Marc. 2021, January 4. "Iran Increases Uranium Enrichment at Key Nuclear Facility." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/04/ world/middleeast/iran-nuclear-uranium-enrichment.html (January 22, 2021).

Satloff, Robert. 2015, November 5. "Unfinished Business from the Iran Nuclear Debate." *The American Interest*. https://www.the-american-interest. com/2015/11/05/unfinished-business-from-the-iran-nuclear-debate/ (July 21, 2020).

Schelling, Thomas C. 1966. *Arms and Influence*. New Haven and London: Yale University Press.

Schmitt, Eric. 2020, September 9. "U.S. to Reduce Troop Levels in Iraq to 3,000." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/09/us/politics/iraq-troops-trump.html (October 26, 2020).

Schmitt, Eric, and Julian E. Barnes. 2019, May 13. "White House Reviews Military Plans Against Iran, in Echoes of Iraq War." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/13/world/middleeast/us-military-plans-iran.html (December 23, 2020).

Schmitt, Eric, and Thomas Gibbons-Neff. 2020, March 12. "U.S. Carries Out Retaliatory Strikes on Iranian-Backed Militia in Iraq." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/12/world/middleeast/military-iran-iraq.html (October 15, 2020).

Schmitt, Eric, Thomas Gibbons-Neff, Charlie Savage, and Helene Cooper. 2020, November 16a. "Trump Is Said to Be Preparing to Withdraw Troops From Afghanistan, Iraq and Somalia." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2020/11/16/us/politics/trump-troop-withdrawal-afghanistan-somalia-iraq.

html (December 14, 2020).

Schmitt, Eric et al. 2020, November 16b. "Trump Sought Options for Attacking Iran to Stop Its Growing Nuclear Program." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/16/us/politics/trump-iran-nuclear.html (December 13, 2020).

Schmitt, Eva Mareike. 2017. "Between European and National Role Conceptions – the EU3 Initiative Regarding the Iranian Nuclear Programme." *European Security* 26(2): 253–72.

Scholz, Kay-Alexander. 2020, January 9. "Deutschland Sucht Eine Position Zum Atomabkommen Mit Dem Iran." *Deutsche Welle.* https://www.dw.com/ de/deutschland-sucht-eine-position-zum-atomabkommen-mit-demiran/a-51944351 (November 12, 2020).

Schueftan, Dan. 2020, May 20. Conversation with the Author, Tel Aviv.

Schueftan, Dan. 2020, September 14. "The Middle Eastern Cold War with Dan Schueftan." https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0atx_ODZHx8 (October 18, 2020).

Schult, Christoph. 2018, January 20. "Berlin Treibt Neue Sanktionen Gegen Iran Voran." *Spiegel Online.* https://www.spiegel.de/politik/ausland/iran-bundesregierung-fuer-neue-sanktionen-als-signal-an-trump-a-1188766.html (November 17, 2020).

Schulz, Ludwig, and Benedikt van den Woldenberg. 2018. "German Near and Middle East Policy: Challenges and Strategy." *Orient* (3): 7–14.

Schumer, Chuck. 2015, August 7. "My Position on the Iran Deal." https://medium. com/@SenSchumer/my-position-on-the-iran-deal-e976b2f13478#.9dlhfq2jb (November 5, 2020).

Schwammenthal, Daniel. 2018. "Europe, the US and the Iran Deal: The Need to Resolve Transatlantic Disagreements." *European View* 17(2): 218–26.

Seibel, Wolfgang. 2011, October 24 "Prinzipienlosigkeit Als Prinzip." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*.

Semnani, Khosrow B. 2012. *The Ayatollah's Nuclear Gamble: The Human Cost of Military Strikes Against Iran's Nuclear Facilities*. Hinckley Institute of Politics at the University of Utah and OMID for Iran. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/ commentary/event-recap/the-human-cost-of-military-strikes-against-irans-nuclear-facilities/ (December 9, 2020).

Sen, Ashish Kumar. 2018, April 24. *Macron Pitches a New Iran Dea*l. Atlantic Council https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/macron-pitchesa-new-iran-deal/ (November 16, 2020).

Shalom, Zaki. 2016. "Israel, the United States, and the: Nuclear Agreement with Iran: Insights and Implications." *Strategic Assessment* 18(4): 19–28.

Shams, Shamil. 2019, June 10. "Heiko Maas in Tehran: Why Germany Can't Concede Too Much to Iran." *Deutsche Welle*. https://www.dw.com/en/heiko-

maas-in-tehran-why-germany-cant-concede-too-much-to-iran/a-49128510 (October 12, 2020).

Shanker, Thom, and David E Sanger. 2013, April 22. "No Bunker-Buster Bomb in Israel's Weapons Deal With U.S." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes. com/2013/04/23/world/middleeast/israel-hagel-iran.html (April 30, 2020).

Shear, Michael D, Eric Schmitt, Michael Crowley, and Maggie Haberman. 2019, June 20. "Strikes on Iran Approved by Trump, Then Abruptly Pulled Back." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/20/world/middleeast/iran-us-drone.html (October 15, 2020).

Sherman, Wendy R. 2020, July 31. "The Total Destruction of U.S. Foreign POlicy Under Trump." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/07/31/trump-destruction-foreign-policy/ (November 1, 2020).

Shevtsova, Lilia. 2016. "Falle Ostpolitik: Ein Blick Aus Russland Auf Die Deutsche Außenpolitik." *Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte* 66(28–29): 19–22.

Shirvani, Tara, and Siniša Vukovi . 2015. "After the Iran Nuclear Deal: Europe's Pain and Gain." *The Washington Quarterly* 38(3): 79–92.

Siegmund, Norbert. 2001. Der Mykonos-Prozess: Ein Terroristen-Prozess Unter Dem Einfluss von Aussenpolitik Und Geheimdiensten : Deutschlands Unkritischer Dialog Mit Dem Iran. Münster: LIT Verlag.

Sigmund, Thomas. 2020, January 14. "Angela Merkel Fehlt in Der Nahost-Krise Die Richtige Strategie." *Handelsblatt.* https://www.handelsblatt.com/ meinung/kommentare/kommentar-angela-merkel-fehlt-in-der-nahost-krisedie-richtige-strategie/25426474.html?ticket=ST-9620971-bSheClEe0dvH52oYbCerap3 (November 10, 2020).

Simon, Steven. 2018. "Iran and President Trump: What Is the Endgame?" *Survival* 60(4): 7–20.

Singh, Michael. 2020, June 29. *Sunset of the Iran Arms Embargo: The Narrow Path to a Policy Compromise.* https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/sunset-of-the-iran-arms-embargo-the-narrow-path-to-a-policy-compromise (November 3, 2020).

Sinha, Shreeya, and Susan Campbell Beachy. 2015, April 2. "Timeline on Iran's Nuclear Program." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2014/11/20/world/mid%0Ddleeast/Iran-nuclear-timeline.html (October 6, 2020).

Slavin, Barbara. 2012, January 25. *New Sanctions Aimed at Averting Wider Conflict.* Atlantic Council. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/new-sanctions-aimed-at-averting-wider-conflict/ (September 6, 2020).

Sobelman, Daniel. 2018. "Restraining an Ally: Israel, the United States, and Iran's Nuclear Program, 2011–2012." *Texas National Security Review* 1(4): 11–38.

Solomon, Jay. 2015, June 28. "Secret Dealings With Iran Led to Nuclear Talks." *Wall Street Journal.* https://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-wish-list-led-to-u-s-talks-1435537004 (July 15, 2020).

Solomon, Jay. 2016. *The Iran Wars: Spy Games, Bank Battles, and the Secret Deals That Reshaped the Middle East.* New York, NY: Random House.

Solomon, Jay, and Laurence Norman. 2015, March 20. "France Takes Toughest Line at Iran Nuclear Talks; Negotiations Move Closer to March 31 Cutoff without a Breakthrough." *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/european-leaders-discuss-iran-nuclear-talks-1426845251 (December 6, 2020).

Sonne, Paul. 2020, Dec. 10. "U.S. Military Dispatches B-52 Bombers to Middle East as Show of Force against Iran." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost. com/national-security/us-military-dispatches-b-52-bombers-to-middleeast-as-show-of-force-against-iran/2020/12/10/b3eb2944-3afd-11eb-8328a36a109900c2_story.html (December 13, 2020).

Speck, Ulrich. 2013, July 3. *Chancellor Merkel's Strategic Opportunity*. Carnegie Europe. https://carnegieeurope.eu/2013/07/03/chancellor-merkel-s-strategic-opportunity-pub-52284 (June 4, 2020).

Spiegel, Peter. 2013, October 25. "Angela Merkel Eyes Place for Germany in US Intelligence Club." *Financial Times.* https://www.ft.com/content/e2492a3a-3d7a-11e3-9928-00144feab7de (November 30, 2020).

Stark, Holger. 2011, October 14. "Tank Exports to Saudi Arabia Signal German Policy Shift." *Spiegel Online*. https://www.spiegel.de/international/world/ the-merkel-doctrine-tank-exports-to-saudi-arabian-signal-german-policy-shift-a-791380.html (November 12, 2020).

Stein, Shimon. 2011. *Israel, Deutschland Und Der Nahe Osten.* Göttingen: Wallstein-Verlag.

Steiniger, Rolf. 2019. *Germany and the Middle East: From Kaiser Wilhelm II to Angela Merkel.* New York, NY: Berghahn.

Steinmeier, Frank-Walter. 2015, Mar. 12. "Save Our Trans-Atlantic Order." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/12/opinion/save-our-trans-atlantic-order.html (September 7, 2020).

Stelzenmüller, Constanze. 2016. "Germany: Between Power and Responsibility." In *Shaper Nations: Strategies for a Changing World,* eds. William I Hitchcock, Melvyn P Leffler, and Jeffrey Legro. Cambridge, MA ; London: Harvard University Press, 53–69.

Stelzenmueller, Constanze, Richard Eichenberg, Craig Kennedy, and Pierangelo Isernia. 2014, April 2. "Transatlantic Trends Survey 2013." https://www.gmfus.org/publications/transatlantic-trends-2013.

Stewart, Phil, and Idrees Ali. 2020, July 29. "U.S. to Withdraw about 12,000 Troops from Germany but Nearly Half to Stay in Europe." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.

com/article/us-usa-trump-germany-military-idUSKCN24U20L (October 31, 2020).

Strongly Supporting the Full Implementation of United States and International Sanctions on Iran and Urging the President to Continue to Strengthen Enforcement of Sanctions Legislation, S.Res.65, 113th Congress. 2013. https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/BILLS-113sres65ats (August 12, 2020).

Stroul, Dana, Bilal Wahab, and Barbara A Leaf. 2020, October 9. *Washington Confuses Tactics with Strategy: The Perils of Shuttering the U.S. Embassy in Baghdad*. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/confusing-tactics-in-baghdad-the-perils-of-shuttering-the-u.s.-embassy (October 26, 2020).

Struwe, V Matthias. 1998. *The Policy of "Critical Dialogue": An Analysis of European Human Rights Policy towards Iran from 1992 to 1997.* Durham: University of Durham, Centre for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies.

Stuchlik, Stephan. 2020, January 12. "Scharfe Kritik an Deutscher Iran-Politik." *Tagesschau*. https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/deutschland-iran-101.html (November 10, 2020).

Süddeutsche Zeitung. 2018, May 8. "Obama: US-Ausstieg Aus Dem Atomdeal Ist Ein 'Ernster Fehler.'" *Süddeutsche Zeitung*. https://www.sueddeutsche. de/politik/atomabkommen-iran-us-ausstieg-reaktionen-obama-1.3973590 (November 13, 2020).

Szabo, Stephen F. 2015. *Germany, Russia, and the Rise of Geo-Economics*. London: Bloomsbury Academic.

Tabansky, Lior. 2018. "Iran's Cybered Warfare Meets Western Cyber-Insecurity." In *Confronting an "Axis of Cyber"? China, Iran, North Korea, Russia in Cyberspace,* ed. Fabio Rugge. Milano: ISPI, 121–41.

Tabatabai, Ariane, and Henry Rome. 2020, September 15. "For Iran, Negotiations Aren't Optional." *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/09/15/iran-negotiations-deal-trump-biden-talks/ (October 22, 2020).

Tagesschau. 2020, January 6. "Merkel, Macron Und Johnson: 'Deeskalation Is Dringlich.'" *Tagesschau*. https://www.tagesschau.de/ausland/usa-iran-drohungen-105.html (October 12, 2020).

Tan, Huileng. 2017, July 3. "Look at Trump's Actions, Not Tweets: Former Australia PM John Howard." *CNBC News*. https://www.cnbc.com/2017/07/03/look-at-trumps-actions-not-tweets-former-australia-pm-john-howard.html (October 30, 2020).

Tasnim News Agency. 2020, January 6. "Iran Says to Continue Cooperation with IAEA after Taking 5th Step." *Tasnim News Agency*. https://www.tasnimnews. com/en/news/2020/01/06/2175832/iran-says-to-continue-cooperation-with-iaea-after-taking-5th-step (November 16, 2020).

Terhalle, Maximilian. 2015. "Why Revolutionary States Yield: International

Sanctions, Regime Survival and the Security Dilemma. The Case of the Islamic Republic of Iran." *International Politics* 52(5): 594–608.

Tharoor, Ishaan. 2015, July 22. "How an Iran Deal Can Be Good for Israel, According to Some Israelis Who Know What They're Talking about." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/07/22/how-the-iran-deal-is-good-for-israel-according-to-israelis-who-know-what-theyre-talking-about/ (December 13, 2020).

The Hill. 2016, September 7. "Transcript of Donald Trump's Speech on National Security in Philadelphia." *The Hill.* https://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/campaign/294817-transcript-of-donald-trumps-speech-on-national-security-in (October 31, 2020).

The New York Times. 1999, February 5. "To Paris, U.S. Looks Like a 'Hyperpower.'" *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/1999/02/05/news/to-paris-us-looks-like-a-hyperpower.html (December 15, 2020).

The New York Times. 2013, Mar. 1. "Another Try At Nuclear Talks With Iran." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/02/opinion/another-try-at-nuclear-talks-with-iran.html?login=email&auth=login-email (August 10, 2020).

The New York Times. 2018, May 8. "Trump Withdrew From the Iran Deal. Here's How Republicans, Democrats and the World Reacted." *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/08/world/middleeast/trump-iran-deal-republicans-democrats-world-reactions.html (November 5, 2020).

Thiessen, Marc A. 2019, June 25. "Trump Was Right Not to Strike Iran. His Strategy Is Working." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/06/25/trump-was-right-not-strike-iran-his-strategy-is-working/?itid=lk_inline_manual_13 (November 3, 2020).

Thiessen, Marc A. 2020, January 3. "In Killing Soleimani, Trump Enforces the Red Line He Drew on Iran." *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost. com/opinions/2020/01/03/killing-soleimani-trump-enforces-red-line-he-drew-iran/ (November 3, 2020).

Times of Israel. 2015, September 3. "AIPAC Official: PM's Congress Speech Hurt Iran Deal Opposition." *Times of Israel.* https://www.timesofisrael.com/aipacofficial-pms-congress-speech-hurt-iran-deal-opposition/ (December 13, 2020).

Times of Israel. 2017, June 3. "Germany Okays Deal to Sell Nuke-Capable Submarines to Israel." *Times of Israel*. https://www.timesofisrael.com/germany-okayes-deal-to-sell-nuke-capable-submarines-to-israel/ (November 18, 2020).

Times of Israel. 2018, April 27. "Merkel, at White House, Says Iran Deal 'Not Sufficient' to Curb Nuclear Program." *Times of Israel.* https://www.timesofisrael. com/pompeo-says-working-to-address-trumps-concerns-over-iran-deal/ (November 16, 2020).

Times of Israel. 2018, June 23. "Pompeo: Iran Will Face 'Wrath of Entire World'

If It Pursues Nuclear Weapons." *Times of Israe*l. https://www.timesofisrael. com/pompeo-iran-to-face-wrath-of-entire-world-should-it-pursue-nuclear-weapons/ (October 14, 2020).

Tockuss, Michael, and Christoph Heinemann. 2018, August 7. "Wir Erwarten Keinen Nennenswerten Rückgang." *Deutsche Welle*. https:// www.deutschlandfunk.de/deutsch-iranische-wirtschaftsbeziehungen-wirerwarten.694.de.html?dram:article_id=424882 (July 30, 2020).

Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons. 1970. https://www.un.org/ disarmament/wmd/nuclear/npt/text/ (December 23, 2020).

Trump, Donald J. 2015, September 8. "Donald Trump: Amateur Hour with the Iran Nuclear Deal." *USA Today.* https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2015/09/08/ donald-trump-amateur-hour-iran-nuclear-deal-column/71884090/ (October 7, 2020).

Trump, Donald J. 2018, July 23. Tweet. https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/1021234525626609666 (October 14, 2020).

Trump, Donald J. 2019, May 19. Tweet. https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/1130207891049332737 (October 26, 2020).

UN Security Council. 2014, June 11. *Final Report of the Panel of Experts Established Pursuant to Resolution 1929 (2010) – S/2014/394.* https://www.securitycouncilreport. org/un-documents/document/s2014394.php (December 22, 2020).

UN Security Council. 2017, December 14. *Fourth Six-Month Report of the Facilitator on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015)*. https://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2017/1058&Lang=E (October 13, 2020).

UN Security Council. 2019, December 10. "Implementation of Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015): Eighth Report of the Secretary-General." https://www.undocs.org/en/S/2019/934 (October 25, 2020).

US Department of State. 2013, November 6. "Background Briefing: Previewing Iran P5+1 Talks." https://2009-2017.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/11/217305.htm (October 7, 2020).

US Department of State. 2014, June 16. "Background Briefing on P5+1 Talks Share." https://2009-2017.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/06/227633.htm (November 23, 2020).

US Department of State. 2015, September 2. "Remarks on Nuclear Agreement With Iran." https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2015/09/246574.htm.

US Department of State. 2016, June 28. "Remarks at the Aspen Ideas Festival and Conversation with Walter Isaacson." https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2016/06/259165.htm.

US Department of State. 2017, July 18. "U.S. Announces New Iran-Related Sanctions." https://www.state.gov/u-s-announces-new-iran-related-sanctions/ (October 12, 2020).

US Department of State. 2018, May 21. "After the Deal: A New Iran Strategy." https://www.state.gov/after-the-deal-a-new-iran-strategy/ (October 7, 2020).

US Department of State. 2018, July 2. "Briefing With an Iran Diplomacy Update." https://www.state.gov/briefing-with-an-iran-diplomacy-update/ (October 19, 2020).

US Department of Defense. 2020, January 2. "Statement by the Department of Defense." https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Releases/Release/Article/2049534/ statement-by-the-TimelineofNuclearDiplomacyWithIran%7CArmsControlAsso ci/ (October 12, 2020).

US Department of State. 2020, May 27. "Keeping the World Safe From Iran's Nuclear Program." https://www.state.gov/keeping-the-world-safe-from-irans-nuclear-program/ (October 25, 2020).

US Department of State. 2020, May 29. "This Week in Iran Policy." https://www. state.gov/this-week-in-iran-policy-13/ (November 2, 2020).

US Department of State. 2020, June 5. "Briefing With Special Representative for Iran and Senior Advisor to the Secretary Brian Hook On the Release of Michael White." https://www.state.gov/briefing-with-special-representative-for-iran-and-senior-advisor-to-the-secretary-brian-hook-on-the-release-of-michael-white/ (October 26, 2020).

US Department of State. 2020, August 20. "Secretary Michael R. Pompeo At a Press Availability." https://www.state.gov/secretary-michael-r-pompeo-at-a-press-availability-11/ (November 3, 2020).

US Department of State. 2020, September 19. "The Return of UN Sanctions on the Islamic Republic of Iran." https://www.state.gov/the-return-of-un-sanctionson-the-islamic-republic-of-iran/ (November 3, 2020).

US Naval Forces Central Command. 2018, September 9. "C5F's Theater Counter Mine and Maritime Security Exercise." https://www.cusnc.navy.mil/Media/News/ Display/Article/1624748/c5fs-theater-counter-mine-and-maritime-securityexercise/ (October 14, 2020).

Vita, Lorena De. 2015. "German–Israeli Ties in 2015 and 1965: The Difficult Special Relationship." *International Affairs* 91(4): 835–49.

Wagener, Martin. 2006. "Normalization in Security Policy? Deployments of Bundeswehr Forces Abroad in the Era Schröder, 1998–2004." In *Germany's Uncertain Power: Foreign Policy of the Berlin Republic*, ed. Hanns Maull. London: Palgrave Macmillan, 79–92.

Walker, Stephen G., and Mark Schafer. 2011. "Dueling with Dictators: Explaining the Strategic Interaction Patterns of U.S. Presidents and Rogue Leaders." In *Rethinking Foreign Policy Analysis: States, Leaders, and the Microfoundations of Behavioral International Relations*, eds. Stephen G. Walker, Akan Malici, and Mark Schafer. New York, NY, and London: Routledge, 223–44. Warrick, Joby. 2018, July 15. "Papers Stolen in a Daring Israeli Raid on Tehran Archive Reveal the Extent of Iran's Past Weapons Research." *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/papers-stolen-in-a-daring-israeli-raid-on-tehran-archive-reveal-the-extent-of-irans-past-weapons-research/2018/07/15/0f7911c8-877c-11e8-8553-a3ce89036c78_story.html (October 15, 2020).

Warrick, Thomas S. 2020, June 9. *The United States Needs to Preserve the UN Security Council Snapback for the Future*. https://www.atlanticcouncil. org/blogs/iransource/the-united-states-needs-to-preserve-the-un-security-council-snapback-for-the-future/ (November 3, 2020).

Washington, George. 1790, January 8. "To the United States Senate and House of Representatives." National Archives. https://founders.archives.gov/documents/ Washington/05-04-02-0361 (December 9, 2020).

Washington Post Editorial Board. 2020, September 21. "Trump's Abysmal Failure of Diplomacy Has Ostracized the U.S. — Not Iran." *Washington Post.* https:// www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/trumps-abysmal-failure-of-diplomacy-has-ostracized-the-us--not-iran/2020/09/21/a69b63ce-fc2a-11ea-9ceb-061d646d9c67_story.html (November 3, 2020).

Welland, Severin, Matthias Gebauer, and Christoph Schult. 2020, January 17. "USA Drohten Mit Zöllen Gegen Europa." *Spiegel Online*. https://www.spiegel. de/politik/deutschland/iran-atomabkommen-bundesregierung-bestaetigtus-drohung-mit-autozoellen-gegen-europa-a-6fa6bf6d-6812-4521-97f5c46a0de4bc34 (December 7, 2020).

Welsh, Helga A. 2010. "Germany: Ascent to Middle Power." In *European Foreign Policies: Does Europe Still Matter?*, eds. Ronald Tiersky and John Van Oudenaren. Plymouth: Rowman & Littlefield, 211–34.

Wendt, Alexander. 1992. "Anarchy Is What States Make of It: The Social Construction of Power Politics." *International Organization* 46(2): 391–425.

White House. 2009, March 20. "Videotaped Remarks by The President in Celebration of Nowruz." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/videotaped-remarks-president-celebration-nowruz (May 3, 2020).

White House. 2009, April 5. "Remarks By President Barack Obama In Prague As Delivered." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-barack-obama-prague-delivered (December 21, 2020).

White House. 2009, June 4. "Remarks by the President on a New Beginning." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-cairo-university-6-04-09 (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2010. "National Security Strategy." https://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/blog/2010/05/27/a-blueprint-pursuing-world-we-seek (December 21, 2020).

White House. 2012, March 4. "Remarks by the President at AIPAC Policy Conference." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2012/03/04/ remarks-president-aipac-policy-conference-0 (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2012, March 5. "Remarks by President Obama and Prime Minister Netanyahu of Israel." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2012/03/05/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-netanyahu-israel (December 21, 2020).

White House. 2012, October 23. "Remarks by the President and Governor Romney in the Third Presidential Debate." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2012/10/23/remarks-president-and-governor-romney-third-presidential-debate (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2013, September 24. "Remarks by President Obama in Address to the United Nations General Assembly." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/09/24/remarks-president-obama-address-united-nations-general-assembly (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2013, November 24. "Background Briefing by Senior Administration Officials on First Step Agreement on Iran's Nuclear Program." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/11/24/background-briefing-senior-administration-officials-first-step-agreement (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2013, December 7. "Remarks by the President in a Conversation with the Saban Forum." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/12/07/remarks-president-conversation-saban-forum (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2014, May 28. "Remarks by the President at the United States Military Academy Commencement Ceremony." https://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/05/28/remarks-president-united-states-military-academy-commencement-ceremony (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2014, December 7. "Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden to the 2014 Saban Forum." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/12/07/remarks-vice-president-joe-biden-2014-saban-forum (December 21, 2020).

White House. 2015. "National Security Strategy." https://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/02/06/fact-sheet-2015-national-securitystrategy (December 21, 2020).

White House. 2015, April 2. "Statement by the President on the Framework to Prevent Iran from Obtaining a Nuclear Weapon." https://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/04/02/statement-president-frameworkprevent-iran-obtaining-nuclear-weapon (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2015, April 11. "Remarks by the President in Press Conference after the Summit of the Americas." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/ the-press-office/2015/04/11/remarks-president-press-conference-after-summit-americas (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2015, April 30. "Remarks by the Vice President to the Washington Institute for Near East Policy." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/04/30/remarks-vice-president-washington-institute-near-east-policy (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2015, May 14. "Remarks by President Obama in Press Conference after GCC Summit." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/05/14/remarks-president-obama-press-conference-after-gcc-summit (December 12, 2020).

White House. 2015, August 5. "Remarks by the President on the Iran Nuclear Deal." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/08/05/ remarks-president-iran-nuclear-deal (August 12, 2020).

White House. 2017. "National Security Strategy of the United States of America." https://www.whitehouse.gov/articles/new-national-security-strategy-new-era/ (October 20, 2020).

White House. 2017, February 28. "Remarks by President Trump in Joint Address to Congress." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-joint-address-congress/ (October 26, 2020).

White House. 2017, May 21. "President Trump's Speech to the Arab Islamic American Summit." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-trumps-speech-arab-islamic-american-summit/ (October 31, 2020).

White House. 2017, October 13. "Remarks by President Trump on Iran Strategy." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-iran-strategy/ (October 12, 2020).

White House. 2018, January 12a. "Statement by the President on the Iran Nuclear Deal." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-iran-nuclear-deal/ (October 8, 2020).

White House. 2018, January 12b. "Background Press Call on Iran Sanctions." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/background-press-call-iran-sanctions/ (October 7, 2020).

White House. 2018, May 8a. "Remarks by President Trump on the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-joint-comprehensive-plan-action/ (October 13, 2020).

White House. 2018, May 8b. "Ceasing U.S. Participation in the JCPOA and Taking Additional Action to Counter Iran's Malign Influence and Deny Iran All Paths to a Nuclear Weapon." https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/ceasing-u-s-participation-jcpoa-taking-additional-action-counter-irans-malign-influence-deny-iran-paths-nuclear-weapon/ (October 7, 2020).

White House. 2018, May 8c. "Press Briefing by National Security Advisor John Bolton on Iran." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/press-

briefing-national-security-advisor-john-bolton-iran/ (November 3, 2020).

White House. 2018, September 25. "Remarks by President Trump to the 73rd Session of the United Nations General Assembly, New York, NY." https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-73rd-session-united-nations-general-assembly-new-york-ny/ (October 26, 2020).

White House. 2019, February 5. "President Donald J. Trump's State of the Union Address." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trumps-state-union-address-2/ (October 31, 2020).

White House. 2019, February 14. "Remarks by Vice President Pence at the Warsaw Ministerial Working Luncheon | Warsaw, Poland." https://www.whitehouse. gov/briefings-statements/remarks-vice-president-pence-warsaw-ministerial-working-luncheon-warsaw-poland/ (October 12, 2020).

White House. 2019, March 25. "Proclamation on Recognizing the Golan Heights as Part of the State of Israel." https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-recognizing-golan-heights-part-state-israel/ (November 3, 2020).

White House. 2019, April 8. "Statement from the President on the Designation of the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps as a Foreign Terrorist Organization." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-designation-islamic-revolutionary-guard-corps-foreign-terrorist-organization/ (October 12, 2020).

White House. 2019, May 5. "Statement from the National Security Advisor Ambassador John Bolton." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/ statement-national-security-advisor-ambassador-john-bolton-2/ (October 12, 2020).

White House. 2020. *Peace to Prosperity: A Vision to Improve the Lives of the Palestinian and Israeli People.* https://www.whitehouse.gov/peacetoprosperity/ (November 5, 2020).

White House. 2020, January 3. "Remarks by President Trump on the Killing of Qasem Soleimani." https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-killing-qasem-soleimani/ (October 15, 2020).

White House. 2020, September 21. "Executive Order on Blocking Property of Certain Persons with Respect to the Conventional Arms Activities of Iran." https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-blocking-property-certain-persons-respect-conventional-arms-activities-iran/ (November 3, 2020).

Wiegreife, Klaus. 2015, July 25. "Schlitzohr in Teheran." *Der Spiegel*. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-137324489.html (November 23, 2020).

Will, Anne. 2020, September 6. "Giftanschlag Auf Nawalny – Ändert Deutschland Jetzt Seine Russland-Politik?" *Das Erste*. https:// www.ardmediathek.de/daserste/video/anne-will/giftanschlag-aufnawalny-aendert-deutschland-jetzt-seine-russland-politik/das-erste/ Y3JpZDovL25kci5kZS8wYzM2ZTdlZi0yMzUzLTRkNjAtOTlkNC04MDJiODE0YWI0NjU/ (November 16, 2020).

Winnefeld, James. 2020, January 9. "President Trump Draws His Red Line." *The Hill.* https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/477469-president-trump-draws-a-red-line (November 3, 2020).

Wintour, Patrick. 2018, January 11. "UK, Germany and France Urge US Not to Tear up Iran Nuclear Deal." *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jan/11/eu-and-iran-foreign-ministers-meet-in-support-of-nuclear-deal (October 5, 2020).

Wolf, Albert. 2018. "After JCPOA: American Grand Strategy toward Iran
." Comparative Strategy 37(1): 22–34.

Wong, Edward. 2019, June 2. "Trump Administration Says It Will Negotiate With Iran With 'No Preconditions.'" *The New York Times.* https://www.nytimes. com/2019/06/02/world/middleeast/us-iran-mike-pompeo.html (October 13, 2020).

Wong, Edward, Lara Jakes, and Eric Schmitt. 2020, September 29. "Pompeo Threatens to Close U.S. Embassy in Iraq Unless Militias Halt Attacks." The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/29/us/politics/pompeo-embassybaghdad-iraq.html (November 8, 2020).

Wright, Austin, and Jeremy Herb. 2017, January 12. "Mattis Breaks with Trump on Iran, Russia." *Politico*. https://www.politico.com/story/2017/01/james-mattis-confirmation-hearing-233530 (October 13, 2020).

Wright, Nicholas. 2019. *The EU's Common Foreign and Security Policy in Germany and the UK: Cooperation, Co-Optation and Competition.* Cham: Macmillan.

Wright, Robin. 2015, August 7. "Obama On War And Peace." *The New Yorker*. https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/obama-on-war-and-peace (April 30, 2020).

Wroughton, Lesley. 2017, February 10. "EU's Mogherini: U.S. Says Will Fully Implement Iran Nuclear Deal." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/ususa-trump-eu-idUSKBN15P1XM (October 7, 2020).

Yadlin, Amos. 2019, May 14. *The Rising Crisis between the United States and Iran*. https://www.inss.org.il/publication/rising-crisis-united-states-iran/ (November 8, 2020).

Yadlin, Amos, and Avner Golov. 2012. "A Nuclear Iran: The Spur to a Regional Arms Race." *Strategic Assessment* 15(3): 7–26.

Yadlin, Amos, and Yoel Guzansky. 2012. "Iran on the Threshold." *Strategic Assessment* 15(1): 7–14.

Yadlin, Amos, Emily Landau, and Avner Golov. 2013. "Response Essay: If It Comes to Force: A Credible Cost-Benefit Analysis of the Military Option Against Iran." *Strategic Assessment* 16(1): 95–112.

Yee, Vivian. 2020, August 1. "U.A.E. Becomes First Arab Nation to Open a Nuclear Power Plant." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/01/world/ middleeast/uae-nuclear-Barakah.html (November 1, 2020).

Zakaria, Fareed. 2008. *The Post-American World.* New York, NY: W. W. Norton & Company.

Zarate, Juan C. 2013. *Treasury's Wars: The Unleashing of a New Era of Financial Warfare.* New York, NY: Public Affairs.

ZEIT Online. 2010, January 26. "Merkel Und Peres Geschlossen Gegen Teheran." *ZEIT Online.* https://www.zeit.de/politik/ausland/2010-01/iran-atomstreit-merkel-peres (September 6, 2020).

ZEIT Online. 2015, March 31. "Merkel Bedankt Sich Bei Hollande Für Katastrophenhilfe." *ZEIT Online.* https://www.zeit.de/politik/ausland/2015-03/ deutschland-frankreich-zusammenarbeit-germanwings-iran (September 2, 2020).

ZEIT Online. 2016, February 3. "Steinmeier Wünscht Ruhani-Besuch in Deutschland." *ZEIT Online.* https://www.zeit.de/politik/2016-02/syrien-krieg-iran-baschar-al-assas-hilfe-frank-walter-steinmeier (September 2, 2020).

ZEIT Online. 2019, September 24. "Merkel Lehnt Irans Forderung Nach Ende Der Sanktionen Ab." *Zeit Online.* https://www.zeit.de/politik/ausland/2019-09/ iran-hassan-rohani-angela-merkel-atomkonflikt-usa-donald-trump (October 26, 2020).

ZEIT Online. 2020, January 11. "Putin Unterstützt Deutsche Initiative Für Libyen." *Zeit Online.* https://www.zeit.de/news/2020-01/11/merkel-reist-fuer-krisengespraech-zu-putin (November 10, 2020).

Zengerle, Patricia. 2014, January 28. "Iran Sanctions Push Stalls, U.S. Lawmakers Mull Weaker Measure." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/iran-nuclearusa-idINDEEA0Q0MH20140127 (April 30, 2020).

Zengerle, Patricia. 2020, April 30 "Most of U.S. House Urges More Diplomacy at U.N. to Renew Iran Arms Embargo: Sources." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters. com/article/us-usa-iran-sanctions-congress/most-of-us-house-urges-morediplomacy-at-un-to-renew-iran-arms-embargo-sources-idUSKBN22C3MT (November 5, 2020).

https:// אבנטל, אודי. 2020, ינואר 5. סיכול סולימאני – השאלות הגדולות שבפתח. //:www.idc.ac.il/he/research/ips/pages/mabat/mabat–5–1–20.aspx (October 21, 2020).

אבנטל, אודי. 2020, יולי 6. איראן: פוטנציאל הידרדרות בצל עימות מחריף במגרש המדיני והחשאי. - https://www.idc.ac.il/he/research/ips/pages/mabat/ma bat-5-7-20.aspx (October 21, 2020).

אבנטל, אודי. 2000, ספטמבר 24. תרחיש: כיצד עלולה ישראל להישאר לבדה מול אנטל, אודי. https://www.idc.ac.il/he/research/ips/pages/ma-עסקה רעה" עם איראן. -bat/mabat-24-9-20.aspx (October 22, 2020).

<u>תקציר</u>

איראן מהווה אתגר רציני לסדר העולמי הנוכחי במיוחד בשל שאיפותיה הגרעיניות. עבודה זו עוסקת במדיניות ארה"ב וגרמניה מול תוכנית הגרעין האיראנית בין החמרת הסנקציות בשנת 2012, זמן קצר לפני תחילת הקדנציה השנייה של ברק אובמה, לזמן כתיבת עבודה זו בדצמבר 2020, זמן קצר לפני סוף נשיאות דונלד ג'. טראמפ. החמרת הסנקציות פתחה שלב חדש במאמצים נגד תוכנית הגרעין האיראנית שקודם לכן לא הניבו פירות. שלב זה הסתיים בהסכם הגרעין בין ה-1+5 לאיראן ב-2015. לאחר מכן, מדיניות ארה"ב מול איראן עברה שינוי מהותי תחת ממשל טראמפ. ארה"ב לאחר מכן, מדיניות ארה"ב מול איראן עברה שינוי מהותי תחת ממשל טראמפ. ארה"ב הייתה ונשארה שחקנית המפתח ביחס לגרעין האיראני. גרמניה היא המדינה היחידה הייתה ונשארה שחקנית המפתח ביחס לגרעין האיראני. גרמניה היא המדינה היחידה הייתה ונשארה שחקנית המפתח ביחס לגרעין האיראני. גרמניה היא המדינה היחידה הייתה ונשארה שחקנית המפתח ביחס לגרעין האיראני. גרמניה היא המדינה היחידה הייתה ונשארה שחקנית המפתח ביחס לגרעין האיראני. גרמניה היא המדינה היחידה הייתה ונשארה שחקנית המפתח ביחס לגרעין האיראני. ביו הפוליטיים הייחודיים עם הרפובליקה האסלאמית. מבחינות רבות, היא משמשת בעבודה זו כדוגמא קיצונית לגישה האירופאית. תוכנית הגרעין האיראנית מזמן הפכה לנקודת חיכוך בין ארה"ב לאיחוד האירופית.

גם מבחינת ארה״ב וגם מבחינת גרמניה, הגרעין האיראני צבר חשיבות בתקופה של מאבקים פנימיים מתמשכים על תפקידן בעולם. נושא זה הפך לסוגיית מחלוקת על עדיפויות מדיניות חוץ, זהות והשקפת עולם. מאבקים אלה מתקיימים בממסדי מדיניות החוץ וביחסים בין שתי המדינות. מדיניותן מול הגרעין האיראני הושפעה מהכוח הצבאי והסטטוס הגרעיני של כל אחת, יחסיהן הבילטראליים עם איראן והאינטרסים שלהן במזרח התיכון. יתרה מכן, הניסיון ההיסטורי הלאומי, האידיאולוגיה והשקפת העולם היוו גומרים חשובים בנוסף לאילוצים פנימיים ולמאפיינים האישיים של המנהיגים. גורמים אלו השפיעו על תפיסת האיום, הגדרת היעדים ובחירת האמצעים של כל אחת מהמדינות.

- אבנטל, אודי. 2020, אוקטובר 29. המאבק סביב אמברגו הנשק על איראן מה הלאה? https://www.idc.ac.il/he/research/ips/pages/mabat/mabat-29-10-20.aspx .((November 1, 2020)).
 - https:// ינואר 6. ״חיסול סולימאני והסדר העולמי.״ ישראל היום. // דן, שיפטן. 2020, ינואר 6. ״חיסול סולימאני והסדר העולמי.״ ישראל היום. (www.israelhayom.co.il/opinion/722163 (October 22, 2020).
 - . שיפטן, דן. 2020, ספטמבר 21. "נחישות אמריקנית במאבק באיראן." ישראל היום. (https://www.israelhayom.co.il/opinion/802997 (October 22, 2020
- שכטר, יונתן, יעקב נגל ויעקוב עמידרור. 2020, מרץ 13. ״היום ניתן לקבוע: נתניהו צדק אנוגע להסכם הגרעין.״ מעריב. – https://www.maariv.co.il/journalists/opin (October 6, 2020).

אוניברסיטת תל-אביב הפקולטה למדעי החברה ע״ש גרשון גורדון התכנית ללימודי ביטחון

ארה״ב, גרמניה והגרעין האיראני מדיניות ארה״ב וגרמניה מול תכנית הגרעין האיראנית בין 2012 ל-2020

חיבור זה הוגש כעבודת גמר לקראת התואר מוסמך אוניברסיטה״ – מ.א. באוניברסיטת תל-אביב

על ידי יעל קטרינה ארהרד

העבודה הוכנה בהדרכת פרופ׳ עזר גת ופרופ׳ מאיר ליטבק

דצמבר 2020

ABSTRACT

In an increasingly multipolar international system, Iran has emerged as a determined challenger of the current world order. Its nuclear program is a point of major friction between the US and Europe. While the US remains the key actor in dealing with this challenge, Germany, too, has played a unique but understudied role, which is examined here as an extreme case of the European approach. For both the US and Germany, the Iran nuclear file has turned into an issue of contention over foreign policy priorities. identity, and worldview both within these countries and in their relations with one another.

A deeper understanding of their policies towards the Iranian nuclear program will offer insights into the factors influencing their broader Iran and nonproliferation policies and the dynamics surrounding the controversial nuclear program. Furthermore, it will help understand the role of foreign policy in the struggles of both countries to redefine their role in the world, which to date remain inconclusive.

Yael Ehrhardt holds a B.A. in Social Sciences from Humboldt University Berlin and an M.A. in Security Studies from Tel Aviv University.

Yuval Ne'eman Workshop for Science, Technology and Security

was launched in 2002 by Prof. Isaac Ben-Israel in conjunction with the Harold Hartog School of Policy and Government and the Security Studies Program with the intention of exploring the link among security policy, technology and science. For this reason the workshop holds annual series of conferences and conducts research. The workshop covers various topics such as international relations and strategy, missiles and guided weapons, robotics, space policy and security, cyberspace and cyber warfare, the interplay between society and security, nuclear energy, homeland security, force build-up policy, government decision-making processes, and more.



Yuval Ne'eman Workshop for Science, Technology and Security Tel Aviv University



עלאביב UNIVERSITY